

Rodgers, David T. (2013) Investigation of the therapeutic potential of ES-62 in a murine model of SLE. PhD thesis.

http://theses.gla.ac.uk/4771/

Copyright and moral rights for this thesis are retained by the author

A copy can be downloaded for personal non-commercial research or study, without prior permission or charge

This thesis cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission in writing from the Author

The content must not be changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the Author

When referring to this work, full bibliographic details including the author, title, awarding institution and date of the thesis must be given.

Glasgow Theses Service http://theses.gla.ac.uk/ theses@gla.ac.uk

Investigation of the therapeutic potential of ES-62 in a murine model of SLE

David T. Rodgers

B.Sc. M.Res. Ph.D

A thesis submitted in fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

The Institute of Infection, Immunity and Inflammation, College of Medical, Veterinary and Life Sciences, University of Glasgow.

Copyright David T. Rodgers September 2013

Abstract

Autoimmune inflammatory disorders such as systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) remain debilitating conditions, as many patients are refractory to existing conventional and biologic therapies or suffer serious adverse effects, such as susceptibility to catastrophic infection. Therapies based on the actions of parasite-derived immunomodulators that dampen inflammation to promote the survival of the parasite without seriously immunocompromising the host, may therefore provide alternative strategies for the development of novel and safer drugs. One such molecule, ES-62, protects against disease in mouse models of rheumatoid arthritis and asthma; in both of these pathologies, suppression of disease is due to modulation of pathogenic IL-17A responses. As IL-17A has been implicated in the pathogenesis of SLE, in this thesis, the therapeutic potential of ES-62 is explored in the MRL/*lpr* mouse model of SLE.

SLE is characterized by autoantibody responses to dsDNA, as well as other nuclear and cytoplasmic antigens, which result in the deposition of autoantibodyimmune complexes that cause localized inflammation in tissues with dense capillary networks, most often the skin, joints and kidneys. The MRL/lpr mouse is genetically predisposed to develop lupus-like pathology displaying many of the characteristics of human disease, including the major cause of morbidity, glomerulonephritis. Twice weekly treatment of MRL/lpr mice with ES-62 significantly suppressed the development of proteinuria, a direct measure of renal dysfunction. Despite drastic improvement in renal function, the kidneys from ES-62 treated mice did not show substantial improvement in histopathology as indicated by the overall levels of glomeruloproliferation, cellular infiltration and complement or immunoglobulin deposition in the kidneys. However, exposure to ES-62 did reduce the expression of complement (C3aR and C5aR) and immunoglobulin receptors (FcyRI (CD64)), thus rendering renal cells hypo-responsive to these proinflammatory stimuli. Moreover, by modulating MyD88 signaling, ES-62 likely suppresses renal cell responsiveness to chronic DAMP and IL-1 signals as well as potentially promoting glomerular barrier stability.

ii

Consistent with their hypo-responsive phenotype, renal fibroblasts from ES-62 treated mice produced less MCP-1 in response to TLR stimulation and this was associated with reduced infiltration into the kidney by effector T and B cells and granulocytes; along with the ability of the parasite product to modulate the production of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-17A and IL-22. ES-62 suppressed the production of IL-22 both prior to and following onset of disease suggesting a key role for this cytokine in lupus pathogenesis, a proposal confirmed by neutralization studies which demonstrated that IL-22 played an essential role in the development of disease in the MRL/lpr mouse. This was further supported by studies showing that recombinant IL-22 significantly accelerated and exacerbated disease. By contrast, despite suppressing early IL-17A responses, the production of IL-17A was significantly increased in ES-62 treated mice during the established phase of disease, suggesting that IL-17A may promote pathogenesis during the initiation of pathology, yet act to resolve aberrant inflammation in the kidney. This potential dual role for IL-17A in the regulation of kidney inflammation was corroborated by studies using neutralizing antibodies and recombinant IL-17A, as the early neutralization of IL-17A production slowed the onset and severity of proteinuria and the late administration of rIL-17A suppressed disease severity.

Aberrant B cell responses drive pathogenesis both in murine models of SLE and also in human disease: reflecting this, B cell depleting therapies have proved successful in the clinic. Thus, the effects of ES-62 on the population dynamics of effector and regulatory B cell subsets were investigated and these studies revealed that ES-62 induced a hypo-responsive B cell phenotype that was associated with modulated development, migration and/or activation of pathogenic effector B cells. Furthermore, the proportion of IL-10 producing 'regulatory' B cells were significantly elevated in the ES-62 treated MRL/*lpr* mice during the established phase of disease. Crucially, the protection afforded against the development of proteinuria by ES-62 was mimicked by the adoptive transfer of B cells from ES-62 treated MRL/*lpr* mice: moreover, such protection was associated with modulation of the IL-17A/IL-22 axis, as observed in MRL/lpr mice treated with ES-62.

iii

Together with previous reports on the therapeutic potential of ES-62 in arthritis and asthma, these studies suggest that therapies based on the parasite product have a future in the clinic. ES-62 itself is not suitable as a therapy, due to it immunogenic nature and the complexity of its biosynthesis: thus small molecular analogues (SMAs) of the parasite product have been synthesized. Two of these were tested in the MRL/*lpr* mouse and found to suppress the development of proteinuria, even when administered after the onset of pathology. This protection, as with that afforded by ES-62, was associated with a modulation of MyD88 signaling in the kidney and indicates that novel drugs, based on the safe modulation of the immune system by the parasite derived product, ES-62, have the potential to treat lupus nephritis in SLE patients.

Author's declaration

The work presented in this thesis represents the original work carried out by the author and has not been submitted in any form to another university. Where use has been made of materials provided by others, due acknowledgement has been made.

Dr. David T. Rodgers B.sc M.Res Ph.D University of Glasgow September 2013 To the late nighters and weekend writers, keep fighting the good fight.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisor, Professor Maggie Harnett: you have been such an inspiration to work with that I feel honored to have learned my trade in your lab. I think the character and spirit of the Harnett lab at Glasgow has been, and continues to be, extremely warm and welcoming; this permeation over the years can only be a testament to the positive support and guidance that you have selflessly provided. Furthermore, I would like to thank Professor Billy Harnett for additional scientific support, mentoring, sharing a beer and taking my jokes whenever Liverpool beat Manchester United. It has been great getting to know you both and working with you over the past 4 years, I look forward to our future collaborations.

My heartfelt thanks and gratitude go to the members of the Harnett labs, both old and new, who have made me feel welcome and appreciated for the entirety of my time in the lab. I've enjoyed my time with you in Glasgow and look forward seeing you all in the future. I would particularly like to thank those of you who have been closest to me over the years (Miguel, Rusty, Dim, Verica and Jen) as well as those non-Harnetts that have been there all the way (Vuk, Laura and Sharon) our trips to the hills, the pub and Newcastle have kept me sane over the years; although the latter may have made the rest of you insane!

Special thanks has to go to the University of Glasgow for hosting he, and to the Wellcome Trust for providing an exceptional program that has allowed to me experience life and science in this great city, not to forget the summer working in the South of France. Furthermore, I would like to thank the trust for funding my scientific travel to the dull destinations of Whistler and Hawai; and for supporting my bench work, which has kept me occupied and off the streets for the past 4 years.

On the topic of bench work, I would like to thank some of the most important members of the lab that are often overlooked in acknowledgements, I can't list you all but I have to mention the Ranin electronic pipettes: without you, I couldn't have done it. On a more serious note, there are people in the department that have provided support and technical assistance over the years: mainly Jim, Shauna, Robin and Dianne in the GBRC. I would also like to thank Tony, Sandra, Joanne and Denis at the CRF for looking after the lads.

I would like to thank my family and friends, with special thanks to parents and sister, for providing me with support and inspiration; I would be nowhere today without their abiding love, dedication and tolerance of my disappearance into the world of science for weeks on end and for always phoning when the football or Strictly is on.

And finally, some quotes that I feel are relevant to science but would never be seen in another thesis:

"Even the bravest men are shocked by sudden terrors" **Tacitus on receiving reviewer's comments.**

"A meal that ends without cheese is like a beautiful woman with one eye" Jean Anthelme Brillat-Savarin after he lost some data that was not essential but would have been nice to have.

"When bread is baked some parts are split at the surface, and these parts which thus open, and have a certain fashion contrary to the purpose of the baker's art, are beautiful in a manner, and in a peculiar way excite a desire for eating." Marcus Aurelius on find an outlier that subsequently ruined a t-test.

Table of contents

Abstract	ii
Declaration	v
Dedication	vi
Acknowledgements	vi
Contents	ix
List of figures	xiii
List of tables	xvii
List of abbreviations	xviii

1.	General introduction	1
	1.1. Immunity: a double-edged sword	2
	1.2. Systemic lupus erythematosus	2
	1.3. Animal models of SLE	3
	1.4. The innate immune system	4
	1.4.1. First line of defense	4
	1.4.2. Receptors of the innate immune system	5
	1.4.3. Toll like receptors	5
	1.4.4. Danger hypothesis	5
	1.4.5. Apoptosis	6
	1.4.6. Complement	6
	1.4.7. Type 1 interferons	7
	1.4.8. Cells of the innate immune system	7
	1.5. The adaptive immune response	9
	1.5.1. Innate versus adaptive responses	9
	1.5.2. Effector regulatory balance	9
	1.5.3. T lymphocytes	10
	1.5.4. B cells	18
	1.6. Treating SLE	30
	1.6.1. Steroidal and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs	30
	1.6.2. Biologics	30
	1.7. Developing drugs from parasites	32

	1.7.1.	Parasites versus autoimmunity	32
	1.7.2.	Helminth immune suppression	33
	1.7.3.	Treating autoimmunity with helminths	33
	1.7.4.	Helminth immunomodulators	34
	1.7.5.	ES-62: a parasitic helminth-derived immunomodulator	35
	1.8. Thes	is Aims: ES-62 and the MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mouse	38
2.	Materia	als and methods	57
	2.1. Mice		
	2.2. Purifi	cation of ES-62	58
	2.3. MRL	/lpr mouse model of SLE	58
	2.4. Colla	gen induced mouse model of rheumatoid arthritis	59
	2.5. Cell (culture	59
	2.6. Purifi	cation of lymphocytes	60
	2.7. Gene	eration of bone marrow derived macrophages and DC	60
	2.8. Flow	cytometry	61
	2.9. Analy	vsis of peripheral B cell subsets	62
	2.10.	Organ histology	64
	2.11.	Immunohistochemistry and ANA staining	65
	2.12.	ELISAs	66
	2.13.	Western blot	66
	2.14.	Purification of neutralizing antibodies	67
	2.15.	Statistics	68
_			
3.	ES-62	prevents development of proteinuria in the MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mouse by	/
	modula	ation of the IL-17A and IL-22 axis	83
	3.1. Intro	duction	84
	3.2. Resu		85
	3.2.1.E	S-62 suppresses the development of proteinuria in the MRL/Ipr	
	n	nouse	85
	3.2.2.E	S-62 and T cell dynamics in the MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mouse	86
	3.2.3.E	ES-62 modulates the levels of lineage negative cells in the MRL/Ipi	•
	n	nouse	87
	3.2.4.E	ES-62 does not appear to modulate IFN γ production	88

	3.2.5.IL-17A may have a dual role in pathogenesis in the MRL/Ipr mous is modulated by ES-62	se and 89
	3.2.6.IL-22 is essential for the development of proteinuria in the MRL/lp	or
	mouse	90
	3.2.7. Analysis of the phenotype of the cytokine producing cells	91
	3.3. Discussion	94
4.	ES-62 suppresses the generation of pathogenic B cell responses	and
	promotes the development of IL-10-producing B cells, in the MRL/	'Ipr
	mouse	140
	4.1. Introduction	141
	4.2. Results	143
	4.2.1.ES-62 suppression of proteinuria is associated with suppressed	
	effector B cell responses	143
	4.2.2. ES-62 modulates effector B cell responses	146
	4.2.3. ES-62 induces IL-10-producing Bregs with a MZP phenotype	147
	4.2.4. Adoptive transfer of splenic B cells from ES-62-treated MRL/lpr m	nice
	mimics the ability of ES-62 to suppress development of proteinuri	ia in
	recipient MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mice	149
	4.3. Discussion	152
5.	ES-62 induces hypo-responsiveness of renal cells to pro-inflamma	atory
	stimuli	201
	5.1. Introduction	202
	5.2. Results	203
	5.2.1. The upregulation of pro-inflammatory receptor expression by ki	dney
	cells during disease progression is suppressed in MRL/Ipr mice to	reated
	with ES-62	203
	5.2.2. Renal fibroblast proliferation and wound healing	204
	5.2.3. Analysis of infiltrating kidney cells	205
	5.2.4. Small molecular analogues of phosphorylcholine suppress	
	proteinuria in the MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mouse	206
	5.3. Discussion	208

6.	ES-62 modulation of collagen-induced arthritis in mice is associated		
	with an increase in IL-10-producing B cells and reduced plasma cell		
	infiltration of the joints	243	
	6.1. Introduction	235	
	6.2. Results	236	
	6.2.1. ES-62 reduces the levels of Germinal Centre B cells in the	spleens of	
	mice with CIA	236	
	6.2.2. ES-62 modulates the recruitment of B cells to the joints of	mice with	
	CIA	236	
	6.2.3. IL-10-producing B cells are elevated in the spleens of mice	with CIA	
	receiving ES-62	238	
	6.3. Discussion	240	
7.	General discussion	260	
	7.1. Developing drugs from parasitic immunomodulators	261	
	7.2. ES-62 suppresses the development of proteinuria		
	in the MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mouse	262	
	7.3. ES-62 modulates cell infiltration of the kidneys of MRL/Ipr mice	264	
	7.4. ES-62 modulates the IL-17A/IL-22 axis in the MRL/Ipr mouse	264	
	7.5. ES-62 modulates the effector/regulatory B cell		
	balance in the MRL/Ipr mouse	267	
	7.6. Is modulation of the effector/regulatory B cell balance		
	a generality of the action of ES-62 in inflammatory disease?	270	
	7.7. Developing drugs from ES-62	271	
8.	List of references	279	

List of figures

1.	Chapter 1	
	1.1.TLR signaling	41
	1.2. Complement cascade	43
	1.3. Antigen presentation via MHC	45
	1.4. Early B cell differentiation	47
	1.5. B cell receptor signaling	49
	1.6. The spleen	51
	1.7. Peripheral B cell development	53
	1.8. Antibodies	55
2.	Chapter 2	
	2.1. Gating strategy for the detection of fibroblasts	71
	2.2. Gating strategy for the detection of live cells	73
	2.3. Gating strategy for the detection of transitional, marginal zone precurs	or,
	marginal zone and follicular B cells	75
	2.4. Gating strategy for the detection of germinal center B cells	77
	2.5. Gating strategy for the detection of and antibody producing B cells.	79
	2.6. Representative images of ANA stained Hep-2 slides	81
3.	Chapter 3	
	3.1. MRL/lpr mice develop a lupus like disease	100
	3.2. ES-62 prevents the development of proteinuria in the MRL/Ipr mouse	102
	3.3. ES-62 does not improve renal histology in ES-62 treated mice	104
	3.4. T cell dynamics in MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mice	106
	3.5. ES-62 modulates T cell levels in the LN	108
	3.6. ES-62 modulates T cell levels in the spleen and kidney	110
	3.7. T cells are retained in the blood of ES-62 treated mice	112
	3.8. ILC populations in the blood and bone marrow	114
	3.9. ES-62 modulates the proportion of ILC found in lymphoid organs and t	the
	kidney in the MRL/Ipr mouse	116
	3.10. ES-62 does not modulate IFNγ production	118
	3.11. ES-62 suppresses early but enhances late IL-17 production	120
	3.12. IL-17A may be protective in the MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mouse	122

	3.13.	IL-17A may be protective in the MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mouse	124
	3.14.	ES-62 suppresses early and late IL-22 production	126
	3.15.	IL-22 is pathogenic in the MRL/Ipr mouse	128
	3.16.	IL-22 is pathogenic in the MRL/Ipr mouse	130
	3.17.	ES-62 modulation of cells producing IFN γ	132
	3.18.	ES-62 modulates the proportion of cells producing IL-17A	134
	3.19.	ES-62 modulates the proportion of cells producing IL-22	136
	3.20.	Adoptive transfer of DN T cells	138
4.	Chapter	4	
	4.1.Spler	nic B cell dynamics in the MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mouse	159
	4.2. The e	effect of ES-62 on peripheral B cell populations, prior to the onset	of
	disea	se	161
	4.3. The e	effect of ES-62 on transitional B cell populations during establishe	ed
	disea	se	163
	4.4. The e	effect of ES-62 on marginal zone precursor, marginal zone, follicu	lar
	and g	perminal centre B cell populations during established disease	165
	4.5. The e	effect of ES-62 on antibody-producing B cell populations during	
	estab	lished disease	167
	4.6. Treat	ment of MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mice with anti-IL-22 suppresses the level of	
	plasn	nablasts in rLN and the kidney	169
	4.7. The e	effect of ES-62 on B1 B cell populations during disease	171
	4.8.ES-6	2 promotes a hyporesponsive B cell phenotype	173
	4.9.ES-6	2 does not modulate the levels of IgM or IgD expression	175
	4.10.	ES-62 does not modulate total antibody production	177
	4.11.	ES-62 suppresses pathogenic ANA responses	179
	4.12.	The effect of ES-62 on IL-6 production by B cells	181
	4.13.	The effect of ES-62 on IL-10-producing B cells	183
	4.14.	The effect of ES-62 on T follicular helper cells	185
	4.15.	The effect of ES-62 on regulatory T cells	187
	4.16.	The effect of ES-62 on IL-17- and IL-22-producing cells	
		in the spleen	189
	4.17.	Adoptively transferred B cells from ES-62 treated mice prevent t	he
	devel	opment of proteinuria in recipient mice	191

	4.18.	Adoptively transferred B cells do not suppress the development	of
	glom	erulonephritis	193
	4.19.	Adoptive transfer of B cells from ES-62 treated mice suppresses	
	patho	ogenic ANA responses	195
	4.20.	The effect of the adoptive transfer of B cells from ES-62 treated	
	dono	r mice on regulatory B and T cell populations	197
	4.21.	The effect of the adoptive transfer of B cells from ES-62 treated	
	dono	r mice on IL-17 and IL-22 production	199
5.	Chapter	5	
	5.1. Pro-ii	nflammatory receptor expression by renal cells	212
	5.2. The e	expression of pro-inflammatory receptors by renal cells is reduced	l in
	mice	treated with ES-62	214
	5.3.ES-6	2 renders renal fibroblasts hypo-responsive	216
	5.4. Rena	I fibroblast proliferation is altered in ES-62 treated mice	218
	5.5.ES-6	2 modulated the population dynamics of myeloid cells	220
	5.6. Macr	ophages populations in PBS and ES-62 treated mice	222
	5.7.ES-6	2 suppresses pro-inflammatory cytokine production by bone marr	ow
	derive	ed macrophages	224
	5.8. The e	effect of S3, S5 and SMA15 on MyD88 protein levels in BMM	226
	5.9.S3 ar	nd S5 prevent the development of proteinuria in the MRL/lpr	228
	5.10.	Treatment with S3 or S5 does not improve renal histology	230
	5.11.	Treatment with S3 or S5 does not modulate the key immunologic	cal
	parar	neters targeted by ES-62	232
6.	Chapter	6	
	6.1.Gatin	g strategy for analysis of B cell subsets and phenotyping of	
	popu	lations 1	244
	6.2. Gatin	g strategy for analysis of B cell subsets and phenotyping of	
	popu	lations 2	246
	6.3.ES-6	2 prevents the development of disease in the CIA mouse	
	mode	el of RA	248
	6.4.ES-6	2 reduces the levels of Germinal Centre B cells in the spleens of i	nice
	with (CIA	250
	6.5.ES-6	2 modulates the recruitment of B cells to the joints of	
	mice	with CIA	252

	6.6. ES-62 modulates expression of TLR4 and costimulatory molecules on	
	follicular B cells	254
	6.7. ES-62 modulates the levels of B1-like cells in the spleen of	
	mice with CIA	256
	6.8. ES-62 induces IL-10-producing B cells in the spleen of mice with CIA	258
7.	Chapter 7	
	7.1. Proinflammatory signaling in the glomerulus	273
	7.2. ES-62 modulation of IL-17A and IL-22	275
	7.3. ES-62 modulation of pro-inflammatory responses	
	in the MRL/ <i>lpr</i> mouse	277

List of tables

1.	Chapter 1	
	1.1. The IL-17 family of cytokines, their receptors and implication in disease	39
2.	Chapter 2	
	2.1. Antibody details and optimised working dilutions	59
	2.2. Cell surface markers used to phenotype B cell populations	61
3.	Chapter 3	
4.	Chapter 4	
	4.1. Cellular composition of adoptively transferred B cells	121
5.	Chapter 5	
6.	Chapter 6	
	6.1. Exposure to ES-62 in vivo suppresses infiltration of the joints by B2 cells	S
	and plasma cells	175

List of abbreviations

AHR	Aryl hydrocarbon receptor	NK	Natural killer
APC	Antigen presenting cell	OVA	Ovalbumin
ANA	Anti-nucleic acid	PAMP	Pattern associated molecular
			pattern
BCR	B cell receptor	PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
BM	Bone marrow	PC	Phosphorylcholine
BMM	Bone marrow derived macrophage	PMA	Phorbal 12 myristate 13-acetate
Breg	Regulatory B cell	pLN	Peripheral LN
BSA	Bovine serum albumin	RA	Rheumatoid arthritis
CD	Cluster of differentiation	S.C.	Sub cutaneous
CIA	Collagen induced arthritis	SLE	Systemic lupus erythematosus
DC	Dendritic cell	SMA	Small molecular analogue
DN	Double negative	TCR	T cell receptor
EAE	Experimental autoimmune	TLR	Toll like receptor
	encephalomyelitis		
ELISA	Enzyme linked immunosorbance assay		
ES	Excretory secretory		
FBS	Fetal bovine serum		
H & E	Haematoxylin and eosin		
IFN	Interferon		
lg	Immunoglobulin		
IL-	Interleukin		
i.p.	Intra-peritoneal		
i.v.	Intra-venous		
kDa	Kilo Daltons		
Lpr	Lymphoproliferative		
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide		

MHC Major histocompatibility complex

1. General introduction

1.1. Immunity: a double-edged sword.

The immune system has evolved to protect us from disease by developing efficient mechanisms to eliminate pathogens whilst limiting host pathology resulting from inflammation. The advent of increased sanitation and widespread vaccination uptake has resulted in reduced exposure to infectious agents, consequently, aberrant or inappropriately strong immune responses are increasingly prevalent, resulting in a variety of pathologies and underlining the need for highly regulated immune responses. Such aberrant hyper-immune responses can lead to conditions associated with autoimmunity or allergy: hence, it is now often thought of as a double-edged sword. Increasingly, a major focus in translational medicine is to identify novel safe drug targets that allow the suppression of inflammatory disease, without compromising the capacity of the immune system to clear invading microorganisms and cancerous cells. Relating to this, a core aim of this thesis has been to exploit the helminth-derived immunomodulator ES-62, to identify key pathogenic inflammatory events in one such autoimmune inflammatory disorder, systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE, lupus), in order to increase our fundamental understanding of the etiology of this disease and potentially identify novel, safer anti-inflammatory drug targets.

1.2. Systemic lupus erythematosus

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE, lupus) is a systemic autoimmune inflammatory disease characterized by the production of antibodies recognizing cytoplasmic and nuclear self-antigens, characteristically double stranded DNA (dsDNA). Complexes of self-reactive antibodies and host antigens circulate throughout the body and become trapped in organs with dense capillary networks such as the kidney, joints, skin and cardiovascular system: the deposition of these immune complexes cause local inflammation and damage. The kidney is a major site of disease and glomerulonephritis is one of the most serious manifestations of lupus (1,2).

The production of anti-dsDNA autoantibodies is associated with disease severity (3). These antibodies usually bind to DNA released from necrotic cells as this disorder is also associated with defects in the machinery of apoptotic cell clearance. However, in the kidney, circulating DNA can embed in the glomerular

matrix due to charge interactions with collagen type IV or heparin sulphate at the glomerular basement membrane, providing a reservoir of antigen for circulating anti-dsDNA antibodies (4,5). Inflammation in the kidney is driven by the activation of antibody (FcR) receptors(6), complement receptors (7,8) and toll-like receptors (TLR) (3,5,6,9); with the subsequent proinflammatory cytokine response inducing the recruitment of immune system cells into the kidney that further drive pathology by the production of antibodies, cytokines and the attempted clearance of apoptotic or antigenic debris (2,10).

It is currently estimated that 5 million people are affected with SLE worldwide; as with many autoimmune diseases, it is most common and severe in women (11). Lupus is monitored in the clinic by the SLE disease activity index (SLEDAI), a method by which clinicians can score the severity of disease by assessing specific cell counts, anti-DNA antibody and complement levels in the blood; fever; chest pain; mucosal inflammation; inflammatory rash; proteinuria; haematuria; muscle weakening; arthritis; vasculitis and CNS complications (12). SLE is typically treated by general immunosuppressive regimes and hence, there is an urgent unmet clinical need for more specific and less toxic drugs. Several promising drugs that have entered clinical trials, failed to show a significant benefit: it is now widely accepted that this was due to poor characterization and stratification of the heterogeneous SLE patient population preventing establishment of an appropriate clinical trial (13). The precise etiology of SLE is as of yet unknown but deregulation of multiple aspects of the immune system have been implicated in this complex disease (10). Therefore, to develop the required drugs and get them into the clinic, a better understanding of the immune system and its role in this disease is required.

1.3. Animal models of SLE

There are multiple mouse models of SLE that can either develop disease spontaneously or be induced. The relevance of these models is complicated by our lack of understanding of the origin of this autoimmune disease, which to date has advanced by investigating observations made in patients and these models (14). The classical spontaneous models are those provided by NZB/NZW F1, MRL/*lpr* and BXSB/*Yaa* mice. The New Zealand Black (NZB) and New Zealand

White (NZW) strains of mice are both prone to develop mild autoimmunity, however, the F1 cross phenotype exhibits exacerbated disease and these mice die of renal failure within 12 months. NZB/NZW F1 progeny develop several of the pathologies associated with SLE, such as lymphadenopathy, splenomegaly and ANA production, however, they do not produce autoantibody responses to RNAcontaining immune complexes (14). Likewise, the MRL strain of mice, which have a complex background due to the crossing of the LG/J mice with C3H/Di, C57BL/6 and AKR/J strains, contains several genes associated with susceptibility in SLE patients (14). Consistent with this, MRL mice exhibit all of the major symptoms presented by SLE patients. MRL/lpr mice have a mutation on chromosome 19 that alters the transcription of the FAS receptor and these mice develop an accelerated version of the disease, relative to the parental MRL/MP strain, and usually die of renal failure within 5 months (14). The BXSB/Yaa strain develops a lupus-like disease due to duplications of at least 16 genes that contribute to SLE, the most prominent of which is TLR7(14). More recently described spontaneous models of SLE include the FcyR2b^{-/-}mouse (15), which exhibits hyper-reactive B cell responses, and the Ro52^{-/-} mouse that develops a lupus-like disease following tissue injury (16). As well as these spontaneous models, there are a number of inducible models of SLE that, for example, employ administration of pristine or induction of chronic graft versus host disease regimens (14).

1.4: The innate immune system

1.4.1. First line of defense

The innate immune system provides a natural form of protection and is present, in some form, in all eukaryotic organisms. It provides the first line of defense against microorganisms and, in addition to barrier functions; it involves the activation of a range of polyspecific extracellular and intracellular receptors. This leads to the recognition and/or phagocytosis of foreign particles, resulting in the release of proinflammatory mediators, cellular infiltration and the induction of inflammation. In addition, via antigen presentation cells, the innate immune system can trigger the activation of antigen specific adaptive immune responses. In SLE, prolonged activation of the innate immune system propagates the inflammation associated with disease pathology (17).

1.4.2. Receptors of the innate immune system

Our understanding of the innate immune system was revolutionized by the seminal findings of Janeway and Madzhitov that immune responses are initiated by the recognition of conserved pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) present on microorganisms, by pattern recognition receptor (PRR). PRRs are germ-line encoded receptors expressed on the cell surface or in intracellular vesicles. Upon recognition of PAMPs, the innate immune response is often sufficient to neutralize and clear the threat of invading pathogens, however, in more complex scenaria; PRR activation can result in the triggering of the adaptive immune response. PAMPs are present on a variety of molecules expressed by pathogens such as bacterial lipopolysaccharide (LPS), fungal carbohydrates and viral nucleic acids (18). There are several families of PRRs including the cytosolic NOD-like receptors, C-type lectin receptors and RIG-1-like receptors, which recognize bacterial products, β -glucans and nucleic acids respectively (19). However, by far the most studied and well defined family of PRRs are the toll-like receptors (TLR; Fig. 1.1)(20).

1.4.3. Toll like receptors

TLR signaling is initiated by ligand-mediated homo- or hetero-dimerization of TLRligand-binding subunits: all TLRs, except TLR3, signal via the adaptor protein MyD88 to activate the NF- κ B pathway and hence drive inflammation (19) (Fig. 1.1). Deregulation of TLR signaling is associated with the development of autoimmune diseases (21). The expression of TLRs is increased on monocytes, T and B cells from SLE patients, and their stimulation with endogenous antigen leads to the elevated production of pro-inflammatory cytokines (22). Moreover, infection often precedes autoimmune responses and has been proposed to trigger disease flares via TLR signaling in chronic autoimmune disease.

1.4.4. Danger hypothesis

The "Danger Hypothesis" proposes that the immune system recognizes endogenous antigens that are produced by dying, damaged or corrupted cells (23), and in an analogous manner to PAMPs, these damage/danger associated molecular patterns (DAMPs or Alarmins) are detected by PRRs. Although infection in SLE patients likely exacerbates disease, the ability of PRRs to recognize DAMPs probably provides the major mechanism by which PRRs contributes to disease severity (24). One such DAMP that is considered to contribute to disease in SLE patients is the high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) protein. Circulating HMGB1 levels are elevated in SLE patients and correlate with disease. Although early reports that HMGB1 stimulated TLR4 reflected sample contamination (25), HMGB1 has since been shown to stimulate immune system cells via TLR9 and TLR2 in addition to RAGE receptors (7,8,26,27).

1.4.5. Apoptosis

Cell death is a necessary and natural process that occurs during pathological and physiological circumstances. The resulting debris must be cleared through a controlled process such as apoptosis (controlled non-inflammatory cell death or 'suicide') to avoid overzealous immune responses occurring. Such self-harming responses are triggered by tissue damage and/or cellular necrosis (uncontrolled inflammatory cell death) (28). The innate immune system acts to regulate this by responding to DAMPs expressed on apoptotic cells: an example of this is phosphatidylserine, a lipid that is normally expressed on the inner layer of the phospholipid bilayer but expressed on the surface of apoptotic cells (28). Reflecting this role of the innate system in apoptosis, a major factor in the pathogenesis of SLE is the defective apoptotic clearance of cell debris and the subsequent over exposure of self-antigens, which, along with a breakdown in immune tolerance, drives the activation and generation of damaging autoimmune responses. Apoptosis per se is enhanced in SLE patients (29) yet factors that control the clearance of cell debris: such as MFG-E8, an integrin that allows phagocytes to bind to apoptotic cells; are reduced (30) leading to defective clearance.

1.4.6. Complement

A fundamental component in the clearance of apoptotic debris is the complement system, which comprises of a cascade of more than 25 soluble serum proteins that recognize pathogenic, immunogenic and apoptotic material (Fig. 1.2). The activation of complement initiates a series of events involving the neutralization or opsonization of dangerous material and targeting of phagocytosis (31). Defects in the classical complement cascade have long been associated with SLE as this

pathway is important for the clearance of apoptotic debris (32): the alternative pathway on the other hand is increasingly recognized as pathogenic in SLE patients and mouse models of the disease

(2,10,17,33-36).

1.4.7. Type 1 interferons

Type 1 interferons (IFN) are a family of cytokines best known for their antiviral capabilities. They are expressed by a wide variety of cells and are induced by PRR activation. In some autoimmune diseases they are protective as they can suppress certain aspects of the immune response (37) but they are generally considered to be pathogenic in SLE where there is a clear type 1 IFN signature in SLE patients, two thirds of which express high serum levels of the cytokine that correlates with SLEDAI (38). Such high type 1 IFN expression is associated with enhanced B cell survival and auto-antibody production (39) and consistent with they key role of B cells in SLE, studies in mice have revealed that IFN α can only exacerbate autoimmunity in strains of mice that are genetically susceptible to develop lupus (40).

1.4.8. Cells of the innate immune system

1.4.8.1. Phagocytes

Phagocytosis is a process by which extracellular material is internalized and then degraded as an initial attempt to clear cell debris and limit infection. Neutrophils are the first cells are recruited to the site of inflammation; these short-lived, terminally differentiated cells designed to phagocytize and kill infectious agents and further promote inflammation by secreting cytokines and chemokines; however, in autoimmune disease the excessive activation of neutrophils can cause extensive collateral damage to the host (41). One example of this is through a process unique to neutrophils called NETosis, whereby the neutrophils expel their 'sticky' nucleic material as neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs). Although in a normal or healthy context this is an effective way to deal with multiple pathogens at once, in SLE patients where the clearance of this nuclear material will be defective, perhaps due to reduced DNase 1 levels, NETosis simply increases the amount of nucleic self-antigens exposed to the immune system (42,43).

Phagocytosis is not restricted to neutrophils and in the case of "professional antigen-presenting cells" of the innate system, macrophages and dendritic cells (DC), the peptides resulting from the proteolytic degradation associated with phagocytosis are presented to T cells via MHC Class II molecules (Fig. 1.3). These professional antigen-presenting cells shape the subsequent type of adaptive immune response by producing specific combinations of cytokines, chemokines and other inflammatory mediators. This response depends on the additional signals they receive at the time of phagocytosis: for example, in the context of the gut where many harmless foreign particles are found (commensal microorganisms and food particles), a phagocyte would express regulatory cytokines, such as IL-10, to prevent an immune response: however, if an antigen were sampled at the time of a bacterial infection or cell damage then these cells would be licensed to secrete proinflammatory cytokines, such as IL-6, to trigger an immune response.

Moreover, as tissue resident cells, macrophages are often the first phagocytes to respond to cell death and therefore play a pivotal role in the clearance of selfantigens. In SLE, macrophages are defective in clearing apoptotic cell debris in vitro (44) resulting in necrosis and release of a proinflammatory DAMPs, which further activate the innate immune system (44). Similarly, monocytes, which normally express high levels of scavenger receptors that can bind PAMPs and DAMPs (45), are reduced in number and defective in clearing apoptotic debris in SLE patients, yet produce elevated levels of the proinflammatory cytokines, TNF α and IL-6, compared to monocytes from healthy controls (46,47). Furthermore, although these cells express comparable levels of the receptor for the regulatory cytokine IL-10, monocytes from SLE patients are less sensitive to IL-10 compared to those from healthy controls and this IL-10-hyporesponsive phenotype is enhanced in the presence of immune complexes (48). Complementing this, and consistent with their role in initiating and controlling T cell responses, both in terms of determining the type of T cell response as well as neutralizing the threat of autoreactive T cells by inducing anergy or cell death, DC are reported to be hyperactive in SLE, producing pro-inflammatory cytokines, for example type 1 IFN, in response to circulating complexes of autoantibodies and nucleic acids (49).

8

1.4.8.2. Innate lymphoid cells

There has been increasing recognition of innate lymphoid cells and reflecting this several populations have been recently grouped into the family of "innate lymphoid cells" (ILC). For example, ILC1 (which include natural killer (NK) cells) produce high levels of IFN γ and are involved in the clearance of cells infected with intracellular pathogens including bacteria and viruses. Interestingly, NK cells have been implicated as protective in SLE and a decline in their numbers inversely correlates with SLEDAI (50). The relevance of other populations of the ILC family: the lymphatic tissue inducer (LTi), ILC2 (natural helper or nuocytes), ILC17 and ILC22 cells has not been examined in SLE. Invariant natural killer T cells (iNK T cells), which respond to glycolipid antigens presented by CD1d, a non-classical MHC molecule, by producing a variety of cytokines are functionally and numerically reduced in the blood of SLE patients: however they are found to be concentrated at the site of cutaneous inflammation (51). The significance of these cells in SLE is yet to be determined (52). Other lymphoid cells with "innate-like" functions, $\gamma\delta T$ cells and B1 B cells, are discussed in more detail in 1.5.3.1 and 1.5.5.4.8.

1.5. The adaptive immune response

1.5.1. Innate versus adaptive responses

Whereas the innate immune response offers a rapid, non-specific response to contain infection, the adaptive immune system provides a slower but more specific response combining effector and memory cells that can target specific pathogens more effectively, particularly on re-infection. The principal cells of the adaptive immune response are the B and T cells, which develop from a common progenitor in the bone marrow (53), to provide the humoral and cellular arms of the adaptive immune response, respectively. In SLE, regulation of both of these cell type responses is dysfunctional.

1.5.2. Effector regulatory balance

It is essential during the adaptive immune response that regulatory cells, which suppress and control the effector immune response, also develop to ensure a controlled immune response that will clear immunogenic material whilst causing minimal collateral damage to the host cells. Both of these effector and regulatory cell populations must interact harmoniously to maintain homeostasis. Autoimmune disease occurs when effector responses expand to the extent that regulatory cells can no longer control them; this may be due to defective regulatory function or aberrant and/or excessive levels of immunogen. By contrast, if the regulatory network is too strong,, cancer or chronic infection can occur (54).

1.5.3. T lymphocytes

1.5.3.1. T cell development and activation

T cell development occurs in the thymus and involves proliferation of progenitors, rearrangement of antigen receptor (TCR) genes, and positive and negative selection of cells expressing viable TCR (55). Selection is required as the specificity of the newly generated TCR is random; T cells therefore undergo a negative selection process to prevent the development of self-reactive T cells. Negative selection is controlled by stromal cells in the thymus that express selfantigens; thus, any CD4⁺CD8⁺ double positive (DP) thymocytes that recognise these antigens in the context of self MHC with strong affinity will be removed by either deletion, receptor editing or anergy. Cells expressing a TCR that only weakly recognises self-antigen will be positively selected for further differentiation (55). Mature T cells therefore exit the thymus as either MHC class II restricted CD3⁺CD4⁺ T helper cells or MHC class I restricted CD3⁺CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells (56). More recently, it has emerged that DP thymocytes recognizing antigen with intermediate affinity may differentiate into natural regulatory T cells (Tregs) (57). When a mature naive T cell recognizes antigen presented by an APC, it will move to the T cell zone of a secondary lymphoid organ, express co-stimulatory molecules such as CD40 ligand (CD40L) and ICOS, in order to interact with B cells specific for the same antigen. The majority of T cells express a $\alpha\beta$ TCR however, a small proportion (5%) of T cells express a $\gamma\delta$ TCR. These $\gamma\delta$ T cells are innatelike T cells with limited TCR repertoire diversity and are therefore not classed as ILC. $\gamma\delta$ T cells may contribute towards the pathogenesis of AI by activating B cells, conventional $\alpha\beta$ TCR T cells and secreting pro-inflammatory cytokines (58).

1.5.3.2. TCR signaling

The cytoplasmic domain of the TCR does not have any capacity to signal and therefore is required to form an antigen signaling receptor complex with the accessory signal transducing molecules CD3 γ , CD3 δ , CD3 ϵ and CD3 ζ , which have the ability to signal through immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAMs; (59)). The CD4 and CD8 molecules expressed on the surface of naïve T cells recognize non-polymorphic regions of the MHC class II and MHC class I molecules respectively, and by doing so, strengthen the bond between TCR and MHC molecule (60). The CD4 and CD8 molecules aid in TCR signaling further by recruiting LCK, a tyrosine kinase important in phosphorylation of the ITAMs in the TCR signaling complex (61). TCR signaling is insufficient to activate T cells and co-receptor signaling is required for full T cell activation (62). T cells from SLE patients usually exhibit amplified TCR signaling that is rerouted through alternative signaling pathways (63). For example, rather than simply utilizing the CD35: ZAP70 pathway, the TCR in T cells from SLE patients additionally associates with the signaling via the common γ -chain: SYK pathway, which normally transduces FcR signals, resulting in stronger signaling through the TCR and thus reducing the requirement of co-receptor signaling and cytokines for T cell activation (64).

1.5.3.3. Co-receptor signaling

To ensure the full activation or priming of naïve T cells, 3 signals from APC are required: 1) TCR recognition of antigen presented by MHC molecules, 2) production of pro-inflammatory cytokines to induce the particular functional phenotype of the cells and 3) co-stimulation via interactions between co-receptors on APC and T cells (65). APC, mainly DC, that have been activated via PRR and cytokine receptor signaling, will migrate to the secondary lymphoid organs and express CD80/86 and ICOS-L molecules that will interact with "costimulatory" CD28 and ICOS molecules on the T cells, respectively. This signaling amplifies and 'fine tunes' that of the TCR signal, allowing the T cell to respond (66). Consistent with their hyper-responsive phenotype, the level of expression of stimulatory co-receptors is usually found to be elevated on the APC and/or T cells from SLE patients (67). Moreover, although not all co-receptors transduce positive signals, the negative receptor CTLA-4, which binds to CD80/86 molecules with higher affinity than CD28 to prevent excessive T cells responses is expressed at

11

lower levels on the surface of T cells in lupus patients (68). Defective CTLA4 signaling has also been reported in SLE prone mice (69).

1.5.3.4. T cell responses

CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells circulate through the blood and secondary lymphoid organs (lymph nodes and spleen) surveying antigens presented by APC. Upon priming, the expanded population of CD8⁺ effector cells will search for and kill target cells via the release of cytolytic molecules (granzymes and perforin) and activate the innate immune system by secreting pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IFN_γ and TNF α , in order to drive the clearance of infected cells (65). IFN_γ has been proposed to be one of the major pathogenic cytokines in SLE and consistent with this, IFN_γ-producing CD8⁺ T cells are found in the urine of patients during a lupus flare have been associated with disease (70,71).

Like CD8⁺ T cells, CD4⁺ helper T cells circulate throughout the body but alternatively respond to antigens presented by MHC class II molecules. Depending on the cytokine signals they receive at the time of MHC:peptide complex recognition, CD4⁺ helper T cells can develop into at least four effector (Th1, Th2 or Th17) or regulatory populations that shape the immune response in a specific manner (72). SLE patients present with a mixed CD4⁺ T helper cell phenotype (73) reflected by the elevated levels of a variety of cytokines, including IL-18, IL-12, IL-17A and IL-4 often observed in SLE patients (74).

1.5.3.5.1. Th1 responses

Th1 cells are generated to help combat intracellular pathogens and are often associated with cytotoxic responses: as they result in the recruitment of CD8⁺ T cells and macrophages, which kill infected cells and phagocytose the resulting cell debris respectively (75). The main Th1 polarizing cytokine, IL-12p70, is composed of two subunits, p35 and p40(76), and binds to a specific heterodimeric receptor containing the IL-12R β 1 and IL-12R β 2 subunits (77). This interaction activates a JAK: STAT4 pathway resulting in the expression of t-Bet, the signature transcription factor associated with Th1 responses (78). The signature cytokine of the Th1 phenotype, IFN γ , is elevated in the serum (70) and urine of patients with SLE (79); copy number variations of *il-12* and *t-bet* are also elevated in patients

and correlate with disease severity (80). Indeed, Th1 induction has been shown to be essential for the development of disease in the MRL/*lpr* mouse model of SLE (81).

1.5.3.5.2. Th2 responses

Th2 cell responses are important in the protection against extracellular pathogens as they promote B cell responses by the production of IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, IL-13 and IL-25 (IL-17E) (82,83). The transcription factor that drives the development of Th2 cells is GATA3, and although the exact mechanisms of Th2 activation *in vivo* are not yet known, the *in vitro* expression of GATA3 can be induced by: IL-4 activation of STAT6, IL-2 activation of STAT5, WNT activation by β -catenin, T cell factor 1 and also by Notch signaling (78,84). Reflecting their mixed inflammatory phenotype, Th2 related cytokines have also been found to be elevated in SLE patients and although they have not received as much focus as other T helper cell responses, it is increasingly recognized that Th2-associated IgE, basophil and cytokine responses may play an important pathogenic role in some SLE patients (85,86).

1.5.3.5.3. Th17 and IL-17 responses

1.5.3.5.3.1. Development

Th17 cells are one of the most recent T helper cell phenotypes to be characterized and their discovery led to a readjustment of the T helper cell paradigm as it became apparent that T cell responses can still be made in the absence of Th1 or Th2 promoting factors (87). Indeed, many responses or diseases previously characterized as exhibiting a Th1 phenotype have since been reclassified as being Th17-dependent. Th17 cells have been reported to produce a number of cytokines belonging to the IL-17 family (IL-17A-F, Table 1.1), which are important in protection against bacterial and fungal infections. These responses are also implicated in the etiology of inflammatory disease (88,89). Th17 cells are also capable of producing and inducing several other cytokines, such as IL-21 and IL-22, which are involved in the activation and recruitment of other cells to the site of inflammation (90). Recent comprehensive analysis has established that development of Th17 cells requires three individual stages: (i) 'induction' occurs within the first 4 hours following stimulation with TGF β 1 and IL-6, the latter of which stimulates the expression of the Th17-associated transcription factor ROR_Yt; (ii) 'amplification' occurs between 4-20 hours and during this period, the cells begin to express mRNA of both pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-17A and IL-10 respectively; and finally, (iii) 'activation' occurs following expression of the IL-23 receptor (after 48 hours) as signaling via this receptor permits the cells to become fully activated Th17 cells that express pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines, but not IL-10 (91). However, FAS and GM-CSF signaling are also required for full differentiation of Th17 cells and whilst IL-17A production can be stimulated by either IL-1 β or IL-23, optimal cytokine release occurs following stimulation with both of these proinflammatory cytokines (92).

1.5.3.5.3.2. Innate sources of IL-17

Although IL-17 responses are often generically described as Th17 responses, IL-17A can still be made in T cell-deficient RAG^{-/-} mice, suggesting alternative sources of this cytokine (93). Furthermore, IL-17A responses can be detected within 8 hours following bacterial challenge (94), a time frame that suggests an innate, rather than adaptive immune source, as the latter usually requires approximately 3-5 days (24). It is now clear that several populations of the innate immune system can produce IL-17A, such as ILC (NK and LTi cells), iNK T cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells and CD11b⁺ GR1⁺ myeloid cells, the latter including neutrophils (24,95-98).

1.5.3.5.3.3. Transcription factors

All IL-17A producing cells express ROR γ t, the transcription factor that controls the development of Th17 cells (99), however, expression of ROR γ t is not essential for production of this cytokine by non-Th17 cells (60,81,82)(24) and in the absence of ROR γ t, other transcription factors drive IL-17A responses. One such transcription factor is the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR). Th17 cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells and ILC are among some of the cells that express AHR, which appears to be important for effector responses of fully activated Th17 cells, including the production of IL-22. AHR allows cells to respond to environmental stimuli, suggesting that AHR may

provide molecular evidence for the epidemiological link between the development of autoimmune disease and environment toxins (100,101).

1.5.3.5.3.4. IL-17 in autoimmunity

IL-17A exhibits multiple functional outcomes that allow this cytokine to orchestrate an immune response: thus, for example, in SLE IL-17A acts in synergy with IL-1, IL-6 or TNF α in the recruitment of neutrophils to sites of inflammation (102) and with B cell activating factor (BAFF) to promote the survival and activation of B cells (103). It may also act to recruit other effector cells, such as Th1 cells, to sites of inflammation (104). In addition, IL-17A has been implicated in the regulation of mucosal barrier integrity during pathogenesis and homeostasis (105), immune homeostasis (106) and the induction of innate anti-microbial agents such as β defensins (24).

IL-17A has been proposed to be crucial for the development of autoimmune disease and consistent with this, has been shown to play roles in both initiating and perpetuating disease in previously considered Th1-biased inflammatory (models of) diseases (107). Thus, early IL-17A responses have been reported to be important in the development of disease in a collagen-induced model of rheumatoid arthritis (CIA) (108) and cooperation between IL-17A-producing $\gamma\delta$ T cells and Th17 cells enhances disease in a murine model of uveitis (109). IL-17A is also essential for the development of experimental autoimmune encephalitis (EAE), a model of multiple sclerosis (110). Interestingly, therefore, given its mixed inflammatory phenotype, IL-17A is consistently found to be elevated in the serum of SLE patients compared to healthy controls (111), IL-17A levels are also found to be enhanced in strains of mice that spontaneously develop a lupus-like disease (112) and IL-17 signaling is essential for disease in the Fc γ R2b^{-/-} mouse model of SLE (113). Consistent with this, IL-17A producing cells have also been observed in the kidneys of patients and murine models of SLE (111,114,115).

IL-17 appears to act as a master regulator of inflammation as it also appears to be crucial to the development of Th2-based pathologies (116) and it has been proposed that IL-17 may also play protective roles in the resolution of inflammation, as reported in murine models of colitis (117) and asthma (118).

1.5.3.5.4. Th22 and IL-22 responses

1.5.3.5.4.1. Development and source

IL-22 is a cytokine of the IL-10 family that can be produced by cells of both the innate (ILC) and adaptive ($\gamma\delta$, CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells) arms of the immune system (106) as indicated by its production in Rag^{-/-} mice (95,119,120). Interestingly, therefore, it is unusual in that whilst being produced exclusively by leukocytes it acts predominantly on non-haemopoietic cells (120). The IL-22 receptor is a heterodimer consisting the β chain of the IL-10 receptor and a specific IL-22-binding receptor molecule (121) and the bioavailability of IL-22 is controlled, at least in part by a soluble IL-22 binding protein (122). Two cell phenotypes that produce IL-22 exclusively, NK22 and Th22 cells, have been reported (123,124). As with Th17 cells, Th22 cells can be induced by IL-23, IL1 β and IL-6, the latter being required for the development of Th17 cells, TGF β inhibits the development of Th12 cells (126). Moreover, Th22 cells express the ROR γ t and AHR transcription factors but whilst expression of AHR is essential for IL-22 production, that of ROR γ t is not (99,101).

1.5.3.5.4.2. Function in autoimmunity

IL-22 can be functionally related to IL-17 in that both cytokines exhibit effects on epithelial cells, including epithelial barrier formation (127); however, IL-17 and IL-22 are generally non-redundant and are functionally distinct (106). IL-22 can often act in an anti-inflammatory or tissue repair manner (106), although by working in synergy with other pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF α or IFN γ , IL-22 can enhance inflammation (128,129). Thus, during mucosal inflammation, IL-22 is important in maintaining epithelial barrier integrity and promotes the resolution of damage by triggering epithelial cell growth (128,130) and hence acts in a protective manner during lung inflammation (131,132). In support of this protective role against mucosal inflammation, the transfer of IL-22 producing cells is protective in murine models of IBD (133) and there is also evidence for IL-22 being protective in mouse models of MS, IBD and hepatitis (134,135). Depending on the immunological context however, IL-22 may also be pathogenic in autoimmune disease (128,136) and has been reported to play both pathogenic and protective roles in an ovalbumin-induced model of airway hyper-responsiveness or asthma.

16

Thus, IL-22^{-/-} mice do not develop airway hyper-responsive and neutralization of IL-22 in wild-type mice, at the time of immunization, prevented disease. By contrast, neutralization of IL-22 during antigen challenge, enhanced airway inflammation whilst at this late stage of disease administration of recombinant cytokine suppressed disease. These data suggested both a pathogenic role for IL-22 during disease initiation and a protective role during antigen challenge (118). Indeed, there is increasing evidence that the IL-17A:IL-22 balance may regulate pathology, as such relationships have also been reported in experimental models of arthritis (Pineda, Harnett & Harnett, unpublished data) (106).

This potential dual functionality of IL-22 may explain why, in SLE, the limited studies on the role of IL-22 in pathogenesis have been contradictory. For example, levels of Th22 cells have been associated with SLEDAI (137,138) and the copy number variations of *il-22* are increased in SLE patients (139). Furthermore, treatment with hydroxychloroquine was found to decrease serum IL-22 levels (140) and TGF β levels are low in SLE patients, perhaps suggesting that Th22, rather than Th17 or Tregs, cells may be pathogenic in SLE (141). By contrast, it has been suggested that Th22 levels are an indicator only of cutaneous lupus (142) whilst others have reported that IL-22 is decreased in the serum of SLE patients, suggesting a potential protective role for this cytokine in SLE (143,144).

1.5.3.5.5. Regulatory T cells

1.5.3.5.5.1. Development

Regulatory T cells (Treg) can suppress and therefore homeostatically limit immune responses. Thus the loss of Tregs can result in immunopathology, autoimmunity and allergy. Tregs provide a major component of the mechanisms contributing to the maintenance of peripheral tolerance of T cells, the process by which autoreactive T cells that escape central tolerance in the thymus or encounter harmless foreign antigen are either removed by apoptosis or rendered anergic. The induction of Tregs requires IL-2 and TGF β , which stimulates the induction of the Treg signature transcription factor, FoxP3. It is now clear that there are several distinct populations of regulatory T cells. For example, FoxP3+ naturally occurring regulatory T cells (nTregs) develop in the thymus and are selected by their relatively strong reactivity to self-antigens presented by stromal cells during T cell
development. By contrast, induced FoxP3+ Tregs, IL-10-secreting T_R1 cells and TGF β -secreting Th3 cells develop in the periphery following recognition of a particular antigen in the presence of Treg-inducing cytokines such as TGF β (145,146). Moreover, it appears that regulatory T cells can suppress immune responses by at least four mechanisms: (i) production of the regulatory cytokines IL-10 and TGF β ; (ii) cytolysis via production of granzymes and perforin; (iii) disruption of metabolism by consumption of survival/growth factors or alternatively, by production of anti-inflammatory metabolites such as adenosine nucleosides; and (iv) by modulation of DC function via their expression of CTLA-4, the negative signaling co-receptor molecule (57).

1.5.3.5.5.2. Tregs in autoimmunity

Several groups have reported an inverse correlation between the level of circulating Tregs and SLEDAI (147-151) and consistent with this, Treg levels were found to be elevated in patients following treatment with corticosteroids (152,153). Moreover, although Tregs from SLE patients were capable of suppressing immune responses *in vitro*, the effectiveness of this suppression was reduced compared to the capacity of Tregs from healthy controls (154,155). It is not clear, however, whether this ineffective suppression is due to a Treg defect or because the T cells from SLE patients are resistant to Treg mediated suppression (156). Nevertheless, Treg deficiencies in mice result in а lupus-like disease including glomerularnephritis (157) and several studies have reported a Treg defect in mouse models of SLE (158).

1.5.4. B cells

1.5.4.1. B cell development

B cells are a fundamental component of disease pathology in SLE patients (3); underlining this, therapies targeting B cells have proved effective in the clinic. In addition to producing the autoantibodies that are characteristic of lupus, B cells also present antigens and secrete cytokines that shape the immune response. The expansion of B cells in SLE patients correlates with SLEDAI (159) whilst renal infiltration by B cells is a predictor of severe disease and clinical outcome (160). B cells are also essential for pathology in mouse models of SLE (161-163).

B cell development starts in the bone marrow where common lymphoid precursors develop into pre-pro-pre-B cells, pro-B cells, pre-B cells and finally immature B cells (Fig. 1.4). During development, the B cell will rearrange the variable (V), diversity (D) and joining (J) segments of its immunoglobulin genes to form a viable B cell receptor (BCR). BCR form an antigen signaling complex with the signal transducing molecules, $Ig\alpha$ and $Ig\beta$ (164), which contain cytoplasmic ITAM signaling domains that are phosphorylated by the protein tyrosine kinase SYK (165) (Fig. 1.5). The rearrangement of the Ig genes is a random process and 75% of early B cells are auto-reactive. Several mechanisms exist to prevent the release of these cells into the periphery. For example, strong recognition of self antigen expressed by stromal cells in the bone marrow will induce cell death of IgM+ immature B cells by apoptosis whereas an intermediate BCR signal will induce receptor editing (166). Alternatively, self-reactive B cells can enter a state of anergy where they will not respond to antigen (167).

BCR signal strength further determines the peripheral development of B cells (168) with B cell survival requiring weak 'tonic' BCR signaling(169). Consistent with a pathogenic role of B cell hyper-responsiveness, BCR signaling is elevated in SLE patients (170) whilst inhibition of BCR signaling prevents disease development in a lupus mouse model (171). Furthermore, mice that do not express negative regulators of BCR signaling, such as Lyn and SHP-1, develop a lupus like disease and supporting the physiological relevance of such processes, the expression of these signal transducers is reduced in B cells from SLE patients (172).

1.5.4.8. Peripheral B effector cell development

1.5.4.8.1. The spleen

The spleen has two major functions in biology (Fig. 1.6): in the red pulp, blood is filtered to remove old or damaged cells and antigens: whereas in the white pulp, immature (transitional) B cells differentiate into mature-naïve, effector and memory B cells (Fig. 1.7). The white pulp has three main architectural features: the periarteriolar lymphoid sheath, or the T cell zone; the B cell zone containing B cell follicles and the marginal zone (MZ), where blood borne antigens are sampled by specialist macrophages and the MZ B cell subset (Fig. 1.6) (173).

1.5.4.8.2. Transitional B cells

B cells expressing a viable BCR leave the bone marrow via the circulatory system in an immature form termed transitional type 1 (T1; CD19⁺CD21⁻CD23⁻IgM⁺IgD⁻ AA4.1⁺) and whilst they home to the spleen, they lack the ability to recirculate (Fig. 1.7) (174). The survival of T1 B cells and their further maturation is heavily dependent on BAFF survival signals (175). In the spleen, T1 B cells quickly differentiate into a second transitional state termed transitional type 2 (T2; CD19⁺CD21 CD23⁺IqM⁺IqD AA4.1⁺): these cells enter the B cell follicle where they acquire the expression of IgD and CD23 and the ability to circulate around the body(176). The development of T2 B cells into either marginal zone precursor cells $CD19^{+}CD21^{+}CD23^{+}IgM^{+}IgD^{+}AA4.1$) (MZP; or follicular type 1 (Fo1; CD19⁺CD21^{low/-}CD23⁺IqM^{low}IqD⁺AA4.1⁻) B cells is dependent on four factors: BCR signal strength, BAFF survival signals, Notch signaling and NF κ B activation (174).

1.5.4.8.3. Marginal zone B cells

MZP B cells reside in the B cell follicles of the spleen where they develop into marginal zone B cells (MZ; CD19⁺CD21⁺CD23⁻IgM⁺IgD⁻AA4.1⁻). MZ B cells represent approximately 15% of all B cells (177) and are found between the white and red pulp in the marginal sinuses of the spleen: they sample antigens in the blood and respond to lipid and T-independent antigens. MZ B cells capture antigens that have been opsonized with antibodies or complement via receptors expressed on their surface. They also express high levels of CD1d, a non-classical MHC molecule that allows the cells to present lipid antigens to iNKT cells (178) as well as high levels of TLRs allowing them to respond to PAMPS. MZ B cells constantly shuttle between the marginal zone and B cell follicles where they present this captured antigen to local follicular DC (179,180). MZ B cells can also respond to antigen directly and develop into short-lived antibody producing cells, which migrate into the red pulp and produce antibodies. However, recent studies suggest that a proportion of activated MZ B cells may also enter the B cell follicle and undergo further development in germinal centers (181). It is likely that they contribute to the pathogenesis of SLE due to their ability to sense blood borne antigens, such as immune complexes, and consistent with this, the proportion of MZ B cells in the B cell follicle is elevated in lupus prone mice (182,183). It is difficult to examine the role of MZ B cells in patients, as these cells do not leave the spleen. Moreover, there is also evidence that MZ B cells may be protective in SLE prone mice as stimulation of TLR9 with DNA results in elevated IL-10 production that can suppress Th1 responses (184) although it is unclear whether immune complexes containing DNA would have the same protective effect.

1.5.4.8.4. Follicular B cells

As with MZP B cells, Fo1 B cells are also derived from T2 B cells. Fo1 B cells comprise the major phenotype of mature B cells in adults, representing approximately 70% of all B cells. They circulate around the body in the blood and home to B cell follicles in the secondary lymphoid organs, which are situated adjacent to T cell zones to allow interactions between B cells and T helper cells. Whilst Fo1 B cells are responsible for T cell dependent responses in the B cell follicles, they are capable of producing T independent responses outside of the follicles and in the bone marrow (174). A second follicular B cell population exists, termed follicular type 2 B cells (Fo2; CD19⁺CD21^{low/-}CD23⁺IgM⁺IgD⁺AA4.1⁻) that develop independently of antigen and likely form a pool of cells that can replenish the marginal zone B cell population in the event that it is destroyed by a blood borne pathogen (185).

1.5.4.8.5. B cell activation

Circulating Fo1 B cells migrate around the body in search of antigen. B cells can recognize antigens that are soluble or membrane bound such as those tethered to the surface of cells via complement or antibody receptors (186). Signaling events at the immunological synapse, where the BCR has recognized membrane-bound antigen, induce localized spreading of the B cell plasma membrane to maximize the number of BCR: antigen interactions. The signaling following such polarization of the BCR triggers cytoskeleton rearrangements and the release of lytic enzymes from the B cell, which release the antigen from the presenting cell. The B cell then internalizes the antigen complexed to its BCR and processes it via the endosomal MHC class II pathway (Fig. 1.3). Activated B cells will then migrate towards the T cell: B cell border in a secondary lymphoid organ in search for T cell help. If the newly acquired antigen, presented by the B cell in the form of MHC-peptide, is recognized by the TCR of an activated T cell, the T cell will release pro-inflammatory cytokines that will fully activate the B cell. At this point the B cell will

migrate into the B cell follicle and enter the germinal center reaction (186-188). Coreceptor expression by B cells dictates their activation and pro-inflammatory status, it is important for efficient activation by T cells; in SLE patients, CD71, CD80 and CD86 are all elevated on circulating B cells (189).

1.5.4.8.6. Germinal center reaction

The germinal center (GC) has two histologically distinct regions known as the dark and lights zones. The dark zone is densely packed with rapidly proliferating B cells known as centroblasts, which are drawn to the dark zone via CXCR5 homing towards CXCL13 that is produced by local stromal cells. In the dark zone centroblasts proliferate and undergo affinity maturation involving a process known as somatic hypermutation (SHM), which introduces mutations into the IgV region of already rearranged immunoglobulin genes to modulate the affinity of the BCR for a specific antigen. Following SHM, centroblasts leave the dark zone and enter the light zone by down regulating CXCR5 and up regulating CXCR4, which homes towards CXCL12 that is produced by cells in the light zone. In the light zone of the GC, centrocytes expressing the newly mutated BCR with high affinity are selected by competitive binding to antigens expressed by, or tethered to, the follicular DC (FDC). TLR4 signaling by FDC is essential for the onset of the GC reaction and affinity maturation (190). Following such affinity maturation and selection, the centrocytes undergo a process known as class switch recombination (CSR), which sees the immunoglobulin genes of the GC B cell can switch isotype with the heavy chain of the BCR being irreversibly changed from α or μ heavy chains to γ , α or ε to provide IgG, IgA or IgE isotypes respectively. This process depends on the composition of cytokines produced in the context of particular antigens, for example, high levels of IL-4 will promote the development of IgE responses (187). The high levels and random nature of somatic hypermutation in the GC results in the development of autoreactive cells: normally these cells are cleared efficiently but in SLE patients, who experience enhanced lymphocyte activation and proliferation, the GC is a major source of autoantigens (191). Furthermore, the specific loss of FAS-mediated cell death in the GC leads to the development of a lupus like disease in mice (192).

1.5.4.8.7. Plasma cell development

GC B cells that undergo strong BCR stimulation in the light zone develop into antibody producing plasma cells or memory B cells (187). Some memory B cells appear to be long lived and can survive without tonic BCR stimulation by their specific antigen; upon further challenge these memory B cells reactivate to provide a rapid humoral immune response. For plasma cell development, the GC B cell is required to down-regulate the expression of B cell lineage transcription factors Pax5, Bcl-6 and mTA3 and up-regulate the plasma cell specific transcription factor, BLIMP1 along with IRF4 and XBP1. The GC B cells first develop into plasmablasts which are rapidly proliferating cells that can also produce antibody before becoming long-lived plasma cells, which are non-dividing, terminally differentiated antibody producing cells. (193). Plasmablasts can either develop into long-lived plasma cells locally or migrate to another part of the body such as a site of inflammation or stromal niche such as the bone marrow.

Plasmablasts are defined as short-lived antibody producing cells: their development can be promoted by IFN α and perhaps consistent with this, their production of anti-dsDNA antibodies are associated with flare responses in SLE patients (194,195). The levels of plasmablasts correlate with SLEDAI and are raised during flares in SLE patients, this may suggest that they are one of the main effector B cell population driving disease in SLE patients. Indeed, although the levels of long-lived plasma cells are also elevated in SLE patients during infection, their levels do not correlate with SLEDAI (196). However, it should be noted that some groups have reported that elevated levels of plasma cells do correlate with SLEDAI and anti-dsDNA titres, although in this case these cells were not differentiated from plasmablasts (159)

The GC reaction is not essential for the generation of antibody producing cells. Indeed, the first antibody producing cells to respond to antigen are the innate B1 or innate-like MZ B cells, which usually develop into loci of antibody producing cells outside of the B cell follicle. However, it has been reported recently that both B1 (see 1.5.4.8.8. below) and MZ B cells can also enter the GC reaction. The antibodies produced by the initial extra-follicular responses are of the IgM isotype that usually have low affinity for antigens. The role of these early 'natural' antibodies is to facilitate the immune response, for example, by allowing APC to collect antigen via antibody receptors. Moreover, and as stated above, circulating Fo1 and memory B cells can also develop into antibody producing cells outside of the GC. Thus, when a Fo1 B cell receives T cell help it will either enter the GC and begin affinity maturation or develop directly into short lived plasmablasts depending on the strength of BCR signaling: weak BCR signals send the cells into the GC for affinity maturation whereas strong BCR signals allow the B cells to develop into plasmablasts outside of the B cell follicle, thus providing a rapid source of antibodies (177).

1.5.4.8.8. B1 B cells

B1 B cells are a population of innate B cells that represent less than 3% of the B cell lineage. They were initially identified as a population of B cells expressing CD5, hitherto thought to be a T cell marker, that were elevated in lupus prone mice (197). B1 B cells have therefore been associated with autoimmunity but they are also present in normal mice and healthy individuals and represent a major B cell population in the pleural and peritoneal cavities in mice but are rare in the secondary lymphoid organs (198). B1 B cells comprise two major phenotypes that can be distinguished by their expression of CD5 into B1a (CD5⁺) and B1b (CD5⁻) subclasses, which have similar characteristics but develop differently (199). Despite first being identified in lupus-prone mice, the role of B1 cells in autoimmunity, particularly in SLE, is controversial. For example, B1b cells have been suggested to play an important role in the development of nephritis in BAFF transgenic mice, which develop a lupus like disease (200). However, although CD5 expression is elevated on B cells from SLE patients, recent studies have revealed that expression of CD5 on B cells can result in the recruitment of the negative regulatory signal transducer, SHP-1 to the BCR, perhaps suggesting a protective role for CD5 (201). Furthermore, CD5⁺ B cells are known to act as "regulatory" B cells (see 1.5.4.9), producing IL-10 and thereby suppressing proinflammatory immune responses (202).

1.5.4.3. BAFF and APRIL

Signaling induced by the B cell activating factor (BAFF) is important for the survival, differentiation and activation of B cells; especially those of the immature

"transitional" B cell phenotype in the periphery(175). BAFF, and its closely related homologue APRIL, both belong to the TNF family of cytokines. Both BAFF and APRIL exist in membrane bound forms or can be cleaved at a furin site to produce soluble cytokines that normally exist as trimers. BAFF binds to three receptors, BAFF-R, TACI and BCMA whereas APRIL can bind to TACI and BCMA (203). APRIL is not essential for the development of pathology in lupus prone mice (204) and inversely correlates with SLEDAI (205-207). Although levels of BAFF are generally considered to be elevated in SLE patients and contribute to pathogenesis (208,209), BAFF-R expression is reduced (210).

A pathogenic role has been proposed for BAFF in SLE, as high concentrations of this cytokine may act to promote the survival of auto-reactive B cells; indeed BAFF has been reported to act in synergy with IL-17 to promote the survival and proliferation of B cells (103). Perhaps consistent with this, expression of the IL-17A receptor is elevated on circulating B cells from SLE patients (211). Consistent with the proposed pathogenic role for BAFF, BAFF-transgenic mice develop a lupus like disease (212) and BAFF-R signaling drives a lupus like pathology in BAFF-transgenic mice, in a manner that is dependent on TLR signaling via the adaptor protein MyD88 (200,213). Although blockade of BAFF prevents pathology in lupus prone mice (214), a recent study with lupus-prone mice that do not express BAFF-R, TACI or BCMA revealed that disease can occur in the absence of any individual BAFF/APRIL receptor (215,216). Nevertheless, a BAFF targeting therapy was the first drug specific for the treatment of SLE granted FDA approval in 50 years (217).

1.5.4.4. TLR signaling in B cells

TLR signaling appears to be instrumental in the fine-tuning of B cell responses and appears to be involved in most aspects of B cell biology through to the development into antibody secreting cells; TLR signaling may also influence the class of antibody produced (218). Indeed, it has been proposed that certain molecules are autoantigens in SLE because they can activate the innate immune system, in a sense, acting like auto-adjuvants. Expression of TLR9 is elevated in circulating B cells from SLE patients and such increased expression is associated with disease (219,220) although the mechanisms involved are complex. For example, although the development of anti-dsDNA antibodies is abrogated in tIr9^{-/-}

lupus prone mice, disease is exacerbated as TLR9 signaling also acts to suppress TLR7 activation (221,222). By contrast, whilst TLR7-deficient mice do not develop lupus-like pathology, the Yaa mouse develops lupus like disease, due to overexpression of TLR7 (223,224).

1.5.4.6. Antibodies

A major role of B cells is to produce a soluble form of their BCR called antibodies; these molecules bind to antigens or cells and neutralize, opsonize or target the cells for deletion. Each antibody contains two pairs of polypeptide chains, a heavy chain and a smaller light chain linked via a hinge region to provide flexibility, with each pair connected by disulphide bonds (Fig. 1.8). The Fab region contains the variable antigen binding domains and this is connected to the Fc domain, which binds to antibody Fc receptors (FcR). There are 5 forms of antibodies termed isotypes: IgG, IgD and IgE are all monomeric proteins whereas IgA molecules form dimers and IgM molecules form pentamers although the BCR expressed by immature B cells contains a IgM monomer. There are 4 IgG subclasses in mice: IgG1, IgG2a, IgG2b and IgG3 and 2 IgA subclasses (225). SLE patients develop autoantibody responses against several nuclear and cytoplasmic antigens such as Ro, La and Sm (195), but the autoantibodies most characteristic of SLE in patients are those raised against dsDNA, the levels of which correlate with SLEDAI and are associated with disease flares (3,226).

1.5.4.7. Antibody receptors

Antibodies: either free, complexed with antigen or attached to cells can be detected by the immune system via a series of Fc binding receptors (FcR) for IgM, IgA, IgG and IgE. For example, there are 4 classes of FcR that recognize IgG antibodies in mice: three activating receptors, $Fc\gamma R1$, $Fc\gamma R3$ and $Fc\gamma R4$ and one inhibitory receptor called $Fc\gamma R2b$. Other antibody receptors also exist such as CD23, which binds IgE with low affinity whereas FceRI is the high affinity receptor associated with mast cell function and allergic responses(227,228). Fc γR are expressed by many cells and their signaling can induce both activating and tolerogenic responses. While innate immune effector cells such as DC, macrophages and neutrophils, express both activating and inhibitory Fc γR , B cells

only express the inhibitory $Fc\gamma R2b$ and it is unclear whether T cells express FcR (229).

Each Fc_YR has an extracellular antibody binding α chain that signals through an adjacent ITAM-containing adaptor molecule; this is normally the FcR_Y chain but can sometimes be replaced by other adaptor molecule such as CD3 ζ . An exception is Fc_YR2b, which signals directly through an immunoreceptor tyrosine inhibitory motif (ITIM). Binding of immune complexes to FcR results in the receptor crosslinking that is required for signaling, which in the case of the activating receptors can result in cell activation, the release of pro-inflammatory mediators and proliferation. By contrast, cross-linking of Fc_YR2b on B cells results in cell death by apoptosis and provides a mechanism of negative feedback inhibition of B cell activation and antibody production (230). Consistent with this, Fc_YR2b is required to prevent the generation of self-reactive B cells as knockout mice develop lupus-like systemic autoimmunity (229), Fc_YR2b polymorphisms are also associated with SLE (231).

1.5.4.9.5. Antibody independent roles of B cells

B cells are essential for the development of disease in lupus prone mice: however, B cells engineered to lack the ability to secrete antibody still have the capacity to induce disease, providing evidence for antibody-independent roles of B cells in mediating disease (232,233). The exact mechanisms involved are not clear but B cells appear to be important for the activation of T cells in autoimmunity via cell contact dependent mechanisms such as the presentation of antigen and expression of co-stimulatory molecules. Moreover, they can influence T cell responses by their production of cytokines. When cultured in polarizing conditions, B cells have been shown to produce cytokines associated with Th1 and Th2 responses, these cells have been termed Be1 and Be2 respectively, and are thought to promote the effect of B cells during an immune response (234). Recently, B cell production of IL-6 has been indicated as important for the development of autoimmunity (235): furthermore, B cells have been reported to produce IL-17 in response to infection with Trypanosoma: these B cells do not express RORyt and are activated by CD45 and BCR signaling (187,236,237). Finally, and consistent with the finding that B cells, that cannot secrete antibody are still able to drive disease pathogenesis in mouse models of SLE, in patients with autoimmune disease undergoing B cell depletion therapy, beneficial effects are noticeable before antibody levels drop (217,238,239).

1.5.4.9. Regulatory B cells

1.5.4.9.1. Historical overview

As with T cells, several populations of B cells with regulatory cell characteristics have been identified. The lack of a signature regulatory B cell transcription factor has restricted the advance of our understanding, although it appears that some B cells may express FoxP3 (240). Janeway and colleagues first proposed the existence of a regulatory B cell population in 1996 by showing that mice which lacked B cells developed severe disease in the EAE model of MS, this was subsequently shown to be due to a loss immune regulation by IL-10 producing regulatory B cells (Bregs) (241,242). Since then, Bregs have been shown to be effective at suppressing disease in mouse models of IBD, RA and SLE (243-245). Consistent with this, Breg subsets have been identified in humans that are defective in patients suffering from MS or SLE (246,247). Although regulatory B cells (Bregs) express some of the phenotypical characteristics of B1 B cells, such as CD5, which are known to produce IL-10 (199). Bregs can also express phenotypic markers of B2 cells, such as CD21 and CD23. Thus it is unclear whether Bregs develop from innate or adaptive progenitor cells, nevertheless, several distinct B cell populations have been reported to express IL-10 with T2, MZP and MZ cells being reported to be protective in models of lupus (244), RA(248) and colitis (249) respectively.

1.5.4.9.2. Breg development

Several aspects of B cell biology have been identified as potential triggers for the development of Bregs. Thus, although BCR, CD40 and TLR signaling are important for the development of antibody producing cells, the same signals may also influence the development of Bregs (250). For example, the importance of BCR signaling in the development of Bregs was highlighted in mouse models of autoimmunity, where in EAE the loss of CD19 signaling augmented Breg responses (251) whilst B cells expressing a BCR specific for an irrelevant protein (hen egg lysosome) failed to suppress disease (242). Furthermore, in the CIA

model, IL-10 production was stimulated by antigen (252). Likewise, CD40 signaling was shown to be required for B cell-mediated suppression of disease in the EAE, CIA and MRL/Ipr mouse models: such CD40 stimulation can be provided in vivo by either innate (iNKT) or adaptive (CD4⁺ T helper) cells (242). Moreover, as B cells can also express CD40-ligand, in addition to expressing CD40 (253), it is also possible that the development of Bregs can be driven by B cells in an antigen independent manner as shown in the MRL mouse (253-255). This process clearly requires tight control as continuous expression of CD40-L by B cells results in a lupus-like disease (250,256). Likewise, the final signal required to induce IL-10 production by B cells is provided by TLR signaling which is generally thought to promote immune responses. Nevertheless, B cells deficient in TLR2, TLR4 or MyD88 do not resolve EAE (257) and TLR9 stimulation has been reported to induce B cell IL-10 production (178). It may be that TLR signaling is different in B cells, compared to other cells such as DCs, and it may be that a certain type of TLR signaling in B cells promotes a regulatory phenotype, however, clearly much is left to be discovered relating to the activation and development of Bregs (242).

1.5.4.9.3. Bregs control innate and adaptive responses

IL-10 from Bregs can potentially inhibit T cell responses by suppressing DC priming of Th1 or Th17 cells. Supporting this, DC from B cell-deficient mice were found to produce more IL-12 (258). Furthermore, IL-10 from B cells has been shown to suppress IL-12 and IL-6 production by DC (257). Alternatively, B cells can suppress T cell responses by activating Tregs and consistent with this, Breg-deficient mice exhibit a reduction in *foxp3* mRNA (259). Moreover, adoptive transfer of B cells can also suppress the spontaneous IBD that develops in lymphopaenic mice, this suggests that Bregs can inhibit both innate and adaptive immune responses (260). Nevertheless, although IL-10 is protective and regulates disease in murine models of lupus (261) it may also be pathogenic via the activation of B cells. Thus, injection of NZB/NZW lupus-prone mice with IL-10 exacerbates disease, neutralization delays disease onset (262). Reflecting this, polymorphisms that lead to elevated IL-10 production have been reported in SLE patients (263) whilst blocking of IL-10 reduces disease severity in SLE patients (264).

1.6. Treating SLE

1.6.1. Steroidal and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs

SLE has traditionally been treated with a variety of steroidal and non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs. Corticosteroids are the most widely used short-term therapy for treating SLE patients; however, due to the toxicity associated with prolonged use they are generally reserved for the treatment of patients during flare responses (265,266). These drugs have multiple effects on both innate and adaptive immune responses including suppression of pro-inflammatory cytokine production and lymphocyte proliferation as well as the induction of apoptosis in lymphocytes macrophages pathogenic and (267, 268).Likewise, Cyclophosphamide, which is a very effective agent at causing cell death, is used cautiously during the most severe of SLE manifestations (269). A less toxic alternative is mycophenolate mofetil (MMF) which is an inhibitor of DNA synthesis (270) and inhibits lymphocyte proliferation: it is well tolerated with relatively mild, but uncomfortable, side effects such as vomiting diarrhea and increased susceptibility to infection (271). Two other commonly used drugs are azathioprine and methotrexate which both suppress nucleotide synthesis, therefore suppressing the rapid expansion of immune cells such as lymphocytes (272.273). By contrast, the anti-malarial drugs, chloroguine and hydroxychloroguine that have long been prescribed for SLE patients appear to act by suppressing phagocytosis and TLR activation (274,275). Antimalarials have proved particularly useful in treating disease flare and suppressing the acceleration of disease in early onset lupus patients (276,277).

1.6.2. Biologics

Some of the most effective and recently developed successful therapies for treating autoimmune diseases, including SLE, come in the form of therapeutic antibodies. There are currently 25 antibodies approved for use in patients with a further 240 in development for diseases as diverse as autoimmunity, cancer, organ transplantation and infection (278). They are a mainstay of modern biotech companies and in the USA generate more than \$27 billion each year (279). Therapeutic antibodies work by blocking the action of a specific molecule, such as preventing a cytokine from binding its receptor or targeting a specific cell for destruction. They can be engineered to either contain toxic enzymes or signaling

molecules to kill cells and they can also target cells for destruction naturally by activating complement dependent cytotoxicity. Finally, therapeutic antibodies can act as agonists by stimulating receptors (225,280).

Therapeutic antibodies targeting B cells have received much focus over the past 5 years. The surprise success of Rituximab, a drug initially developed for the treatment of cancer, in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis provided the rationale for testing in other autoimmune diseases (275,281). Rituximab is a chimeric anti-CD20 antibody that depletes circulating B cells, but not plasma cells. Consistent with this, the beneficial effects of rituximab are not necessarily associated with a loss of autoantibodies and several theories have been suggested as to why exactly it is protective in autoimmune diseases. Possible explanations are that the antibody-labeled B cells distract macrophages and neutrophils away from target organs; that the treatment suppresses the antibody-independent inflammatory functions of B cells or that by depleting the B cells, the effector: regulatory balance can be reset naturally (54,275).

Rituximab is therapeutic in some SLE patients and consequently, its off-label use is common: however, two large phase 2/3 clinical trials failed to meet their primary endpoints (282). The general consensus appears to be that both of these trials were poorly designed, with poorly stratified patient cohorts, and although subsequent analysis suggests that Rituximab was in fact beneficial, this drug has not been approved for use in SLE patients (283,284). Nevertheless, clinical trials utilizing other B cell-targeting agents, for example, anti-CD19 and anti-CD22 antibodies are currently underway (275). Clinical trials with Belimumab, an anti-BAFF antibody that clears the B cell survival factor from circulation, have been more successful. Belimumab was shown to be moderately successful in treating SLE patients and became the first drug to receive FDA approval specifically for the treatment of SLE patients in 50 years. Nevertheless, this drug is only effective in approximately 14% of patients (38,285).

As cytokines drive many aspects of SLE, targeting them has also long been thought of as a viable option for treatment. Consistent with this, treatment with monoclonal antibodies specific for IL-6 (Toclizumab) (286) and IL-10 (264) have

shown moderate results in phase 1 trials: however, trials using an anti-TNF α antibody (Infliximab) were terminated prematurely as some patients experienced exacerbated disease (287). Moreover, reflecting the clear type I IFN signature in SLE patients, an anti-IFN α therapy is to be tested in such patients (288) (38). Likewise, targeting of co-stimulatory molecules has also been attempted as their expression is usually elevated in SLE patients (254,289). However, although an early phase 1 trial of anti-CD40 in SLE patients showed promise (290), a phase 2 trial did not show any benefit (291). Moreover, Abatacept, which is a fusion protein of the CTLA-4 extracellular domain and an Fc portion of immunoglobulin that is approved for the treatment of RA, showed a modest benefit to SLE patients with mild disease in a phase 2 trial although the primary endpoints were not met (292).

Although such biologics are good at targeting cell surface or soluble molecules, this strategy is less effective at targeting intracellular signaling pathways (293) as small chemicals that can easily pass through the lipid bilayer can modulate these targets more efficiently. In SLE, the signaling molecules involved in the hyper-activity of immune response cells, particularly T and B cells, have been targeted. For example, Fostamatinib which acts to inhibit SYK, a critical component of BCR and TCR signaling in SLE patients, suppresses disease in mouse models of lupus and may be beneficial in patients when clinical trials begin(294). Fostamatinib is currently going through a phase 2 clinical trial for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis and is showing promise with, perhaps surprisingly given the importance of its target, relatively few side effects (295).

1.7. Developing drugs from parasites

1.7.1. Parasites versus autoimmunity

There is a clear emerging socioeconomic driving factor(s) underpinning the increasing prevalence of autoimmune diseases, as they occur significantly less in developing countries relative to industrialised nations. Over the past 30 years, countries such as Hungary and South Korea have experienced a rise in autoimmune disease as their economies have developed (296,297): one possible environmental factor that is likely to be altered during the development of a nation is improved sanitation and a subsequent reduced exposure to pathogens, such as helminths (298). This correlation has been captured by the hygiene hypothesis,

which states that increased sanitation and clean living in modern society has reduced our exposure to microorganisms that would normally train and hone our immune responses, resulting in elevated levels of autoimmune and allergic disease (299,300). Indeed, the incidence levels of autoimmunity and allergy, which are high in developed nations, inversely correlate with that of helminth infection, which is endemic in developing countries. Furthermore, the levels of autoimmunity or allergic disease in the offspring of immigrants that have traveled from developing to developed nations is much higher compared with disease rates in the country of origin (301). An exception to this observation may be SLE, which does not seem to be defined by socioeconomic factors.

1.7.2. Helminth immune suppression

Helminths are parasitic worms that are capable of inducing debilitating disease such as severe cutaneous lesions, elephantiasis and blindness (302). Nematodes have unusually long life spans for parasites and have been reported to survive for up to 10 years: one explanation for this is their ability to suppress the host immune response (303). Thus through selective modulation of the immune response, helminths can prevent cytolytic immune responses that would normally clear the worm whilst ensuring that the host remains relatively healthy with an active immune system (304,305). Thus, it is plausible that the immune response evolved to optimally function with background immune modulation by helminths: therefore, when helminths are removed from the environment the immune system may automatically become hyperactive (306). This theory can only partially explain the relationship between helminths and autoimmunity, however, as if this was the case, one would expect the prevalence of immune mediated inflammatory disease to be much higher in developed societies. It is more likely therefore, that this contributes as another environmental factor in the development of autoimmunity.

1.7.3. Treating autoimmunity with helminths

The unique relationship between helminths and the mammalian immune system, in particular the ability of worms to modulate the immune response, has led researchers around the world to investigate the potential application of these parasites or their immunomodulatory products in the treatment of immune mediated disease, such as allergy and autoimmunity (298). Various helminth species have been shown to protect against disease in several mouse models of intestinal inflammation, allergic disease, and autoimmunity (298,307,308). This has culminated in clinical trials examining the therapeutic potential of helminths in the treatment of autoimmune disease, most recently the use of Trichuris suis in IBD patients. The administration of live parasites is potentially dangerous as these are live pathogens and can elicit immune responses that can exacerbate disease or cause other pathologies. T. suis was chosen for the treatment of humans as it is a porcine helminth and observations with pig farmers, who by the nature of their profession are chronically exposed to T. suis, revealed that this parasite can colonize humans but only briefly (309). Patients received live T. suis in an open label phase 1 clinical trial and the authors reported an 80% improvement; however, subsequent placebo-controlled double-blind clinical trials showed more modest, but significant, improvements (298). A recent trial examining the potential of the human parasite Necator americanus in Crohn's disease has also looked promising. Due to the risk of infection low parasite numbers were used, nevertheless, patients with moderate, but not mild or inactive, disease showed some improvement (310).

Perhaps the most optimal and safe way to utilize the potential of the parasites to modulate the immune system would be to identify the specific components responsible for the immunomodulation. Such molecules may be therapeutically and economically viable options for the treatment of autoimmune and allergic disease: alternatively they may be used as blue prints for the design of novel therapeutics. It is also important to realize the potential of such parasite-derived immunomodulators as tools to dissect the immune system and hence identify safe mechanisms of immune suppression that have been selected by nature throughout evolution (311).

1.7.4. Helminth immunomodulators

Helminth infections naturally induce a Th2 and regulatory phenotype in order for the worms to 'hide their tracks' and repair damaged tissue as they migrate throughout the host (306,308). Such Th2 responses are not pathogenic however, as they are limited or modified by the parasite (312). Helminth-derived immunomodulatory molecules can suppress the immune system in a variety of ways, for example, cystatins from Onchocerca volvulus and Acanthocheilonema viteae may suppress inflammatory macrophages via mechanisms involving the scavenger receptor, CD36 and the TGF β receptor (313,314); whilst calreticulin from *Heligmosomoides polygyrus*, via interacting with scavenger receptor A in mice, can skew Th2 responses (315); and Dirofilaria immitis-derived antigen binds to CD40 on B cells stimulating the production of antigen non-specific IgE, thus saturating IgE receptors, which has been shown to prevent anaphylaxis (316). Several parasite-derived immunomodulators act by modulation of TLR signaling, which usually promotes Th1/Th17 responses (308). Suppressing TLR signaling therefore prevents the generation of immune responses that would clear the helminth (306). However, as such strong immune underpin pathologies of autoimmune responses also the disease, immunomodulatory molecules from Schistosoma mansoni, Ascaris lumbricoides, A.viteae and Fasciola hepatica act, at least in part, to protect against development of such inflammatory disorders in mouse models by modulation of TLR signaling (311).

1.7.5. ES-62: a parasitic helminth-derived immunomodulator

One such immunomodulator that acts via subversion of TLR signaling is ES-62, an excretory-secretory (ES) protein from the murine filarial nematode *A. viteae.* ES-62 has conserved orthologues with the human filarial nematodes *Brugia malayi* and *O. volvulus* (317) and is a tetrameric glycoprotein comprising 63 kDa subunits (317). Although the molecule contains a putative peptidase site that is yet to be fully validated, the major immunomodulator functions of ES-62 are due to the phosphorylcholine moieties present on the molecule (318). Indeed the addition of PC moieties to irrelevant proteins such as BSA, or free PC, can replicate many of the immunomodulatory effects of ES-62 (319,320).

TLR4 is required both for the internalization of ES-62 by macrophages (but not B cells) and its immunomodulatory activity and consistent with this, it appears to act to subvert both immunoreceptor and TLR signaling through a MyD88 dependent mechanism. The mutated, LPS-unresponsive TLR4 molecule expressed by C3H/HeJ mice is sufficient for ES-62 entry and immunomodulation (321,322).

Consistent with its proposed role in subverting TLR-mediated pro-inflammatory signalling, ES-62 suppresses Th1 polarising responses following TLR2, TLR4 and TLR9 stimulation (322).

1.7.5.1. Immunomodulation by ES-62

Over the past 15 years ES-62 has been shown to modulate, both directly and indirectly, the pro-inflammatory responses of several cell populations. The first indication that ES-62 was a putative immunomodulator came from experiments that showed the parasite product to suppress B cell activation and proliferation *in vitro* (318,323) and *in vivo* (324). This was achieved by an uncoupling of the BCR from the MAP kinase signaling pathways and recruitment of the negative signaling molecules, SHP-1 (tyrosine phosphatase) and Pac-1 (MAP kinase phosphatase) (325). This anti-proliferative phenotype was complemented by the finding that ES-62 increased spontaneous IL-10 production by peritoneal B1 B cells suggesting a potential anti-inflammatory role for the molecule (326). The key role of the PC moiety of ES-62 in the induction of IL-10 was indicated by the finding that whereas native ES-62 induces IgG1 but not IgG2a antibody responses, recombinant ES-62, which does not contain PC moieties, induces both IgG1 and IgG2a responses: interestingly, this PC-mediated blocking of potentially pathogenic IgG2a responses was dependent on IL-10 (327).

ES-62 can suppress TCR signaling and induce anergy in Jurkat T cells by modulating the activation of the TCR tyrosine kinases Lck, Fyn and ZAP-70 (328). Perhaps reflecting this, ES-62 was also found to suppresses the clonal expansion and modulated the functional phenotype of antigen specific T cells (329). However, this does not appear to be via direct effects on naive T cells but rather by modulation of APC function (Whelan et al 2000). Thus, DC and macrophages stimulated with TLR ligands, such as LPS, usually elicit Th1 responses via the production of IL-12 and IFN γ . However, ES-62 suppresses the ability of DCs and macrophages, even following LPS stimulation, to promote Th1 responses (330,331). ES-62 also modulates the secretion of other proinflammatory cytokines by macrophages, most notably IL-12p70, IL-23, IL-6 and TNF α , suggesting a potential suppression of both Th1 and Th17 responses by the parasite product (331,332) Strikingly, *in vivo* exposure is sufficient to render bone marrow

progenitors prone to an anti-inflammatory phenotype on subsequent ex vivo differentiation of DC or macrophages (333). More recently, transfer studies suggest that ES-62 may also influences T cell responses by modulating antigen specific T cell B cell interactions (334).

1.7.5.3. Therapeutic potential of ES-62 in the treatment of autoimmunity

The immunomodulatory actions of ES-62 presumably reflect the strategies developed by the parasite to evade the host immune response and survive without causing pathology. Investigation of whether such anti-inflammatory actions could be exploited therapeutically for the treatment of inflammatory disorders in humans revealed that ES-62 can suppress pathogenic inflammation in mouse models of both allergic and autoimmune diseases. Thus, ES-62 was found to suppress disease in the collagen induced arthritis (CIA) model of rheumatoid arthritis by suppressing collagen-specific Th1-associated cytokine production (TNF α , IL-6 and IFN_Y), lymphocyte proliferation and IgG2a production (335). The effect on lymphocyte proliferation and cytokine production was later revealed to be due to the PC moiety whereas the reduction in collagen-specific antibody production was not dependent on the presence of PC (319). More recently, it has become increasingly clear that pathogenesis of many autoimmune pathologies such as those observed in CIA are mediated by IL-17 responses, and reflecting this, in addition to suppressing Th1 responses, ES-62 was found to down-modulate proinflammatory IL-17 production in the paw and draining LN as well as disrupting the activation of Th17 or IL-17⁺ $\gamma\delta$ T cells by DC (336).

As infection with helminths usually skews the immune system to a more Th2 orientation (306), and indeed ES-62 itself elicits Th2 responses (330), it was at first rather surprising that ES-62 could also prevent development of Th2-biased allergic inflammation (228). However, the mechanisms of action underpinning this have now been partially elucidated and reflect functional desensitization of mast cell responses by down-regulation of key elements downstream of Fc ϵ R1 and TLR4 signaling (228,337) and also by increasing IFN γ to counter-regulate Th17 and (consequent) Th2 responses (338).

The realization that IL-17 promote both Th1/Th17 Th2 can and inflammation(339,340) provides a rationale for the therapeutic potential of ES-62 in both autoimmune and allergic disorders. Indeed, the therapeutic potential of ES-62 appears to be restricted to diseases with a Th17 element as Th1 type-1 diabetes like disease in the NOD mouse (W. Harnett & A. Cooke, unpublished observations) and the Th1 immune pathology induced by Toxoplasma gondii or *Plasmodium chabaudi* or other filarial nematode antigens are unaffected by ES-62 (341-343) (W. Harnett unpublished). Likewise, and important in the consideration of the therapeutic potential of ES-62, the parasite molecule did not prevent Th1 immune responses to the BCG vaccine suggesting that patients receiving drugs developed from ES-62 would still be responsive to vaccination (344).

1.7.5.4. Thesis Aims: ES-62 and the MRL/Ipr mouse

Previous studies evaluating the therapeutic potential of ES-62 in the MRL/lpr mouse model of SLE have revealed that prophylactic treatment with the parasite product suppresses the development of proteinuria. Despite such a clear improvement in disease outcome, surprisingly no obvious improvement in renal histology was observed and cellular infiltration; C3 and antibody deposition of the kidneys appeared unaltered. Likewise, no clear immunomodulatory effect in this model of a mixed Th1/Th2 phenotype could be detected nor any suppression of the associated lymphadenopathy and splenomegaly. Thus, the core aims of the thesis were to identify and characterize the protective mechanisms of action of ES-62 in the MRL/lpr mouse model of lupus. In particular, although still controversial in SLE, given the increasing recognition of the importance of IL-17 in the pathogenesis of autoimmune disease it was planned to focus on the effects of ES-62 on Th17, and associated cytokine responses such as IL-22, in the MRL/lpr mouse. As a major role of IL-17 appears to relate to the recruitment of proinflammatory effector cells to sites of inflammation, it was planned to relate any modulation of IL-17 responses to renal pathology. Moreover, given the effects of ES-62 on B cell responses and recent reports that regulatory B cells were protective in mouse models of arthritis, at least in part by suppressing Th17associated responses (345), it was also planned to determine whether exposure to ES-62 resulted in resetting of the effector/regulatory balance in the MRL/lpr mouse.

IL-17 cytokine	Cell type	Implicated in
IL-17A	Th17, LTi, NK, iNKT, mast cells, neutrophils and $\gamma\delta$ T cells.	Elevated in RA, IBD, psoriasis, MS and
		atherosclerosis.
IL-17B	Chondrocytes and neurons.	Reduced in psoriasis.
IL-17C	Epithelial cells.	Elevated in psoriasis.
IL-17D	Undefined.	Reduced in psoriasis.
IL-17E (IL-25)	Memory Th2 cells, eosinophils, basophils, mast cells and epithelial	Elevated in asthma and atopic dermatitis
	cells.	but reduced in IBD.
IL-17F	Th17, LTi, NK, iNKT, neutrophils and $\gamma\delta$ T cells.	Elevated in RA, IBD and psoriasis.
IL-17 receptor	Cell type	Implicated in
IL-17RA	Ubiquitous.	Elevated in RA and IBD.
IL-17RB	c-kit lin cells, Th2 and Th9 cells, fibroblasts and basophils.	Elevated in asthma and atopic dermatitis.
IL-17RC	Adipocytes, chondrocytes, fibroblasts and epithelial cells.	Elevated in RA.
IL-17RD	Epithelial and endothelial cells.	Undefined.
IL-17RE	Undefined.	Undefined.

Table 1.1: The IL-17 family of cytokines, their receptors and implications in

disease. LTi, lymphoid tissue inducer cells; NK, natural killer cells; iNKT, invariant natural killer cells; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; IBD, irritable bowel disease and MS, multiple sclerosis. Adapted from Pappu *et al.* 2011(89)



Figure 1.1: TLR signaling. TLRs are composed of extracellular binding domains consisting of multiple leucine rich repeats (colored elongated rectangles) and intracellular Toll/IL-1R (TIR) domains (yellow circles). Upon ligation by PAMPs or DAMPs, TLRs form homodimers (TLR3, TLR4, TLR5 and TLR9) or heterodimers (TLR1/2, TLR2/6 and TLR7/8) and recruit the appropriate adaptor proteins, MyD88, MAL, TRIM or TRIF. These adaptor molecules then signal through the IRAK/TRAF, TBK or RIP1 pathways to induce the activation of transcription factors and subsequent gene expression.

Adapted from Liew et al., Nature Reviews Immunology (2005)(19).



Figure 1.2: Complement cascade. C3 is the central component of the complement cascade and this can be activated by the (i) classical pathway, in response to immune complexes (IC), C-reactive protein (CRP) or serum amyloid protein (SAP); (ii) lectin pathway, by specific carbohydrates, including sugar groups on IgA or IgM and the (iii) alternative pathway, by direct binding of C3b to activating surfaces that initiates a cascade that results in the formation of the membrane attack complex (MAC) and the activation of complement receptors on a variety of cells.

Adapted from Sacks et al., Nature Reviews Immunology (2012)(346).



Figure 1.3: Antigen presentation via MHC. The MHC class I pathway (A) presents endogenous peptides that have been processed via the proteasome, and enter the endoplasmic reticulum via the TAP transporter to be loaded onto MHC class I molecules, held in the correct conformation by a complex of the MHC molecules (α 1-3 and β_2 M) and chaperone molecules (tapasin, calreticulin and ERp57). Binding peptide induces release of the chaperone molecules and the MHC class I-peptide complex is then trafficked to the cell surface via the golgi apparatus. The MHC class II pathway (B) presents exogenous peptides that have been generated via autophagy. MHC class II molecules are assembled in the endoplasmic reticulum with CLIP blocking the peptide-binding groove. They are then exported through the golgi apparatus to vesicles, that fuse with late endosomal compartments that contain peptide fragments that are then loaded onto the MHC class 2 complex before being exported to the cell surface.

Adapted from P. E. Jensen, Nature Immunology (2007)(347).



Figure 1.4: Early B cell differentiation. The early stages of B cell development occur in the bone marrow where, arising from haemopoietic stem cells, common lymphoid precursors (CLP) commit to developing into immature B cells through the pre-pro-, pro- and pre-B cell stages until they finally develop into IgM-expressing immature B cells, at which point they leave the bone marrow and enter the circulation to migrate to the spleen where they further mature via transitional stages to mature B cells. During the bone marrow stages, the immunoglobulin genes are rearranged to form a viable B cell receptor (BCR).

Adapted from T. Nagasawa, Nature Review Immunology (2006)(348).



Proliferation, activation and antibody production

Figure 1.5: B cell receptor signaling. The BCR forms an antigen receptor complex with $Ig\alpha$ (CD79a) and $Ig\beta$ (CD79b) molecules which recruit SYK and LYN. These adaptor molecules activate downstream signaling elements such as BLNK, BTK and PLC_{γ_2} which promote cell survival, proliferation and development via activation of the PI-3kinase, PLC_{γ} and MAP kinase signaling pathways. Adapted from Choi *et al.*, Cancer Journal (2013)(349).



Figure 1.6: The spleen. The spleen is a secondary lymphatic organ with two major functions; the filtration of blood and detection of circulating foreign or immunogenic material, which occurs in the red-pulp; and the peripheral maturation of immature B cells, which occurs in the white pulp. The structure of the white pulp can be separated into three distinct structures: (i) the periarteriolar lymphoid sheath (PALS), which contains T cells; (ii) the B cell zone, where B cell follicles and germinal centers form and (iii) the marginal zone, which contains specialized B cell and macrophage populations that filter the blood in the red-pulp for antigens. Adapted from Pillai *et al.*, Annual Review Immunology (2005)(173).


Figure 1.7: Peripheral B cell development. Immature B cells that have developed in the bone marrow enter the spleen via the blood (Fig. 1.4); these T1 B cells lack the ability to recirculate and, once in the spleen (Fig. 1.6), undergo several stages of development into mature B cell phenotypes. As T1 B cells (CD19⁺CD21 CD23 IgM⁺IgD AA4.1⁺) enter the white pulp, they pass through the PALS into the B cell zone where they first express surface IgD and acquire the recirculate and termed T2 В cells (CD19⁺CD21⁻ ability to are CD23⁺IgM⁺IgD⁺AA4.1⁺). Following strong BCR signaling, T2 B cells will develop into follicular type 1 B cells (Fo1; CD19⁺CD21^{low/-}CD23⁺IgM^{low}IgD⁺AA4.1⁻), which circulate around the body searching for antigen presented by APC. Following weak BCR signaling, T2 B cells will develop into marginal zone precursor B cells (MZP: CD19⁺CD21⁺CD23⁺IgM⁺IgD⁺AA4.1⁻), which reside in the B cell zone before developing into marginal zone B cells (MZ; CD19⁺CD21⁺CD23⁻IgM⁺IgD⁻AA4.1). MZ B cells reside in the marginal zone of the spleen (Fig. 1.6) where they sample antigens passing through the blood of the splenic red pulp and respond to Tdependent and T-independent antigens. If a T2 B cell receives no BCR stimulation but can compete successfully for BAFF, it develops into a follicular type 2 B cell (Fo2; CD19⁺CD21^{low/-}CD23⁺lgM⁺lgD⁺AA4.1⁻). Little is known about Fo2 B cells but they may act as reserve cells to replenish the marginal zone under certain stimuli such as when the MZ B cell population is rapidly depleted by a blood borne pathogen. Transitional 3 cells (T3 CD19⁺CD21^{low/-}CD23⁺lgM⁺lgD⁺AA4.1⁺) are a third transitional population that exists in the secondary lymphoid organs, they are thought represent a population of anergic B cells however their differentiation is yet to be delineated.

Adapted from Pillai et al., Nature Reviews Immunology (2009)(174).





Figure 1.8: Antibodies. Antibodies are secreted forms of the B cell antigen receptor (Fig. 1.5) that exhibit varying degrees of antigen specificity depending on the type of cell that secretes them. An antibody comprises 4 polypeptide chains, 2 heavy (blue) and 2 light (green), and can be separated into two fragments: the antigen binding F'ab fragment and the antibody receptor binding Fc fragment (A). This structure is maintained by several disulphide bonds (black lines). The end domains of each F'ab fragment contain the variable regions (striped domains) of the protein, which bind to specific epitopes (A). Antibodies can be produced in 5 classes: IgG, IgD and IgE are monomers with a structure similar to that presented in 'A'; IgA is produced as a dimer as represented in 'A' and 'C' respectively.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Mice

Animals were maintained in the Biological Services Units of the Universities of Glasgow and Strathclyde in accordance with the Home Office UK Licenses PPL60/3580, PPL60/3119, PPL60/4300, PPL60/3791, PPL60/3810, PIL60/12183, PIL60/12950, and PIL60/9576 and the respective Ethics Review Boards of The University of Glasgow and Strathclyde University.

2.2. Purification of ES-62

ES-62 was purified as previously described (335), briefly: ES-62 was purified, using endotoxin free reagents, from spent culture medium (endotoxin-free RPMI 1640; Life Technologies, Paisley, U.K. with added glutamine (2 mM), penicillin (100 U/ml), streptomycin (100 μ g/ml)) of adult *A. vitea.* Larval forms were removed by filtering the media through 0.22 μ m filter (Sigma-Aldridge, Poole, U.K.). The media was then transferred to a stirred ultracentrifugation unit containing a YM10 membrane (Amicon, Stonehouse, U.K.). The sample was then further concentrated using a Centricon micro-concentrators with a 30kDa cutoff membrane (Amicon) before being applied to a sepharose column fitted to an isocratic fast protein liquid chromatography system (Pharmacia). 95% of protein-containing eluted fractions were shown to contain a single protein band that was confirmed to be ES-62 by SDS-page. Endotoxin levels were confirmed to be <0.003 U/ml using the Endosafe Kit (Charles River Laboratories, Kent, UK) (319,336,338)

2.3.1. MRL/Ipr mouse model of SLE

Male MRL/MP and male or female MRL/*lpr* mice were obtained from Harlan Olac, Bicester, UK at 5-8 weeks of age and maintained until 20-22 weeks of age. Proteinuria was monitored twice weekly using Multistix (Bayer, Cambridge, UK). ES-62 (2 μ g; which reflects the endogenous concentration of ES-62 in a mouse during a natural infection with *A. vitea* (335)) or PBS (100 μ l) was administered subcutaneously twice weekly from week 7 after birth; recombinant IL-17A (1 μ g (118)), recombinant IL-22 (1 μ g (118)) or neutralizing anti-IL-22 (100 μ g (118)) was administered twice weekly in 100 μ l of sterile PBS from 12-20 weeks; neutralizing anti-IL17A (100 μ g (118)) was administered twice weekly in 100 μ l of sterile PBS from 7-12 weeks of age. Mice were sacrificed using CO₂ and exsanguination by

cardiac puncture using a 23-gauge needle and 1 ml syringe. Serum was collected from blood using pediatric blood tubes (LSL, UK). Spleens, kidneys, peripheral (popliteal, inguinal, brachial, axillary, cervical), renal lymph nodes and bones were harvested.

2.3.2. Collagen induced mouse model of rheumatoid arthritis

Collagen induced arthritis (CIA) was induced in 8-week old male DBA/1 mice. Each mouse received 100 μ g of bovine type II collagen (CII, MD Biosciences) in complete freunds adjuvant containing 4mg/ml of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* (CFA, MD Biosciences) by intradermal injection at the base of the tail on day 0 and 200 μ g of CII in PBS via inter-peritoneal injection on day 21. Mice were monitored daily for signs of arthritis, which was measured as a total score from 4 limbs where: 0 = normal, 1 = digit(s) involvement, 2 = erythema, 3 = erythema and swelling, 4 = extension/loss of function. ES-62 (2 μ g) or PBS control was administered subcutaneously on days -2, 0 and 21. Mice were sacrificed using CO₂ and exsanguination by cardiac puncture using a 23-gauge needle and 1 ml syringe. Spleen, paws and paw-draining LN were harvested.

2.3. Cell culture

Lymphoid tissue was dissected, mechanically disrupted and passed through a nitex gauze (Cadisch Precision Meshes Ltd., UK) to obtain a single cell suspension. Spleen samples were treated with 5 ml of red cell lysis buffer (eBioscience) for 5 minutes on ice before being diluted 10-fold in PBS and centrifuged at 400 xg, 4°C for 5 minutes. Viable cell counts were obtained using cells stained with Trypan blue (0.4%, Sigma) and a haematocytometer (Digital Bio.). B2 B cells were purified as previously described by depletion of CD43⁺ cells using anti-CD43 antibodies conjugated to magnetic micro beads (Miltenyi)(230), double negative T cells were purified by depletion of CD19⁺ CD4⁺, CD8⁺ and CD11b⁺ cells (Miltenyi). B cells were cultured in RPMI containing 5% FCS, 50 μ M β 2-Mercaptoethanol, 1% L-glutamine, 1 mM sodium pyruvate, 1% non-essential amino acids, 10 U/ml penicillin and 10 μ g/ml of streptomycin; and T cells were cultured in RPMI containing 10% FCS, 1% L-glutamine, 1 mM sodium pyruvate, 1% non-essential amino acids, 10 U/ml penicillin and 10 μ g/ml of streptomycin.

Kidneys were minced in 1 ml of RPMI medium before being passed through nitex gauze and centrifuged at 400xg, 4°C for 5 minutes. The supernatant was stored for further analysis of the renal interstitial fluid and the cell pellet was resuspended in 5 ml of red cell lysis buffer and incubated on ice for 5 minutes before being diluted 10-fold in PBS and centrifuged at 400 xg, 4°C for 5 minutes. Cells were then passed through a cell strainer (BD) to remove any fat and tissue debris still present in the sample.

Renal fibroblasts were differentiated by culturing kidney cells ($2x10^6$) for two weeks in RPMI containing 20% FCS, 1% L-glutamine, 1 mM sodium pyruvate, 1% non-essential amino acids,10 U/mI penicillin and 10 μ g/mI of streptomycin; media was replaced twice weekly and the phenotype of the fibroblasts was confirmed by flow cytometry as being CD54⁺ and CD106⁺ (Fig. 2.1).

2.4. Purification of lymphocytes

B2 B cells were purified from whole spleen samples by magnetic bead sorting according to manufacturers guidelines (Miltenyi). Briefly, single cell suspensions of splenocytes were incubated with anti-CD43 magnetic micro-beads for 15 minutes before being washed and massed through an LD column. The purified CD43⁻ cell fraction was on average 86% positive for CD19⁺ cells; which included transitional, follicular, marginal zone precursor, marginal zone and germinal center B cells. Т cells Double negative were also purified bv depletion of CD4⁺CD19⁺CD8⁺CD11b⁺ cells from the pLN of 21-week MRL/*lpr* mice. Population purity was confirmed by flow cytometry.

2.5. Generation of bone marrow derived macrophages and DC

To retrieve bone marrow cells, harvested femurs and tibias were cleaned of all tissue and the ends of the bones were removed. A 25G needle was then inserted into each bone and 10 ml of media was flushed through into a 50 ml falcon tube. Large pieces of bone marrow were then dissociated by gentle pipetting through a 21G needle. The sample was then centrifuged at 400xg (4°C) for 5 minutes and the cell pellet was resuspended in 5 ml of cold red cell lysis buffer (eBiosciences) and incubated on ice for 5 minutes. RPMI (35ml) was then added and the cells were centrifuged at 400xg (4°C) for 5 minutes then centrifuged at 400xg (4°C) cell pellet was then cells

resuspended in 5 ml of culture medium and passed through a cell strainer. Culture media contained RPMI supplemented with 10% FCS, 1% L-Glutamine, 10 U/ml penicillin and 10 μ g/ml of streptomycin, 1% pyruvate acid, 1% non-essential amino acids (all Life Technologies, UK) and either recombinant GM-CSF (10 μ g/ml) for DC development or 20% L929-conditioned media, which contains the M-CSF required to develop macrophages. The cells were counted and their concentration adjusted to 2x10⁶ cells/ml: 1ml of this cell stock was added to a non-tissue culture-treated petri dish along with a further 9 ml of culture media. DC or macrophage cultures were incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ for 6 days with the media being replaced on the third day. On the sixth day the cells were harvested by gentle scraping.

2.6. Flow cytometry

Cells (1x10⁶) were seeded onto round bottom 96-well plates and washed with PBS at 400xg for 5 minutes at 4°C and stained with the Live/Dead[®] fixable aqua dead cell dye (Invitrogen) following the manufacturers protocol. Cells were then resuspended in FACs staining buffer (PBS containing 1% FCS and 2.5 mM EDTA at 4°C) and Fc_Y Receptors were blocked by incubation with 100 μ l of α CD16/CD32-specific antibody containing 2.4G2 supernatant for 15 minutes. Primary antibody cocktails with relevant isotype controls (Table 2.1) were added to the wells and incubated for 30 minutes at 4°C. The cells were then washed twice before incubation with secondary antibodies or streptavidin conjugated fluorophores, if necessary. The cells were washed a final 3 times before being passed through a nitex gauze into labeled FACs tubes. FACs analysis was carried out on a BD LSR II.

For the detection of intracellular cytokines or transcription factors, commercial kits were utilized according to the manufacturers' protocols. Cytokine production was detected by intracellular cytokine staining as previously described (336). Briefly, lymphocytes (10^6 /ml) were stimulated with 50 ng/ml PMA (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) plus 500 ng/ml ionomycin (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) and 10 µg/ml LPS (*E. coli* O111:B4, Sigma-Aldrich, UK (350)) for 1 h before addition of 10 µg/ml Brefeldin A (Sigma-Aldrich, UK), cells were the incubated for a further 5 h at 37°C with 5 % CO₂. Cells were fixed and washed several times in permeabilization buffer before primary

antibodies were added in permeabilization buffer, incubated at 4°C for 30 minutes. Cells were then washed three times with permeabilization buffer and finally with FACs staining buffer.

2.7. Analysis of peripheral B cell subsets

The study of peripheral B cell subsets is complicated by the multiple stages of development from immature transitional cells to functionally mature marginal zone, follicular or antibody producing B cells. For this analysis the phenotypic markers defined by Allman and Pillai (351) were used (Table 2.2); however, the gating strategy suggested was modified to improve cell subset resolution and experimental efficiency as follows (Fig. 2.2).

Cell populations were initially selected on the basis of size and granularity using the forward scatter (FSC) and side scatter (SSC) parameters respectively (Fig. 2.2A). Doublets, events where two cells are connected and pass through the laser beam at the same time, were excluded by comparing FSC-Height and FSC-Area (Fig. 2.2B). As antibodies can bind non-specifically to dead or dying cells, which is partially due to expelled DNA during cell death, these cells were excluded from analysis using the Live/Dead[®] fixable aqua dead cell dye (Invitrogen), which binds to free amines on the cell surface: as dead cells have compromised cell membranes the dye can permeated the cell and bind to free amines inside the cell, thus dead cells have a higher staining intensity (Fig. 2.2C).

The conventional method for the separation of marginal zone precursor (MZP), marginal zone (MZ) and follicular B cells is to separate CD19⁺ cells by CD21 and CD23 expression (Fig. 2.3A). Using this method, the position of the MZP gate is difficult to accurately define and the clarity of this population varies between experiments, mouse strains and disease states. To improve the resolution of these populations, CD19⁺CD23⁻ and CD19⁺CD23⁺ cells were initially separated (Fig. 2.3B), with the CD19⁺CD23⁺ gate containing the MZP (CD21^{hi}CD1d^{hi}), follicular and transitional (Fo & T; CD21^{low/-}CD1d^{int/-}) B cells (Fig. 2.3C); whereas the CD19⁺CD23⁻ gate contains the MZ (CD21⁺IgM⁺) and T1 (CD21⁻IgM⁺) B cells (Fig. 2.3D). MZP, MZ and Fo have specific IgM and IgD expression profiles. Using the conventional method of separating these subsets, MZ B cells are IgM^{hi}IgD^{low/-},

MZP are IgM^{hi}IgD^{hi} and Fo are IgM^{low/-}IgD^{hi} (Fig. 2.3E); these populations are more clearly defined using the modified protocol (Fig. 2.3F).

The follicular population identified (Fig. 2.3C) is a hetrogenous population that contains the functionally distinct follicular type 1 (Fo1: $IgD^{hi}IgM^{low/-}AA4.1^{-}$) and follicular type 2 (Fo2: $IgD^{hi}IgM^{hi}AA4.1^{-}$) B cells as well as the transitional 2 (T2: $IgD^{hi}IgM^{hi}AA4.1^{+}$) and transitional 3 (T3: $IgD^{hi}IgM^{low/-}AA4.1^{+}$) populations. These populations are first separated on the basis of their IgM and IgD expression (Fig. 2.3G) and then by the expression of the immature marker AA4.1 (Fig. 2.3H & I).

For the identification of germinal centre (GC) B cells, CD19⁺CD43⁻ cells (Fig. 2.4A) were examined for the expression of the GC cell specific marker GL7 along with the pan B cell marker CD24 to ensure that no contaminating non-B cells are selected in the initial gate (Fig. 2.4B). The presence of FAS is then confirmed (Fig. 2.4C) however, in this study FAS is treated as a redundant marker and was not included in the analysis of GC B cells, as essentially all of the CD19⁺CD43⁻ CD24⁺GL7⁺ cells are positive for FAS (~90%) and FAS is not expressed in MRL/*lpr* mice.

GC B cells develop into antibody producing cells. The phenotype of these cells is usually defined by the ability to produce antigen specific antibodies and their rate of proliferation: plasmablasts are rapidly dividing antibody-producing cells whereas plasma cells are sessile antibody producers. The most commonly used method to identify plasma cells by flow cytometry is to compare the expression of CD138 to that of B220 (Fig. 2.5A) (352) or CD19 (Fig. 2.5B) (353) as plasma cells are generally thought to be CD138⁺CD19⁻B220⁻. This method of separation is not appropriate for the MRL/*lpr* mouse model for three reasons: firstly, the majority of CD138 is expressed by the B220⁺CD4⁻CD8⁻ double negative (DN) T cell population (McGrath, Harnett & Harnett unpublished data and data not shown), which accounts for up to 80% of lymphocytes from 16 weeks of age; secondly, as several populations of B220⁺ and CD19⁺ B cells, myeloid cells and T cells express CD138, a dump channel to exclude cells positive for CD4, CD8, GR1, F4/80, CD11b and CD11c (Fig. 2.5C) is applicable to all plasma cell analysis by flow cytometry; and finally, as the MRL/*lpr* mouse develops a spontaneous disease that

is not driven by any specific auto-antigen, it is difficult to identify antigen specific antibody producing cells. The CD138⁺ populations were therefore characterized as precisely as possible, initially by selecting the Dump CD138⁺ cells (Fig. 2.5C) as this excludes any CD4, CD8, GR1, F4/80, CD11b and CD11c positive cells from the analysis and provides a clear population that can be further dissected on the basis of CD19 and B220 expression (Fig. 2.5D). Based on the current literature the B220⁻CD19⁻ population contains fully differentiated plasma cells, the B220^{low/-} CD19⁺ population contains either short-lived plasma cells or plasmablasts and the B220⁺CD19⁺ population contains either pre-plasma cells or plasmablasts (352,354). Examination of the expression of B220 and CD19 on the populations isolated by conventional plasma cell gating reveals a mixed population (Fig. 2.5E) where the CD138⁺B220^{low/-} population (Fig. 2.5A) contains CD19⁺ and CD19⁻ populations (Fig. 2.5E), the CD138⁺CD19⁻ population (Fig. 2.5B) contains B220⁺ populations (Fig. 2.5E), the CD138^{hi}CD19^{hi} population (Fig. 2.5D) contains B220⁺ and B220^{low} populations (Fig. 2.5E) and the CD138^{low}CD19⁺ population (Fig. 2.5D) are all B220^{hi} (Fig. 2.5E).

The final population examined represents B1 B cells. These innate B cells develop independently of B2 B cells and are generally defined as being CD19^{hi}CD43⁺IgM^{hi}IgD⁻ and can be separated into CD5⁺ B1a cells and CD5⁻ B1b cells (199) (Fig. 2.5F & G).

2.8. Organ histology

Whole organs from MRL/*lpr* mice were harvested and fixed with 10% Formalin for 24 hours followed by 30% sucrose for an additional 24 hours before being snap frozen in OCT embedding media (Raymond A Lamb) and stored at -80°C. Sections, 7µm thick, were cut from the frozen tissues using a Cryostat (Thermo Scientific), and mounted onto Super Frost[®] Plus slides (VWR). Slides were wrapped in metallic foil and stored at -20°C. Haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining was done as described by Fischer *et al*, 2008. Briefly, sections were removed from -80°C storage and equilibrated to room temperature before being uncovered and fixed in ice-cold acetone/ethanol (3:1). The slides were then air dried and stained with Harris haematoxylin (a nuclear stain) and 1% eosin (a connective tissue stain). Alternatively, to detect basement membranes in the

kidney glomerulus, kidneys were stained with periodic acid and Schiffs stain (PAS). Briefly, fixed sections were oxidized by submersion in periodic acid for 10 minutes before being washed for 5 minutes and then submerged in Schiff's solution for 20 minutes. Sections were then washed in slightly warm running water until the stain had receded enough so that the basement membrane was visible around the glomerulus by light microscopy. Cell nuclei were then briefly stained with Harris haematoxylin (5-10 seconds) and washed. H & E or PAS stained sections were dehydrated in increasing concentrations of ethanol and xylene before being mounted in DPX and covered with a glass cover slip. Sections were visualized using an Olympus BX41 light microscope.

2.9. Immunohistochemistry and ANA staining

For immunohistochemistry, tissue sections were fixed in ice-cold acetone for 10 minutes before being air-dried for a further 30 minutes; tissues were outlined with a wax pen and allowed to air-dry for 1 hour before being rehydrated in PBS-tween (PBS-T) for 5 minutes and blocked in 1% BSA in PBS-T for 1 hour. Slides were washed three times in PBS-T for 5 minutes before being incubated with primary antibody for 2 hours at room temperature. Slides were then washed three times in PBS-T and then transferred to a dark staining box and incubated with secondary fluorochrome conjugated antibodies for 2 hours at room temperature. Slides were washed three times in the dark and then incubated with DAPI for 5 minutes. Slides were then washed for a final time before being mounted in ProlonGold (Invitrogen) and covered with a glass cover slip. Serum anti-nucleic acid antibodies (ANA) were detected using Hep-2 slides (Antibodies incorporated, CA) in accordance with manufacturers guidelines with the following modifications. Briefly, slides were incubated with 40 μ l of diluted serum samples (1:40) for 30 minutes in a moist staining box before being washed thoroughly with PBS. Slides were then incubated with affinity purified rabbit-anti-mouse-IgG (heavy and light chain) antibodies (diluted 1:200 in PBS; Jackson Laboratories) diluted in PBS and incubated for a further 30 minutes in a moist staining box. Slides were then washed thoroughly once again with PBS before being incubated with a FITCconjugated goat-anti-rabbit-IgG antibody (diluted 1:200 in PBS) for 30 minutes. Slides were washed a final time in PBS before being mounted with the mounting solution provided and covered with a glass cover slip. Slides were viewed using a

Axiovert S100 fluorescent microscope (Zeiss). Fluorescence staining intensity was subjectively assessed and where appropriate scored in the nucleus and cytoplasm as: none (0), \pm (1), positive (2) and bright (3) (Fig. 2.6).

2.10. ELISAs

Cytokines were detected by ELISA using 96-well plates (Corning) and the following commercially available and validated kits: TNF α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-12p70, IL-27, MCP-1 and IL-10 (all from eBioscience, CA); IFN γ (BD, NJ); IL-17A (BioLegend, CA); IL-22 and IL-23 (R&D, MN). Serum antibody concentrations were determined by sandwich assay. Mouse serum was serially diluted in PBS (10^3 - 10^{10}) in a 96-well plate and incubated over night at 4°C. Samples were then washed, and non-specific binding blocked using 10% FCS in PBS before being incubated with biotinylated mouse- anti-IgG1, -anti-IgG2a, -anti-IgM or -anti-IgE (all from BD, NJ, and diluted 1:200) for 1 hour at room temperature. Samples were washed and incubated with streptavidin conjugated horseradish peroxidase for 30 minutes before being washed one final time and then incubated with TMB substrate and stop solutions (KPL, MD). Absorbance read at 450nm using a Tecan Sunrise plate reader.

2.11. Western blot

Cells were washed with cold PBS twice and centrifuged at 400xg for 5 minutes at 4°C, the cell pellet was air-dryed and disrupted (by vortex) in 30-50 μ l of modified RIPA cell lysis buffer (50 nM Tris buffer (pH 7.4), 150 mM sodium chloride, 2% (v/v) NP40, 0.25% (w/v) sodium deoxycholate, 1 mM EGTA, 1x HaltTM protease inhibitor and 1x HaltTM phosphatase inhibitor (Pierce)) and incubated for 30 minutes on ice. Cell debris was then separated from the protein extract by centrifugation at 16,000xg for 15 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was then removed and protein concentration was measured using the BCA protein assay kit (Pierce). Proteins were separated by gel electrophoresis using the NuPAGE Novex system (Invitrogen). Protein extract (20-50 μ g) was heated with NuPAGE LDS sample buffer and NuPAGE reducing agent for 10 minutes in a heat block set at 72°C. Sample (20 μ I) was then injected into pre-cast 4-12% Bis-Tris gradient gels along with 5 μ I of Kaleidoscope protein ladder (Bio-Rad). Gels were run in NuPAGE MOPS buffer supplemented with antioxidant at 180V until the protein

bands were well resolved. Proteins were then transferred to nitrocellulose membranes (GE) using the NuPAGE system. Protein transfer was confirmed by ponseau-red (Thermo Scientific) staining of the membrane, which was then washed with TBS-Tween (TBS-T: 0.5 mM sodium chloride, 20 mM Tris-HCl (pH7.4) and 0.1% (v/v) Tween-20) and then blocked with 5% non-fat milk protein in TBS-T for 1 hour. The membrane was then incubated with a pre-titrated primary antibody suspended in 1% BSA in TBS-T for 16-18h at 4°C. The membrane was washed three times with TBS-T before being incubated with a pre-titrated secondary antibody suspended in TBS-T with 5% milk for 1 hour at room temperature. The membrane was washed for a final 3 times before being incubated in ECL Western blotting substrate (Thermo Scientific) and exposed to X-ray film (Kodak).

2.12. Purification of neutralizing antibodies

Antibody producing hybridoma cell lines (kindly provided by Drs Renauld and Van Snick, Ludwig Institute for Cancer Research, Belgium) were cultured at 80-90% confluency for 2 weeks and the supernatant was harvested and filter sterilized. A standard purification column was seeded with sepharose beads covered with Protein G, a bacterial antibody binding protein, and washed with 5 column volumes of binding buffer (0.2 M NaH₂PO₄ and 0.2 M Na₂HPO₄ at pH7). Cell supernatants were then run through the column at 4°C using capillary action. The column was then washed with a further 50ml of PBS and protein was eluted from the column by adding 8ml of elution buffer (0.1 M glycine at pH 2.7) and collected in 15 x 1ml fractions in eppendorf tubes. Each tube contained 500 μ l of 1M Tris-HCl at pH 8.5 to bring the eluted proteins back to physiological pH. The concentration of protein in each fraction was measured using a nanodrop and fractions containing >0.1 mg/ml of protein were pooled. Purified protein samples were dialysed overnight in 5 liters of sterile PBS at 4°C. Protein concentration was measured using a nanodrop and the purity of the sample and integrity of the protein was confirmed by protein gel and Coomassie blue staining. Endotoxin was removed from the sample using the Endosafe Kit (Charles River Laboratories, Kent, UK). Endotoxin levels were confirmed to have <0.003 endotoxin units/ml before samples were filter sterilized and stored in concentrated aliquots.

2.13. Statistics

Statistical analysis was preformed on all data sets using the Prism software (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, CA) and statistical significance is shown as *=p<0.05, **=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001. For data sets with two groups: parametric data was analyzed using the one-tailed Student's t-test; for the analysis of non-parametric data, the Mann-Whitney test was used. For data sets with more than 2 groups, the one-way ANOVA with Tukey's post test was used and in experiments where two variables were measured, the two-way ANOVA test was used with the Bonferroni's post test.

Antigen Fluorophores Clone Co. Optimal Concentration (µg/µl) APC AA4.1 AA4.1 0.1 eВ B220 E450 RA3-6B2 BL 0.05 E450 M1/70 CD11b BL 0.05 CD138 ΡE 281-2 BD 0.05 AF488 6D5 CD19 BL 0.05 CD19 ID3 BD Biotin 0.05 CD19 PE/Cy7 6D5 BL 0.05 CD1d ΡE 1B1 0.05 BL CD2 Biotin RM2-5 BL 0.1 E450 CD21 eBio4E3 eВ 0.05 CD23 PE/Cy7 B3B4 BL 0.05 APC CD25 PC61 BL 0.1 CD28 Biotin 37.51 BL 0.1 CD3 AF488 145-2C11 BL 0.05 CD3 ΡE 145-2C11 BL 0.05 CD4 Biotin L3T4 BD 0.1 CD4 ΡE RM4-5 BD 0.1 CD4 PerCP RM4-5 BD 0.1 1B11 CD43 PE BL 0.05 CD43 PE/Cy7 1B11 BL 0.05 CD5 Biotin 53-7.1 BL 0.1 CD8 APC 53-6.7 BL 0.2 CD8 PE/Cy7 53-6.7 BL 0.05 CD9 MZ3 0.05 ΡE ΒL CTLA-4 Biotin UC10-4B9 BL 0.1 FoxP3 ΡE FJK-165 0.2 eВ FITC GL7 553666 BD 0.05 HSA PerCP-Cy5.5 M1/69 BL 0.05 ΡE IFNγ XMG1.2 ΒL 0.2 PerCP/Cy5.5 11-26c.2a BL 0.05 lgD APC/Cy7 BL 0.05 lgΜ RMM-1 IL-10 APC JES5-16E3 eВ 0.2 IL-17A APC TC11-18H10.1 BL 0.2 ΡE IL-22 Poly5164 BL 0.2 IL-4 ΡE 11B11 BL 0.2 TLR4 APC 67518 R&D 0.2 FITC BAFF-R eBio7H22-E16 eВ 0.05

Table 2.1. List of antibodies used in this study.

Table 2.2. Cell surface markers used to phenotype B cell populations: asdefined by Allman and Pillai (351,352,355,356).

Population	Phenotype
T1	CD19 ⁺ CD93 ⁺ CD21 ⁻ CD23 ⁻ IgD ^{low/-} IgM ^{hi}
T2	CD19 ⁺ CD93 ⁺ CD21 ^{int} CD23 ⁺ IgD ^{hi} IgM ^{hi}
Т3	CD19 ⁺ CD93 ⁺ CD21 ^{int} CD23 ⁺ IgD ^{hi} IgM ^{low/-}
MZP	CD19 ⁺ CD93 ⁻ CD21 ^{hi} CD23 ⁺ CD1d ^{hi} IgD ^{hi} IgM ^{hi}
MZ	CD19 ⁺ CD93 ⁻ CD21 ^{hi} CD23 ⁻ CD1d ^{hi} IgD ⁻ IgM ^{hi}
Fo1	CD19 ⁺ CD93 ⁻ CD21 ^{low/-} CD23 ⁺ IgD ^{hi} IgM ^{low/-}
Fo2	CD19 ⁺ CD93 ⁻ CD21 ^{low/-} CD23 ⁺ IgD ^{hi} IgM ^{hi}
GC	CD19 ⁺ CD43 ⁻ CD24 ⁺ GL7 ⁺
Pre-plasma	(CD4, CD8, GR1, CD11b, CD11c & F4/80) ⁻ CD138 ⁺ CD19 ⁺ B220 ⁺
Plasmablast	(CD4, CD8, GR1, CD11b, CD11c & F4/80) ⁻ CD138 ⁺ CD19 ⁺ B220 ^{-/low}
Plasma	(CD4, CD8, GR1, CD11b, CD11c & F4/80) ⁻ CD138 ⁺ CD19 ⁻ B220 ^{-/low}
B1a	CD19 ⁺ CD43 ⁺ IgM ^{hi} CD5 ⁺
B1b	CD19 ⁺ CD43 ⁺ IgM ^{hi} CD5 ⁻





Figure 2.1. Gating strategy for the detection of fibroblasts. Fibroblasts were confirmed as being double positive for CD54 (ICAM-1) and CD106 (VCAM-1) (357). Isotype staining is shown in panel (A) and the positive stain is shown in panel (B).







Figure 2.2. Gating strategy for the detection of live cells



Figure 2.3. Gating strategy for the detection of live transitional, marginal zone precursor, marginal zone and follicular B cells.







Figure 2.4. Gating strategy for the detection of germinal centre B cells.



Figure 2.5. Gating strategy for the detection of antibody producing B cells.



Positive control

В

C MRL/Ipr mouse serum



Figure 2.6. Representative images of ANA stained Hep-2 slides. Hep-2 slides (Antibodies incorporated) were stained with 40μ I of negative (A) and positive (B) control serum that is provided with the kit. Hep-2 slides were stained with 40μ I of diluted (1:40) serum from MRL/*lpr* mice (C).

3. ES-62 prevents development of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse by modulation of the IL-17A and IL-22 axis

3.1. Introduction

In recent years, much interest has focused on exploiting the relationship between parasitic worms and the immune system, as helminths can actively regulate immune responses via the production of immunomodulatory molecules. The safe modulation of the immune system by helminth products has developed through the co-evolution of parasite and host, and may provide the basis for the design of novel therapeutics for the treatment of diseases where the immune system is aberrantly hyper-responsive, such as in autoimmune and allergic inflammatory conditions (311). ES-62 is one such helminth-derived immunomodulator, secreted by the rodent filarial nematode *Acanthocheilonema viteae*, that protects against the development of collagen-induced arthritis and ovalbumin-induced airway hypersensitivity in mice via the modulation of Th17/Th1 and Th17/Th2 effector cytokine responses, respectively (305,336,338). In this chapter the therapeutic potential of this molecule in a mouse model of systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), a disease which exhibits a mixed cytokine phenotype is explored (74,358).

T helper cell responses have been widely studied for their pathogenic role in driving renal pathology, as both Th1 and Th2 phenotypes are characteristically unbalanced in SLE patients (73). More recently, the implication of Th17 cells in driving rheumatoid arthritis, and other autoimmune pathologies, has led to scrutiny of the role of this cell type in SLE (111). Consistent with a role for Th17 cells in pathogenesis, IL-17A levels have been found to be raised in SLE patient serum; furthermore, IL-17A producing cells infiltrate the inflamed kidneys of SLE patients (103,359). Recent findings in mouse models of SLE have further supported a role for IL-17A in renal pathology (112-114) although the importance of other Th17 related cytokines, such as IL-22, which may act in synergy with IL-17A in SLE, remain to be determined (137,138,142). As ES-62 appears to be protective in models of inflammation that are regulated by IL-17, the aims of this chapter were therefore to determine: whether ES-62 is protective in the MRL/lpr mouse model of SLE and if so, which parameters of pathology are reduced; whether IL-17, and associated cytokines such as IL-22, play a pathogenic role in SLE; and whether suppression of lupus-associated pathology in the MRL/lpr mouse by ES-62 is associated with a modulation of the IL-17A/IL-22 axis.

3.2. Results

3.2.1. ES-62 suppresses the development of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse

MRL/MP mice develop a lupus-like disease over 12-18 months that recapitulates most of the immunopathology and serology of SLE patients. However, the loss of FAS signaling in the MRL/MP^{lpr/lpr}, herein referred to as MRL/lpr mice, results in an accelerated disease where the mice develop high titres of anti-nuclear antigen (ANA) autoantibodies, glomerulonephritis, arthritis-like footpad inflammation, systemic vasculitis, splenomegaly, lymphadenopathy and neurological/behavioral changes within 4 months (Fig. 3.1). Consistent with this, analysis of the intensity and characteristic nuclear staining of Hep-2 cells revealed the presence of autoantibodies with specificities for both cytoplasmic and nuclear antigens in MRL/lpr mice; whilst MRL/MP mice also displayed some nuclear staining, this was found at much lower levels (Fig. 3.1A). Likewise, assessment of kidney pathology showed much higher levels of glomeruloproliferation (Fig. 3.1B) and cellular infiltration (Fig. 3.1C) in kidneys from MRL/lpr, relative to MRL/MP mice at this time Moreover, the MRL/lpr mice exhibited clear splenomegaly point. and lymphadenopathy (Fig. 3.1D) that reflected substantial increases in cell numbers (Fig. 3.1E & F). Glomerulonephritis is the major lupus-associated pathology observed in the MRL/lpr mouse and the progression of kidney damage is assessed by twice weekly measurements of proteinuria. MRL/lpr, but not MRL/MP, mice develop high levels of proteinuria (>3 mg/ml) within 16 weeks and are culled around 20-22 weeks due to the severity of the renal disease (~20 mg/ml) (Fig. 3.2). Prophylactic treatment of MRL/lpr mice with twice-weekly (from week-7) subcutaneous (s.c) injections of ES-62 (2 μ g/dose) significantly reduced the concentration of proteinuria (Fig. 3.2). Despite the reduction of proteinuria by ES-62, histological evaluation of renal tissue sections stained using haematoxylin and eosin (H & E) or staining with periodic acid and Schiff's stain (PAS) protocols revealed no clear improvement in glomerular nephritis, cellular infiltration (H & E) or basement membrane thickening (PAS). Furthermore, treatment with ES-62 did not appear to reduce the level of immune complex or complement deposition (Fig. 3.3).

3.2.2. ES-62 and T cell dynamics in the MRL/Ipr mouse

As exposure to ES-62 did not result in any substantial improvement in renal pathology, it was hypothesized that ES-62 was acting to modulate the autoimmune response; in particular, the composition of the inflammatory cell infiltrate and the cytokines that control inflammation in the kidney. A striking feature of the lupus-like disease that develops in MRL/*lpr* mice is the enlargement of the spleen and lymph nodes (LN), termed splenomegaly and lymphadenopathy respectively. This is largely due to a loss of peripheral FAS-mediated cell death and exacerbated proliferation of lymphocytes (Fig. 3.1D-F). ES-62 did not prevent the development of splenomegaly or lymphadenopathy and may even have exacerbated it, as the spleens of 12- and 20- week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with ES-62 were found, if anything, to contain more cells, although lower total numbers of renal cells were found at 12-weeks in the kidney (Fig. 3.4A & B).

Dysregulation of T cell responses have been strongly implicated in the pathology of SLE reflecting the ability of T cells to orchestrate immune responses(73). Consistent with this, characterization of the dynamics of CD3⁺CD4⁺ helper T cell, CD3⁺CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cell and CD3⁺CD4⁻CD8⁻B220⁺ double negative (DN) T cell populations throughout the course of the MRL/*lpr* model (Fig. 3.4C) revealed that whilst the proportion of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells declined throughout the course of disease, despite their numbers remaining relatively constant, the proportion and number of DN T cells, drastically increased from week 13 such that by week 20, DN T cells represented ~80% of the lymphocyte population (Fig. 3.4D & E). This expansion of the DN T cell population was therefore the major cause for the lymphadenopathy and splenomegaly observed in these mice (Fig. 3.1D-F) and the onset of their expansion correlated with the development of proteinuria (Fig. 3.2).

Interestingly, therefore, prior to the onset of disease (at 12 weeks of age) the levels of CD4⁺, CD8⁺ (number) and $\gamma\delta$ (proportion and number) T cells were reduced in the pLN of ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 3.5A). The proportion and number of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells were also reduced in the rLN of 12-week MRL/*lpr* mice treated with ES-62 whereas the proportion of DN T cells was enhanced (Fig. 3.5B). None of these effects, however, were observed in either the peripheral lymph nodes (pLN) or renal lymph nodes (rLN) by 21-weeks (Fig. 3.5C & D).

Nevertheless, these data are perhaps suggestive of ES-62 modulating the early initiation of pathogenic T cell responses; interestingly, both CD4⁺ and $\gamma\delta$ T cells have been proposed to mediate pathogenic IL-17A responses in lupus (58,360,361). Despite significantly increasing the number of DN T cells at 21weeks, treatment with ES-62 did not appear to affect T cells in the spleen either prior to or during the onset of disease (Fig. 3.6A & B). Moreover, although no differences were apparent at 12-weeks (Fig. 3.6C), exposure to ES-62 tended to decrease the levels of all the T cell populations infiltrating the kidneys at 21-weeks, although this only reached significance in terms of the proportions of DN and gd T cell (Fig. 3.6D). Interestingly, the reduction of the T cell and B220⁺CD3⁻ B cell populations in the kidney at 21-weeks was associated with a tendency to observe increased proportions of CD4⁺, CD8⁺ and DN T cells in the blood and bone marrow of ES-62 treated mice, supporting the possibility that the parasite product suppressed the migration of lymphocytes to sites of inflammation (Fig. 3.7). Furthermore, ES-62 appeared to reduce the proportion of B220⁻CD3⁺CD8^{low} cells. which may either represent a population of activated cytotoxic T cells(362) or a population of MHC class I restricted T cells found in B cell follicles(363). These cells were significantly increased in the spleens of ES-62 treated 21-week MRL/lpr mice (mean % of live cells \pm SEM: PBS, 0.5 \pm 0.07; ES-62, 0.77 \pm 0.09; p=0.044) whilst being significantly decreased in the kidneys (mean % of live cells ± SEM: PBS, 0.82 ± 0.23; ES-62, 0.19 ± 0.04; p=0.021).

3.2.3. ES-62 modulates the levels of lineage negative cells in the MRL/*lpr* mouse

There has been increasing recognition in recent years of the importance of innate lymphocytes(364) and this has led to the identification of novel classes of lymphocytes (LTi, ILC1, ILC2, ILC17 and ILC22) delineation of their roles in the immune system(364). During this investigation, in addition to modulating T cell dynamics, it became clear that exposure to ES-62 also modulated cells in the lymphocyte gate that were negative for lineage specific markers (CD3⁻CD19⁻CD64⁻ CD11b⁻) and are likely to represent populations of innate lymphoid cell (ILC). Interestingly, therefore, it has became apparent over the past 4 years that ILC appear to be involved in the regulation of immune-mediated disease (364) and indeed, studies with SLE patients have suggested they may play a protective role

in Lupus (50). The dynamics of 3 potential ILC populations based on their Linstatus in concert with their expression of CD25 and/or CD127 were characterized in the MRL/*lpr* mice. Two small populations that were either Lin⁻CD25⁺CD127⁻ (ILC2-like) or Lin⁻CD25⁻CD127⁺ (LTi-like) were detected in the blood of MRL/*lpr* mice but no clear population of Lin⁻CD25⁺CD127⁺ (natural helper- or neuocyte-like) cells was found (364,365). Nevertheless, all of these populations were found at reduced levels in the blood of ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 3.8A & B). By contrast, although all three of these populations were also detectable in the bone marrow, their levels did not appear to be modulated by the parasite product (Fig. 3.8C & D).

Likewise, all three Lin⁻ populations were detectable in the spleen, pLN, rLN and kidneys of 12- and 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice. Prior to the onset of disease, at 12-weeks), the proportions of Lin⁻CD25⁺ and Lin⁻CD127⁺ cells were reduced in the spleen, pLN and rLN of ES-62 treated mice but not in the kidney (Fig. 3.9A-D), perhaps suggesting that they were involved in the initiation of pathogenesis. By contrast, whilst these populations were not significantly changed in the spleen, pLN and rLN of 21 week old mice (Fig. 3.9E-G), in the kidney, the proportions of the Lin⁻CD127⁺ and Lin⁻CD25⁺CD127⁺ populations were significantly reduced in mice exposed to ES-62 (Fig. 3.9H) suggesting that these cells may also play a pathogenic role in the kidney during established disease; reflecting their suppression by ES-62 observed in the spleen and pLN at 12-weeks (albeit the CD25⁺CD127⁺ populations were not significantly reduced) rather than a defect in migration.

3.2.4. ES-62 does not appear to modulate IFN_Y production

To address whether the ES-62-mediated modulation of T cell dynamics reflected modulation of immune phenotype, the effects of exposure to ES-62 on cytokine production by MRL/*lpr* mice were assessed. IFN_{γ} producing Th1 cells have traditionally been associated with the pathogenesis of SLE and IL-12p40 appears essential for the development of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse (366). However, preliminary data on the dynamics of IFN_{γ} production throughout the MRL/*lpr* model in mice treated with or without ES-62 suggested that the parasite product did not modulate IFN_{γ} production (McGrath and Harnett, unpublished data). To confirm this, the effect of ES-62 on the production of IFN_{γ} in the pLN, rLN and kidneys of

21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice was determined (Fig. 3.10A-D) and indeed, no significant effects of ES-62 were detected (Fig. 3.10B-D).

3.2.5. IL-17A may have a dual role in pathogenesis in the MRL/*lpr* mouse and is modulated by ES-62

Since the study by Kikawada *et al.* which revealed that IL-12p40 was essential for the development of disease in MRL/*lpr* mice, leading to the proposal of a key role for IFN_Y in pathogenesis of lupus, it has become apparent that IL-12p40 is also a component of IL-23, a cytokine required for the maintenance of IL-17A producing cells (91,366). Interestingly, therefore, IL-17A-producing cells have recently been implicated in the pathogenesis of SLE (113,367) and can be found in the kidneys of both lupus-prone mice and SLE patients (359). Furthermore, IL-23 stimulated IL-17A producing T cells from B6^{*lpr/lpr*} mice can transfer lupus-like renal disease to RAG^{-/-} mice (112).

Preliminary data had suggested that ES-62 suppressed a spike in IL-17A prior to the onset of disease and it was hypothesized that this may act to initiate pathogenesis (McGrath & Harnett, unpublished data). This was confirmed as prior to the onset of disease, in 12-week old MRL/Ipr mice, ES-62 reduced the levels of IL-17A producing cells in the pLN and rLN (Fig. 3.11A & B). At this stage, no IL-17producing cells were detected in the kidney (data not shown). Surprisingly, however, analysis at 21-weeks revealed that treatment of MRL/lpr mice with ES-62 increased the proportion and number of IL-17A producing cells in the pLN (Fig. 3.11C) but not the rLN or kidney (Fig. 3.11D & E). Nevertheless, the concentration of IL-17A was significantly elevated in the renal interstitial fluid of ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 3.12A) and IL-17A was detected in the renal interstitial fluid from MRL/MP mice although this was significantly less that in that of the MRL/lpr mice. IL-17E and IL-17F were also detectable in the renal interstitial fluid of 21-week MRL/lpr mice however, no difference was observed between mice treated with or without ES-62 (data not shown). Interestingly, the number of IL-17⁺ lymphocytes was significantly increased in asymptomatic 21-week MRL/MP mice compared to age-matched MRL/lpr mice (Fig. 3.12B); however there was no correlation between proteinuria and IL-17 production (Fig. 3.12C).
Collectively, these data suggested a potential dual role for IL-17A in the MRL/lpr mouse, as ES-62 mediated protection against disease was associated with reduced IL-17A production prior to the onset of pathology and elevated IL-17A production during established disease. To explore this theory IL-17A responses were neutralized by treatment with an anti-IL-17A neutralizing antibody from 7-12 weeks of age whilst recombinant IL-17A (rIL-17) was administered from 12-21 weeks of age; replicating the effect of ES-62 on enhancing late IL-17A production. Consistent with a dual role for IL-17A, the administration of rIL-17A from 12-weeks resulted in significantly reduced proteinuria levels whilst although it did not prevent development of proteinuria, the neutralization of early IL17A production slowed the onset and reduced severity of the early phase of disease (Fig. 3.13A). Thus it appeared that IL-17A contributed to pathogenesis prior to onset of proteinuria yet acted to reduce the severity of inflammation during established disease in the MRL/lpr mouse (Fig. 3.13A). The inability of anti-IL-17A to fully suppress the development of proteinuria may suggest that IL-17A is not sufficient for pathogenesis and/or reflect the long half-life of the antibody, which as it was administered up until 12 weeks, may also have blocked some of the protective effects resulting from IL-17A produced during the established phase of disease. Nevertheless, treatment with anti-IL-17A or rIL-17A did not appear to substantially affect either renal histology or the production of ANA (Fig. 3.13B & C).

3.2.6. IL-22 is essential for the development of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse

These IL-17-related data are therefore somewhat at odds with recent studies by Kyttaris *et al.* showing that early neutralization of IL-23 suppresses disease in the MRL/*lpr* mouse whilst IL-23R deficiency prevents disease development in the B6^{*lpr/lpr*} model of SLE (368,369). However, IL-23 is not only crucial for the maintenance of IL-17A producing cells, but is also important for production of IL-22 by cells of both the adaptive and innate immune systems (126). Thus, the neutralization of IL-23 that was shown to suppress disease in MRL/*lpr* mice (368,369) may also affect IL-22 production, suggesting that IL-22 may have a pathogenic role in SLE that may be modulated by ES-62 (137,138). Preliminary data from this lab identified that cells produced either IL-17A or IL-22 exclusively, and double producing cell populations were not detected *in vivo* (M^cGrath and

90

Harnett unpublished observations). IL-22 producing cells were therefore analyzed independently of other cytokine production. Prior to the onset of disease, as with IL-17, ES-62 reduced the levels of IL-22-producing cells in the pLN and rLN of MRL/*lpr* mice (Fig. 3.14A & B). However, ES-62 also reduced the proportion of IL-22 positive cells in the pLN of 21-week old mice (Fig. 3.14C). Although the levels of IL-22-producing cells were not significantly reduced in the rLN (Fig. 3.14D), those in the kidneys of MRL/*lpr* mice were significantly reduced in mice treated with ES-62 (Fig. 3.14E). The concentration of IL-22 in the renal interstitial fluid of ES-62 treated mice was significantly reduced and was undetectable in the renal interstitial fluid from MRL/MP mice (Fig. 3.15A). Furthermore, the number of IL-22-producing lymphocytes in the pLN positively correlated with proteinuria in MRL/*lpr* mice whilst IL-22-producing cells were not detectable in age-matched MRL/MP mice (Fig. 3.15B & C).

Taken together, these data suggested that IL-22 was associated with pathogenesis in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. To test this theory recombinant cytokines and neutralizing antibodies were employed: as in preliminary experiments IL-22 production was not detectable in the serum of MRL/*lpr* mice prior to the onset of disease, both anti-IL-22 and rIL-22 were administered from 12-21 weeks of age. Administration of recombinant IL-22 indeed significantly accelerated and exacerbated disease whereas neutralization of this cytokine suppressed the development of proteinuria: collectively, these data are consistent with the proposal that IL-22 is sufficient and essential for the development of renal disease in the MRL/*lpr* mouse (Fig. 3.16A). Despite its profound effects on proteinuria, treatment with neutralizing anti-IL-22 antibodies, or rIL-22, had no significant affect on renal histology or ANA production (Fig. 3.16B& C).

3.2.7. Analysis of the phenotype of the cytokine producing cells

As reported above, ES-62 clearly modulated the capacity of cells to produce various cytokines in MRL/*lpr* mice: however, it was unclear whether this modulation reflected a general suppression of cytokine production or targeting of specific cell populations. Although IFN_{γ} was largely unaffected by ES-62 (Fig. 3.10), the proportion of IFN_{γ}⁺ DN T cells was reduced in pLN and rLN of ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 3.17A-C); whilst in the pLN, the proportion of IFN_{γ}⁺ Lin⁻ cells

were elevated significantly (Fig. 3.17A & B). Moreover, although only a small component, the proportion of IFN γ -producing CD4⁺ T cells was significantly decreased in the kidneys of ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 3.17D).

By contrast, prior to the onset of disease, the levels of IL-17-producing cells were significantly decreased in ES-62 treated MRL/lpr mice (Fig. 3.11). Whilst the conventional IL-17A-producing populations, CD4⁺ (Th17) and DN T cells, were elevated in the pLN, and perhaps in the rLN, of these mice; the proportion of B cells, NK cells, yo T cells and ILC were significantly reduced and likely accounted for the overall decline in IL-17A production (Fig. 3.18A&B). The proportion of IL-17⁺ cells in the pLN of PBS treated 21-week MRL/lpr mice (mean ± SEM; 1.72 ± 0.27) was significantly reduced (p=<0.0001, student's t-test) compared to that of the PBS treated 12-week old mice (mean \pm SEM; 20.36 \pm 0.96); and surprisingly, the proportion and number of IL-17⁺ cells was elevated in the pLN but not the rLN of ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 3.11C&D). This increase in IL-17A-producing cells in the pLN appears to be due to a significant rise in the levels of IL-17⁺Lin⁻ cells (Fig. 3.18C) that was mirrored by a similar increase in the rLN (Fig. 3.18D). However, in the rLN, and consistent with their proposed role in initiating pathogenesis (112,359), the proportion of Th17 cells was decreased (Fig. 3.18D) perhaps suggesting that their elevated levels in the LN of 12-week old mice (Fig. 3.18B & C) represented their sequestration away from the site of inflammation. During established disease IL-17⁺ cells were detectable in the kidneys of MRL/lpr mice (Fig. 3.11E) and at similar levels to those previously reported by Tsokos and colleagues (112). Treatment with ES-62 did not appear to modulate the overall proportion of IL-17⁺ cells in the kidney (Fig. 3.11E), perhaps reflecting that although it did not reach significance, the increase in IL-17-producing DN T cells would likely cancel out the significant decrease in the proportion of IL-17⁺Lin⁻ cells (Fig. 3.18F). Although ILC have been proposed to be protective in SLE, these data could suggest that IL-17⁺ILC may be pathogenic and that their reduction in the kidney may reflect their ES-62-mediated retention in the pLN and rLN (Fig. 3.18D & E) to sequester them from the site of inflammation. These data suggest that IL-17⁺Lin⁻ may be a pathogenic source of IL-17A in the MRL/*lpr* mice.

92

In contrast to what was observed with IL-17, ES-62 suppressed the levels of IL-22producing cells both prior to the onset of pathology and during established disease. The early suppression of IL-22 production appeared to be due to a significant reduction in the proportion of the ILC populations, IL-22⁺ Lin⁻ and IL-22⁺NK cells, in the pLN, and CD4⁺ Th22 cells in the rLN (Fig. 3.19A-B): whereas the cells targeted in both pLN and rLN during established disease were DN T cells, which constitute the predominant source of this cytokine at this stage (Fig. 3.19D & E). By contrast, the major phenotype of IL-22⁺ cells in the kidney was that of Lin⁻ ILC-like cells: however, ES-62 did not appear to significantly modulate the proportion of any particular IL-22⁺population, but rather appeared to suppress levels overall (Fig. 3.19F).

The expansion of the DN T cell population correlates with the development of proteinuria in the MRL/lpr mouse. These cells have also been identified in SLE patients and found to infiltrate the kidney where they produce IL-17 (359). Interestingly, therefore, exposure to ES-62, albeit not significantly, increased the levels of such IL-17-producing cells in kidney during established disease suggesting, that in keeping with previous reports (112,359), DN could play a protective role in limiting inflammation. However, DN T cells also appear to be a major potential source of IL-22 in MRL/lpr mice that is targeted by ES-62 (Fig. 3.19). As DN T cells produce either IL-17A or IL-22, they may comprise a functionally heterogeneous group, a proposal that may go some way to resolving the contradictory evidence about their role in the MRL/Lpr mouse (370). Nevertheless, as the total DN T cell population was elevated in the spleen and blood of ES-62 treated mice but reduced in the kidneys (Fig. 3.6 & 3.7), these data suggest that ES-62 may have been targeting a pathogenic DN T cell population or inducing a switch in their functional phenotype. To address this, DN T cells were adoptively transferred from the pLN of 21-week old PBS or ES-62 treated MRL/lpr mice into 7-week old recipient MRL/lpr mice: no significant effect of DN T cells from either PBS- or ES-62-treated mice could be observed in terms of proteinuria relative to that observed in mice simply receiving PBS i.v. (Fig. 3.20).

3.3. Discussion

Parasitic helminths can survive within the host for up to 10 years; one strategy that enables them to do so is the secretion of molecules that modulate the immune system. Such immunomodulatory molecules may have therapeutic potential in inflammatory diseases where the hyper-activation of the immune system results in damage to the host, such as allergy and autoimmunity (311). ES-62 is one such immunomodulatory glycoprotein, secreted by the murine filarial nematode *A. viteae*, that has been shown to modulate the immune system via TLR4 and MyD88 dependent mechanisms (322) and can suppress pathogenesis in mouse models of rheumatoid arthritis (335,336) and asthma (228,305,335). ES-62 mediated protection, in both of these pathologies, is associated with modulation of the T helper cell balance by suppression of IL-17A production(336,338). Although SLE exhibits an ambiguous immunological phenotype (63,73), Th17 and $\gamma\delta$ T cellderived IL-17A has been implicated in disease pathogenesis both in mouse models and also in SLE patients (111) and thus, the therapeutic potential of ES-62 was investigated in the MRL/*lpr* mouse model of SLE.

The major pathology in MRL/*lpr* mice is lupus nephritis (14) which is monitored experimentally by measurement of proteinuria. Prophylactic treatment with ES-62 (twice-weekly from 7-weeks of age) was found to significantly reduce the development of proteinuria in MRL/lpr mice. Rather surprisingly, therefore, it did not appear to substantially improve renal histology in terms of inflammation, cellular infiltration or the deposition of antibody and complement. Although this was surprising given the drastic effects on proteinuria levels that were observed, it was consistent with other studies in the literature which similarly failed to show global improvements in histology (112,244). Nevertheless, analysis of infiltrating cells extracted from whole kidneys revealed that the migration of certain perhaps pathogenic populations into the kidneys of MRL/lpr mice might be prevented by treatment with ES-62. Supporting this blocked migration theory, whilst the proportions of lymphocytes and granulocytes circulating in the blood were elevated in ES-62-treated mice; these cells were reduced in the kidneys. Unfortunately, the effect of ES-62 on the production of chemokines and/or the expression of their receptors was not comprehensively evaluated in these MRL/lpr mice: however,

94

preliminary findings suggested that ES-62 increased CD69 expression (data not shown), which may act as a retention marker for lymphocytes (371); and reduced expression of CD44 on $\gamma\delta$ T cells (336), a marker that is associated with lymphocyte migration *in vivo*. Furthermore, the expression of CXCR5 on B cells was reduced in ES-62 treated MRL/*lpr* mice (see chapter 4).

ES-62 suppresses the development of pathogenic IL-17A responses in collageninduced arthritis and ovalbumin-induced airway hypersensitivity (336,338). Thus, as IL-17A had also been strongly linked to SLE pathogenesis and the development of lupus-like disease in mice, it was hypothesized that the protection afforded by ES-62 might reflect suppression of the pathogenic effects of IL-17A in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. Recent studies using mice deficient in IL-23, a crucial cytokine in the maintenance of Th17 development supported the proposed pathogenic role of such cells in the development of lupus-like disease in the MRL/lpr and B6^{lpr/lpr} mice(368,369): however, IL-23 was not consistently detected in the serum or renal interstitial fluid of MRL/lpr mice (results not shown) and consequently the effect of ES-62 on IL-23 production or function in the MRL/lpr mouse remains unknown. Nevertheless, consistent with these studies, ES-62 suppressed IL-17A and IL-22 responses prior to the onset of disease. By contrast, ES-62 also suppressed IL-22, but not IL-17A responses, during established disease perhaps suggesting that protective effects of IL-23 deficiency were predominantly targeting IL-22 responses.

The role of IL-22 in human SLE patients has not yet been established as whilst some reports conclude that IL-22 is associated with pathogenesis (137-139), others report a negative correlation with disease activity (143,144) or suggest that IL-22 levels may be predictive of specific pathologies, such as tissue involvement, in certain SLE patient groups (142). Interestingly, IL-22 is reduced in SLE patients treated with hydroxychloroquine (140), a report consistent with the finding that IL-22 is required for pathogenesis in the MRL/*Ipr* mouse.

Although IL-22 has been proposed to exhibit dual roles in some inflammatory diseases (118,372), this is unlikely to be the case in the MRL/*lpr* mouse as IL-22

production is not detectable in MRL/MP mice and treatment with ES-62 reduced IL-22 production both prior to and following onset of disease.

As DN T cells were the major IL-22-producing population that was targeted by ES-62 during established disease, these cells were adoptively transferred into young MRL/*lpr* mice on the basis that those from PBS-treated mice might accelerate and/or exacerbate onset of pathology whilst those from ES-62 might potentially ameliorate disease when compared to those mice receiving only PBS. Rather surprisingly, no significant differences were detected amongst the 3 groups although it appeared that the onset of proteinuria was slightly slower and less severe in mice receiving either set of DN T cells. Although difficult to interpret, these data, which exhibited a rather remitting and relapsing profile especially with respect to the DN T cells from PBS-treated, presumably reflected the heterogeneous (functional) phenotype of DN T cells in MRL/*lpr* mice. Moreover, and quite surprisingly, it proved difficult to further purify this abundant population of cells with the post-sort cohort of cells from ES-62-treated mice in particular showing substantial B cell contamination, perhaps indicating some DN T cell-B cell interactions in these mice.

At first sight, the finding that IL-17A may potentially exhibit a protective role in the MRL/*lpr* mouse contradicts the general perception of a solely pathogenic role for IL-17A in SLE (103,373,374). However, although levels of IL-17A have been widely shown to be elevated in SLE patients, very few of these studies have concluded that IL-17A positively correlates with SLEDAI (114,375-378). Rather, more studies have concluded that IL-17A levels do not correlate with SLEDAI or indeed, are inversely correlated with disease score (379-386). Consistent with these latter findings, SLE patients treated with corticosteroids exhibit increased IL-17A production (387). Moreover, Szeto and colleagues, not only reported that elevated levels of IL-17A mRNA in the urine of SLE patients inversely correlated with disease severity, but also that such IL-17A mRNA levels declined in the urine of SLE patients in the weeks preceding a lupus flare (388,389). Collectively, these data provide compelling evidence for a protective role for IL-17A in SLE.

Further evidence of a dual role for IL-17A in kidney disease can be found in the field of renal transplant rejection, where it is widely accepted that IL-17A is responsible for acute graft rejection (390) as high levels of IL-17A are associated with end stage renal failure (391-396). Moreover, mouse models of acute renal injury have provided experimental evidence that IL-17A drives renal damage (397-399). For example, in acute renal graft rejection, neutrophils are the major population of IL-17A-producing cells (400) and it appears that these cells are required for the recruitment of IFN γ -producing neutrophils (98) that drive inflammation during the late stage leading to rejection; perhaps counter-intuitively, at this stage IL-17A appears to act to limit and resolve inflammation by suppressing IFN γ production (401,402). These findings may therefore go some way to explaining the proposed dual role of IL-17A in the MRL/lpr mouse as the data are consistent with pathogenic IL-17A responses driving initiation of autoimmune responses, perhaps by recruiting and/or inducing IL-22-producing cells, as indicated by the slower kinetics of serum IL-22 kinetics (McGrath & Harnett, unpublished data). Interestingly, whilst 21-week-old MRL/MP mice displayed little or no evidence of IL-22-producing cells or serum IL-22, these mice had high levels of IL-17A producing cells and serum IL-17A (McGrath, Harnett & Harnett, unpublished data).

Another mechanism by which IL-17A may be protective in SLE is through the promotion of germinal center formation and the production of long-lived plasma cells (403) rather than the GC-independent short-lived plasma cells, or plasmablasts, that produce anti-dsDNA antibodies and are associated with flare responses in SLE patients (3,195,226). Consistent with this, the decreased levels of IL-17A mRNA, found in the urine of SLE patients preceding flares, inversely correlate with anti-dsDNA titers (388). Thus, prior to the onset of disease, IL-17A may contribute towards pathogenesis by driving the development of the germinal centre reaction and the generation of self-reactive B cells, whilst during the later stages of disease, IL-17A may act to suppress the extra-follicular development of circulating anti-dsDNA specific memory B cells into short-lived plasma cells, thus preventing the generation of pathogenic anti-dsDNA responses (see chapter 4). As IL-22R is expressed by stromal cells in the germinal centre dark zone (404) IL-17A and IL-22 may cooperate in the initiation of GC responses. Rather surprisingly

97

therefore, treatment with anti-IL-17, rIL-17, anti-IL-22 or rIL-22 did not appear to have an effect on ANA production.

Nevertheless, and regardless of the relevance of these data to the findings with human disease, at first sight the findings presented here appear to conflict with previous reports on the role of IL-17A in mouse models of SLE. For example, Tsokos and colleagues showed that Rag^{-/-} mice, which received IL-23 stimulated T cells from B6^{lpr/lpr} mice, developed a lupus like disease that was associated with IL-17⁺ cells in the kidney (112). Furthermore, Ro52-deficiency in C57BL/6 mice results in the development of a lupus-like disease that is IL-23/IL-17A dependent (16); and the deletion of Akt1 in FcyRIIb^{-/-} mice prevented IL-17A signaling and suppressed the development of renal inflammation (113). All of these studies utilized parental strains of mice that do not spontaneously develop a lupus-like disease and have no genetic predisposition to SLE other than the *lpr* mutation or engineered deficiency in FcyRIIb or Ro52. Although IL-17A is elevated in mice that spontaneously develop lupus-like disease, it is yet to be shown conclusively that IL-17A is associated with pathogenesis in these mice. It may be, therefore, that genetic factors influence the role of IL-17A in mouse models of SLE and that those focusing on the effect of IL-23 in lupus-prone mice may have overlooked the role of IL-22 and consequently overstated the importance of IL-17A (112,368,369).

A recent study by Kuchroo and colleagues has comprehensively mapped the genes involved in the activation of Th17 cells (91) and suggested that complete activation of pathogenic Th17 cells required FAS signaling, although it is important to note that these observations were made in an *in vitro* setting and that such incompletely activated cells produced IL-17A as well as IL-10 but not IFN_γ. These findings might suggest that pathogenic Th17 can cells not develop into pathogenic Th17 cells in MRL/*lpr* or B6^{*lpr/lpr*} strains of mice, and that Th17 cells are unlikely to be the cellular source of pathogenic IL-17A in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. Indeed, at 12-weeks of age, ES-62 increases the proportion of Th17 cells despite an overall reduction in the levels of IL-17A-producing cells including B, NK or Lin⁻ cells. Furthermore, despite a clear modulation of IL-17A levels in the renal interstitial fluid by ES-62, there was no apparent decrease in the levels of PMA/iononomycin-stimulated IL-17A-producing cells, perhaps suggesting that the cellular source of

98

IL-17A in the kidney may be neutrophils, which undergo apoptosis in response to this stimulus and have been reported to be responsible for the IL-17-mediated resolution of inflammation in the late phase of acute renal disease (401,402). Another potential IL-17A-producing population that appears to be modulated by ES-62 is of the Lin⁻ phenotype that potentially comprises CD25⁺ (natural helper cells or neuocytes) or CD127⁺ (LTi) ILC (364,365).

It is important to remember that these cytokine data represent cell populations undergoing pharmacological stimulation *ex vivo* and hence are not necessarily representative of what is occurring *in vivo*. Thus, in conclusion, ES-62 improves renal function in MRL/*lpr* mice and this may be due to a modulation of IL-17A and IL-22 production. These studies have identified that IL-22 is essential for the development of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse and have highlighted a potential dual role for IL-17A in this model.



Figure 3.1. MRL/*Ipr* **mice develop a lupus like disease.** ANA production in the serum of 21-week old MRL/MP and MRL/*Ipr* mice was assessed by analysis of the intensity and pattern of staining of Hep-2 slides (A). Likewise, sections (7 μ m) of kidneys from 21-week old MRL/MP and MRL/*Ipr* mice were stained with H & E to asses glomerulopathology and cellular infiltration (B & C). Spleens and LN from 21-week old MRL/*Ipr* mice were photographed (D) and the number of splenocytes (E) and lymphocytes (F; from pLN) were counted using a hemocytometer throughout the course of the MRL/*Ipr* model.



Proteinuria in the MRL/Ipr mouse

Figure 3.2. ES-62 prevents the development of proteinuria in the MRL/lpr mouse. MRL/MP (n = 15) or MRL/lpr mice were maintained from 7-21 weeks of age. MRL/lpr mice were injected subcutaneously twice a week with either PBS (n= 41) or ES-62 (n= 19; 2 μ g/mouse). Proteinuria was measured using Siemens Multistix 10 SG. The protective effects of ES-62 are representative of 3 independent experiments collated and the PBS data is representative of 5 independent experiments collated. Statistical significance was determined by 2-way ANOVA using the Tukey post-test analysis. Significance is shown as **=p<0.001 and ***=p<0.0001 where the colour of the asterisk reflect the group in comparison.



Figure 3.3. ES-62 does not improve renal histology in ES-62 treated mice. Kidney sections from 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS or ES-62 were stained with H & E to determine glomerulonephritis, cellularity and infiltration; PAS to determine basement membrane thickness and FITC conjugated anti-IgG or anti-C3 antibodies to determine immune complex or complement deposition (A). The number of cells inside or outside of the glomeruli from PBS (n=25) or ES-62 (n=18) treated mice were counted (B).





D







MRL/lpr LN T cell No.



Figure 3.4. T cell dynamics in MRL/*Ipr* **mice.** The number of cells in the spleens, pLN, rLN or kidneys from MRL/*Ipr* mice at 12- (A; PBS n=5, ES-62 n = 5) and 21weeks (B; PBS, n = 11; ES-62, n = 18) was determined by cell counting using a hemocytometer. The proportions of CD4⁺, CD8⁺ and DN T cells were determined by flow cytometry (C + D; n = 5 at each time-point) throughout the time-course of the MRL/*Ipr* mouse model. Absolute numbers were determined from total cell counts of the LN (E; n = 5). Statistical significance was determined using the student's t-test (A & B) and two-way ANOVA (D & E): **=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001 where the colour of the asterisk reflect the group in comparison.



Figure 3.5. ES-62 modulates T cell levels in the LN. The proportion and absolute number of CD4⁺ T helper cells, CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells, DN T cells and $\gamma\delta$ T cells were determined in the pLN (A; 5 mice for each group) and rLN (B; 5 mice pooled for each group) of 12-week old mice; and the pLN (C) and rLN (D) of 21-week mice. Black bars represent PBS treated mice (12-weeks n = 5 & 21-weeks n = 11) and grey bars represent ES-62 treated mice (12-weeks n= 5 & 21-weeks n = 18). 21-week data is pooled from 3 independent experiments whereas the 12-week data is representative of one experiment; statistical significance was determined using the student's t-test (A-D).



Figure 3.6. ES-62 modulates T cell levels in the spleen and kidney. The proportion and absolute number of CD4⁺ T helper cells, CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells, DN T cells and $\gamma\delta$ T cells were determined in the spleens of 12-week (A) and 21-week (B) old mice; and the kidneys of 12-week (C) and 21-week (D) old mice. Black bars represent PBS treated mice (12-weeks n = 5 & 21-weeks n = 11) and grey bars represent ES-62 treated mice (12-weeks n= 5 & 21-weeks n = 18). 21-week data is pooled from 3 independent experiments whereas the 12-week data is representative of one experiment; statistical significance was determined using the student's t-test (A-D).



Figure 3.7. T cells are retained in the blood of ES-62 treated mice. The blood and bone marrow (BM) of 4 mice, treated with PBS or ES-62, were pooled before the proportion of B220⁺CD3⁻ B cells, CD3⁺B220⁻CD4⁺ T helper cells, CD3⁺B220⁻ CD8^{high} and CD3⁺B220⁻CD8^{low} cytotoxic T cells, CD3⁺B220⁺ DN T cells and CD3⁺B220⁻CD4⁻CD8⁻ $\gamma\delta$ TCR⁺ $\gamma\delta$ T cells were determined by flow cytometry. Numbers adjacent to terminal gates refer to the frequency of live cells for each population. Data are representative of two independent experiments.



Figure 3.8. ILC populations in the blood and bone marrow. The proportions of CD25⁺ and/or CD127⁺ (Lin; CD3, CD19, CD64 and CD11b)⁻ cells were determined in the blood (A & B) or bone marrow (C & D) of PBS (A & C) and ES-62 (B & D) treated mice. Blood and bone marrow analysis was performed on cells pooled from 4 mice from each treatment group and the proportion of live cells is indicated in each population gate. Data is representative of 2 independent experiments.



Figure 3.9. ES-62 modulates the proportion of ILC found in lymphoid organs and the kidney in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. The proportions of CD25⁺ and/or CD127⁺ Lin⁻ cells (CD3, CD19, CD64 and CD11b)⁻ were determined in the spleen (A), pLN (B), rLN (C, 5 mice pooled) and kidneys (D) of 12-week MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (black bar; n = 5) or ES-62 (grey bar; n = 5); and in the spleen (E), pLN (F), rLN (G) and kidneys (H) of 21-week MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (black bar; n = 7) and ES-62 (grey bar; n = 11). 21-week data is pooled from 3 independent experiments whereas the 12-week data is representative of one experiment; statistical significance was determined using the student's t-test (A-H).



Figure 3.10. ES-62 does not modulate IFN γ **production.** The proportion of IFN γ producing cells were determined in LN cells stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours with BrefeldinA being added after 30 minutes. Cells were washed and stained for viability and surface markers before being analyzed by flow cytometry (A). The proportion and total number of IFN γ^+ cells were determined in the pLN (B), rLN (C) and kidneys (D) of 21-week MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (n = 4) or ES-62 (n = 8).



Figure 3.11. ES-62 suppresses early but enhances late IL-17A production. Cells were stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours with BrefeldinA being added after 30 minutes. Cells were washed and stained for viability and surface markers before being analyzed by flow cytometry; IL-17⁺ gates was set based on fluorescent minus 1 (FMO) and isotype staining (A). The proportion and number of IL-17A producing cells were determined in pLN (B) and rLN (C) of 12-week mice treated with PBS (n=5) or ES-62 (n=5); and the pLN (D), rLN (E) and kidneys (F) of 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (n = 11) or ES-62 (n = 18). 21-week data is pooled from 3 independent experiments whereas the 12-week data is representative of one experiment; statistical significance was determined using the student's t-test (B-F).







В



Figure 3.12. IL-17A may be protective in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. The concentration of IL-17A in the renal interstitial fluid from PBS (n = 28) or ES-62 (n = 18) treated mice, and 7-(n=5), 12-(n=5) and 21-week (n=5) MRL/MP mice, was measured by ELISA (A). The absolute number of IL-17A⁺ cells in the pLN of 21-week old MRL/MP or MRL/*lpr* mice were determined by flow cytometry (B) and data from MRL/*lpr* mice was plotted against proteinuria level (C). Statistical significance was tested using the student's t-test.





Figure 3.13. IL-17A may be protective in the MRL/*Ipr* **mouse.** MRL/*Ipr* mice received twice weekly injections of murine IgG (i.p.; 100 μ g in 100 μ l of PBS; until 12 weeks of age), anti-IL-17A (i.p.; 100 μ g in 100 μ l of PBS; until 12 weeks of age), PBS (s.c.; 100 μ l) or ES-62 (s.c.; 2 μ g in 100 μ l of PBS) from 7 weeks of age or rIL-17A (i.p.; 1 μ g in 100 μ l of PBS) from 12-21-weeks of age. Proteinuria was measured twice weekly. Kidneys from mice that received anti-IL-17A or rIL-17A were sectioned and stained with H & E (D) and serum from mice that received PBS, anti-IL-17A or rIL-17A was used to stain Hep-2 slides to assess ANA levels (E). Data is pooled from 3 independent experiments and statistical significance was tested by and two-way ANOVA.


Figure 3.14. ES-62 suppresses early and late IL-22 production. Cells were stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours with BrefeldinA being added after 30 minutes. Cells were washed and stained for viability and surface markers before being analyzed by flow cytometry (A). The proportion of IL-22 producing cells were determined in pLN (A) and rLN (B) of 12-week mice treated with PBS (n=5) or ES-62 (n=5); and the pLN (C), rLN (D) and kidneys (E) of 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (n = 11) or ES-62 (n = 18). 21-week data is pooled from 3 independent experiments whereas the 12-week data is representative of one experiment; statistical significance was determined using the student's t-test (A-E).





Figure 3.15. IL-22 is pathogenic in the MRL/*Ipr* **mouse.** The concentration of IL-22 in the renal interstitial fluid from PBS (n = 28) or ES-62 (n = 18) treated MRL/*Ipr* mice, and 7-(n=5), 12-(n=5) and 21-week (n=5) MRL/MP mice, was measured by ELISA (A). The absolute number of IL-22⁺ cells in the pLN of 21-week old MRL/MP or MRL/*Ipr* mice were determined by flow cytometry (B) and the MRL/*Ipr* data was plotted against proteinuria level (C). Statistical significance was tested using the student's t-test.









anti-IL-22





Figure 3.16. IL-22 is pathogenic in the MRL/*Ipr* **mouse.** MRL/*Ipr* mice received twice weekly injections of murine IgG (i.p.; 100 μ g in 100 μ l of PBS; from 12-21-weeks of age), anti-IL-22 (i.p.; 100 μ g in 100 μ l of PBS; from 12-21-weeks of age), PBS (s.c.; 100 μ l) or ES-62 (s.c.; 2 μ g in 100 μ l of PBS) from 7 weeks of age or rIL-22 (i.p.; 1 μ g in 100 μ l of PBS) from 12-21-weeks of age. Proteinuria was measured twice weekly. Kidneys from mice that received anti-IL-22 or rIL-22 were sectioned and stained with H & E (D) and serum from mice that received PBS, anti-IL-22 or rIL-22 was used to stain Hep-2 slides to assess ANA levels (E). Statistical significance was tested by two-way ANOVA (C).









Figure 3.17. ES-62 modulation of cells producing IFN γ . Cells were stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours with BrefeldinA being added after 30 minutes. Cells were washed and stained for viability and surface markers before being analyzed by flow cytometry (A). The proportion of IFN γ^+ CD4⁺ T, DN T, $\gamma\delta$ T, B and Lin⁻ cells were determined in pLN (B), rLN (C) and kidney (D) of PBS (black bars; n = 4) or ES-62 (grey bars; n = 8) treated MRL/*lpr* mice at 21-weeks. Statistical significance was tested using the student's t-test (B-D).



Figure 3.18. ES-62 modulates the proportion of cells producing IL-17A. Cells were stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours with BrefeldinA being added after 30 minutes. Cells were washed and stained for viability and surface markers before being analyzed by flow cytometry where the proportion of IL-17A⁺ CD4⁺ Th17, DN T, γδ T, B and Lin⁻ cells (A) were determined in the pLN (B) & rLN (C) of 12-week MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (black bars; n = 5) or ES-62 (grey bars; n = 5) (B); and the pLN (D), rLN (E) and kidney (F) of PBS (black bars; n = 11) or ES-62 (grey bars; n = 18) treated MRL/*lpr* mice at 21-weeks. 12-week data are representative of 1 experiment whereas 21-weel data are representative of 3 independent experiments; statistical significance was tested using the student's t-test (B-F).



Figure 3.19. ES-62 modulates the proportion of cells producing IL-22. Cells were stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours with BrefeldinA being added after 30 minutes. Cells were washed and stained for viability and surface markers before being analyzed by flow cytometry where the proportion of IL-22⁺ CD4⁺ Th17, DN T, γδ T, B and Lin⁻ cells were determined (A) in pLN (B) and rLN (C) of 12-week MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (black bar; n = 5) or ES-62 (grey bar; n = 5); and the pLN (D), rLN (E) and kidney (F) of PBS (black bars; n = 11) or ES-62 (grey bars; n = 18) treated MRL/*lpr* mice at 21-weeks. 12-week data are representative of 1 experiment whereas 21-week data are representative of 3 independent experiments; statistical significance was tested using the student's t-test (B-F).



В



Figure 3.20. Adoptive transfer of DN T cells. In two independent experiments, DN T cells were purified from the pLN of 21-week old PBS (n = 4/3) or ES-62 (8/3) treated MRL/*lpr* mice were purified by depletion of CD19⁺, CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ cells using antibodies conjugated to magnetic beads (Miltenyi). Cell purity was checked by flow cytometry but found to be very inconsistent (A). 5 x 10⁶ purified DN T cells were injected into the tail vein of 7-week old MRL/*lpr* mice which were maintained until 21-weeks of age.

4. ES-62 suppresses the generation of pathogenic B cell responses and promotes the development of IL-10producing B cells, in the MRL/*lpr* mouse

4.1. Introduction

Systemic Lupus Erythematosus (SLE) is characterized by high titers of autoantibodies, against nuclear antigens (ANA), resulting in immune-complex mediated inflammation in the kidney, skin and joints as well as cardiovascular pathologies [5]. B lymphocytes are central to the pathogenesis of this disease, not only in terms of their production of autoantibodies, but also with respect to cytokine production and cellular interactions [6, 7][8]. Reflecting this, several B cell-specific genes have been associated with the development of SLE [9]. Moreover, whilst overexpression of the B cell growth factor, BAFF, promotes lupus-like pathology in mouse models [10], depletion of B cells ameliorates disease [6, 11]. The success of the B-cell-depleting monoclonal antibody, rituximab, as a therapy in a number of autoimmune conditions, as well as open-label studies in SLE, indicate that B cell depletion therapies are a rationale choice for treatment of Lupus. Despite this, Rituximab proved disappointing in clinical trials [12, 13] and Belimumab (anti-BAFF) [14-16], the first SLE-specific treatment to be granted FDA approval in 50 years, is successful in only 14% of patients. Nevertheless, associated mechanistic studies are suggestive of the future utility of such B cell-targeting therapies in more stratified lupus patient subsets.

The ability of B-cell targeting therapies such as Rituximab to reset the imbalance between effector and regulatory B cells, which contributes to the pathology of autoimmune disease, [10, 17] has not only highlighted the important role of IL-10-producing regulatory B cells (Bregs) in protecting against the development of autoimmunity, but has also identified their therapeutic potential in such disorders, including SLE [18-20]. It is therefore of interest to note that Breg populations are increased in patients with multiple sclerosis who are infected with parasitic worms [21], and that infection with *Schistosoma mansoni* prevents and reverses lung remodelling in a mouse model of asthma by induction of Bregs [22]. Moreover, ES-62 exhibits therapeutic potential in both allergic [23, 24] and autoimmune [25-27] inflammatory disease, conditions in which it can induce hyporesponsive effector B cell responses [2, 25, 26, 28] and modulate antibody production (335) whilst stimulating IL-10 production by splenocytes [26, 29], responses consistent with the parasite product resetting the effector: regulatory B cell balance.

As ES-62 can protect against the development of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse, it was the core aim of this chapter to determine whether protection is associated with a resetting of the balance of effector and regulatory B cell responses. Specifically, the aims of this section were to determine the effect of ES-62 on the generation of pathogenic and regulatory B cell responses. Moreover, if ES-62 induced a regulatory population of B cells, it was also planned to determine whether transfer of such cells was sufficient to confer the protection afforded by ES-62.

4.2. Results

4.2.1. ES-62 suppression of proteinuria is associated with suppressed effector B cell responses

One of the striking features of the MRL/lpr mouse is the development of splenomegaly (Fig. 4.1A) due to the accumulation of DN T cells in MRL/lpr, but not MRL/MP, mice (Fig.3.1 & 3.4). In the parental MRL/MP strain the proportion of splenic CD19⁺ B cells remains constant, whereas, although the proportions of B cells decrease in MRL/lpr mice over time, the numbers of splenic CD19⁺ B cells actually increase around the time of onset of disease (Fig. 4.1B & C). This rise in the numbers of CD19⁺ B cells was reflected by increased levels of transitional type 1, marginal zone (MZ), follicular (Fo) and germinal center (GC) B cell populations in the spleens of MRL/lpr, but not MRL/MP mice, with kinetics that correlated with onset and progression of disease (Fig. 4.1D-G). By contrast, although the levels are generally lower than those in MRL/MP mice, following an initial rise, there is a decrease in the levels of marginal zone precursor (MZP) B cells in the spleens of MRL/lpr mice between 12-16 weeks (Fig. 4.1H), kinetics that may reflect their proposed role as IL-10-producing Bregs that can protect against development of disease in the MRL/lpr mouse [18, 19]. Interestingly, given that they also develop proteinuria after about 12 months, the levels of MZP cells in the spleens of MRL/MP mice drop dramatically to those of MRL/lpr mice by the time they reach 5 months of age, perhaps indicating the initiation of pathology.

Prior to the onset of disease, at 12-weeks of age, the proportion and number of B cells in the spleen and rLN were unchanged in ES-62 treated mice however they were significantly decreased in the pLN and significantly elevated in the kidneys (Fig. 4.2A and data not shown). The reduction in B cells in the pLN was due to reduced levels, both proportions and numbers of Fo1 and plasma B cells; (Fig. 4.2B & F and data not shown) whilst the proportion and number of GC, memory B cells, plasmablasts, T1-3, MZP, MZ and B1 B cells were unaltered in pLN and rLN of ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 4.2 data not shown); however, the proportions and numbers of plasmablasts and plasma cells were both reduced in the rLN whilst the proportion and number of memory B cells was considerably increased at this site (Fig. 4.2D-F and data not shown). Moreover, the levels of plasmablasts and

plasma cells were significantly decreased in the kidneys. Taken together, these data suggest a decrease in the development of antibody producing cells in ES-62 treated 12-week MRL/*lpr* mice.

During established disease, at 21-weeks of age, ES-62-mediated protection was not reflected by suppression of the splenomegaly observed in MRL/lpr mice, indeed, the number of splenocytes was significantly increased in mice treated with the parasite product and this reflected a significant increase in both splenic CD19⁺ B cells (Fig. 4.3A & B) and DN T cells (Fig. 3.6B). The expansion of the B cell compartment was not due to a modulation of the T1-3 B cell (Fig. 4.3C-E), MZ or GC B cell (Fig. 4.4B & E) populations, but rather, the MZP and Fo B cell populations (Fig. 4.4A, C & D). Exposure to ES-62 did not modulate the levels of any of these populations in the pLN or rLN (Fig. 4.3 & 4.4). Although, several of these populations were not detected in the kidney, cells of the MZ phenotype were found at increased levels at this site in ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 4.4B). Likewise, whilst ES-62 had no significant effects on CD138⁺B220⁺CD19⁺ preplasma cells(354) or CD138⁺B220^{low/-}CD19⁻ plasma cell(352) at any of these sites, the proportions of CD138⁺B220^{low/-}CD19⁺ plasmablasts were reduced in the kidneys of mice exposed to ES-62. Moreover, the proportions of plasmablasts and plasma cells were also reduced in the blood of ES-62-treated mice (Fig. 4.5D).

The differential modulation of plasmablasts and plasma cells may reflect the ES-62-mediated increase in IL-17A during established disease (see chapter 3), as this cytokine has recently been reported to drive the germinal centre reaction (403). Consistent with this, Szeto *et al.* recently reported that IL-17A mRNA levels in the urine of SLE patients inversely correlate with titers of anti-dsDNA antibodies (388), which are thought to be produced by plasmablasts (3,195). Thus, the potentially antagonistic roles reported for IL-17A and IL-22 in the pathogenesis of MRL/*lpr* mice in the previous chapter might suggest that IL-22 could also modulate the development of plasmablasts versus plasma cells. Indeed, this proposal was supported by preliminary data showing that treatment of MRL/*lpr* mice with neutralizing anti-IL-22 antibodies reduced the levels of plasmablasts, but not plasma cells, in the rLN and kidney (Fig. 4.6). Moreover, complementary data from mice treated with rIL-22 indicated that whilst rIL-22 also slightly suppressed the

levels of plasmablasts, but not plasma cells, in the kidney, it increased the levels of both plasmablasts and plasma cells in the rLN (Fig. 4.6).

Finally, Despite being reduced in the pLN, the proportion and number of innate B1 B cells were largely unaltered in ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 4.7).

Consistent with proposals that B cells play both antibody-dependent and independent roles in the pathogenesis of lupus, increased signaling via B cellassociated receptors (BAFF-R [32] and TLR4 [33]) and co-stimulatory molecules (CD40[34], CD80 and CD86 [35]) as well as loss of their immune complexmediated negative feedback regulatory mechanism (FcgRIIb [CD32] [35]) have been implicated as factors driving autoimmunity in this disease. Interestingly, therefore, whilst exposure to ES-62 downregulated expression of TLR4, CD40, CD80 and CD86, it upregulated that of FcyRIIB and BAFF-R, both in terms of the levels of expression and also the proportion of positive B cells circulating in the blood (Fig. 4.8A-F). Moreover, the levels of CD80 expression by B cells in the spleen, pLN, rLN and kidneys were similarly reduced (Fig. 4.8G) whilst those of BAFF-R expression were generally increased following treatment of MRL/lpr mice with ES-62 (Fig. 4.8H). Expression of FcyRIIb (CD32) by B cells was significantly increased in the spleens of ES-62 treated mice but unaltered elsewhere (Fig. 3.8I) whilst perhaps surprisingly, the level of expression of TLR4 was elevated on the B cells infiltrating the kidneys of ES-62 treated mice. By contrast, CD86 and CD40 expression by B cells in the spleen, pLN, rLN and kidney was not modulated by ES-62 (Fig. 4.8J-L). The expression of CXCR5, the receptor for the B cellattracting chemokine CXCL13, that is a marker for renal disease in patients with SLE [44], is down regulated on B cells in the spleens and pLN yet elevated in the kidneys of MRL/lpr mice treated with ES-62 suggesting that any reduction in the B cells infiltrating the kidneys of ES-62 treated mice was not due to their reduced expression of CXCR5, although the increased expression of this receptor on kidney B cells may indicate desensitization of its signaling in ES-62-treated mice (Fig. 4.8M). Similarly, although overexpression of BAFF has been proposed to play a pathogenic role in lupus by promoting B cell responses, the levels of this B cell survival factor are not decreased in the serum or kidney interstitial fluid of ES-62-treated mice (Fig. 4.8N & O): thus the surprising increase in BAFF-R

expression by B cells in ES-62 treated mice may possibly suggest desensitization of this receptor (Fig. 4.8F & H) or alternatively, that such hyporesponsive B cells act as a sink for BAFF that would otherwise promote autoimmune B cell responses. Consistent with these findings, ES-62 has previously been shown to induce hyporesponsive signaling in B cells via uncoupling of the BCR to the ERK MAP kinase pathway via the recruitment of SHP-1 and Pac-1 (325). It was therefore hypothesized that ES-62 may alter BCR expression or signaling in the B cells of MRL/*lpr* mice. Although the responsiveness of B cells from ES-62 treated mice to BCR stimulation was not tested in this study, the surface expression of IgM and IgD was found to be unaltered by the parasite product (Fig. 4.9).

Collectively, these data suggest that whilst ES-62 does not act to prevent the maturation or migration of all B cells, it induces a more hypo-responsive phenotype of effector B cells and renders them more susceptible to negative feedback inhibition by immune complexes and this is perhaps reflected in the reduction of pathogenic plasmablasts.

4.2.2. ES-62 modulates effector B cell responses

As ES-62-mediated protection was associated with modulation of the levels and responsiveness of effector B cells the ability of the parasite product to modulate autoantibody responses was investigated. Rather surprisingly, ES-62 did not modulate the levels of total IgM, IgG1 or IgG2a in the serum of MRL/Ipr mice (Fig. 4.10A-C). However, and consistent with the earlier observation that ES-62 reduced the proportion of plasmablasts, which are responsible for the production of pathogenic anti-dsDNA antibodies(3,195), ES-62 significantly suppressed the production of anti-nuclear antibodies (ANA) in the serum of 12- and 20-week MRL/lpr mice (Fig. 4.10A & B) and in the renal interstitial fluid from 20-week mice (Fig. 4.11C). As expected, ANA were not detectable at the same intensity in the serum or renal interstitial fluid of age-matched MRL/MP mice, however, by 20weeks of age, nuclear ANA staining was detectable in some mice (Fig. 4.10A-C). The modulation of ANA production by ES-62 was evidenced not only in terms of intensity of staining, but also in the pattern of reactivity. For example, whilst serum from PBS strongly reacted with antigens in the nucleus and cytoplasm of Hep-2 cells, serum from ES-62 treated mice appeared to recognise the cell membranes of the Hep-2 cells. Although, the reasons for this altered specificity have not been defined, it is possible that it reflects the anti-phosphorylcholine antibody responses induced by the PC-moieties on ES-62; both IgM and IgG antibodies against PC were significantly elevated in the serum of ES-62 treated mice and it is likely that these recognise phosphatidylcholine in plasma membranes (Fig. 4.11D & E). Although the high titers of these anti-PC antibodies may also have masked the effects of ES-62 on total IgM and IgG (auto) antibody production, they further indicate that the parasite product does not act to suppress all antibody production but rather, acts selectively to target pathogenic ANA and cytoplasmic specificities.

B cell production of IL-6 has recently been shown to be required for Th17 mediated autoimmunity in mice (235) and consistent with its ability to suppress polarization of Th17 responses in mice with CIA, ES-62 is known to reduce IL-6 production by macrophages and DC (see chapter 5) (331,336). It was surprising therefore to find that the number of IL-6 producing cells was elevated in the spleens and rLN, but not the pLN and kidney, of ES-62 treated mice (Fig 4.12A-E). However, the proportion of B cells that were producing IL-6 was significantly reduced in the spleen and pLN although they were significantly increased in the rLN. This latter finding may indicate a modulation of the migration of pathogenic cell types from the renal LN into the kidney.

4.2.3. ES-62 induces IL-10-producing Bregs with a MZP phenotype

The reduction of the levels of IL-6-producing B cells as well as the elevated levels of MZP B cells in the spleen induced by treatment with ES-62 (Fig. 4.4A) could suggest that this subset contains representatives of the Breg population previously shown to have the capacity to suppress development of pathology in the MRL/*lpr* mouse and patients with SLE [18, 19], especially as the kinetics of the decline of this population in MRL/*lpr* mice correlates with disease development (Fig. 4.1H). Supporting this, the proportion (and number) of IL-10 producing B cells was significantly increased in the spleen, rLN and kidneys, but not pLN, of ES-62-treated MRL/*lpr* mice (Fig. 4.13A-D). Moreover, these IL-10-producing B cells predominantly comprised the MZP phenotype that was increased in the spleen (Fig. 4.4A); interestingly, this population was also elevated in the blood of mice treated with ES-62 *in vivo* (Fig 4.13E). Reflecting this induction of IL-10-producing

B cells, exposure to ES-62 also increased the levels of IL-10 found in the interstitial fluid of the kidneys from MRL/*lpr* mice (Fig. 4.13F).

Follicular T helper (Tfh) cells have recently been shown to promote the development of IL-10-producing regulatory B cells via the provision of IL-21 (405). This role is perhaps surprising as Tfh cells are also required for the development of pathogenesis in lupus prone mice (406), suggesting that it is the precise functional phenotype of Tfh cells that is important. Nevertheless, it was interesting to observe that the number of splenic Tfh cells was significantly increased in ES-62 treated mice and correlated with the increased levels of IL-10 producing B cells in the spleens of ES-62 treated mice. By contrast the levels of Tfh cells in the pLN, rLN or kidneys of MRL/lpr mice were not modulated by exposure to ES-62 (Fig. 4.14A & B). Tfh cells are also found in the blood of SLE patients and may be linked to the survival and function of antibody secreting cells(407); these cells were present in the blood of MRL/lpr mice but were unaltered in ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 4.14C). Interestingly, the proportion and number of Tfh cells were not modulated by treatment with ES-62 prior to the onset of disease; this corresponded with no effect on the levels of IL-10 producing B cells and perhaps suggests that this putative Breg population cells are sufficient at suppressing the immune response prior to the onset of disease (data not shown).

IL-10-producing Bregs have been proposed to mediate their effects, at least in part, via the induction of regulatory T cells, particularly IL-10-producing CD4⁺ T cells (Tr1 cells), in MRL/*lpr* mice [18, 19]: however, the Breg-dependent induction of either Tr1 or Foxp3 Tregs has also been reported depending on the model of rheumatoid arthritis [37, 38] and asthma (353). Consistent with the reported role for Tregs in protecting against development of lupus (408,409), preliminary data showed that the proportion of Foxp3⁺CD4⁺ Tregs in the LNs of MRL/*lpr*, but not MRL/MP, mice declined with age and with kinetics that correlated with the initiation and progression of proteinuria (McGrath, Harnett & Harnett, unpublished data). However, treatment with ES-62 did not reverse this trend and did not induce enhanced levels of CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ T cells (Fig. 4.15A & B) or IL-10-producing Tr1 cells (Fig. 4.15A & C) in the spleens, LNs or kidneys of MRL/*lpr* mice; indeed, at some sites ES-62 reduced the proportion of T cells with a regulatory phenotype.

Collectively, therefore, these data suggest that if ES-62-mediated protection is associated with the induction of Bregs, they do not mediate their effects via the induction of regulatory T cells.

IL-10-producing regulatory B cells have been reported to modulate T helper cell responses and in particular, suppress the development of pathogenic Th17/Th1 responses in mouse models of rheumatoid arthritis (345). Although such suppression was reported to be dependent on the induction of regulatory T cells, it was decided to investigate whether the increase in IL-10 producing B cells in the pLN, rLN and kidneys of ES-62 treated mice correlated with the modulation of IL-17A and IL-22 production in the spleen as in the LN and kidney (Fig. 4.16; see chapter 3). This analysis revealed that the increase in IL-10-producing B cells in the spleen indeed correlated with a reduction in the IL-22-producing and an increase in the IL-17-producing population of splenocytes during the established phase of disease in spleens of ES-62 treated mice; although there was a significant increase in the levels of lin⁻ cells producing IL-22, this differential modulation of IL-17A and IL-22 production appeared to reflect a general effect on cytokine production rather than targeting of a specific phenotype (Fig. 4.16).

4.2.4. Adoptive transfer of splenic B cells from ES-62-treated MRL/*lpr* mice mimics the ability of ES-62 to suppress development of proteinuria in recipient MRL/*lpr* mice

In order to directly test whether protection afforded by exposure to ES-62 reflected resetting of the effector: regulatory B cell balance, in particular by inducing regulatory B cells, we examined the effect of adoptively transferring purified splenic B cells (~83.55% \pm 4.17), harvested from 21-week-old MRL/*lpr* mice, treated with either PBS or ES-62, into recipient 7-week old MRL/*lpr* mice. Analysis of the composition of the transferred B cells (Table 4.1) revealed that the B cell population from ES-62-treated mice was enriched in MZP B cells and reduced in plasmablasts/plasma cells relative to that of PBS-treated mice, albeit these differences did not reach significance. Strikingly, the transfer of B cells from ES-62, but not PBS, treated MRL/*lpr* mice was sufficient to provide significant protection against the development of proteinuria in the recipient mice (Fig. 4.17A & B).

Interestingly, although they did not confer protection, transfer of the B cells from the PBS-treated mice resulted in a profile of proteinuria that was of a somewhat remitting and relapsing nature perhaps reflecting the existence of some "regulatory B cells" that were induced in the donor mice in attempt to control inflammation during the established phase of pathology (Fig. 4.17B). As with treatment with ES-62, there was no substantial improvement in kidney histology (Fig. 4.18).

Consistent with their ability to mimic the action of ES-62, transfer of B cells from ES-62-treated mice similarly resulted in suppressed levels of pathogenic ANA in recipient mice, as indicated by the reduction in nuclear and cytoplasmic staining relative to antibodies from "control" MRL/*lpr* mice (PBS i.v.) or MRL/*lpr* mice receiving B cells from PBS-treated mice (Fig. 4.19A): indeed, serum from mice that received B cells from PBS-treated donor mice contained higher levels of ANA as indicated by elevated staining intensity. Likewise, the reduction in nuclear and cytoplasmic staining by the serum from mice receiving B cells from ES-62 treated mice receiving B cells from PBS-treated donor mice receiving higher levels of ANA as indicated by elevated staining intensity. Likewise, the reduction in nuclear and cytoplasmic staining by the serum from mice receiving B cells from ES-62 treated mice was associated with strong plasma membrane staining which presumably reflected the ES-62-mediated switch to anti-PC responses.

The transfer of B cells from ES-62 treated mice resulted in an reduction of splenocytes and lymphocytes, although there were more cells found in the kidneys (Fig. 4.20A). Consistent with a role for II-10-producing regulatory B cells, protection, as with ES-62 treatment, was associated with increased levels of IL-10-producing B cells of the MZP phenotype in the rLN, but not the spleen, albeit these did not reach statistical significance (Fig. 4.20B-E). As in mice treated with ES-62, the transfer of B cells from ES-62 treated donor mice appeared to have no effect on the proportion or number of regulatory T cells in the spleen or rLN (Fig. 4.20F & G).

Intriguingly, preliminary data suggest the transfer of B cells from ES-62 treated donor mice appeared to increase the proportion of cells producing IL-17A in the spleen and rLN, albeit not significantly in the latter case whilst decreasing the numbers of IL-22-producing cells in the spleen and rLN. As with treatment with ES-62, no clear IL-17A-producing population was modulated by ES-62, although the proportion of IL-17A producing B cells in the spleen was significantly elevated in

the mice that received B cells from ES-62 treated donors; however, whilst the proportions of CD4+ T cells producing IL-22 were rather surprisingly elevated, the proportion of IL-22 producing DN T cells was significantly reduced in the rLN of mice that received B cells from ES-62 treated donors, a finding reminiscent of mice treated with ES-62 (Fig. 4.21).

4.3. Discussion

In the search for novel, safe and effective treatments for autoimmune disease, much research has focused on the ability of parasitic helminths to suppress the mammalian immune system via the production of immunomodulatory molecules. One such molecule, ES-62, suppresses disease is mouse models of autoimmune arthritis (335,336) and allergic airway hyper-responsiveness (228,338) via modulation of IL-17A responses. ES-62 has now also been shown to suppress the development of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse model of SLE via modulation of the IL-17A/IL-22 axis (Chapter 3). In this chapter, the impact of ES-62 on effector and regulatory B cell populations in the MRL/*lpr* mouse was also investigated. ES-62 was found to promote the expansion of IL-10-producing B cells whilst suppressing the development of pathogenic plasmablast populations and associated ANA production. Furthermore, the protective effect of ES-62 was mimicked by adoptive transfer of CD43⁻ B2 B cells from ES-62-treated donor MLR/*lpr* mice (21-week old) to recipient (7-week old) MRL/*lpr* mice.

The MRL/*lpr* mouse model of SLE portrays several pathologies associated with the human disease and as in other models of SLE, B cells are essential for the development of disease (162,410). In support of this, the proportions and numbers of several mature B cell populations, mainly the marginal zone and follicular B cells, expand in a manner that correlates with disease. As ES-62 modulates BCR and NF_KB signaling, both of which being important in the peripheral development and activation of B cells in the spleen (174) it was hypothesized that the parasite product exerted its protective effects, at least in part, by modulating the levels and/or responsiveness of peripheral B cell subsets. Treatment with ES-62 was indeed found to modulate the proportions and numbers of MZP, Fo1 and Tfh cells in the spleen. The increase in Fo1 cells suggested that ES-62 may prevent these cells from entering the germinal center reaction, however, the level of GC B cells or downstream antibody producing populations, in the spleen, were not reduced by ES-62.

Although the proportion of CD138⁺B220⁻CD19⁻ long-lived plasma cells (352) were slightly reduced in the blood of mice treated with ES-62, their levels were

maintained in the spleen, pLN and rLN and, if anything, were slightly elevated in the kidneys of treated mice. Similarly, ES-62 did not modulate the levels of CD138⁺B220⁺CD19⁺ pre-plasma cells, which have been reported to secrete autoantibodies and break tolerance in the absence of control by DC or macrophages (356). By contrast, the proportions of CD138⁺B220^{low}CD19⁺ B cells were reduced in the blood, kidney and renal draining LN of ES-62 treated mice. These cells, which are reported to have plasmablast-like qualities (355,411) but may also represent short-lived plasma cells (352), are associated with disease flares in SLE patients and are thought to be the source of pathogenic anti-dsDNA antibodies (3,195,226). Interestingly, therefore, their reduced levels were reflected by a reduction in the levels of ANA in both the serum and renal interstitial fluid of the ES-62-treated mice.

Despite reducing ANA production, ES-62 had no effect on total antibody levels, perhaps reflecting its lack of modulation of the plasma cell population. However, the parasite product has been shown in the past to induce anti-PC responses in mice and ES-62 treated MRL/lpr mice exhibited significantly elevated levels of anti-PC IgG and IgM antibodies, which may mask the loss of some specificities produced in PBS-treated mice. Moreover, the high concentration of anti-PC antibodies possibly explains the atypical cell membrane staining of Hep-2 ANA slides by the serum from ES-62 treated mice. Interestingly, anti-PC responses have been proposed to be protective in SLE, particularly with respect to atherosclerotic complications, by inhibiting inflammatory phospholipids such as PAF(412), which have been implicated in the pathogenesis (413) and promoting the clearance of oxidised lipids and apoptotic cells that is defective in SLE. Such oxidized lipids may be involved in the activation of Th1 cells (414) and have been shown to promote monocyte recruitment to sites of inflammation via the activation of MCP-1 production (415). Anti-PC antibodies may also promote the clearance of apoptotic cell debris by binding to phosphatidylserine; they are therefore believed to be beneficial in SLE as well as other autoimmune diseases (412). In addition, ES-62 has previously been shown to induce high levels of IgG1, but not IgG2a, antibodies to non-PC-epitopes of the parasite molecule in naive wild type BALB/c mice and such antibodies may also mask a decrease in total immunoglobulin responses to lupus-relevant antigens. Interestingly, given that these current

studies show that ES-62 can induce IL-10-producing B cells that appear to contribute to the protective effects of ES-62 in the MRL/*lpr* mouse, in IL-10^{-/-} Balb/c mice, ES-62 induces both IgG1 and IgG2a antibodies, suggesting that IL-10 plays an important role in the suppression of IgG2a specificities by ES-62 (327).

There is increasing evidence that protection against immune mediated disease by some helminth products may be, at least in part, via the activation of regulatory B cell function. Indeed, multiple sclerosis patients infected with helminths exhibit less severe disease and this appears to be associated with elevated levels of IL-10 producing B cells. Support for this has also been provided by experimental studies where, for example in a mouse model of asthma, IL-10 producing B cells induced by the helminth *S. mansoni* can suppress disease (353,416,417). Interestingly, therefore, whilst it has previously been reported that ES-62 stimulates production of IL-10 by peritoneal B cells, suppression of pathogenic antibody production, by the parasite product, in both the collagen induced model of arthritis and the ovalbumin induced model of asthma is associated with elevated levels of IL-10 producing B cells (chapter 6 and Rodgers, Coltherd Harnett & Harnett, unpublished data) (326,335,338). Thus, taken together with the results of this study in MRL/*lpr* mice, there is increasing evidence that ES-62 may protect against harmful inflammation by promoting IL-10-producing (regulatory) B cells.

CD19⁺CD21⁺CD23⁺ T2-MZP B cells, have previously been shown to be protective in the MRL/*lpr* mouse and *in vitro* or *in vivo* stimulation of these cells by anti-CD40 can enhance the suppressive qualities of this population (244). This present study has shown that this population declined from 12-weeks of age, the dynamics of which inversely correlated with the rise in proteinuria, providing a cellular rationale for the report by Shlomchik and colleagues that Bregs in the MRL/*lpr* mouse are ineffective (418). Furthermore, treatment with ES-62 significantly increased the proportion of such MZP B cells in the spleen and blood of MRL/*lpr* mice and consistent with these cells having regulatory capabilities, the majority of IL-10producing B cells in ES-62-treated mice had this phenotype. It has been reported that Bregs act upon regulatory T cells (Treg or Tr1 cells) (345,419), however, ES-62 had no effect on any of the regulatory T cell phenotypes evaluated and this may

suggest that in response to ES-62, Bregs can disseminate around the body to act directly at the site of inflammation.

Consistent with the proposed protective roles for Bregs, IL-10 is an important regulatory cytokine in SLE: indeed, disease is exacerbated in IL-10^{-/-} MRL/lpr mice [51]. However, IL-10 is not always protective in lupus due to its ability to promote B cell antibody production. Thus, the precise effect of IL-10 (and other cytokines) is likely determined by the immunological context in which the cytokine is released, for example the immunological receptors engaged in cell-cell interactions at the site of inflammation. It is interesting to note therefore that ES-62 reduces the surface expression of co-stimulatory molecules that are likely to promote autoimmune responses whilst increasing that of negative feedback receptors, such as FcyRIIb, on B cells circulating in the blood, spleen and kidney. The upregulation of FcyRIIb expression is particularly interesting as polymorphisms of this negative feedback antibody receptor (15) are associated with the development of lupus in patients (420); indeed, the loss of this receptor in C57BL/6 and MRL/MP mice causes a lupus-like phenotype that is characterized by the development of antidsDNA responses (15,229,421). Thus, by increasing the expression of FcyRIIb on B cells in the spleen and circulating in the blood, ES-62 may promote tolerance by controlling the expansion of autoreactive B cells. The down regulation of CD80 may also be interesting as ligation of CD80 has been shown to reverse the suppressive action of human CD19⁺CD24^{hi}CD38^{hi} regulatory B cells [19] and to be important in the regulation of Tfh development, consequent GC B cell survival and plasma cell production[36]. Thus, collectively, the increase in BAFF-R by B cells, along with the decrease in pro-inflammatory receptors, may indicate that ES-62 promotes the survival of hypo-responsive B cells which may act as 'sinks' for circulating BAFF and hence indirectly suppress autoimmunity promoted by the elevated levels of BAFF found in MRL/lpr mice.

Recently it has been proposed that follicular helper T cells promote the development of regulatory B cells via the production of IL-21 (405): it is interesting therefore that this population in the spleen was expanded by ES-62. Although it is not clear whether the remainder were enriched in IL-21-producing cells, that can promote Breg induction, it is tempting to speculate therefore that ES-62 may

modulate B cell hypo-responsiveness via such T cells. However, such hyporesponsiveness could also be promoted by DC or macrophages, as ES-62 suppresses pro-inflammatory responses by these cells, which have also been reported to be involved in the regulation of B cell activation (173).

To determine whether the protective effects of ES-62 in the MRL/lpr mouse were predominantly B cell mediated, CD43⁻ B2 B cells were adoptively transferred from PBS or ES-62 treated 21-week old MRL/lpr mice into recipient 7-week old MRL/lpr mice: such B cells were sufficient to almost completely abrogate development of proteinuria in recipient mice. This protection, rather surprisingly given that by the cull date these B cells had not been exposed to the parasite product for 3 months, essentially mimicked that afforded by treatment with ES-62 as indicated by decreased ANA and atypical plasma membrane staining of Hep2 cells, as well as an increased proportion of IL-10-producing B cells and modulation of IL-17A- and IL-22-producing splenocytes. Although it is tempting to attribute the success of this treatment to IL-10-producing (regulatory) B cells that were enriched in the population derived from ES-62-treated mice, it should be noted that plasmablasts/plasma cells were depleted from this population relative to that derived from PBS-treated mice. Thus, although it is possible that the transfer of IL-10 producing B cells protected the recipient mice, as the ANA staining from mice that received B cells from ES-62 treated donors replicated that of the ES-62treated donor mice, it is also possible that protection reflects, at least in part, the transfer of anti-PC plasmablasts/plasma cells or MZ, Fo1 or GC B cells with differential specificities and/or hyporesponsive phenotype that compete with pathogenic specificities for survival factors such as BAFF.

B cell depletion therapy is protective in some SLE patients; however, the therapeutic promise of B cell depletion in SLE patients has not materialized as Rituximab (anti-CD20) failed to meet its primary outcomes in phase III clinical trials and Belimumab (anti-BAFF) is only effective in approximately 14% of patients (38). An explanation for the ineffectiveness of these pan-B cell depletion strategies in SLE may be that they target protective regulatory B cells as well as pathogenic populations. However, as regulatory B cells appear to be ineffective in SLE patients and mouse models, this may not be the case (247,418). Nevertheless,

studies in mouse models of autoimmunity have revealed that the effect of B cell depletion depends upon timing and the status of disease (54) as indicated in lupus prone mice where B cell depletion in 4 week old NZB/W mice exacerbates disease (422), perhaps suggesting that Bregs antagonising inflammation prior to onset of pathology are being targeted in this case: this suggestion resonates with data presented here, that show that the highest levels of MZP cells, which are the candidate IL-10 producing population induced by ES-62, are found in MRL/*lpr* mice at 12-weeks, immediately prior to onset of pathology. Moreover, as B cells produce the pathogenic autoantibodies associated with SLE, they remain a valid therapeutic target for further development (244,423), perhaps especially if they incorporate information exploiting mechanisms utilised by helminths to promote enhanced levels of IL-10-producing (regulatory) B cells and/or targeting antibody-producing plasma cells.

Table 4.1: cellular composition of adoptively transferred B cells. The proportions ± SEM of T1-3, transitional 1-3; MZP, marginal zone precursor; MZ, marginal zone; Fo, follicular; GC, germinal center; pPc, pre-plasma cell; Pb, plasmablast and P, plasma cells over two independent experiments. Statistical significance was shown using the student's t-test.

	PBS	ES-62	P value
T1	2.40 ± 0.44	1.97 ± 0.28	0.21
T2	1.07 ± 0.16	0.79 ± 0.11	0.086
Т3	6.03 ± 0.60	4.53 ± 0.65	0.058
MZP	5.37 ± 1.71	6.45 ± 1.46	0.31
MZ	1.95 ± 0.73	1.42 ± 0.39	0.26
Fo1	4.16 ± 0.61	4.76 ± 0.54	0.23
Fo2	0.29 ± 0.07	0.42 ± 0.07	0.1
GC	0.83 ± 0.14	0.90 ± 0.25	0.4
Pb	0.44 ± 0.05	0.33 ± 0.05	0.07
Р	2.14 ± 0.78	1.68 ± 0.30	0.29



Figure 4.1. Splenic B cell dynamics in the MRL/*lpr* **mouse.** The number of cells from the spleens of MRL/*lpr* mice (n=5 for each time point) were counted (A) and the proportion (B) and the number (C) of CD19⁺ B cells were determined. The number of Transitional 1 (T1; D; CD19⁺CD23⁻CD21⁻IgM⁺IgD⁻), marginal zone (MZ; E; CD19⁺CD23⁻CD21⁺IgM⁺IgD⁻), follicular (Fo; F; CD19⁺CD23⁺CD21⁻IgM^{+/-}IgD⁺), germinal center (GC; G; CD19⁺CD43⁻CD24⁺GL7⁺) and marginal zone precursor (MZP; H; CD19⁺CD23⁺CD21⁺IgM⁺IgD⁺) B cells were determined by multicolor flow cytometry. The data are representative of one experiment and the student's t-test was used at each time point to determine statistical significance; *=p<0.05, **=p,0.01 and ***=p<0.001.










Figure 4.2. The effect of ES-62 on peripheral B cell populations, prior to the onset of disease. The number of CD19⁺ B cells from the spleen, pLN, rLN and kidney of 12-week MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (black bar, n=5) or ES-62 (grey bar, n=5) was determined by flow cytometry (A). The proportion of follicular type 1 (B; CD19⁺CD23⁺CD21^{low/-}IgM⁻IgD⁺), germinal centre (C; CD19⁺CD43⁻CD24⁺GL7⁺), memory (D; CD19⁺B220⁺IgM⁻IgD⁻IgG⁺), plasmablast (E; Dump⁻B220⁻CD19⁺) and plasma (F; Dump⁻B220⁻CD19⁻) cellslwas determined by flow cytometry; where the dump channel contained antibodies against CD3, CD4, CD8, CD11c, CD11b, F4/80 and GR1. The data are presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM, except for the rLN, which are the values for cells pooled from the 5 mice due to limitations of cell numbers at this time point. The data are representative of three independent experiments and presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05.



Figure 4.3. The effect of ES-62 on transitional B cell populations during established disease. The number of total cells (A) and CD19⁺ B cells (B) from the spleen, pLN, rLN and kidney of 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (black bar, n=11) or ES-62 (grey bar, n=18) was determined by flow cytometry. The proportion and number of T1 (C; CD19⁺CD23⁻CD21⁻IgM⁺IgD⁻AA4.1⁺), T2 (D; CD19⁺CD23⁺CD21⁻IgM⁺IgD⁺AA4.1⁺) and T3 (E; CD19⁺CD23⁺CD21⁻IgM^{low/-} IgD⁺AA4.1⁺), was determined by flow cytometry. The data are representative of three independent experiments and presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05.



Figure 4.4. The effect of ES-62 on marginal zone precursor, marginal zone, follicular and germinal centre B cell populations during established disease. The proportion and number of MZP (A; $CD19^+CD23^+CD21^+IgM^+IgD^+$), MZ (B; $CD19^+CD23^-CD21^+IgM^+IgD^-$), Fo1 (C; $CD19^+CD23^+CD21^{low/-}IgM^-IgD^+$), Fo2 (D; $CD19^+CD23^+CD21^{low/-}IgM^+IgD^+$) and germinal center (E; $CD19^+CD43^-CD24^+GL7^+$) was determined by flow cytometry in the spleen, pLN, rLN and kidney of 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (black bar, n=11) or ES-62 (grey bar, n=18). The data are representative of three independent experiments and presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05.



Figure 4.5. The effect of ES-62 on antibody-producing B cell populations during established disease. The proportion and number of pre-plasma (A; Dump⁻CD138⁺B220⁺CD19⁺), plasmablast (B; Dump⁻CD138⁺B220⁻CD19⁺) and plasma cells (C; Dump⁻CD138⁺B220⁻CD19) in the spleen, pLN, rLN, kidney (A-C) and blood (D; data representative of two independent experiments) of 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (black bar, n=11) or ES-62 (grey bar, n=18) was determined by flow cytometry. The dump channel contained antibodies against CD3, CD4, CD8, CD11c, CD11b, F4/80 and GR1. The data are representative of three independent experiments, unless otherwise stated, and presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05.



Figure 4.6. Treatment of MRL/*lpr* mice with anti-IL-22 suppresses the level of plasmablasts in rLN and the kidney. The proportion Dump⁻CD138⁺B220⁻CD19⁺ plasmablasts and Dump⁻CD138⁺B220⁻CD19⁻ plasma cells was determined, by flow cytometry, in the rLN (A) and kidneys (B) of 21-week MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (black bar, n=4), anti-IL-22 (dark grey bar, n=4) or rIL-22 (light grey bar, n=4). The data are representative of one experiment and presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05 and ***=p<0.0001.





Figure 4.7. The effect of ES-62 on B1 B cell populations during established disease. The proportion and number of $CD19^+IgM^+CD43^+CD5^+$ B1a (B) and $CD19^+IgM^+CD43^+CD5^-$ B1b (C) B cells in the spleen, pLN, rLN and kidney of 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with (grey bar, n=18) or without (black bar, n=11) ES-62 was determined by flow cytometry (A). The data were representative of 3 independent experiments and are presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05.



Figure 4.8. ES-62 promotes a hyporesponsive B cell phenotype. The expression level of CD80 (A), CD86 (B), CD40 (C), TLR4 (D), CD32 (E) and BAFF-R (F) was determined on B cells circulating in the blood in MRL/*lpr* mice treated with (blue line; 4 mice pooled) or without (red line, 4 mice pooled) ES-62 relative to appropriate isotype controls (grey histogram). The expression levels of CD80 (G), BAFF-R (H), CD32 (I), TLR4 (J), CD86 (K), CD40 (L) and CXCR5 (M) on B cells in the spleen, pLN, rLN and kidney of MRL/*lpr* mice treated with (grey bar, n=18) or without (black bar, n=11) ES-62 was determined by flow cytometry. The concentration of BAFF was measured in the serum of MRL/MP mice, or MRL/*lpr* mice treated with or without ES-62 (N), or renal interstitial fluid of mice treated with or without ES-62 (N). The data are representative of three independent experiments (except M-O) and are presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05.







PBS

ES-62



Figure 4.9. ES-62 does not modulate the levels of IgM or IgD expression. The mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of IgM (A-D) and IgD (E-H) expression by B cells was measured, by flow cytometry, in the spleen (A & E), pLN (B & F), rLN (C & G) and kidneys (D & H) of 21-week old MRL/*Ipr* mice. The data are representative of three independent experiments and are presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM.





Α





С





Figure 4.10. ES-62 does not modulate total antibody production. The levels of IgM (A), IgG1 (B) and IgG2a (C) antibodies in serum from 21-week old MRL/MP mice (grey line) or 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with ES-62 (blue line) or PBS (red line) was measured by ELISA.



В





D

Ε



Figure 4.11. ES-62 suppresses pathogenic ANA responses. Hep-2 slides (Antibodies incorporated) were incubated with serum from 12-week (A) and 20-week (B) MRL/MP or MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS or ES-62.The ANA staining intensity of 3 biological replicates of the serum from each mouse was scored in the nucleus and cytoplasm as: none (0), \pm (1), positive (2) and bright (3); for MRL/MP (n=10), PBS treated MRL/*lpr* (n=6) and ES-62 treated MRL/*lpr* (n=11) mice. Hep-2 slides were also stained with renal interstitial fluid from 21-week old MRL/MP or MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS (n=5) and ES-62 (n=3) treated MRL/*lpr* mice and the ANA staining intensity was scored in the nucleus and cytoplasm (C). The level of anti-PC IgG (D) IgM (E) antibodies were measured by ELISA by Dr. Lamyaa Al-Riyami as described in Chapter 2. Statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05 and ***=p<0.001.



Figure 4.12. The effect of ES-62 on IL-6 production by B cells. Cells were stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours, BrefeldinA was added after 30 minutes to block intracellular trafficking. Cells were stained with the Live/Dead cell discrimination fixable dye, washed and then stained for surface markers, fixed, permeablized and incubated with anti-mouse-IL-6 antibodies. Cells were analysed by flow cytometry (A) and the proportion and number of IL-6⁺ cells were determined in the spleen (B), pLN (C), rLN (D) and kidney (E). In each organ, the proportion of B220⁺CD3⁻ B cells, B220⁻CD3⁺ T cells, B220⁺CD3⁺ double negative T cells and B220⁻CD3⁻ Lin⁻ cells in mice treated with (grey bar, n=8) or without (black bar, n=4) ES-62 was determined by flow cytometry. The data are presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05.



Figure 4.13. The effect of ES-62 on IL-10-producing B cells. Cells were stimulated with LPS, PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours, BrefeldinA was added after 30 minutes to block intracellular trafficking. Cells were stained with the Live/Dead cell discrimination fixable dye and stained for surface markers. Cells were then fixed and permeabilized and incubated with anti-mouse-IL-10 antibodies. Cells were analysed by flow cytometry and the proportion and number of IL-10⁺CD19⁺ cells were determined in the spleen (A), pLN (B), rLN (C) and kidney (D) of PBS (n=10) or ES-62 (n=13) treated MRL/lpr mice. In each organ, the phenotype of the IL-10⁺ B cells was further analyzed by measuring CD21 and CD23 expression. The data are presented as the mean values of individual mice ± SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05. Blood from mice treated with or without ES-62 were pooled (4 per group) and the proportion of CD19⁺CD21^{+/-}CD23^{+/-} B cells circulating in the blood was determined (E); data are representative of two independent experiments (E). The concentration of IL-10 in the renal interstitial fluid of individual was measured by ELISA (F). Statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05 and ***=p<0.001.









Figure 4.14. The effect of ES-62 on T follicular helper cells. The proportion and number of CD3⁺CD4⁺ICOS⁺CXCR5⁺ T follicular helper cells (Tfh) was determined by flow cytometry (A) in the spleen, pLN, rLN, kidney (B) and blood (C; cells were pooled from 4 mice in each group) of 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with (grey bar, n=10) or without (black bar, n=7) ES-62. Data are represent 2 independent experiments, apart from the analysis of the blood, and are presented as the mean values of individual mice ± SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05.



Figure 4.15. The effect of ES-62 on regulatory T cells. Unstimulated cells were assessed for FoxP3 expression whilst for the analysis of IL-10 producing T cells, cells were stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours with Brefeldin A being added after 30 minutes to block intracellular trafficking. Cells were stained with the Live/Dead cell discrimination fixable dye and stained for surface markers before being fixed and permeabilized, incubated with anti-mouse-IL-10 antibodies and analyzed by flow cytometry (A). The proportion and number of FoxP3⁺B220⁻CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺ regulatory T cells (B; Tregs) or IL-10⁺B220⁻CD3⁺ Tr1 cells (C) was determined in the spleen, pLN, rLN and kidney of mice treated with PBS (n=4) or ES-62 (n=8). The data are presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the student's t-test.



Figure 4.16. The effect of ES-62 on IL-17- and IL-22-producing cells in the spleen. Splenocytes were stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours with BrefeldinA being added after 30 minutes to block intracellular trafficking. Cells were stained with the Live/Dead cell discrimination fixable dye and stained for surface markers before being fixed, permeablized and incubated with anti-mouse-IL-17A or anti-mouse-IL-22 antibodies. The proportion and number of IL-17⁺ or IL-22⁺ cells in the spleens of individual mice treated with PBS (n=11) or ES-62 (n=18) was determined by flow cytometry. The data are presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05 and **=p<0.01.



Figure 4.17. Adoptively transferred B cells from ES-62 treated mice prevent the development of proteinuria in recipient mice. Splenocytes were pooled from 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice treated with ES-62 (n=8) or PBS (n=8) and CD43⁻ B cells were purified (Table 1; approximately $85\% \pm 4.17$ pure) and injected (5 x 10^6 cells in 100μ l of sterile PBS) into the tail veins of 7-week old MRL/*lpr* mice. Proteinuria of the recipient mice (i.v. PBS, n= 6; PBS B cells, n= 8; ES-62 B cells, n=8) was measured twice weekly until 21-weeks of age at which point the mice were sacrificed.



Figure 4.18. Adoptively transferred B cells do not suppress the development of glomerulonephritis. The kidneys from 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice that received B cells from PBS or ES-62 treated donors, were fixed and snap frozen before being sectioned (7μ m) and stained by either H&E or PAS.



Figure 4.19. Adoptive transfer of B cells from ES-62 treated mice suppresses pathogenic ANA responses. Hep-2 slides (Antibodies incorporated) were incubated with serum from 21-week MRL/*lpr* mice that received i.v. B cells from PBS- or ES-62-treated donors or i.v. PBS as a control (A). The ANA staining intensity of 3 biological replicates of the serum from each mouse was scored in the nucleus and cytoplasm as: none (0), \pm (1), positive (2) and bright (3); for MRL/*lpr* mice that received B cells from PBS (n=4) or ES-62 (n=4) treated donors. Statistical significance was shown using the student's t-test where *=p<0.05.


Figure 4.20. The effect of the adoptive transfer of B cells from ES-62 treated donor mice on regulatory B and T cell populations. The number of cells in the spleen, pLN (n=4 pooled), rLN and kidney (n=4 pooled) of 21-week MRL/lpr mice, that received B cells from PBS (black bar, n-10) or ES-62 (grey bar, n=10) treated donors, were counted (A). Cells were the stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours, BrefeldinA was added after 30 minutes to block intracellular trafficking. Cells were stained with the Live/Dead cell discrimination fixable dye and stained for surface markers. Cells were then fixed, permeablized and incubated with antimouse-IL-10 antibodies. For the analysis of regulatory T cells, unstimulated cells were stained with the Live/Dead cell discrimination fixable dye. The surface markers of cells were stained before the cells were washed, fixed and permeablized and stained for FoxP3 using a FoxP3 staining kit (eBioscience, CA). Cells were analysed by flow cytometry and the proportion of IL-10⁺ B cells were determined in the spleen (B) and rLN (C). The proportion of IL-10⁺ B cells with a MZ (CD21⁺CD23⁻), MZP (CD21⁺CD23⁺), Fo (CD21^{low/-}CD23⁺) or CD21⁻CD23⁻ phenotype was determined in the spleen (D) and rLN (E) where data are presented as the mean values of individual mice ± SEM. The proportion of CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells was determined in the spleen (F) and rLN (G) by flow cytometry. Data are representative of 2 independent experiments and statistical significance was determined using the student's t-test.



Figure 4.21. The effect of the adoptive transfer of B cells from ES-62 treated donor mice on IL-17A and IL-22 production. Cells from the spleen or rLN of 21-week MRL/lpr mice that received B cells from PBS (n=4) or ES-62 (n=4) treated donors were stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 6 hours, BrefeldinA was added after 30 minutes to block intracellular trafficking. Cells were stained with the Live/Dead cell discrimination fixable dye and stained for surface markers. Cells were then fixed, permeablized and incubated with anti-mouse-IL-17A or antimouse-IL-22 antibodies before being washed and analysed by flow cytometry. The proportion, number and phenotype of IL-17⁺ (A & B) or IL-22⁺ (C & D) cells was determined in the spleen (A & C) and rLN (B &D). The data are representative of two independent experiments and are presented as the mean values of individual mice \pm SEM and statistical significance was determined using the students t-test where *=p<0.05.

5. ES-62 induces hypo-responsiveness of renal cells to pro-inflammatory stimuli

5.1. Introduction

SLE is a systemic autoimmune disease mediated by the deposition of immune complexes in target organs: the kidney is a major site of pathology and glomerulonephritis a serious manifestation that presents in patients (1.2). In terms of immune complexes, those involving anti-dsDNA autoantibodies are particularly associated with disease severity (3). These antibodies usually bind to DNA released from necrotic cells, however in the kidney, due to interactions with collagen type IV or heparin sulphate at the glomerular basement membrane, circulating DNA becomes embedded in the glomerular matrix and provides a focused source of antigen for the circulating anti-dsDNA antibodies, allowing formation of large immune complexes (4,5). Consequent activation of antibody receptors (6), in concert with complement (7,8) and toll-like (9,424) receptors, The resulting proinflammatory cytokine drives inflammation in the kidney. response leads to the infiltration of innate and adaptive cells that drive pathology by the production of antibodies, cytokines and the failed clearance of apoptotic or antigenic debris; the collateral damage of which perpetuates further inflammatory responses (2,10).

The data presented in the preceding chapters suggest that ES-62-mediated suppression of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse model of SLE appears to be associated with resetting of the IL-17A/IL-22 inflammatory axis and the effector: regulatory B cell balance. However, surprisingly, histological analysis of the kidneys from such ES-62-treated mice did not reveal any striking improvement in glomerular proliferation, cellular infiltration, basement membrane thickening or complement and antibody deposition. It was therefore the aim of this chapter to determine whether the protection against proteinuria afforded by ES-62 reflected desensitisation of renal cells to pathogenic pro-inflammatory stimuli, in particular those targeting TLRs, FcRs and complement receptors.

5.2. Results

5.2.1. The upregulation of pro-inflammatory receptor expression by kidney cells during disease progression is suppressed in MRL/*lpr* mice treated with ES-62

Prophylactic treatment of MRL/lpr mice with ES-62 prevents the development of proteinuria: however, this is not associated with any global improvement in renal histology as evidenced by glomeruloproliferation, glomerular basement membrane thickening, cellular infiltration, immune complex or complement deposition (Fig. 3.3). It was therefore hypothesized that ES-62 might act to desensitize effector cells, both resident and infiltrating, to inflammatory signals in the kidneys and thus a more comprehensive analysis of the responses of such kidney cells was carried out. Consistent with reports that signaling via TLR, FcR and complement receptors perpetuate chronic inflammation in the kidney (6-9,424), analysis of kidney cells from MRL/MP (21-week), MRL/lpr (7-week) and MRL/lpr (21-week) mice showed that the levels of expression of these receptors, as well as that of the costimulatory molecule CD86, increased with disease progression (Fig. 5.1A-E). Expression of MyD88, the key signal transducer for IL-1R/TLR family that is involved in the response to endogenous DAMPs in lupus (425) and a known target of ES-62 mediated immune modulation (322,336,337), was similarly increased (Fig. 5.1F). This is consistent with previous findings that MyD88 is essential for disease development in lupus-prone mice (426,427) and required for renal graft rejection (428). Interestingly, therefore, expression of MyD88 was significantly reduced in cells from the kidneys of ES-62 relative to PBS treated mice (Fig. 5.2A & B). Moreover, ex vivo culture of the kidney cells from 21-week old MRL/lpr mice overnight with ES-62 resulted in a clear inhibition of LPS (as a surrogate of endogeneous DAMPs) stimulated up regulation of MyD88, TLR4, C5aR and C3aR, but not CD16/32 expression (Fig. 5.2C-G). To address whether these observations reflected ES-62 mediated hyporesponsiveness of resident kidney cells, explant cultures of renal fibroblasts were expanded from the kidneys of PBS or ES-62 treated MRL/lpr mice for two weeks and then, again as a surrogate for DAMP signaling, cultured with and without LPS for a further 24 hours before being examined for pro-inflammatory receptor expression. This analysis revealed that renal fibroblasts from ES-62 treated mice exhibited reduced expression of MyD88,

C5aR and CD64 (FcgRI), albeit not significantly, but not CD16, CD86 or TLR4 (Fig. 5.3A-C and data not shown). The finding that fibroblasts from ES-62-treated mice produced less IL-6 in response to LPS than those from PBS-treated mice highlighted the potential functional relevance of the modulation of MyD88 (Fig. 5.3D). Moreover, renal fibroblasts from both ES-62 and rIL-17A treated mice exhibited reduced MyD88 expression compared to those from PBS and rIL-22 treated mice and this reflected a reduction in LPS-stimulated MCP-1 (CCL2) production (Fig. 5.3E & F). To further explore the functional relevance of such receptor modulation, renal fibroblasts were also cultured with a variety of potentially disease-relevant pro-inflammatory stimuli including rIL-6, rIL-17, rIL-22, rC3a, rC5a and in addition, $Fc\gamma$ IIIR (CD16) was activated by antibody-mediated cross-linking; however, all of these stimuli failed to elicit MCP-1 or IL-6 production.

5.2.2. Renal fibroblast proliferation and wound healing

One of the pathological features of glomerulonephritis is hyper-cellularity but no significant difference in this parameter could be detected between ES-62- or PBStreated mice by histological analysis (H & E staining). Interestingly therefore, it was observed that *ex vivo* expansion of fibroblasts from ES-62-treated mice routinely resulted in lower yields of cells which proliferated less (as indicated by their DNA synthesis) than those from PBS-treated MRL/lpr mice (Fig. 5.4A & B). To address whether this potentially reflected differences in the regulation of epithelial barrier permeability, the ability of renal fibroblasts from PBS and ES-62 treated mice to heal artificial wounds was evaluated over 72 hours (Fig. 5.4C). Despite their reduced capacity for proliferation, renal fibroblasts from ES-62 treated mice initiated wound repair significantly earlier than cells from either PBS- or rIL-22treated mice (Fig. 5.4C). Nevertheless, and perhaps reflecting that IL-22 has been implicated in wound repair of epithelial cells (132,429), significantly higher levels of "healing" was observed with the cells from rIL-22 treated mice between 48-72 h. However, it appeared that these cells were insensitive to contact inhibition as they were observed to visually exceeded the confines of monolayer confluency (Fig. 5.4C). Although these observations do not reconcile the apparent discrepancies between fibroblast proliferation and histological hyper-cellularity, they may suggest that cells from ES-62-treated mice retain wound healing properties that promote the maintenance of barrier permeability without exhibiting the deregulated fibroblast hyperplasia observed with renal fibroblasts from rIL-22 treated mice that could lead to fibrosis and contribute to kidney pathology

5.2.3. Analysis of infiltrating kidney cells

The observed desensitization of pro-inflammatory cytokine and chemokine responses by resident kidney cells from ES-62-treated mice suggested that this could result in reduced recruitment of inflammatory cells to this site of inflammation, breaking the perpetuating cycle of chronic inflammation. Thus, as ES-62 did not appear to induce any striking decrease in cellular infiltration as evidenced by H & E histological staining of kidney sections (Fig. 3.3), it was decided to determine whether the improvement in proteinuria reflected changes in the composition and/or functional phenotype of the cellular infiltrates.

Indeed, as reported in Chapters 3 & 4, it was found that the levels of effector T cells (Fig. 3.6), ILC (Fig. 3.9) and effector B cells (Fig.4.5) were reduced in the kidneys of ES-62 treated mice. These data are consistent with ES-62 resetting the effector: regulatory balance of B and T cell responses (Chapter 3 and 4). Moreover, analysis of granulocyte populations revealed that whilst the proportion of CD11b^{hi}GR1^{hi} cells were considerably elevated in the blood (Fig. 5.5A), the proportions of CD11b^{hi}GR1^{hi}, CD11b^{hi}GR1^{low} and CD11b^{hi}GR1⁻ cells were significantly reduced in the kidneys of ES-62 treated mice at 21-weeks (Fig. 5.5B). As there were no significant differences in their levels in spleen, pLN, rLN or bone marrow at this time point, these data may suggest a block in their survival or migration to the kidney (Fig. 5.5C & F). By contrast, prior to the onset of disease at 12-weeks, when IL-17A production was generally reduced by ES-62, although these granulocytes could not be detected in the kidneys, the levels of CD11b^{high}GR1^{low} cells in the spleen, CD11b^{high}GR1^{low} and CD11b^{high}GR1⁻ cells in pLN and CD11b^{high}GR1^{low} and CD11b^{high}GR1⁻ cells in rLN were reduced in ES-62treated mice (Fig. 5.5G-I), perhaps suggesting that ES-62 prevents the early recruitment and activation of pathogenic granulocytes. However, although the levels of CD45⁺F4/80⁺CD11b⁺ macrophages in the spleen and LNs were largely unaltered in ES-62 treated mice at 21-weeks (Fig. 5.6A-C), the levels of macrophages were raised in blood and kidneys of ES-62 treated mice (Fig. 5.6D & E), which, as an imbalance in the ratio of M1: M2 macrophages has been reported in lupus prone mice (430), may reflect a modulation of the functional phenotype of these macrophages.

ES-62 has previously been reported to suppresses PAMP-driven pro-inflammatory responses by macrophages (320,331,333) and so to address whether it indeed modulated the functional phenotype of macrophages in lupus, bone marrow-derived macrophages (BMM) from MRL/*lpr* mice were cultured for 24 hours with our without LPS. Such BMM from MRL/*lpr* mice produced large quantities of TNF α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-27, IL-10, IL-12p70 and IL-23 in response to LPS. Interestingly, pre-treatment with ES-62 for only 2 hours resulted in inhibition of LPS induced IL-1 β , IL-6 and IL-12p70 production (Fig. 5.7A-G). Furthermore, in the BMM as is the renal fibroblasts, ES-62 reduced LPS up-regulated the expression of MyD88 (Fig. 5.7H).

5.2.4. Small molecular analogues of phosphorylcholine suppress proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse

ES-62 is a large immunogenic molecule and therefore not an ideal therapeutic The complexity of the lifecycle required to produce this candidate. immunomodulatory molecule further questions its feasibility as a therapy. Small molecular analogues (SMA) based on the immunomodulatory moiety of ES-62, phosphorylcholine (PC), have therefore been derived and tested in a variety of inflammatory settings (International Patent Application No. PCT/GB2013/051988). Two lead compounds, S3 and S5 (Fig. 5.8A), identified from initial screens of antiinflammatory properties against BMM (reduction of LPS-, BLP- and CpC-mediated IL-12p40 and IL-6 production and down-regulation of MyD88), were examined for their therapeutic potential in the MRL/lpr model alongside SMA15, a structurally related molecule that did not exhibit anti-inflammatory activity or down-regulate MyD88 expression in this screen (Fig. 5.8B and Al-Riyami, Rzepecka, Rodgers, Harnett & Harnett; unpublished data). To address their therapeutic potential in lupus, MRL/lpr mice were monitored for 16 weeks until they began to show signs of pathology (proteinuria ~3 mg/ml) before administering the SMAs (each mouse received 1 μ g of S3, S5 or SMA15 s.c., twice-weekly until 21-weeks). Both S3 and

S5 significantly suppressed the development of proteinuria (Fig. 5.9A) and rLN lymphadenopathy (Fig. 5.9B); interestingly, therefore, both S3 and S5 also reduced MyD88 levels in the kidney cells (Fig. 5.9C). By contrast, the mice treated with SMA15, if anything, experienced exacerbated disease that was associated with mild to severe skin inflammation at the site of injection.

Interestingly, as with ES-62, the suppression of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse was not associated with substantial improvements in renal histology in terms of glomerulonephritis, cellular infiltration and glomerular basement membrane thickening (Fig. 5.10A). Nor was it associated with a consistent reduction in ANA responses (Fig. 5.10B), although it is interesting to note that some of the mice (3/5) receiving S5 showed a similar Hep2 staining pattern to ES-62 suggesting that they may have switched to developing antibodies that recognized/cross-reacted with membrane, as opposed to nuclear or cytoplasmic antigens: however this propensity did not appear to be linked to proteinuria level. By contrast, serum from mice that received SMA15 showed strong nuclear staining indicating high titers of anti-DNA responses and all of these mice exhibited high levels of proteinuria.

To further address their mechanism of action, the effect of the SMAs on the other key immunoregulatory sites modulated by ES-62 were investigated but these preliminary studies did not identify any clear target. Nevertheless, they suggested that S3 and S5 did not act by inducing IL-10 producing B cell or regulatory T cell populations (Fig. 5.11A & B). Moreover, although there was some evidence that S3 and S5 reduced the levels of IL-17A-producing cells in the rLN and kidney and S3 had similar effects on IL-22-producing cells (Fig. 5.11C & D), there was no significant effect of either S3 or S5 on the levels of IL-10, IL-17A or IL-22 in the renal interstitial fluid of these mice (Fig. 5.10E-G). Surprisingly, however, those treated with SMA15 contained significantly higher concentrations of IL-22 and significantly lower concentrations of IL-10 and IL-17A, findings perhaps consistent with their high levels of proteinuria and skin inflammation. Reflecting the late administration after the onset of disease pathology, collectively these data suggest that, rather than targeting pathogenic events resulting in the breaking of tolerance, the therapeutic effects of S3 and S5 may be mediated predominantly through their effects on the renal cells, perhaps by modulation of MyD88 expression.

5.3. Discussion

Lupus nephritis is the major cause of mortality in SLE patients and occurs in approximately 50% of patients; thus novel therapies to improve efficiency with reduced toxicity in treating this pathology are urgently required (431,432). In the MRL/lpr mouse model of SLE, ES-62 suppresses the development of proteinuria and therefore improves the functions of the kidneys, despite any apparent substantial effect on renal histology. Rather, this appears to be due to a reduction in the production of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-22, and the resultant recruitment of inflammatory leukocytes that infiltrate the kidneys, as well as reduced generation of ANA. However, as the parasite product does not appear to suppress the level of immune complex and complement deposition that is generally associated with ANA production, other factors may be involved such as modulation of signaling of their proinflammatory receptors (C3aR, C5aR, FcgRI and FcgRIII) in the inflamed kidneys by the parasite product. Perhaps, as ES-62 appears to modulate the repertoire of antibodies in the MLR/lpr mouse, favoring development of anti-PC over ANA responses (Fig.4.11), the resultant immune complexes deposited in the kidneys of MRL/lpr treated with ES-62 may be smaller and/or less pathogenic than those formed by interactions with the DNA embedded in the glomerular basement membrane. Nevertheless, such immune complexes would still be expected to stimulate renal cells via their cross-linking of FcR: thus, by suppressing the expression of FcRs, such as CD16 and CD64, ES-62 may render these renal cells hyporesponsive to such inflammatory stimuli. Moreover, the accompanying suppression of MyD88 expression by ES-62 would further reduce their responsiveness, as immune complex-mediated renal damage has been reported to require synergistic signaling via FcRs and TLRs (433).

Both the classical and alternative complement pathways are active in the nephritic kidneys of SLE patients. The classical pathway appears to be involved in regulating the clearance of apoptotic debris and hence, is generally viewed as a positive factor in lupus nephritis (32). The alternative pathway, on the other hand, is generally thought to contribute towards lupus nephritis by the activation and recruitment of inflammatory cells (35) and consistent with this, inhibition of the alternative pathway can prevent glomerular nephritis in the MRL/*lpr* and NZB/W F1

mouse models of SLE (434,435). Thus, although ES-62 does not appear to suppress the deposition of complement in the kidneys of MRL/*lpr* mice, by reducing the expression of C3aR and C5aR, the parasite product may render renal cells hyporesponsive to these pro-inflammatory stimuli. Indeed, suppression of C3aR signaling has been shown to prevent the induction of pathogenic IL-23 responses (436,437) and this may be relevant to the reduction of pathogenic IL-22-producing cells (126) observed in the kidneys of ES-62 treated mice (Chapter 3). Likewise, C5aR signaling acts in synergy with TLR4 and MyD88 signaling to drive IL-17F production by macrophages (438), and in addition, drives IL-17A production by activating DC production of IL-6 and TGF β (439): thus, suppression of C5a responses may play a role in desensitizing the kidney to the pathogenic effects of IL-17A in the initiation phase of disease.

TLR1-9 and TLR11 are expressed and upregulated in the kidneys of lupus prone mice (440). Reflecting this, TLR signaling aggravates glomerulonephritis (441-443) presumably as a result of its role in neutrophil recruitment to the kidney (443,444). Furthermore, TLR signaling via MyD88 promotes IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF α and MCP-1 production in the kidney (433,445) and is required for the development of pristane-induced nephropathy (446). Collectively, therefore, the reduction of MyD88 observed in BMM, renal fibroblasts and kidney cells from ES-62-treated MRL/*lpr* mice would provide a mechanism, by preventing neutrophil recruitment and proinflammatory cytokine production, to explain, at least in part, improved renal function in such mice.

Indeed, TLR4 expression has been shown to correlate with levels of MCP-1 and IL-6 in the kidneys of patients suffering from chronic kidney disease (447). Similarly, serum and urinary levels of MCP-1 correlate with disease activity, and suppression of synthesis of this chemokine prevents mesangial cell proliferation (448,449). As IL-17A promotes the recruitment of inflammatory cells, such as monocytes and neutrophils, to the kidney through the induction of CCL2 (MCP1) (450), it was perhaps surprising to find that whilst ES-62 increased the concentration of IL-17A in the renal interstitial fluid of 21-week MRL/*lpr* mice, this did not result in an increase in infiltrating neutrophils or monocytes. However, this may be explained by the observation that LPS induced production of MCP1 was

lower in renal fibroblasts from either ES-62- or rIL-17-treated mice, presumably reflecting the decreased expression of MyD88 by such cells. This latter finding perhaps suggests that ES-62 exploits a homeostatic (IL-17-mediated) mechanism for first initiating and then limiting and resolving inflammation in the kidney.

The biological function of the kidney glomerulus is to filter the blood of nitrogencontaining urea, water and salt. In order to prevent the escape of macromolecules and cells into the urine, the glomerular basement membrane must form a tight barrier (451). The reduced development of proteinuria in MRL/lpr mice treated with ES-62 is an indication that the parasite product improves renal function; ES-62 must therefore promote epithelial barrier function, potentially by affecting tight junctions and this could be achieved by several potential mechanisms. Firstly, whilst MyD88 signaling appears to be important, via MyD88-ARNO-ARF6 signaling, for the disruption of vascular stability (452), it has also been found to promote epithelial cell homeostasis (453), with recent findings demonstrating that MyD88, MAL and PKC signaling is required for the maintenance of epithelial tight junction barriers (454). Whilst ES-62 has been shown to modulate MyD88 and PKC isoform in a number of cell types (311), it appears that the parasite product does not influence MAL expression (Tay, Eason & Harnett; unpublished data). It may be possible therefore that whilst suppressing pro-inflammatory TLR signaling, unbalanced MyD88 and Mal signaling in the kidneys of ES-62 treated mice may enhance tight barrier formation. Alternatively, inhibition of C5aR signaling has been shown to promote the maintenance and viability of the blood brain barrier in the MRL/lpr mouse (455,456) and hence, suppression of C5a signaling, by reducing C5aR expression, may allow ES-62 to exert similar effects in the kidney. Finally, resetting of the balance of IL-17A and IL-22 production by ES-62 may also have affected tight barrier formation, as IL-23 has been reported to be required for the development of glomerulonephritis in the anti-glomerular basement membrane (aGMB) model (457). Although, IL-22 has been shown to promote epithelial barrier formation and resistance to injury in the lung (132), it has been widely reported to play both protective and pathogenic roles depending on the inflammatory context and hence during chronic IL-22 signaling the fibroblast proliferation required for wound healing may lead to fibrosis and act to disrupt barrier formation.

ES-62 is a large immunogenic compound that is unsuitable as a therapeutic and therefore small molecular analogues (SMAs) have been designed, based on the PC-moiety that appears to be responsible for most of the immunomodulatory actions of the parasite product. Two of these compounds, S3 and S5, suppressed the development of proteinuria in MRL/lpr mice even although they were administered following the onset of pathology: although their mechanism of action has not yet been defined, as with ES-62, protection was associated with reduction of MyD88 expression by renal cells. Interestingly, the SMAs did not improve renal histology or appear to reduce ANA production, although serum from some of the mice receiving S5 exhibited a similar pattern of membrane staining as that from ES-62 treated mice. As glomerulonephritis remains a major problem for SLE patients, new drugs to prevent kidney failure are urgently required. Exploitation of the natural relationship between parasite immunomodulatory proteins and the immune system may therefore provide the basis for the development of novel immunomodulatory drugs. As ES-62 can improve renal function despite clear kidney pathology, drugs based on its mechanism of action may therefore prolong the working life of such kidneys and subsequently have a clear impact on the quality of life of SLE patients.



MRL/Mp

MRL/Lpr-7 MRL/Lpr-20

MRL/Mp

MRL/Lpr-7 MRL/Lpr-20

Figure 5.1: Pro-inflammatory receptor expression by renal cells. Kidney cells from 21-week old MRL/MP, 7- or 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice were pooled (4 mice per group) and the expression of TLR4, CD16/32, C3aR, C5aR, MyD88 and CD86 evaluated by flow cytometry. Exemplar plots are shown for 21-week MRL/*lpr* mice, positive stains are represented as open histograms and the isotype as a filled grey histogram. The data are presented as MFI of expression of each marker relative to its isotype control.



Figure 5.2: The expression of pro-inflammatory receptors by renal cells is reduced in mice treated with ES-62. MyD88 expression was evaluated in renal cells from MRL/*lpr* mice treated with or without ES-62 by flow cytometry (A & B). Kidney cells from PBS treated MRL/*lpr* mice (n=4 pooled) were pre-treated with (blue line) or without (red line) ES-62 and then cultured for 18 hours in the presence of LPS (1 μ g/ml), the expression of MyD88 (C), TLR4 (D), C5aR (E), C3aR (F) and CD16/32 (G) was the determined by flow cytometry and compared to relevant isotype controls (grey histogram). Data are representative of two independent experiments and the student's t-test was used to show statistical significance (B).











Figure 5.3: ES-62 renders renal fibroblasts hypo-responsive. Renal fibroblasts were expanded from the kidneys of ES-62 (blue line) or PBS (red line) treated MRL/*lpr* mice, the expression of MyD88 (A), C5aR (B) and CD64 (C) were evaluated by flow cytometry and compared to an appropriate isotype control. Representative plots are shown alongside graphs of three biological replicates from one of two independent experiments (A-C). The concentration of IL-6 (D) and MCP-1 (E) were measured in the supernatants from renal fibroblasts stimulated with LPS for 18 hours. The total mean fluorescence intensity (total MFI) of MyD88 in these cells was measured by flow cytometry (F). The student's t-test (D) and one-way ANOVA (E) tests were used to show statistical significance where **=p<0.001 and ***=p<0.001.









D





Figure 5.4: Renal fibroblast proliferation is altered in ES-62 treated mice. Renal fibroblasts expanded from the kidneys of 21-week old PBS or ES-62 treated MRL/*lpr* mice were photographed after 10 days, using the Olympus IX51 light microscope at x10 optical zoom (A). Renal fibroblasts were cultured with [³H] thymidine for 24 hours before the cells were harvested and and incorporation into DNA measured by a microbeta plate reader. Renal fibroblasts from mice treated with PBS, ES-62 or rIL-22 were cultured in a 96-well plate until they reached 80-90% confluency, at which point a 10 μ m wound was created using a pipette tip; the rate of recovery (C) was then scored over 72 hours on the basis of clean cut (0), cellular extensions across cut (1), cellular extensions and wound narrowing (2), narrow wound, almost closed (3) and healed (4) (D). Statistical significant was shown using the 2-way ANOVA where *=p<0.05 and ***=p<0.0001.



Figure 5.5: ES-62 modulated the population dynamics of myeloid cells. Cells from 21-week old PBS (black bar, n=11) or ES-62 (grey bar, n=18) treated MRL/*lpr* mice were stained with anti-GR1 and anti-CD11b antibodies to resolve the CD11b^{high}GR1^{high}, CD11b^{high}GR1^{int}, CD11b^{high}GR1^{low} and CD11b^{high}GR1⁻ granulocyte populations in the blood (A, sample pooled from 4 mice for each group and is representative of 2 independent experiments), kidneys (B), spleens (C), pLN (D), rLN (E) and bone marrow (F, 4 mice pooled from each group); and the spleen (G), pLN (H) and rLN (I, 4 mice pooled from each group) of 12-week MRL/*lpr* mice.







Figure 5.6: Macrophages populations in PBS and ES-62 treated mice. The proportion of $CD45^{+}F4/80^{+}CD11b^{+}CD64^{+}$ macrophages present in the spleen (A), pLN (B), rLN (C), kidney (D) and in the blood (E) of 21-week MRL/*lpr* mice treated with or without ES-62 was determined by flow cytometry; where live cells were first identified as being CD45⁺ (red line = PBS, blue line = ES-62, grey histogram = isotype) and then selected on the basis of being F4/80⁺CD11b⁺.











G MRL/*lpr* bmMac production of IL-23



MRL/Ipr bmMac production of IL-1beta



D

F

MRL/Ipr bmMac production of IL-27



MRL/Ipr bmMac production of IL-12p70





Figure 5.7: ES-62 suppresses pro-inflammatory cytokine production by bone marrow derived macrophages. Macrophages derived from bone marrow precursors from the femur and tibia of 21-week old MRL/*lpr* mice, were pre-treated with media or ES-62 for 2 hours before being cultured with LPS for 18 hours. The concentration of TNF α (A), IL-1 β (B), IL-6 (C), IL-27 (D), IL-10 (E), IL-12p70 (F) and IL-23 (G) was then measured in the culture supernatants by ELISA; data are from duplicate biological replicates and are representative of 3 independent experiments. The level of MyD88 expression was determined by Western blot, using the ab2068 antibody (Abcam), and the protein level, relative to β -actin, was measured using the ImageJ software package from 7 independent experiments; statistical significance was shown using the 1-way ANOVA with the Tukey posttest where *=p<0.05 and **=p<0.001 (H).





S5





Figure 5.8: The effect of S3, S5 and SMA15 on MyD88 protein levels in BMM.

Diagrams of the chemical structures of S3, S5 and SMA15 (A). BMM from MRL/lpr mice were cultured with media, LPS, S3 (at 1 μ g/ml or 5 μ g/ml), S5 (at 1 μ g/ml or 5 μ g/ml) or SMA15 (at 1 μ g/ml or 5 μ g/ml) for 18 hours; cells were washed, lysed and the relative intensity of MyD88 (ab2068), relative to β -actin, was analyzed in protein lysates by Western blotting. Image J analysis from 5 experiments showed that S3 and S5 significantly downregulate MyD88 expression (A).





Figure 5.9: S3 and S5 prevent the development of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mice. Female MRL/*lpr* mice were monitored for onset (1-3 mg/ml) of proteinuria which occurred at 16-weeks of age (arrow), at which point the mice began to developed proteinuria levels of approximately 1-3 mg/ml. Mice received 1 μ g of S3 (n=6), S5 (n=6), SMA15 (n=3, one of these mice died at week 18) (all at 1 μ g in 100 μ l) or PBS (n=4; 100 μ l) injected sub-cutaneously twice weekly. Proteinuria was measured twice weekly throughout the model and mice were culled at week 22 (A). The number of cells in the spleen, pLN, rLN and kidney was counted using a hemacytometer (B) and the level of MyD88 expression by kidney cells was determined by flow cytometry (B). The two-way ANOVA and student's t-test statistical analysis were used to determine statistical significance where *=p<0.05, **=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001.





Figure 5.10: Treatment with S3 or S5 does not improve renal histology. Kidney sections from mice treated with PBS, S3 or S5 were stained by H & E or PAS and visualized using the Olympus IX51 light microscope at x10 optical zoom (A). Serum from the mice treated with PBS, S3, S5 or SMA15 was used to stain Hep-2 slides for analysis of ANA:staining intensity was then evaluated using an axiovert fluorescence microscope at 10x optical zoom (B).



Figure 5.11: Treatment with S3 or S5 does not modulate the key immunological parameters targeted by ES-62. Cells from the spleen, pLN, rLN or kidneys of 21-week female MRL/*lpr* mice treated with PBS, S3 or S5 were stimulated with PMA plus ionomycin (and LPS for IL-10 (A)) for 6 hours, with BrefeldinA added after 30 minutes to block intracellular trafficking. Cells were stained with the Live/Dead cell discrimination fixable dye and stained for surface markers. Cells were then fixed and permeabilized and incubated with the relevant anti-mouse-cytokine or FoxP3 antibodies. Cells were analyzed by flow cytometry and the proportion and number of IL-10⁺CD19⁺ (A), CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ Tregs (B), IL-17⁺ (C) and IL-22⁺ (D) cells were determined. The concentration of IL-10 (E), IL-17A (F) and IL-22 (G) in the interstitial fluid of PBS, S3, S5 and S15 treated mice was measured by ELISA. The student's t-test was used to determine statistical significance where *=p<0.05, **=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001.
6. ES-62 modulation of collagen-induced arthritis in mice is associated with an increase in IL-10-producing B cells and reduced plasma cell infiltration of the joints

6.1. Introduction

The data presented in the previous chapters demonstrates that ES-62 protects against the development of autoimmune lupus-like pathology in the MRL/lpr mouse, by resetting the balance of effector: regulatory B cells and consequently IL-17A/IL-22 responses. Moreover, transfer of B cells from ES-62-, but not PBStreated MRL/lpr mice was sufficient to recapitulate the protection afforded by ES-62. Protection was determined in terms of proteinuria, but such mice may sometimes also exhibit arthritis and this was also prevented by exposure to ES-62 (McGrath, Harnett & Harnett, unpublished data). Thus, as the mice in the cohorts involved in the B cell transfer studies did not develop arthritis, and also to determine whether this action of ES-62 was specific to the B cell-driven pathology in Lupus, it was decided to determine whether ES-62 generally acted to reset the effector: regulatory B cell balance in other autoimmune pathologies such as the mouse collagen-induced arthritis (CIA) model of Rheumatoid Arthritis (RA) in which it has been previously shown to confer protection by acting to suppress pathogenic Th1/Th17 responses (336). This model was chosen as the success of rituximab as a therapy for autoimmune disease had refocused interest on the pathogenic and protective roles of B cells in RA (458) with recent studies highlighting the importance of IL-10-producing regulatory B cells (Bregs) in the prevention and amelioration of CIA and also antigen-induced arthritis (AIA), via the suppression of Th1/Th17 responses and the promotion of Tr1 and Treg differentiation (245,345,458,459). In this context, it was interesting, therefore, that previous studies had found that whilst exposure to ES-62 resulted in enhanced spontaneous ex vivo production of IL-10 by splenocytes from mice with CIA, it induced hypo-responsiveness of normal and CIA-derived splenic B cells and reduced the levels of pathogenic collagen-specific IgG2a antibodies (319). It was therefore the aim of this chapter to determine whether the protective effects of ES-62 in CIA are associated with an increase in the levels of IL-10-producing B cells and suppression of effector B cells, to address whether ES-62 may act, at least in part, to modulate the balance between effector and regulatory B cell responses in this mouse model of RA.

6.2. Results

6.2.1. ES-62 reduces the levels of Germinal Centre B cells in the spleens of mice with CIA

The associated between ES-62-mediated protection against CIA (Fig. 6.3A & B) and the modulation of B cell populations was investigated (Fig. 6.1 & 2). There was no significant modulation by the helminth product of either the proportion or number of CD19⁺ B cells in the spleen (Fig. 6.4A; numbers $(x10^{6}) \pm SEM$: Naive, 25.13 ± 2.26 ; PBS, 26.86 ± 1.76 ; ES-62, 28.27 ± 2.68) or draining LN (dLN) (results not shown) and consistent with this, no significant changes were observed in the transitional (T1-T3), marginal zone precursor (MZP) or marginal zone (MZ) populations in the spleen (Fig. 6.4B & C and results not shown). However, ES-62 significantly increased the levels of CD19⁺CD21^{low/-}CD23^{high} follicular B cells (Fo; Fig. 6.4B & C) and further analysis showed that whilst exposure to ES-62 had no effect on follicular type-2 (Fo2) B cells (results not shown), it increased the levels of follicular type-1 B cells (Fo1; Fig. 6.4 D; numbers $(x10^6) \pm SEM$: PBS, 6.08 ± 0.64; ES-62, 7.97 \pm 0.91). The reduction in Fo1 B cells was associated with corresponding reductions in germinal centre B cells (GC; Fig. 6.4E; numbers $(x10^{6}) \pm SEM$ are: PBS, 6.28 ± 1.36 ; ES-62, 2.95 ± 0.39) and CD3⁺CD4⁺ICOS⁺CXCR5⁺ follicular helper T cells (Tfh; from 2.42 to 1.49% of live splenocytes; Fig. 6.4F) in the spleen. By contrast, ES-62 had no effect on the levels of CD19⁺B220⁺IgM IgD IgG⁺ cells, which may represent a subset of memory B cells and were generally reduced in mice with CIA (Fig. 6.3G). Collectively, these data suggest that ES-62 may act to reduce the generation of pathogenic antibodies by blocking the activation of follicular B cells and their consequent differentiation into GC B cells (460).

6.2.2. ES-62 modulates the recruitment of B cells to the joints of mice with CIA

As pathogenic B cells migrate to the joints and even form ectopic germinal centres in response to B cell recruitment and survival factors such as BAFF, CXCL12 and CXCL13 secreted by synovial fibroblasts (458), whether the above effects of in vivo exposure to ES-62 on the profile of B cells were reflected in the arthritic joint was investigated. This revealed that both the proportion (Fig. 6.5A & B) and absolute numbers (Fig. 6.5C) of CD19⁺ B cells found in the joints were significantly reduced by ES-62 treatment. This reduction was reflected in a CD19⁺CD23⁺ B cell population (Fig. 6.5D & E), which further analysis revealed to be follicular type 1 B cells (Table 6.1). There was also a clear decrease in CD19⁻CD138⁺ (from 9.27 to 2.47% live cells) and CD19⁺CD138⁺ (from 15.6 to 6.51% live cells) cells infiltrating the joints of mice treated with ES-62 (Fig. 6.5F & G) suggestive of a reduction in plasma cells. Consistent with this, further analysis, excluding the myeloid and T cell lineages expressing CD138 (Fig. 6.5H), revealed that exposure to ES-62 indeed suppressed the proportions (Fig. 6.5I-J) and numbers (Table 6.1) of CD19 B220⁻CD138⁺ (from 8.31 to 3.69% live cells) and CD19⁺B220^{low/-}CD138⁺ (from 1.37 to 0.72% live cells) plasma cell respectively phenotypically similar to the longlived plasma cell and short-lived plasma cell/plasmablast functional populations, This presumably reflected reported previously (352,355,411). reduced development and/or migration of such cells, as suggested by the significant increases in the levels of Fo1 (Fig. 6.4D) and CD19 B220 CD138⁺ plasma cells (numbers $(x10^{6}) \pm SEM$: Naïve, 0.75 \pm 0.22; PBS, 1.28 \pm 0.31; ES-62, 1.58 \pm 0.26) found in the spleen, since ES-62 did not modulate the levels of early CD19⁺B220⁺CD138⁺ "pre-plasma cells" which have been reported are subject to a tolerance checkpoint that is defective in the autoimmune-prone MRL/lpr mouse (354) (Fig. 6.4K).

In addition to investigating its effects on the levels of B cells found in the joint, modulation of the functional phenotype of such infiltrating cells was also assessed. Thus, whilst ES-62 did not significantly modulate the expression of BAFF-R, CD80, CD86 or TLR4 (either in terms of percentage positive cells or levels of expression) on splenic CD19⁺ B cells, expression of CD80, TLR4 and, to a lesser extent, CD86, but not BAFF-R, by CD19⁺ B cells in the joint was down-regulated (Fig. 6.6 and data not shown), mirroring a tendency towards a decrease in expression of both CD80 and TLR4 by CD19⁺ DLN cells (Data not shown). Further analysis revealed that this reflected selective down-regulation of TLR4, CD80 and CD86 expression on CD19⁺CD23^{high}CD21^{low/-} follicular B cells but not CD19⁺CD23^{high}CD21^{high} B cells (Fig. 6.6A). Moreover, although B1,

GC and plasma cells also expressed TLR4, such expression was not modulated by exposure to ES-62 (Fig. 6.6A)

Collectively, therefore, these data suggest that ES-62 may act to prevent development and migration of pathogenic B cells to the site of inflammation, with the residual B cells that infiltrate the joint being rendered functionally hyporesponsive.

6.2.3. IL-10-producing B cells are elevated in the spleens of mice with CIA receiving ES-62

IL-10 producing regulatory B cells (Bregs) have been reported to curb pathogenic Th1/Th17 responses in CIA and it has been proposed that these cells protect against disease by promoting the development of Tr-1 regulatory T cells (345). Although the ES-62-mediated suppression of B cell development and migration (Fig. 6.4 & 6.5) and consequent inhibition of generation of pathogenic IgG2a responses observed in CIA (335) might reflect the ability of the parasitic worm product to induce hypo-responsiveness of B2 cells by uncoupling the BCR from ErkMAPkinase signalling, both in vitro and in vivo, it is also interesting to note that it has previously been shown to induce the production of IL-10 by peritoneal B1 B cells (324). As B1 cells are not thought to play a central role in systemic autoimmunity and autoantibody production in CIA (461), although there is no unambiguous phenotype for B1 cells in the spleen (199), it is therefore possible that the reduced levels of CD19⁺IqM⁺CD43^{high}CD5⁺ and CD19⁺IqM⁺CD43^{high}CD5⁺ cells, that have been reported to be B1a and B1b cells respectively (200,353,462,463), found in the spleens (Fig. 6.7A-C) and DLNs (Fig. 6.7D) of ES-62-treated mice with CIA could reflect their egress and migration to the joints to mediate IL-10-dependent anti-inflammatory effects. Perhaps consistent with this, although the levels of B cells infiltrating the joint were reduced following treatment with ES-62, the proportion of such B1-like cells was slightly increased (PBS: 1.42%, 1.3%; ES-62: 1.58%, 1.51%, where data are expressed as the proportion (%) of live cells, that are CD43⁺CD19⁺IgM⁺ B1-like cells, harvested from the joints of 6-7 mice/group in 2 independent experiments).

Analysis of IL-10-producing B cells (Fig. 6.8A) revealed that whilst induction of CIA resulted in a significant reduction in the levels of these cells, relative to naïve mice, this was not the case for those treated with ES-62. Indeed, exposure to ES-62 led to a significant enhancement in the level of IL-10-producing B cells in mice with CIA, restoring them to levels comparable with those found in healthy naive mice (Fig. 6.7C; numbers $(x10^{6}) \pm SEM$: Naïve, 1.81 \pm 0.22; PBS, 1.48 \pm 0.12; ES-62, 1.99 ± 0.26). CD19⁺IL-10⁺ B cells in the spleens of naïve and CIA mice (Fig. 6.8A) reflected a mixed population comprising phenotypes consistent with marginal zone precursor, marginal zone, follicular B cells and CD19⁺CD21^{low/-}CD23⁺ B cells (Fig. 6.8B). Almost all of these cells expressed CD1d with the highest expression on the MZ (CD21⁺CD23⁻) and MZP (CD21⁺CD23⁺) populations (Fig. 6.8E) and some of the IL-10⁺ cells expressed CD5 with the highest expression on the follicular and IL-10⁺CD19⁺CD21⁻CD23⁻ populations; both of these markers have previously associated with certain IL-10-producing B cells (464,465). Rather surprisingly, the ability of ES-62 to return the levels of IL-10-producing B cells towards that existing in naïve, non-arthritic mice, did not appear to involve a preferential increase of any of these phenotypes, perhaps suggesting it acts rather to regulate B cell responses in a "homeostatic" manner. Although the protective effects of IL-10producing B cells in CIA have previously been reported to be associated with the induction of Tr-1 regulatory cells (345), our analysis showed the IL-10 production by splenocytes to be predominantly B cell-derived (Fig. 6.8A) and that the CD19⁻ $IL-10^+$ population was not increased by treatment with ES-62 (Fig. 6.8D), suggesting that Tr-1 cells were not being induced in this case. Likewise, and consistent with the previously reported lack of Breg-mediated induction of Tregs in the CIA model (345), further investigation indicated that in vivo treatment with ES-62 did not result in enhanced levels of FoxP3-expressing CD4⁺ regulatory T cells in the DLN (McGrath, Harnett & Harnett, unpublished data), as shown following induction of Bregs in AIA (419).

6.3. Discussion

The successful clinical implementation of B cell-depletion therapies in recent years has reignited interest in the pathogenic and protective roles of B cells in RA. In particular, much interest has focused on the ability of IL-10-producing regulatory B cells to prevent development of pathogenic Th1/Th17 responses and induce regulatory T cells that result in the suppression of disease in the antigen (methylated BSA)-induced arthritis (AIA) and CIA mouse models of RA (245,345,419). Interestingly, therefore it has recently emerged that one of the strategies exploited by parasitic helminths to dampen host immune responses and hence promote their survival is the induction of IL-10-producing Bregs: moreover, the protection afforded against allergic inflammatory disease by such worms has also been associated, at least in part, by their induction of Bregs(353,466-469). Thus, the current findings that exposure to ES-62 results in elevated levels of IL-10-producing B cells may provide a rationale for previous findings that the parasite product exerts its protective effects in CIA via suppression of Th1, Th17 and IL-17producing gd T cell responses, as well as being consistent with an earlier observation that it promotes spontaneous IL-10 production by splenocytes from mice with CIA (319,335,336). Interestingly, although regulatory B cells have been proposed to mediate at least some of their protective effects in experimental arthritis via the generation of natural Tregs (AIA) and/or induced Tr1 (AIA and CIA) cells (245,345,419), there was no evidence that ES-62 induces any IL-10producing regulatory T cells in DBA/1 mice with CIA. Although perhaps surprising, this failure to induce Tregs is supported by preliminary data from the C57BL/6 model of chronic CIA (470), in which in vivo exposure to ES-62 does not increase the levels of either FoxP3⁺ or IL-10-producing CD4⁺ T cells in the DLN of such mice (McGrath & Harnett, unpublished data) and is consistent with their lack of induction in previous studies investigating ES-62-mediated hyporesponsiveness to the model antigen Ovalbumin (OVA) in both the DO.11.10 transfer model (37) and the OVA-induced airway inflammation model (338) of asthma. Nevertheless, whilst ES-62 does not increase the levels of Tregs in mice with CIA, it is not possible to rule out at this stage that it may act to reverse/overcome the impaired (cell contactmediated) suppressive ability of Tregs reported in RA (471).

Perhaps surprisingly, the increase in IL-10-producing B cells resulting from exposure to ES-62 did not reflect induction of a particular phenotype of B cells associated with regulatory function: although modest, these statistically significant increases in IL-10 producing B cells are consistent with the numbers seen in other studies in the absence of enrichment by anti-CD40 or LPS/IL-21 stimulation (244,405,472) and suggest that ES-62 may be acting in a homeostatic manner to reset the balance of effector and regulatory B cells back towards that observed in healthy DBA/1 mice. However, and consistent with this proposal, whilst the ES-62-mediated suppression of the level of GC B cells was associated with a 30-40% reduction of Tfh cells, preliminary data suggest that the residual Tfh cells produced higher levels of the cytokine, IL-21 that appears to be critical to for the generation of functional Bregs that combat autoimmunity (405). Thus, as regulatory function of these IL-10 producing B cells has not been formally demonstrated in this study, it is not possible at this stage to rule out that ES-62 is also reversing the defective regulatory function of one or more Breg phenotypes observed in CIA and RA Nevertheless, it was shown previously that whilst ES-62 patients (418,473). induces high levels of IgG1, but not IgG2a, antibodies in naive wild type BALB/c mice, in IL-10^{-/-} mice the helminth product induces both IgG1 and IgG2a antibodies. This suggests that IL-10 plays an important role in the suppression of IgG2a antibodies directed against ES-62 (345). Interestingly, therefore, neither the ES-62-mediated suppression of DC-priming of OVA-specific Th1 responses(330) nor the suppression of TLR-mediated IL-12 responses of macrophages exposed to ES-62 either in vitro or in vivo (331) appears to be due to autocrine production of IL-10 by APC. By contrast, whilst exposure to ES-62 in vivo induces hyporesponsiveness of splenic B2 cells, peritoneal B cells from such mice produced enhanced spontaneous and BCR-stimulated IL-10 responses (324,326) and although these peritoneal cells will predominantly comprise B1 cells, there is increasing evidence that they likely also included some B2 cells (463).

Collectively, therefore, these data suggest that exposure to ES-62 leads to hyporesponsiveness of effector B2 cell responses and an increase in IL-10-producing B cells that in CIA, given the complex interplay between B cell-derived IL-10 and pathogenic IL-17Aresponses in the regulation of inflammation and autoantibody responses (103,244,247,345,403,405,419), results in the reduction of plasma cells that may contribute to the suppression of pathogenic autoantibodies and inflammation associated with the ES-62-mediated protection against CIA. For example, the ability of B cell-derived IL-10 to impact on APC such as DC in vivo may contribute to the effects of ES-62 on the DC-dependent priming of Th1/Th17 and IL-17-producing gd T cells (330,336,338). Alternatively, such IL-10 may suppress effector B cell activation with consequent induction of T cell hyporesponsiveness, as the reduction of GC B cells and T_{FH} cells observed in the spleens of ES-62-treated mice is reminiscent of that reported for mast cell-derived IL-10-mediated suppression of T_{FH} cell function (474). This could be particularly important at the site of inflammation with the profound down-regulation of CD80 expression on follicular B cells impacting on the functionality of ectopic GCs given that expression of this B7 molecule by B cells has been shown to be important in the regulation of Tfh development, and consequent GC B cell survival and plasma cell production (475), the latter population being significantly reduced in the joints of ES-62-treated mice. Interestingly therefore, blocking of B7-CD28 interactions has been reported to be sufficient to prevent development of CIA (476). Finally, the strong down-regulation of TLR4 is similarly likely to suppress B cell activation and plasma cell generation at this site (477), and in this way, disrupt the destructive chronic inflammation resulting from cells in the joint expressing upregulated levels of TLRs, including TLR4, and responding to DAMPs, such as HSP22 and tenascin-C (478) found in the synovium of RA patients.

Table 6.1: Exposure to ES-62 in vivo suppresses infiltration of the joints by B2 cells and plasma cells. Data (number of cells x 10⁶) are presented from 2 independent experiments where CD19⁺B220l^{ow/-}CD138⁺ and CD19⁻B220⁻CD138⁺ plasma cell and CD19⁺CD21^{low/-}CD23⁺AA6.1⁻IgM^{low}IgD^{high} Fo1 B cell populations infiltrating the joints were analysed by flow cytometric analysis of joint cells harvested from 6-7 mice from each group.

Group	CD19 ⁺ B220 ^{low/-} CD138 ⁺		CD19 ⁻ B220 ⁻ CD138 ⁺		Fo1	
Ехр	1	2	1	2	1	2
PBS	0.24	0.67	1.5	0.74	0.029	0.11
ES-62	0.035	0.32	0.18	0.36	0.009	0.033



Figure 6.1: Gating strategy for analysis of B cell subsets and phenotyping of populations. Cell populations were initially selected on the basis of "Lymphocyte" size and granularity and "doublets" and dead cells were excluded. The conventional method for the analysis of marginal zone precursor (MZP), marginal zone (MZ) and follicular B cells is to resolve CD19⁺ cells by their CD21 and CD23 expression (A). To improve resolution of these subsets we initially gated on CD19⁺CD23⁻ and CD19⁺CD23⁺ cells (B) to resolve MZP (CD21^{hi}CD1d^{hi}) from Fo (CD21^{low/-}CD1d^{int/-}) B cells (C) and MZ (CD21⁺IgM⁺) and T1 (CD21⁻IgM⁺) cells (D), respectively, allowing more clearly defined populations of MZ (IgM^{high}IgD^{low/-}), MZP (IgM^{high}IgD^{high}) and Fo(IgM^{low/-}IgD^{high}) B cells. This modified method improved the resolution of these populations and the IgM IgD expression profiles between the conventional and contemporary methods: panel E compares the populations from panel A and F compares the populations from panels C and D, Fo1 cells are represented by grey dots, MZP with black dots and MZ with black contour lines.







E $CD19^+ CD43^-$ GC GCGC



Figure 6.2: Gating strategy for analysis of B cell subsets and phenotyping of populations. The follicular (Fo) population identified (Fig6.1C; CD21^{low/-}CD1d^{low}) is a heterogenous population that contains the functionally distinct follicular type 1 (Fo 1: IgD^{high}IgM^{low/-}AA6.1⁻) and follicular type 2 (Fo 2: IgD^{high}IgM^{high}AA6.1⁻) as well as the transitional 2 (T2: IgD^{high}IgM^{ligh}AA6.1⁺) and transitional 3 (T3: IgD^{high}IgM^{low/-}AA6.1⁺) populations. These populations are first separated on the basis of their expression of IgM and IgD (A) and then, AA6.1 (B & C). For the identification of germinal centre (GC) B cells we first identify CD19⁺CD43⁻ cells (D) and then exclude contaminating non-B cells by gating on the GC cell specific marker GL7 along with the pan B cell marker CD24 (E) before confirming expression of FAS by essentially all (>90%) CD19⁺CD43⁻CD24⁺GL7⁺ GC B cells; we have therefore not included this redundant marker in our analysis (F).







Α

Day 28 articular score



Figure 6.3: ES-62 prevents the development of disease in the CIA mouse model of RA. CIA was induced, as described in the materials and methods section, by Dr. Miguel A Pineda. Mean articular scores (\pm SEM) of CIA mice treated with PBS (n=34) or ES-62 (n=18) between day 16 and 28 (A) and at time of cull at day 28 (B). The student's t-test was used at each time point to show statistical significance where *=p<0.05 and **=p<0.01.









Figure 6.4: ES-62 reduces the levels of Germinal Centre B cells in the spleens of mice with CIA The percentage of CD19⁺ B cells (A); representative plots (B) and proportions (C; mean values ± SEM of individual mice where naive, n=16; PBS, n= 31; ES-62, n=12) of MZP, MZ and Fo B cells derived by the conventional method; follicular type 1 B cells (D: CD19⁺CD23⁺CD21^{low-}/CD1d^{int}IgM^{low}IgD^{hi}AA6.1⁻) and germinal centre (E: CD19⁺CD43⁻CD24⁺GL7⁺), as derived by the gating strategy in presented in Fig. 1, in spleens from mice undergoing CIA are shown. The proportion of CD3⁺CD4⁺ICOS⁺CXCR5⁺ T follicular helper cells were determined by FACS with representative plots shown alongside a graph of the absolute numbers (F) and the proportion of memory B cells in the spleens of naïve mice and CIA mice treated with PBS or ES-62 (G).









Figure 6.5: ES-62 modulates the recruitment of B cells to the joints of mice with CIA. Cells extracted from the joints of mice with CIA were analysed for the proportion (A & B) and number (C) of infiltrating CD19⁺ B cells (A-C; data in C are presented as the means \pm SEM of 4 biological replicates pooled from two independent experiments) and consequently for the relative proportions of CD19⁺CD23⁺ (D & E); plasma cells on the basis of CD19 CD138 expression (F & G); exclusion of myeloid and T cell-expressing CD138 cells by use of Dump channel (CD4⁺CD8⁺GR1⁺F4/80⁺CD11b⁺ CD11c⁺; H); Dump⁻CD19⁻B220⁻Cd138⁺ plasma cells and Dump⁻CD19⁺B220^{low/-}CD138⁺ plasma cells (I & J; values give refer to the % of live cells). The proportion of Dump⁻CD138⁺B220[±]CD19[±] cells in the spleen, LN and paws are presented (K). The student's t-test was used to show statistical significance where *=p<0.05 and **=p<0.01.



Figure 6.6: ES-62 modulates expression of TLR4 and costimulatory molecules on follicular B cells. TLR4 (A), CD86 (B) and CD80 (C) expression by B cells in the joints of PBS and ES-62 treated mice are presented as expression levels relative to isotype control (grey area), for CIA mice treated with ES-62 (blue line) or PBS (red line). Cells from at least 5 mice/group were pooled.



Figure 6.7: ES-62 modulates the levels of B1-like cells in the spleen of mice with CIA.

There is no unambiguous phenotype for B1 cells in the spleen but they have been described as CD19^{high}CD23⁻CD43⁺IgM^{high}IgD^{low/-}CD5[±] cells where CD5⁺ B1a and CD5⁻ B1b comprise ~2% and 1% of cells in the spleen respectively 6. However, following gating on CD19⁺IgM⁺(A), analysis of CD43⁺CD5[±] cells has been widely used to describe B1 cells ^{25, 26} whilst CD19⁺CD5⁺ gating has been used to describe B1a cells ²⁸. Moreover, whilst CD43 can be upregulated on B2 cells, this is usually expressed at a lower level than on B1 cells ²⁷ and we have thus chosen to gate only on CD43^{high} cells (B) in order to exclude any potential CD43⁺ B2 cells. We have therefore phenotyped CD19^{high}CD43⁺IgM^{high}IgD⁻ B cells as CD5⁺ B1a-like cells and CD5⁻ B1b-like cells and the data show their relative proportions in the spleen (C; naïve, n=10; PBS, n=13 and ES-62, n=11) and DLN (D; naïve, n=4; PBS, n=8 and ES-62, n=8) of the indicated groups of mice.



Figure 6.8: ES-62 induces IL-10-producing B cells in the spleen of mice with CIA. IL-10-producing CD19⁺ B cell (A & C) and IL-10-producing CD19⁻ (A & D) subsets in the spleen were analysed with the proportions of these cells, in spleens of individual naive mice and PBS- and ES-62-treated mice with CIA respectively. Representative plots of the phenotypes of CD19⁺IL-10⁺ B cells based on their expression of CD21 & CD23 (B) and the level of CD1d (E) and CD5 (F) expression on IL-10⁺ MZ (blue line), MZP (red line), Fo (green line) and CD21⁻CD23⁻ (black line) B cells are shown for spleens of mice with CIA. The student's t-test was used to show statistical significance where *=p<0.05 and **=p<0.01.

7. General discussion

7.1. Developing drugs from parasitic immunomodulators

Filarial nematodes are parasitic helminths that can cause debilitating conditions such as elephantiasis and river blindness (302-304). The low prevalence of autoimmunity in developing countries that are endemic for such parasitic worms may reflect the ability of the parasites to modulate the immune system, a characteristic that has likely evolved to promote survival of the parasite whilst limiting host pathology (1,2,4,5). This relationship has generated interest in the anti-inflammatory products of helminths and consequently, their therapeutic potential. Indeed, understanding the mechanisms by which these helminth-derived molecules modulate the immune response may identify novel pathways for future manipulation (311). Thus, parasite-derived immunomodulatory molecules may provide a platform for the development of novel immune modulating drugs, which would potentially treat disease in a safe and balanced manner, reducing the debilitating side effects associated with conventional therapies.

It is now widely established that infection with parasitic worms can suppress disease in mouse models of autoimmune and allergic inflammatory disease (298,307,308,353). Consistent with this, helminth-infected patients suffering from multiple sclerosis present with less severe disease compared to uninfected multiple sclerosis patients (416). Furthermore, there is a striking negative correlation between the rates of rheumatoid arthritis and incidence of helminth infection in parts of the world where both diseases are common (479). The successful modulation of disease in mouse models has culminated in clinical trials evaluating the benefit of live *T. suis* helminths in the treatment of irritable bowel disease (298,480). These clinical trials have shown promise, however, the potential dangers of prescribing live pathogens to patients and the perception of "eating worms" may prevent the widespread uptake of these treatments. A safer, more controlled and palatable alternative to the therapeutic use of whole worms would therefore be to identify the specific components of the worms that are responsible for the modulation of the immune system (311).

ES-62 is the major excretory-secretory product secreted by the filarial nematode *A. viteae* (481), a PC-containing glycoprotein that exhibits therapeutic potential in

mouse models of RA (collagen-induced arthritis) (335) and asthma (ovalbumininduced airway hypersensitivity) (228). In both diseases, the suppression of disease was due to modulation of pathogenic IL-17A responses. Consistent with this targeting of IL-17A responses (336,338), in this thesis, ES-62 has been shown to have therapeutic potential in a mouse mode of SLE, which is known to have a mixed Th1/Th2/Th17 phenotype.

7.2. ES-62 suppresses the development of proteinuria in the MRL/lpr mouse

SLE is a chronic autoimmune disease with a clear unmet clinical need that affects 5 million people worldwide. SLE is usually treated with immunosuppressive drugs; however, such therapies are not always effective and long-term usage can lead to serious side effects such as infection and cancer (1,2). The exact etiology of SLE is unknown however the disease is largely thought to be due to a defect in the clearance of apoptotic cell debris, resulting in prolonged activation of the innate immune system and activation of auto-reactive lymphocytes. Consistent with this, SLE is characterized by autoantibody responses to double stranded DNA as well as other nuclear and cytoplasmic antigens. The resulting deposition of autoantibody-immune complexes induce localized inflammation in tissues with dense capillary networks, most commonly the skin, joints and kidneys. Consequently, lupus nephritis is one of the major causes of morbidity and mortality in SLE patients (10).

To study the therapeutic potential of ES-62 in SLE, we utilized the MRL/*lpr* mouse, a naturally occurring mutant of the parental MRL/MP mouse, the genome of which contains several mutations in SLE disease susceptibility loci that result in the development of lupus-like disease within 12-18 months that exhibits characteristics of human disease including inflammation of the kidney, joints, skin and cardiovascular system. The *lpr* mutation results in accelerated disease, due to a loss of FAS signaling, with the mice developing severe disease within 5 months, with lupus nephritis the major cause of death in this animal model of SLE (14). The concentration of protein in the urine (proteinuria) directly correlates with glomerulopathy and leukocyte infiltration into the kidney; the twice-weekly prophylactic administration of ES-62 significantly reduces development of

proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. Remarkably, however, despite such a drastic improvement in renal function, the level of glomeruloproliferation, glomerular basement membrane thickening, cellular infiltration, complement and immune complex deposition appeared relatively unaffected by the parasite product.

Thus, as ES-62 did not substantially protect against these pathological signs of renal inflammation, it was hypothesized that the parasite product may act to modulate the functional responses of effector cells in the kidney to these proinflammatory stimuli. Indeed, the expression of the C3aR, C5aR, Fc_YRI and Fc_YRIII by the renal cells and renal fibroblasts was reduced by both the *in vitro* and *in vivo* administration of ES-62. ES-62 has previously been shown to target TLR signaling via the adaptor protein MyD88 (320,322), which has been strongly implicated in the renal pathology of SLE (428,482). It was therefore of interest to also observe a reduction in the level of MyD88 in the renal cells and renal fibroblasts from ES-62 treated mice. Such a reduction would likely perturb the responsiveness of kidneys to TLR ligands including DAMPs such as dsDNA and HGMB1 (26,462,482,483).

The biological function of the kidney is to filter the blood and thus, tight barrier formation of glomerular basement membrane is paramount to ensure that macromolecules and cells are not lost into the urine; the level of proteinuria is therefore inextricably linked to the integrity of the glomerular basement membrane (443). Modulation of MyD88 signaling in the kidneys of ES-62 treated mice may therefore explain how renal function is maintained in the presence of such strong pro-inflammatory pathology, as whilst MyD88-ARNO-ARF6 signaling increases vascular permeability MyD88-MAL signaling promotes the maintenance of epithelial tight junctions (3,5,6,9). Thus, exposure to ES-62 may promote MyD88 signaling via MAL over that coupled to ARNO-ARF6, to maintain the viability of the renal barrier function (Fig. 7.1); indeed, ES-62 has been observed to suppress PLD signaling in T cells and mast cells, which has been linked to the ARNO-ARF6 pathway, whereas it has no effect on the expression of MAL (Ball, Eason, Tay, Harnett & Harnett unpublished data). Furthermore, ES-62 suppression of C5aR expression by renal fibroblasts may also contribute to the maintenance of renal barrier function as antagonizing this receptor has been reported to promote the viability of the blood-brain barrier in the MRL/lpr mouse (455) (Fig. 7.1).

7.3. ES-62 modulates cell infiltration of the kidneys of MRL/Ipr mice

Consistent with them expressing lower levels of proinflammatory receptors and signal transducing adaptor molecules, renal fibroblasts from ES-62 treated mice produced less MCP-1 in responses to TLR stimulation. MCP-1 is involved in the recruitment of effector leukocytes to sites of inflammation and is directly linked to lupus disease activity and renal involvement (14). The reduction in MCP-1 expression was perhaps surprising given that histological analysis of the kidneys from ES-62 treated mice failed to identify any substantial reduction in cellular infiltration, however, analysis of the phenotype of the cells infiltrating the kidneys of ES-62 treated mice, indicated that the parasite product modulated the composition of the leukocyte population in the kidney. Indeed, the levels of pro-inflammatory effector cells such as CD11b^{hi}GR1^{hi} neutrophils, CD11b^{hi}GR1^{int/low} monocytes, CD4⁺ T helper cells, CD8⁺ and CD8^{low} cytotoxic T cells, CD3⁺B220⁺CD4/8⁻ DN T cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells, ILC and plasmablasts were significantly reduced in the kidneys of ES-62 treated mice. Interestingly, a common feature with the reduction of these cell populations was an apparent retention or increase of these populations at distal sites such as the spleen, LN or blood. This may suggest that ES-62 modulates leukocyte migration and although preliminary data presented throughout this thesis supports this theory, further investigation is required to confirm this theory and characterize the mechanisms involved.

7.4. ES-62 modulates the IL-17A/IL-22 axis in the MRL/Ipr mouse

ES-62 suppression of disease in mouse models of RA and asthma is via modulation of the IL-17A:IL-22 axis (336,338); as both of these cytokines have been implicated in the pathogenesis of SLE, the effect of ES-62 on these parameters was assessed in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. Prior to the onset of disease, ES-62 suppressed the level of IL-17A and IL-22 producing lymphocytes, suggesting that these two cytokines were involved in promoting initiation of pathogenesis. ES-62 also suppressed the levels of IL-22 producing lymphocytes in the LN and kidney during established disease, the latter of which correlated with a reduction in the concentration of IL-22 in the renal interstitial fluid. Interestingly, therefore the number of IL-22 producing cells in the pLN the MRL/*lpr* mice

positively correlated with proteinuria, whilst IL-22 producing cells were undetectable in the pLN of MRL/MP mice. Thus it appeared that IL-22 was associated with both initiation of pathogenesis and development of chronic kidney pathology in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. Indeed, neutralization of IL-22 from 12-weeks of age completely ablated the development of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse whereas the administration of rIL-22 significantly accelerated and exacerbated disease, supporting this proposal and suggesting that IL-22 was sufficient and essential for disease pathogenesis in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. Thus, suppression of IL-22 production provides a mechanism that contributes to the protection against proteinuria afforded by ES-62.

In direct contrast to its effect on IL-22-producing cells, ES-62 significantly increased the proportion of IL-17A⁺ cells in mice during established disease. Although few IL-17A producing cells were detected in the kidney, the concentration of IL-17A was also significantly increased in the renal interstitial fluid of ES-62 treated mice, suggesting that the stimulation with PMA and ionomycin, typically used to identify cytokine-producing T cells by flow cytometry, was inducing death of cells, such as neutrophils, that may have been a predominant source of this cytokine (41,98) at this site. Nevertheless, there was an inverse correlation between the number of IL-17A producing cells in the pLN and the level of proteinuria; moreover, high levels of IL-17A producing cells were also found in the pLN of MRL/MP mice at 20 weeks, a time point at which these mice do not exhibit pathology, suggesting, perhaps controversially, that IL-17A does not play a solely pathogenic role in the MRL/lpr mouse. This possibility was confirmed, as whilst the neutralization of IL-17A production prior to the onset of disease, slowed the onset and reduced the severity of proteinuria, it did not block it completely, indicating that such early production of IL-17A was not sufficient for pathogenesis. Moreover, the administration of recombinant IL-17A during the established phase of disease partially mimicked the protective effects of ES-62 in suppressing development of proteinuria. Although these data suggest that IL-17A can indeed exert protective effects in the MRL/lpr mouse, together with recent findings that neutralization of IL-23 in MRL/lpr mice suppresses disease (368,369), collectively the data presented here suggest it is possible that IL-17A plays dual roles in the MRL/lpr mouse promoting pathogenesis prior to the onset of disease and acting to resolve

inflammation during established disease, such a precedent having been set for IL-17A in asthma (118,338).

The finding that IL-17A can protect against proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse runs contradictory to the current literature, which suggests an essential role of the cytokine in pathogenesis (103). However, closer scrutiny of previous reports examining IL-17A in SLE patients may reconcile this contradiction. Thus, IL-17A is undoubtedly elevated in SLE patients compared to healthy controls (103,373,374) however, few publications have reported a direct correlation between IL-17A and SLEDAI (114,375-378). On the other hand, considerably more groups have found that IL-17A is not associated with SLEDAI and may in fact be associated with protection in SLE patients (379-383,385,386). For example, an informative study by Szeto et al. measured the levels of IL-17A mRNA in the urine of SLE patients over time, and discovered that in the weeks preceding a disease flare, IL-17A mRNA levels in the urine declined significantly (388,389). Supporting evidence for a protective role for IL-17A is provided by its suppression by IFN α , a cytokine strongly implicated in the pathogenesis of SLE (38,484). Moreover, whilst in SLE models using mouse strains that are not genetically susceptible to develop the disease spontaneously, such as the FcyRIIb^{-/-}, Ro52^{-/-} or the B6^{/pr/lpr} models, there is strong evidence that IL-17A promotes pathogenesis (15,16,112), such a role for IL-17A has not been definitively demonstrated in lupus-prone strains, such as the NZB/NZW F1 or the SNF1 mouse. In the MRL/Ipr mouse, which is genetically predisposed to develop lupus-like disease, IL-17A can demonstrably be protective during established disease. Thus, although others have demonstrated IL-17A producing cells in the MRL/lpr model, these may reflect the potential protective effects of the cytokine during established disease (112,369) as reported in other models of autoimmune and allergic inflammatory disease (118,485) and perhaps most pertinently, during renal host versus graft disease (98) and models of glomerular nephritis. Altogether, these data suggest that IL-17A may be important in the induction of SLE, perhaps by promoting germinal center-dependent generation of autoantibody-producing plasma or memory B cells (403): however, during established disease IL-17A may act to suppress generation of pathogenic anti-dsDNA producing plasmablasts by promoting GC formation and production of less pathogenic auto-antibodies by long-lived plasma cells. Furthermore, IL-22R

has recently been identified as a marker for GC stromal cells, tempting speculation that IL-17A and IL-22 may be involved in counter-regulation of the GC reaction and by resetting the balance of these cytokines, ES-62 may modulate GC function. Indeed, preliminary data presented in Chapter 4 suggested that IL-22 plays a role in the generation of extra-follicular plasmablasts, as the neutralization of IL-22 reduced the levels of these cells in the kidneys (Fig. 7.2).

7.5. ES-62 modulates the effector/regulatory B cell balance in the MRL/*lpr* mouse

As the producers of the pathogenic autoantibodies, B cells have long been heavily implicated in the pathogenesis of SLE; however, B cells contribute towards the pathogenesis in the MRL/lpr mice via both antibody dependent and independent mechanisms (162,232). Consistent with this, the onset of disease in the MRL/lpr mouse correlates with the expansion of MZ, Fo1 and GC effector B cell populations in the spleen. As ES-62 is known to modulate TLR, NF κ B and BCR signaling; it was predicted that the parasite product might modulate the population dynamics of peripheral B cells in vivo (305,324,325), as all three of these signaling pathways can determine the fate of B cells (174). Although ES-62 did not seem to favor the development of a particular B cell subset, for example marginal zone over follicular, the parasite product did appear to specifically expand the MZP and Fo B cell populations. This suggested that ES-62 could block the development of these mature effector cells: however, this proved at least not entirely to be case as although the proportion of Dump⁻CD138⁺B220^{low/-}CD19⁺ plasmablasts, was significantly reduced in the kidney, the levels of MZ, GC and plasma B cells were unaltered in the ES-62 treated mice.

Plasmablasts, rather than long-lived plasma cells, have been associated with pathogenesis in SLE as they have been predicted to be the main source of the pathogenic anti-dsDNA responses associated with disease flares (159,194-196). In this study, such anti-nuclear autoantibodies (ANA) were detected in the serum of MRL/*lpr* mice, but not MRL/MP mice, from 12-weeks of age, and treatment with ES-62 significantly suppressed the development of ANA responses, both prior to and following onset of disease. The suppression of ANA in ES-62 treated mice

was associated with a reduction of the levels of plasmablasts in the blood and kidneys and this likely contributes to the protective effect of ES-62 in MRL/*lpr* mouse. Interestingly, the serum from ES-62 treated mice stained the cell membranes of the Hep-2 cells, rather than the cyptoplasmic and nuclear antigens characteristic of lupus, and this may reflect a switch to anti-PC specificities that elicited by ES-62. As anti-PC antibodies are thought to be protective in SLE, by acting to improve clearance of apoptotic cells, this may provide another mechanism by which ES-62 protects against disease (412,486). By contrast, ES-62 did not alter the levels of plasma cells in the blood, kidney or rLN in the MRL/*lpr* mice, and this possibly explains why no alteration in serum IgG1, IgG2a and IgM antibody levels were observed; however, a reduction in pathogenic specificities of these plasma cells may be masked by the significantly elevated levels of anti-PC produced.

The reduction in effector B cell responses was associated with ES-62-mediated induction of a hypo-responsive phenotype of B cells, as indicated by reduced surface expression of activation or co-stimulatory molecules such as CD40, CD80 and CD86 and the pro-inflammatory receptor, TLR4. Interestingly the up-regulated expression of the negative feedback inhibition receptor, Fc_γRIIb as well as the receptor for the B cell survival factor, BAFF suggested that ES-62 promoted the survival of such hypo-responsive cells. The increase of the inhibitory antibody receptor, Fc_γRIIb, on B cells is of particular interest, as $Fc_γRIIb^{-/-}$ mice develop a lupus-like disease (15,420), and hence the up-regulation of its expression likely contributes to the reduction in ANA responses.

The success of targeting B cells in mouse models of disease has been testament to the role of these cells in pathology; however, the translation of these strategies into the clinic has only been moderately successful. Rituximab, an anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody that depletes B cells, showed promise in mouse models of SLE but failed to meet its primary end points in two independent phase III clinical trials (275,281,293). Belimumab, a monoclonal antibody that binds to and reduces the bioavailability of BAFF, the B cell activating factor, was more successful and became the first drug in 50 years to receive FDA approval for the treatment of SLE (487). The failure of rituximab, an off-label therapy favored by many

rheumatologists to treat SLE patients that do not respond to conventional therapies, can easily be put down to poor clinical trial design due to inadequate patient characterization, an issue with SLE patients that has previously likely obstructed beneficial drugs receiving FDA approval for this disease. However, the ineffectiveness of Belimumab suggests that alternative B cell therapies are required for the treatment of SLE and dictates that alternative approaches should be considered (38).

One possible reason for the low success rates of B cell depleting therapies may be that they generally do not discriminate between effector and regulatory B cells (281). Regulatory B cells (Bregs) can suppress the development of pathogenic T and B cell responses in autoimmune disease via IL-10- dependent mechanisms, with such Bregs being reported to suppress disease in mouse models of MS (EAE) (488), RA (CIA) (245) and SLE (MRL/*lpr*) (244). Similarly, populations of IL-10 producing B cells have also been identified in humans and indeed, the ability of these cells to suppress T cell responses has been reported to be reduced in SLE patients (247).

Interestingly, therefore, several studies have implicated a role for Bregs in the helminth-mediated suppression of autoimmune disease in both mouse and man (353,416). Perhaps reflecting this, it has previously reported that ES-62 induces IL-10 production by peritoneal B1 B cells (326). The effect of ES-62 on regulatory B cells in the MRL/*lpr* mouse were therefore evaluated and it was found that ES-62 increased the proportion of IL-10-producing B cells in the spleen, pLN, rLN and most importantly, the kidney. The major phenotype of these Bregs was that of the MZP B cells (244,245), a population that declined with kinetics mirroring the development of proteinuria in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. Moreover, during established disease, exposure to ES-62 increased the proportion of MZP B cells in the spleen and also circulating in the blood and interestingly, healthy 20-week old MRL/MP mice had substantially higher levels of B cells of the MZP phenotype relative to MRL/*lpr* mice.

To determine whether the suppression of proteinuria by ES-62 was B cell mediated, B2 B cells were purified from 20-week old ES-62 or PBS treated
MRL/*lpr* mice and transferred into 7-week old MRL/*lpr* recipients. Remarkably, the B cells from ES-62 treated mice suppressed the development of proteinuria whereas the mice that received B cells from PBS treated donors developed disease that was not significantly different to those receiving PBS alone. ES-62-B cell mediated suppression of disease was associated with a reduction in renal lymphadenopathy and suppression of ANA levels. Mechanistically, such protection was associated with an increase in the levels of rLN Bregs, a switch in Hep-2 staining indicative of anti-PC responses as well as elevated levels of IL-17A⁺ and reduced IL-22⁺ cells in the spleen and rLN. These data imply that ES-62 resets the IL-17A/IL-22 axis via B cell dependent mechanisms and suggest that transfer of ES-62-treated B cells is sufficient to mimic the protective actions of ES-62 (Fig. 7.3).

7.6. Is modulation of the effector/regulatory B cell balance a generality of the action of ES-62 in inflammatory disease?

ES-62 mediated suppression of collagen-induced arthritis, a mouse model of rheumatoid arthritis, is also associated with a modulation of the IL-17A/IL-22 axis (336,338). Unlike the MRL/lpr model, however, in the CIA model IL-17A drives pathogenesis whereas IL-22 plays dual pathogenic and protective roles (Pineda, Harnett & Harnett unpublished data). To address whether resetting of the effector: regulatory B cell balance is general to the anti-inflammatory action of ES-62 in IL-17A-associated autoimmune inflammation, the effect of ES-62 on the population dynamics of B cells in CIA was also investigated. As in the MRL/lpr mouse, the proportion of follicular B cells was elevated in the spleens of CIA mice treated with ES-62: however, the, proportions of GC B and Tfh cells were decreased, whereas in the MRL/lpr mouse, GC B cells were unaffected by the parasite product and the proportion of Tfh cells in the spleen was significantly increased. This may be due to the different roles of IL-17A/IL-22 and plasma cells/plasmablasts in the CIA mouse as the levels of both plasma cells and plasmablasts appeared to be affected by ES-62 being reduced in the paws of treated mice. Crucially, the levels of IL-10-producing B cells were also increased by exposure of CIA mice to ES-62 although in this case there didn't appear to be a preferential induction of a particular subset such as those of the MZP phenotype, but rather a homeostatic resetting to the levels observed in naive mice. Interestingly, therefore, preliminary experiments in the ovalbumin-induced airway hypersensitivity model of asthma, in which the protective effects of ES-62 are also associated with suppression of pathogenic Th17/Th2 responses (338), revealed that such immunomodulation was also associated with increases in the levels of splenic IL-10-producing B cells (Rodgers, Coltherd, Harnett & Harnett, unpublished data). Collectively, therefore, it appears that the protective action of ES-62 in both autoimmune and allergic disorders involves resetting of the effector: regulatory B cell balance.

7.7. Developing drugs from ES-62

In order to facilitate translating the therapeutic potential of ES-62 to the clinic, small molecular analogues of ES-62, based around the structure of the active immunomodulatory phosphorylcholine moiety, were tested for their ability to suppress lupus-like pathology in the MRL/lpr mouse. Two lead compounds, S3 and S5, were selected on the basis that they suppressed TLR-mediated production of IL-6 and IL-12p40 by bone marrow derived macrophages, proinflammatory cytokines that promote IL-17A and IL-22 responses (Rzepecka, Al-Riyami, Suckling, Harnett & Harnett). The anti-inflammatory potential of these compounds was confirmed in the MRL/Ipr mouse as both molecules suppressed the development of proteinuria. Consistent with their administration after disease had begun to be established, neither molecule seemed to affect the induction of regulatory B or T cell populations or IL-17A or IL-22 production, responses likely to have been initiated prior to the onset of pathology. However, as with ES-62, suppression of disease was associated with the modulation of MyD88 expression in effector cells at the site of inflammation. This finding is potentially exciting as there is an urgent requirement for drugs to treat lupus nephritis in SLE patients. Conventional therapies are effective but cause unacceptable collateral damage to the patient. Preliminary data suggest that S3 and S5 have good tolerability profiles and low toxicity (Rzepecka, Al-Riyami, Harnett & Harnett, unpublished data): furthermore, given that these compounds target mechanisms that have been selected through host-parasite evolution to result in safe immune modulation, it is possible that optimized derivatives of these compounds could suppress renal inflammation with limited side-effects.

271

In the study of parasite immunomodulatory mechanisms and host-parasite interactions, it is important to realize that these naturally evolved relationships do not solely provide material to be therapeutically manipulated, but rather and perhaps more importantly, they should also be viewed as tools that provide interesting insights into the mechanisms of the immune system in health and disease. By exploring the therapeutic potential of ES-62 in the MRL/*lpr* mouse model of SLE, several interesting discoveries have been made that may impact on our understanding of the human disease. Firstly, that IL-22 appears to pathogenic whilst IL-17A may have dual pathogenic and protective roles in disease. Secondly, that B cells may control such immune responses to regulate the development of autoimmunity. And finally, that modulation of pro-inflammatory signaling can suppress tissue inflammation, even in the presence of substantial kidney histopathology.



Figure 7.1: Proinflammatory signaling in the glomerulus. MyD88 signals via ARNO-ARF6 to destabilize epithelial barriers (452) and hence as the suppression of proteinuria in ES-62 treated MRL/*lpr* mice is associated with a reduction in the levels of MyD88 expression in the kidney, this may indicate that this ARNO-ARF6 pathway is suppressed. Alternatively, ES-62 may promote signaling of this residual pool of MyD88 via the MAL-dependent pathway reportedly involved in maintaining epithelial tight barriers (454).

Prior to the onset of disease



Established disease phase



Figure 7.2: ES-62 modulation of IL-17A and IL-22 may affect the development of pathogenic B cell responses. Activated B cells can develop into long-lived plasma cells via the germinal center reaction or via extra-follicular development, into plasmablasts/short-lived plasma cells. This cell fate decision is dependent on several factors such as the affinity and signal strength of the BCR and the cytokine milieu: thus, IL-17A promotes and drives the germinal center reaction in lupus-prone mice (403). Prior to the onset of disease IL-17A appears to contribute to pathogenesis in the MRL/lpr mouse; this may reflect its ability to promote the break in tolerance and the early development of autoantibodyproducing plasma cells (Pc) and memory B cells (Mc). IL-22 is also pathogenic prior to the onset of disease and may be involved in the activation of naturally occurring dsDNA-specific follicular B cells (Fo1) or the reactivation of dsDNAspecific memory B cells (Mc) into anti-dsDNA producing plasmablasts/short-lived plasma cells (Pb). By suppressing both IL-17A and IL-22 at this time point, ES-62 may prevent or perturb these pathogenic B cell responses. During the established disease phase, however, ES-62 suppresses IL-22 production whilst promoting that of IL-17A. This may result in the preferential entry of memory B cells into the germinal centre reaction rather than the extra-follicular development of dsDNAspecific plasmablasts. Thus by suppressing IL-22 at this time point, ES-62 may prevent the development of pathogenic plasmablast production of anti-dsDNA that is associated with the human disease (195).



Figure 7.3: ES-62 modulation of pro-inflammatory responses in the MRL/*lpr* mouse. ES-62 modulates disease in the MRL/*lpr* mouse by modulating the balance of effector and regulatory cells. Most notably, the parasite product suppresses the production of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-22 and the generation of pathogenic ANA producing plasmablasts, whilst inducing counter-balancing IL-17Aresponses and promoting the development of IL-10 producing regulatory B cells. ES-62 also suppresses the ability of B cells to interact with T cells, via the induction of hypo-responsive phenotype. Furthermore, the parasite product has been shown to have anti-inflammatory effects on macrophages and also renal cells. Remarkably, the majority of these effects may be B cell dependent as they are observed in recipient mice that receive B cells from ES-62 treated donors induce the reduction of ANA producing and elevation of IL-17Aproducing cells and a suppression of IL-22 producing and elevation of IL-17Aproducing cells and a suppression of lupus nephritis.

8. List of references

- 1. Borchers AT, Leibushor N, Naguwa SM, Cheema GS, Shoenfeld Y, Gershwin ME. Lupus nephritis: a critical review. Autoimmun Rev. 2012 Dec;12(2):174–94.
- 2. Liu Z, Davidson A. Taming lupus—a new understanding ofpathogenesis is leading to clinical advances. Nat Med. Nature Publishing Group; 2012 Jun 6;18(6):871–82.
- 3. Grammer AC, Lipsky PE. B cell abnormalities in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Res Ther. 2003;5 Suppl 4:S22–7.
- 4. Bernstein KA, Valerio RD, Lefkowith JB. Glomerular binding activity in MRL lpr serum consists of antibodies that bind to a DNA/histone/type IV collagen complex. J Immunol. 1995 Mar 1;154(5):2424–33.
- 5. Grootscholten C, van Bruggen MCJ, van der Pijl JW, de Jong EMGJ, Ligtenberg G, Derksen RHWM, et al. Deposition of nucleosomal antigens (histones and DNA) in the epidermal basement membrane in human lupus nephritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2003 May;48(5):1355–62.
- 6. Clynes R, Dumitru C, Ravetch JV. Uncoupling of immune complex formation and kidney damage in autoimmune glomerulonephritis. Science. 1998 Feb 13;279(5353):1052–4.
- 7. Bao L, Osawe I, Puri T, Lambris JD, Haas M, Quigg RJ. C5a promotes development of experimental lupus nephritis which can be blocked with a specific receptor antagonist. Eur J Immunol. 2005 Aug;35(8):2496–506.
- 8. Wenderfer SE, Wang H, Ke B, Wetsel RA, Braun MC. C3a receptor deficiency accelerates the onset of renal injury in the MRL/lpr mouse. Mol Immunol. 2009 Apr;46(7):1397–404.
- Lee PY, Kumagai Y, Li Y, Takeuchi O, Yoshida H, Weinstein J, et al. TLR7-dependent and FcgammaR-independent production of type I interferon in experimental mouse lupus. Journal of Experimental Medicine. 2008 Dec 22;205(13):2995–3006.
- 10. Nowling TK, Gilkeson GS. Mechanisms of tissue injury in lupus nephritis. Arthritis Res Ther. 2011;13(6):250.
- 11. Zandman-Goddard G, Peeva E, Shoenfeld Y. Gender and autoimmunity. Autoimmun Rev. 2007 Jun;6(6):366–72.
- 12. goo.gl [Internet]. [cited 2013 Sep 29]. Available from: http://goo.gl
- Davies RJ, Sangle SR, Jordan NP, Aslam L, Lewis MJ, Wedgwood R, et al. Rituximab in the treatment of resistant lupus nephritis: therapy failure in rapidly progressive crescentic lupus nephritis. Lupus. 2013 May;22(6):574– 82.
- 14. Perry D, Sang A, Yin Y, Zheng Y-Y, Morel L. Murine Models of Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. J Biomed Biotechnol. 2011;2011(6):1–19.

- 15. McGaha TL, Karlsson MCI, Ravetch JV. FcgammaRIIB deficiency leads to autoimmunity and a defective response to apoptosis in MrI-MpJ mice. J Immunol. 2008 Apr 15;180(8):5670–9.
- 16. Espinosa A, Dardalhon V, Brauner S, Ambrosi A, Higgs R, Quintana FJ, et al. Loss of the lupus autoantigen Ro52/Trim21 induces tissue inflammation and systemic autoimmunity by disregulating the IL-23-Th17 pathway. J Exp Med. 2009 Aug 3;206(8):1661–71.
- 17. Carroll MC. A protective role for innate immunity in systemic lupus erythematosus. Nat Rev Immunol. 2004 Oct;4(10):825–31.
- 18. Broz P, Monack DM. Newly described pattern recognition receptors team up against intracellular pathogens. Nat Rev Immunol. 2013 Jul 12.
- 19. Liew FY, Xu D, Brint EK, O'Neill LAJ. Negative regulation of Toll-like receptor-mediated immune responses. Nat Rev Immunol. 2005 Jun;5(6):446–58.
- 20. Mills KHG. TLR-dependent T cell activation in autoimmunity. Nat Rev Immunol. 2011 Dec;11(12):807–22.
- 21. Midwood KS, Piccinini AM, Sacre S. Targeting Toll-like receptors in autoimmunity. Curr Drug Targets. 2009 Nov;10(11):1139–55.
- 22. Wong CK, Wong PTY, Tam LS, Li EK, Chen DP, Lam CWK. Activation profile of Toll-like receptors of peripheral blood lymphocytes in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Clin Exp Immunol. 2010 Jan;159(1):11–22.
- 23. Seong S-Y, Matzinger P. Hydrophobicity: an ancient damage-associated molecular pattern that initiates innate immune responses. Nat Rev Immunol. 2004 Jun;4(6):469–78.
- 24. Cua DJ, Tato CM. Innate IL-17-producing cells: the sentinels of the immune system. Nat Rev Immunol. 2010 Jul;10(7):479–89.
- 25. Bianchi ME. DAMPs, PAMPs and alarmins: all we need to know about danger. J Leukoc Biol. 2007 Jan;81(1):1–5.
- 26. Urbonaviciute V, Fürnrohr BG, Meister S, Munoz L, Heyder P, De Marchis F, et al. Induction of inflammatory and immune responses by HMGB1nucleosome complexes: implications for the pathogenesis of SLE. J Exp Med. 2008 Dec 22;205(13):3007–18.
- 27. Popovic K, Ek M, Espinosa A, Padyukov L, Harris HE, Wahren-Herlenius M, et al. Increased expression of the novel proinflammatory cytokine high mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 in skin lesions of patients with lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2005 Nov;52(11):3639–45.
- 28. Shao W-H, Cohen PL. Disturbances of apoptotic cell clearance in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Res Ther. 2011;13(1):202.

- 29. Kluz J, Kopeć W, Jakobsche-Policht U, Adamiec R. Circulating endothelial cells, endothelial apoptosis and soluble markers of endothelial dysfunction in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus-related vasculitis. Int Angiol. 2009 Jun;28(3):192–201.
- 30. Yamaguchi H, Takagi J, Miyamae T, Yokota S, Fujimoto T, Nakamura S, et al. Milk fat globule EGF factor 8 in the serum of human patients of systemic lupus erythematosus. J Leukoc Biol. 2008 May;83(5):1300–7.
- 31. Gros P, Milder FJ, Janssen BJC. Complement driven by conformational changes. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008 Jan;8(1):48–58.
- 32. Elkon KB, Santer DM. Complement, interferon and lupus. Curr Opin Immunol. 2012 Dec;24(6):665–70.
- 33. Einav S, Pozdnyakova OO, Ma M, Carroll MC. Complement C4 is protective for lupus disease independent of C3. J Immunol. 2002 Feb 1;168(3):1036–41.
- 34. Manzi S, Rairie JE, Carpenter AB, Kelly RH, Jagarlapudi SP, Sereika SM, et al. Sensitivity and specificity of plasma and urine complement split products as indicators of lupus disease activity. Arthritis Rheum. 1996 Jul;39(7):1178–88.
- 35. Chen M, Daha MR, Kallenberg CGM. The complement system in systemic autoimmune disease. J Autoimmun. 2010 May;34(3):J276–86.
- 36. Walport MJ. Complement. Second of two parts. N Engl J Med. 2001 Apr 12;344(15):1140–4.
- 37. González-Navajas JM, Lee J, David M, Raz E. Immunomodulatory functions of type I interferons. Nat Rev Immunol. 2012 Feb;12(2):125–35.
- 38. Chan AC, Behrens TW. Personalizing medicine for autoimmune and inflammatory diseases. Nat Immunol. 2013 Feb;14(2):106–9.
- 39. Kirou KA, Lee C, George S, Louca K, Peterson MGE, Crow MK. Activation of the interferon-alpha pathway identifies a subgroup of systemic lupus erythematosus patients with distinct serologic features and active disease. Arthritis Rheum. 2005 May;52(5):1491–503.
- 40. Mathian A, Gallegos M, Pascual V, Banchereau J, Koutouzov S. Interferonα induces unabated production of short-lived plasma cells in preautoimmune lupus-prone (NZB×NZW)F1 mice but not in BALB/c mice. Eur J Immunol. 2011 Feb 11;41(3):863–72.
- 41. Mayadas TN, Rosetti F, Ernandez T, Sethi S. Neutrophils: game changers in glomerulonephritis? Trends Mol Med. 2010 Aug;16(8):368–78.
- 42. Hakkim A, Fürnrohr BG, Amann K, Laube B, Abed UA, Brinkmann V, et al. Impairment of neutrophil extracellular trap degradation is associated with Iupus nephritis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2010 May 25;107(21):9813–8.

- 43. Knight JS, Carmona-Rivera C, Kaplan MJ. Proteins derived from neutrophil extracellular traps may serve as self-antigens and mediate organ damage in autoimmune diseases. Front Immunol. 2012;3:380.
- 44. Gaipl US, Voll RE, Sheriff A, Franz S, Kalden JR, Herrmann M. Impaired clearance of dying cells in systemic lupus erythematosus. Autoimmun Rev. 2005 Apr;4(4):189–94.
- 45. Auffray C, Sieweke MH, Geissmann F. Blood monocytes: development, heterogeneity, and relationship with dendritic cells. Annu Rev Immunol. 2009;27:669–92.
- 46. Steinbach F, Henke F, Krause B, Thiele B, Burmester GR, Hiepe F.
 Monocytes from systemic lupus erythematous patients are severely altered in phenotype and lineage flexibility. Ann Rheum Dis. 2000 Apr;59(4):283–8.
- 47. Phillips R, Lomnitzer R, Wadee AA, Rabson AR. Defective monocyte function in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Clin Immunol Immunopathol. 1985 Jan;34(1):69–76.
- 48. Yuan W, DiMartino SJ, Redecha PB, Ivashkiv LB, Salmon JE. Systemic lupus erythematosus monocytes are less responsive to interleukin-10 in the presence of immune complexes. Arthritis Rheum. 2011 Jan;63(1):212–8.
- 49. Pascual V, Banchereau J, Palucka AK. The central role of dendritic cells and interferon-alpha in SLE. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2003 Sep;15(5):548–56.
- 50. Henriques A, Teixeira L, Inês L, Carvalheiro T, Gonçalves A, Martinho A, et al. NK cells dysfunction in systemic lupus erythematosus: relation to disease activity. Clin Rheumatol. 2013 Jun;32(6):805–13.
- 51. Hofmann SC, Bosma A, Bruckner-Tuderman L, Vukmanovic-Stejic M, Jury EC, Isenberg DA, et al. Invariant natural killer T cells are enriched at the site of cutaneous inflammation in lupus erythematosus. J Dermatol Sci. 2013 Jul;71(1):22–8.
- 52. Bosma A, Abdel-Gadir A, Isenberg DA, Jury EC, Mauri C. Lipid-antigen presentation by CD1d(+) B cells is essential for the maintenance of invariant natural killer T cells. Immunity. Elsevier Inc. 2012 Mar 23;36(3):477–90.
- 53. Luc S, Luis TC, Boukarabila H, Macaulay IC, Buza-Vidas N, Bouriez-Jones T, et al. The earliest thymic T cell progenitors sustain B cell and myeloid lineage potential. Nat Immunol. 2012 Apr;13(4):412–9.
- 54. Lund FE, Randall TD. Effector and regulatory B cells: modulators of CD4. Nat Rev Immunol. Nature Publishing Group; 2010 Mar 12;10(4):236–47.
- 55. Spits H. Development of alphabeta T cells in the human thymus. Nat Rev Immunol. 2002 Oct;2(10):760–72.

- 56. Singer A, Adoro S, Park J-H. Lineage fate and intense debate: myths, models and mechanisms of CD4- versus CD8-lineage choice. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008 Oct;8(10):788–801.
- 57. Vignali DAA, Collison LW, Workman CJ. How regulatory T cells work. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008 Jul;8(7):523–32.
- 58. Su D, Shen M, Li X, Sun L. Roles of γδ T cells in the pathogenesis of autoimmune diseases. Clin Dev Immunol. 2013;2013:985753.
- 59. Brownlie RJ, Zamoyska R. T cell receptor signalling networks: branched, diversified and bounded. Nat Rev Immunol. 2013 Apr;13(4):257–69.
- 60. Koretzky GA. Multiple roles of CD4 and CD8 in T cell activation. J Immunol. 2010 Sep 1;185(5):2643–4.
- 61. Veillette A, Bookman MA, Horak EM, Bolen JB. The CD4 and CD8 T cell surface antigens are associated with the internal membrane tyrosine-protein kinase p56lck. Cell. 1988 Oct 21;55(2):301–8.
- 62. Bretscher PA. A two-step, two-signal model for the primary activation of precursor helper T cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1999 Jan 5;96(1):185–90.
- 63. Crispín JC, Kyttaris VC, Terhorst C, Tsokos GC. T cells as therapeutic targets in SLE. Nat Rev Rheumatol. 2010 May 11;6(6):317–25.
- 64. Krishnan S, Juang Y-T, Chowdhury B, Magilavy A, Fisher CU, Nguyen H, et al. Differential expression and molecular associations of Syk in systemic lupus erythematosus T cells. J Immunol. 2008 Dec 1;181(11):8145–52.
- 65. Harty JT, Badovinac VP. Shaping and reshaping CD8+ T-cell memory. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008 Feb;8(2):107–19.
- 66. Rudd CE, Schneider H. Unifying concepts in CD28, ICOS and CTLA4 coreceptor signalling. Nat Rev Immunol. 2003 Jul;3(7):544–56.
- 67. Bijl M, Horst G, Limburg PC, Kallenberg CG. Expression of costimulatory molecules on peripheral blood lymphocytes of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann Rheum Dis. 2001 May;60(5):523–6.
- 68. Jury EC, Flores-Borja F, Kalsi HS, Lazarus M, Isenberg DA, Mauri C, et al. Abnormal CTLA-4 function in T cells from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Eur J Immunol. 2010 Feb;40(2):569–78.
- Ichinose K, Zhang Z, Koga T, Juang Y-T, Kis-Tóth K, Sharpe AH, et al. Brief report: increased expression of a short splice variant of CTLA-4 exacerbates lupus in MRL/lpr mice. Arthritis Rheum. 2013 Mar;65(3):764– 9.
- 70. Dolff S, Abdulahad WH, Arends S, van Dijk MC, Limburg PC, Kallenberg CG, et al. Urinary CD8+ T-cell counts discriminate between active and inactive lupus nephritis. Arthritis Res Ther. 2013 Feb 27;15(1):R36.

- 71. Nakashima H, Akahoshi M, Masutani K. Th1/Th2 balance of SLE patients with lupus nephritis. Rinsho Byori. 2006 Jul;54(7):706–13.
- 72. Zhu J, Paul WE. CD4 T cells: fates, functions, and faults. Blood. 2008 Sep 1;112(5):1557–69.
- 73. Dolff S, Bijl M, Huitema MG, Limburg PC, Kallenberg CGM, Abdulahad WH. Disturbed Th1, Th2, Th17 and T(reg) balance in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Clin Immunol. Elsevier Inc; 2011 Nov;141(2):197–204.
- 74. Wong CK, Ho CY, Li EK, Lam CW. Elevation of proinflammatory cytokine (IL-18, IL-17, IL-12) and Th2 cytokine (IL-4) concentrations in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Lupus. 2000;9(8):589–93.
- 75. Mosmann TR, Cherwinski H, Bond MW, Giedlin MA, Coffman RL. Two types of murine helper T cell clone. I. Definition according to profiles of lymphokine activities and secreted proteins. J Immunol. 1986 Apr 1;136(7):2348–57.
- 76. Hsieh CS, Macatonia SE, Tripp CS, Wolf SF, O'Garra A, Murphy KM. Development of TH1 CD4+ T cells through IL-12 produced by Listeriainduced macrophages. Science. 1993 Apr 23;260(5107):547–9.
- 77. Presky DH, Yang H, Minetti LJ, Chua AO, Nabavi N, Wu CY, et al. A functional interleukin 12 receptor complex is composed of two beta-type cytokine receptor subunits. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1996 Nov 26;93(24):14002–7.
- Bowen H, Kelly A, Lee T, Lavender P. Control of cytokine gene transcription in Th1 and Th2 cells. Clin Exp Allergy. 2008 Sep;38(9):1422– 31.
- 79. Brugos B, Vincze Z, Sipka S, Szegedi G, Zeher M. Serum and urinary cytokine levels of SLE patients. Pharmazie. 2012 May;67(5):411–3.
- 80. Yu B, Shao Y, Yue X, Zhang J, Guan M, Wan J, et al. Copy number variations of Interleukin-12B and T-bet are associated with systemic lupus erythematosus. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2011 Jul;50(7):1201–5.
- 81. Hayashi T, Murase A. Polarization toward Th1-type response in active, but not in inactive, lupus inhibits late allergic rhinitis in lupus-prone female NZB×NZWF(1) mice. Inflammation. 2012 Dec;35(6):1753–63.
- 82. Else KJ, Finkelman FD. Intestinal nematode parasites, cytokines and effector mechanisms. Int J Parasitol. 1998 Aug;28(8):1145–58.
- 83. Abbas AK, Murphy KM, Sher A. Functional diversity of helper T lymphocytes. Nature. 1996 Oct 31;383(6603):787–93.
- 84. Paul WE, Zhu J. How are T(H)2-type immune responses initiated and amplified? Nat Rev Immunol. 2010 Apr;10(4):225–35.

- 85. Charles N, Rivera J. Basophils and autoreactive IgE in the pathogenesis of systemic lupus erythematosus. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep. 2011 Oct;11(5):378–87.
- 86. Bosch X, Lozano F, Cervera R, Ramos-Casals M, Min B. Basophils, IgE, and autoantibody-mediated kidney disease. J Immunol. 2011 Jun 1;186(11):6083–90.
- 87. Weaver CT, Hatton RD, Mangan PR, Harrington LE. IL-17 family cytokines and the expanding diversity of effector T cell lineages. Annu Rev Immunol. 2007;25:821–52.
- 88. McGeachy MJ, Cua DJ. Th17 cell differentiation: the long and winding road. Immunity. 2008 Apr;28(4):445–53.
- 89. Pappu R, Ramirez-Carrozzi V, Sambandam A. The interleukin-17 cytokine family: critical players in host defence and inflammatory diseases. Immunology. 2011 Sep;134(1):8–16.
- 90. Bettelli E, Korn T, Kuchroo VK. Th17: the third member of the effector T cell trilogy. Curr Opin Immunol. 2007 Dec;19(6):652–7.
- 91. Yosef N, Shalek AK, Gaublomme JT, Jin H, Lee Y, Awasthi A, et al. Dynamic regulatory network controlling TH17 cell differentiation. Nature. 2013 Apr 25;496(7446):461–8.
- 92. Sutton CE, Lalor SJ, Sweeney CM, Brereton CF, Lavelle EC, Mills KHG. Interleukin-1 and IL-23 induce innate IL-17 production from gammadelta T cells, amplifying Th17 responses and autoimmunity. Immunity. 2009 Aug 21;31(2):331–41.
- 93. Uhlig HH, McKenzie BS, Hue S, Thompson C, Joyce-Shaikh B, Stepankova R, et al. Differential activity of IL-12 and IL-23 in mucosal and systemic innate immune pathology. Immunity. 2006 Aug;25(2):309–18.
- 94. Cho JS, Pietras EM, Garcia NC, Ramos RI, Farzam DM, Monroe HR, et al. IL-17 is essential for host defense against cutaneous Staphylococcus aureus infection in mice. J Clin Invest. 2010 May;120(5):1762–73.
- 95. Takatori H, Kanno Y, Watford WT, Tato CM, Weiss G, Ivanov II, et al. Lymphoid tissue inducer-like cells are an innate source of IL-17 and IL-22. J Exp Med. 2009 Jan 16;206(1):35–41.
- 96. Passos ST, Silver JS, O'Hara AC, Sehy D, Stumhofer JS, Hunter CA. IL-6 promotes NK cell production of IL-17 during toxoplasmosis. J Immunol. 2010 Feb 15;184(4):1776–83.
- 97. Michel M-L, Keller AC, Paget C, Fujio M, Trottein F, Savage PB, et al. Identification of an IL-17-producing NK1.1(neg) iNKT cell population involved in airway neutrophilia. J Exp Med. 2007 May 14;204(5):995–1001.
- 98. Li L, Huang L, Vergis AL, Ye H, Bajwa A, Narayan V, et al. IL-17 produced by neutrophils regulates IFN-gamma-mediated neutrophil migration in

mouse kidney ischemia-reperfusion injury. J Clin Invest. 2010 Jan;120(1):331–42.

- Yang XO, Pappu BP, Nurieva R, Akimzhanov A, Kang HS, Chung Y, et al. T Helper 17 Lineage Differentiation Is Programmed by Orphan Nuclear Receptors RORα and RORγ. Immunity. Elsevier; 2008 Jan;28(1):29–39.
- 100. Ho PP, Steinman L. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor: a regulator of Th17 and Treg cell development in disease. Cell Res. 2008 Jun;18(6):605–8.
- Veldhoen M, Hirota K, Westendorf AM, Buer J, Dumoutier L, Renauld J-C, et al. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor links TH17-cell-mediated autoimmunity to environmental toxins. Nature. 2008 May 1;453(7191):106– 9.
- 102. Kolls JK, Lindén A. Interleukin-17 family members and inflammation. Immunity. 2004 Oct;21(4):467–76.
- 103. Doreau A, Belot A, Bastid J, Riche B, Trescol-Biemont M-C, Ranchin B, et al. Interleukin 17 acts in synergy with B cell-activating factor to influence B cell biology and the pathophysiology of systemic lupus erythematosus. Nat Immunol. Nature Publishing Group. 2009 Jul;10(7):778–85.
- 104. Khader SA, Bell GK, Pearl JE, Fountain JJ, Rangel-Moreno J, Cilley GE, et al. IL-23 and IL-17 in the establishment of protective pulmonary CD4+ T cell responses after vaccination and during Mycobacterium tuberculosis challenge. Nat Immunol. 2007 Apr;8(4):369–77.
- 105. Chen Y, Chou K, Fuchs E, Havran WL, Boismenu R. Protection of the intestinal mucosa by intraepithelial gamma delta T cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2002 Oct 29;99(22):14338–43.
- 106. Eyerich S, Eyerich K, Cavani A, Schmidt-Weber C. IL-17 and IL-22: siblings, not twins. Trends Immunol. 2010 Sep;31(9):354–61.
- 107. Murdaca G, Colombo BM, Puppo F. The role of Th17 lymphocytes in the autoimmune and chronic inflammatory diseases. Intern Emerg Med. 2011 Dec;6(6):487–95.
- 108. Ito Y, Usui T, Kobayashi S, Iguchi-Hashimoto M, Ito H, Yoshitomi H, et al. Gamma/delta T cells are the predominant source of interleukin-17 in affected joints in collagen-induced arthritis, but not in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2009 Aug;60(8):2294–303.
- 109. Cui Y, Shao H, Lan C, Nian H, O'Brien RL, Born WK, et al. Major role of gamma delta T cells in the generation of IL-17+ uveitogenic T cells. J Immunol. 2009 Jul 1;183(1):560–7.
- 110. Hofstetter HH, Ibrahim SM, Koczan D, Kruse N, Weishaupt A, Toyka KV, et al. Therapeutic efficacy of IL-17 neutralization in murine experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Cell Immunol. 2005 Oct;237(2):123–30.
- 111. Apostolidis SA, Crispín JC, Tsokos GC. IL-17-producing T cells in lupus

nephritis. Lupus. 2011 Feb;20(2):120-4.

- 112. Zhang Z, Kyttaris VC, Tsokos GC. The role of IL-23/IL-17 axis in lupus nephritis. J Immunol. 2009 Sep 1;183(5):3160–9.
- 113. Pisitkun P, Ha H-L, Wang H, Claudio E, Tivy CC, Zhou H, et al. Interleukin-17 cytokines are critical in development of fatal lupus glomerulonephritis. Immunity. Elsevier Inc. 2012 Dec 14;37(6):1104–15.
- 114. Wang Y, Ito S, Chino Y, Goto D, Matsumoto I, Murata H, et al. Laser microdissection-based analysis of cytokine balance in the kidneys of patients with lupus nephritis. Clin Exp Immunol. 2010 Jan;159(1):1–10.
- 115. Crispín JC, Tsokos GC. Human TCR-alpha beta+ CD4- CD8- T cells can derive from CD8+ T cells and display an inflammatory effector phenotype. J Immunol. 2009 Oct 1;183(7):4675–81.
- 116. Nembrini C, Marsland BJ, Kopf M. IL-17-producing T cells in lung immunity and inflammation. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2009 May;123(5):986–94– quiz995–6.
- 117. O'Connor W, Zenewicz LA, Flavell RA. The dual nature of T. Nat Immunol. Nature Publishing Group; 2010 May 18;11(6):471–6.
- 118. Besnard A-G, Sabat R, Dumoutier L, Renauld J-C, Willart M, Lambrecht B, et al. Dual Role of IL-22 in allergic airway inflammation and its cross-talk with IL-17A. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2011 May 1;183(9):1153–63.
- 119. Zheng Y, Valdez PA, Danilenko DM, Hu Y, Sa SM, Gong Q, et al. Interleukin-22 mediates early host defense against attaching and effacing bacterial pathogens. Nat Med. 2008 Mar;14(3):282–9.
- 120. Rutz S, Eidenschenk C, Ouyang W. IL-22, not simply a Th17 cytokine. Immunol Rev. 2013 Mar;252(1):116–32.
- 121. Kotenko SV, Izotova LS, Mirochnitchenko OV, Esterova E, Dickensheets H, Donnelly RP, et al. Identification of the functional interleukin-22 (IL-22) receptor complex: the IL-10R2 chain (IL-10Rbeta) is a common chain of both the IL-10 and IL-22 (IL-10-related T cell-derived inducible factor, IL-TIF) receptor complexes. J Biol Chem. 2001 Jan 26;276(4):2725–32.
- 122. Xu W, Presnell SR, Parrish-Novak J, Kindsvogel W, Jaspers S, Chen Z, et al. A soluble class II cytokine receptor, IL-22RA2, is a naturally occurring IL-22 antagonist. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2001 Aug 14;98(17):9511–6.
- 123. Tang Q, Ahn Y-O, Southern P, Blazar BR, Miller JS, Verneris MR. Development of IL-22-producing NK lineage cells from umbilical cord blood hematopoietic stem cells in the absence of secondary lymphoid tissue. Blood. 2011 Apr 14;117(15):4052–5.
- 124. Trifari S, Kaplan CD, Tran EH, Crellin NK, Spits H. Identification of a human helper T cell population that has abundant production of interleukin 22 and is distinct from T(H)-17, T(H)1 and T(H)2 cells. Nat Immunol. 2009

Aug;10(8):864-71.

- 125. Lindroos J, Svensson L, Norsgaard H, Lovato P, Moller K, Hagedorn PH, et al. IL-23-mediated epidermal hyperplasia is dependent on IL-6. J Invest Dermatol. 2011 May;131(5):1110–8.
- 126. Zheng Y, Danilenko DM, Valdez P, Kasman I, Eastham-Anderson J, Wu J, et al. Interleukin-22, a T(H)17 cytokine, mediates IL-23-induced dermal inflammation and acanthosis. Nature. 2007 Feb 8;445(7128):648–51.
- 127. Sonnenberg GF, Fouser LA, Artis D. Border patrol: regulation of immunity, inflammation and tissue homeostasis at barrier surfaces by IL-22. Nat Immunol. 2011 May;12(5):383–90.
- 128. Eyerich S, Eyerich K, Pennino D, Carbone T, Nasorri F, Pallotta S, et al. Th22 cells represent a distinct human T cell subset involved in epidermal immunity and remodeling. J Clin Invest. 2009 Dec;119(12):3573–85.
- 129. Wolk K, Kunz S, Witte E, Friedrich M, Asadullah K, Sabat R. IL-22 increases the innate immunity of tissues. Immunity. 2004 Aug;21(2):241–54.
- 130. Wolk K, Witte E, Wallace E, Döcke W-D, Kunz S, Asadullah K, et al. IL-22 regulates the expression of genes responsible for antimicrobial defense, cellular differentiation, and mobility in keratinocytes: a potential role in psoriasis. Eur J Immunol. 2006 May;36(5):1309–23.
- 131. Taube C, Tertilt C, Gyülvészi G, Dehzad N, Kreymborg K, Schneeweiss K, et al. IL-22 is produced by innate lymphoid cells and limits inflammation in allergic airway disease. PLoS ONE. 2011;6(7):e21799.
- 132. Aujla SJ, Chan YR, Zheng M, Fei M, Askew DJ, Pociask DA, et al. IL-22 mediates mucosal host defense against Gram-negative bacterial pneumonia. Nat Med. 2008 Mar;14(3):275–81.
- 133. Zenewicz LA, Yancopoulos GD, Valenzuela DM, Murphy AJ, Stevens S, Flavell RA. Innate and adaptive interleukin-22 protects mice from inflammatory bowel disease. Immunity. 2008 Dec 19;29(6):947–57.
- 134. Zenewicz LA, Flavell RA. Recent advances in IL-22 biology. Int Immunol. 2011 Mar;23(3):159–63.
- 135. Kreymborg K, Etzensperger R, Dumoutier L, Haak S, Rebollo A, Buch T, et al. IL-22 is expressed by Th17 cells in an IL-23-dependent fashion, but not required for the development of autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J Immunol. 2007 Dec 15;179(12):8098–104.
- Sonnenberg GF, Nair MG, Kirn TJ, Zaph C, Fouser LA, Artis D. Pathological versus protective functions of IL-22 in airway inflammation are regulated by IL-17A. J Exp Med. 2010 Jun 7;207(6):1293–305.
- 137. Zhao L, Jiang Z, Jiang Y, Ma N, Wang K, Zhang Y, et al. IL-22+CD4+ Tcells in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus. Exp Biol Med

(Maywood). 2013 Feb;238(2):193-9.

- Qin W-Z, Chen L-L, Pan H-F, Leng R-X, Zhai Z-M, Wang C, et al. Expressions of IL-22 in circulating CD4+/CD8+ T cells and their correlation with disease activity in SLE patients. Clin Exp Med. 2011 Dec;11(4):245– 50.
- 139. Yu B, Guan M, Peng Y, Shao Y, Zhang C, Yue X, et al. Copy number variations of interleukin-17F, interleukin-21, and interleukin-22 are associated with systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2011 Nov;63(11):3487–92.
- 140. Silva JCD, Mariz HA, Rocha LFD, Oliveira PSS de, Dantas AT, Duarte ALBP, et al. Hydroxychloroquine decreases Th17-related cytokines in systemic lupus erythematosus and rheumatoid arthritis patients. Clinics (Sao Paulo). 2013 Jun;68(6).
- 141. Becker-Merok A, Eilertsen GØ, Nossent JC. Levels of transforming growth factor-beta are low in systemic lupus erythematosus patients with active disease. J Rheumatol. 2010 Oct;37(10):2039–45.
- 142. Yang X-Y, Wang H-Y, Zhao X-Y, Wang L-J, Lv Q-H, Wang Q-Q. Th22, but not Th17 might be a good index to predict the tissue involvement of systemic lupus erythematosus. J Clin Immunol. 2013 May;33(4):767–74.
- Cheng F, Guo Z, Xu H, Yan D, Li Q. Decreased plasma IL22 levels, but not increased IL17 and IL23 levels, correlate with disease activity in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann Rheum Dis. 2009 Apr;68(4):604– 6.
- 144. Pan H-F, Zhao X-F, Yuan H, Zhang W-H, Li X-P, Wang G-H, et al. Decreased serum IL-22 levels in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Clin Chim Acta. 2009 Mar;401(1-2):179–80.
- 145. Burrell BE, Nakayama Y, Xu J, Brinkman CC, Bromberg JS. Regulatory T cell induction, migration, and function in transplantation. The Journal of Immunology. 2012 Nov 15;189(10):4705–11.
- 146. Sakaguchi S, Miyara M, Costantino CM, Hafler DA. regulatory T cells in the human immune system. Nat Rev Immunol. Nature Publishing Group; 2010 Jun 18;10(7):490–500.
- 147. Crispín JC, Martínez A, Alcocer-Varela J. Quantification of regulatory T cells in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Autoimmun. 2003 Nov;21(3):273–6.
- 148. Miyara M, Amoura Z, Parizot C, Badoual C, Dorgham K, Trad S, et al. Global natural regulatory T cell depletion in active systemic lupus erythematosus. J Immunol. 2005 Dec 15;175(12):8392–400.
- 149. Lee J-H, Wang L-C, Lin Y-T, Yang Y-H, Lin D-T, Chiang B-L. Inverse correlation between CD4+ regulatory T-cell population and autoantibody levels in paediatric patients with systemic lupus erythematosus.

Immunology. 2006 Feb;117(2):280-6.

- 150. Suen J-L, Li H-T, Jong Y-J, Chiang B-L, Yen J-H. Altered homeostasis of CD4(+) FoxP3(+) regulatory T-cell subpopulations in systemic lupus erythematosus. Immunology. 2009 Jun;127(2):196–205.
- 151. Mellor-Pita S, Citores MJ, Castejon R, Tutor-Ureta P, Yebra-Bango M, Andreu JL, et al. Decrease of regulatory T cells in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann Rheum Dis. 2006 Apr;65(4):553–4.
- 152. Zhang B, Zhang X, Tang F, Zhu L, Liu Y. Reduction of forkhead box P3 levels in CD4+CD25high T cells in patients with new-onset systemic lupus erythematosus. Clin Exp Immunol. 2008 Aug;153(2):182–7.
- 153. Suárez A, López P, Gómez J, Gutiérrez C. Enrichment of CD4+ CD25high T cell population in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus treated with glucocorticoids. Ann Rheum Dis. 2006 Nov;65(11):1512–7.
- 154. Venigalla RKC, Tretter T, Krienke S, Max R, Eckstein V, Blank N, et al. Reduced CD4+,CD25- T cell sensitivity to the suppressive function of CD4+,CD25high,CD127 -/low regulatory T cells in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2008 Jul;58(7):2120–30.
- 155. Alvarado-Sánchez B, Hernández-Castro B, Portales-Pérez D, Baranda L, Layseca-Espinosa E, Abud-Mendoza C, et al. Regulatory T cells in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Autoimmun. 2006 Sep;27(2):110–8.
- 156. Buckner JH. Mechanisms of impaired regulation by CD4(+)CD25(+)FOXP3(+) regulatory T cells in human autoimmune diseases. Nat Rev Immunol. 2010 Dec;10(12):849–59.
- 157. Sakaguchi S, Sakaguchi N, Asano M, Itoh M, Toda M. Immunologic selftolerance maintained by activated T cells expressing IL-2 receptor alphachains (CD25). Breakdown of a single mechanism of self-tolerance causes various autoimmune diseases. J Immunol. 1995 Aug 1;155(3):1151–64.
- 158. Monk CR, Spachidou M, Rovis F, Leung E, Botto M, Lechler RI, et al. MRL/Mp CD4+,CD25- T cells show reduced sensitivity to suppression by CD4+,CD25+ regulatory T cells in vitro: a novel defect of T cell regulation in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2005 Apr;52(4):1180–4.
- 159. Jacobi AM, Odendahl M, Reiter K, Bruns A, Burmester GR, Radbruch A, et al. Correlation between circulating CD27high plasma cells and disease activity in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2003 May;48(5):1332–42.
- 160. Shen Y, Sun C-Y, Wu F-X, Chen Y, Dai M, Yan Y-C, et al. Association of intrarenal B-cell infiltrates with clinical outcome in lupus nephritis: a study of 192 cases. Clin Dev Immunol. 2012;2012:967584.
- 161. Chan O, Shlomchik MJ. A new role for B cells in systemic autoimmunity: B cells promote spontaneous T cell activation in MRL-lpr/lpr mice. J Immunol.

1998 Jan 1;160(1):51-9.

- 162. Chan OT, Madaio MP, Shlomchik MJ. B cells are required for lupus nephritis in the polygenic, Fas-intact MRL model of systemic autoimmunity. J Immunol. 1999 Oct 1;163(7):3592–6.
- 163. Shlomchik MJ, Madaio MP, Ni D, Trounstein M, Huszar D. The role of B cells in lpr/lpr-induced autoimmunity. J Exp Med. 1994 Oct 1;180(4):1295–306.
- 164. LeBien TW, Tedder TF. B lymphocytes: how they develop and function. Blood. 2008 Sep 1;112(5):1570–80.
- 165. Schamel WW, Reth M. Monomeric and oligomeric complexes of the B cell antigen receptor. Immunity. 2000 Jul;13(1):5–14.
- 166. Meffre E, Wardemann H. B-cell tolerance checkpoints in health and autoimmunity. Curr Opin Immunol. 2008 Dec;20(6):632–8.
- Cambier JC, Gauld SB, Merrell KT, Vilen BJ. B-cell anergy: from transgenic models to naturally occurring anergic B cells? Nat Rev Immunol. 2007 Aug;7(8):633–43.
- Casola S, Otipoby KL, Alimzhanov M, Humme S, Uyttersprot N, Kutok JL, et al. B cell receptor signal strength determines B cell fate. Nat Immunol. 2004 Mar;5(3):317–27.
- 169. Stadanlick JE, Kaileh M, Karnell FG, Scholz JL, Miller JP, Quinn WJ, et al. Tonic B cell antigen receptor signals supply an NF-kappaB substrate for prosurvival BLyS signaling. Nat Immunol. 2008 Dec;9(12):1379–87.
- 170. Jenks SA, Sanz I. Altered B cell receptor signaling in human systemic lupus erythematosus. Autoimmun Rev. 2009 Jan;8(3):209–13.
- Mina-Osorio P, Lastant J, Keirstead N, Whittard T, Ayala J, Stefanova S, et al. Suppression of glomerulonephritis in lupus prone NZB/W mice by RN486, a selective inhibitor of Bruton's Tyrosine Kinase. Arthritis Rheum. 2013 Jun 10.
- 172. Huck S, Le Corre R, Youinou P, Zouali M. Expression of B cell receptorassociated signaling molecules in human lupus. Autoimmunity. 2001 May;33(3):213–24.
- 173. Pillai S, Cariappa A, Moran ST. Marginal zone B cells. Annu Rev Immunol. 2005;23:161–96.
- 174. Pillai S, Cariappa A. The follicular versus marginal zoneB lymphocyte cell fate decision. Nat Rev Immunol. Nature Publishing Group. Nature Publishing Group; 2009 Nov 1;9(11):767–77.
- 175. Batten M, Groom J, Cachero TG, Qian F, Schneider P, Tschopp J, et al. BAFF mediates survival of peripheral immature B lymphocytes. J Exp Med. 2000 Nov 20;192(10):1453–66.

- Allman D, Lindsley RC, DeMuth W, Rudd K, Shinton SA, Hardy RR. Resolution of three nonproliferative immature splenic B cell subsets reveals multiple selection points during peripheral B cell maturation. J Immunol. 2001 Dec 15;167(12):6834–40.
- 177. Calame KL. Plasma cells: finding new light at the end of B cell development. Nat Immunol. 2001 Dec;2(12):1103–8.
- 178. Barral P, Eckl-Dorna J, Harwood NE, De Santo C, Salio M, Illarionov P, et al. B cell receptor-mediated uptake of CD1d-restricted antigen augments antibody responses by recruiting invariant NKT cell help in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2008 Jun 17;105(24):8345–50.
- 179. Zhou Z, Niu H, Zheng Y-Y, Morel L. Autoreactive marginal zone B cells enter the follicles and interact with CD4+ T cells in lupus-prone mice. BMC Immunol. 2011;12:7.
- 180. Cinamon G, Zachariah MA, Lam OM, Foss FW, Cyster JG. Follicular shuttling of marginal zone B cells facilitates antigen transport. Nat Immunol. 2008 Jan;9(1):54–62.
- 181. Cerutti A, Cols M, Puga I. Marginal zone B cells: virtues of innate- like antibody-producing lymphocytes. Nature Publishing Group. Nature Publishing Group; 2013 Feb 1;13(2):118–32.
- 182. Duan B, Niu H, Xu Z, Sharpe AH, Croker BP, Sobel ES, et al. Intrafollicular location of marginal zone/CD1dhi B cells is associated with autoimmune pathology in a mouse model of lupus. Lab Invest. 2008 Jul 7;88(9):1008–20.
- 183. Enzler T, Bonizzi G, Silverman GJ, Otero DC, Widhopf GF, Anzelon-Mills A, et al. Alternative and classical NF-kappa B signaling retain autoreactive B cells in the splenic marginal zone and result in lupus-like disease. Immunity. 2006 Sep;25(3):403–15.
- 184. Lenert P, Brummel R, Field EH, Ashman RF. TLR-9 activation of marginal zone B cells in lupus mice regulates immunity through increased IL-10 production. J Clin Immunol. 2005 Jan;25(1):29–40.
- 185. Cariappa A, Boboila C, Moran ST, Liu H, Shi HN, Pillai S. The recirculating B cell pool contains two functionally distinct, long-lived, posttransitional, follicular B cell populations. J Immunol. 2007 Aug 15;179(4):2270–81.
- 186. Batista FD, Harwood NE. The who, how and where of antigen presentation to B cells. Nature Publishing Group. 2009 Jan;9(1):15–27.
- 187. Klein U, Dalla-Favera R. Germinal centres: role in B-cell physiology and malignancy. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008 Jan;8(1):22–33.
- 188. Yuseff M-I, Pierobon P, Reversat A, Lennon-Duménil A-M. How B cells capture, process and present antigens: a crucial role forcell polarity. Nature Publishing Group. Nature Publishing Group; 2013 Jul 1;13(7):475–86.

- 189. Dolff S, Wilde B, Patschan S, Dürig J, Specker C, Philipp T, et al. Peripheral circulating activated b-cell populations are associated with nephritis and disease activity in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Scand J Immunol. 2007 Nov;66(5):584–90.
- 190. Garin A, Meyer-Hermann M, Contie M, Figge MT, Buatois V, Gunzer M, et al. Toll-like receptor 4 signaling by follicular dendritic cells is pivotal for germinal center onset and affinity maturation. Immunity. 2010 Jul 23;33(1):84–95.
- 191. Rahman ZSM, Shao W-H, Khan TN, Zhen Y, Cohen PL. Impaired apoptotic cell clearance in the germinal center by Mer-deficient tingible body macrophages leads to enhanced antibody-forming cell and germinal center responses. The Journal of Immunology. 2010 Nov 15;185(10):5859–68.
- 192. Hao Z, Duncan GS, Seagal J, Su Y-W, Hong C, Haight J, et al. Fas receptor expression in germinal-center B cells is essential for T and B lymphocyte homeostasis. Immunity. 2008 Oct 17;29(4):615–27.
- 193. Shapiro-Shelef M, Calame K. Regulation of plasma-cell development. Nat Rev Immunol. 2005 Mar;5(3):230–42.
- 194. Mathian A, Gallegos M, Pascual V, Banchereau J, Koutouzov S. Interferonα induces unabated production of short-lived plasma cells in preautoimmune lupus-prone (NZB×NZW)F1 mice but not in BALB/c mice. Eur J Immunol. 2011 Mar;41(3):863–72.
- 195. Liu Z, Zou Y, Davidson A. Plasma cells in systemic lupus erythematosus: the long and short of it all. Eur J Immunol. 2011 Mar;41(3):588–91.
- 196. Yang D-H, Chang D-M, Lai J-H, Lin F-H, Chen C-H. Significantly higher percentage of circulating CD27(high) plasma cells in systemic lupus erythematosus patients with infection than with disease flare-up. Yonsei Med J. 2010 Nov;51(6):924–31.
- 197. Hayakawa K, Hardy RR, Parks DR, Herzenberg LA. The "Ly-1 B" cell subpopulation in normal immunodefective, and autoimmune mice. J Exp Med. 1983 Jan 1;157(1):202–18.
- 198. Hayakawa K, Hardy RR, Herzenberg LA, Herzenberg LA. Progenitors for Ly-1 B cells are distinct from progenitors for other B cells. J Exp Med. 1985 Jun 1;161(6):1554–68.
- 199. Baumgarth N. The double life of a B-1 cell: self-reactivity selects for protective effector functions. Nature Publishing Group. Nature Publishing Group; 2010 Dec 10;11(1):34–46.
- 200. Fletcher CA, Groom JR, Woehl B, Leung H, Mackay C, Mackay F. Development of autoimmune nephritis in genetically asplenic and splenectomized BAFF transgenic mice. J Autoimmun. 2011 Mar;36(2):125–34.

- 201. Youinou P, Renaudineau Y. CD5 expression in B cells from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Crit Rev Immunol. 2011;31(1):31–42.
- 202. Blenman KRM, Duan B, Xu Z, Wan S, Atkinson MA, Flotte TR, et al. IL-10 regulation of lupus in the NZM2410 murine model. Lab Invest. 2006 Nov;86(11):1136–48.
- 203. Mackay F, Schneider P. Cracking the BAFF code. Nat Rev Immunol. 2009 Jul;9(7):491–502.
- Jacob CO, Guo S, Jacob N, Pawar RD, Putterman C, Quinn WJ, et al. Dispensability of APRIL to the development of systemic lupus erythematosus in NZM 2328 mice. Arthritis Rheum. 2012 May;64(5):1610– 9.
- 205. Stohl W, Metyas S, Tan S-M, Cheema GS, Oamar B, Roschke V, et al. Inverse association between circulating APRIL levels and serological and clinical disease activity in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann Rheum Dis. 2004 Sep;63(9):1096–103.
- 206. Morel J, Roubille C, Planelles L, Rocha C, Fernandez L, Lukas C, et al. Serum levels of tumour necrosis factor family members a proliferationinducing ligand (APRIL) and B lymphocyte stimulator (BLyS) are inversely correlated in systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann Rheum Dis. 2009 Jun;68(6):997–1002.
- 207. Vincent F, Northcott M, Hoi A, Mackay F, Morand E. Association of serum B cell activating factor from the tumour necrosis factor family (BAFF) and a proliferation-inducing ligand (APRIL) with central nervous system and renal disease in systemic lupus erythematosus. Lupus. 2013;22(9):873–84.
- 208. Carter LM, Isenberg DA, Ehrenstein MR. Elevated serum B-cell activating factor (BAFF / BLyS) is associated with rising anti-dsDNA antibody levels and flare following B-cell depletion therapy in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2013 Jul 9.
- 209. Landolt-Marticorena C, Wither R, Reich H, Herzenberg A, Scholey J, Gladman DD, et al. Increased expression of B cell activation factor supports the abnormal expansion of transitional B cells in systemic lupus erythematosus. J Rheumatol. 2011 Apr;38(4):642–51.
- 210. Zhao LD, Li Y, Smith MF, Wang JS, Zhang W, Tang FL, et al. Expressions of BAFF/BAFF receptors and their correlation with disease activity in Chinese SLE patients. Lupus. 2010 Nov;19(13):1534–49.
- 211. Wang T, Zhao H, Yu L, Chen L-J, Fan X-Y, Xie C-H, et al. [The expression and clinical significance of IL-17AR on peripheral blood B cells of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus]. Xi Bao Yu Fen Zi Mian Yi Xue Za Zhi. 2012 Mar;28(3):301–3.
- 212. Thorn M, Lewis RH, Mumbey-Wafula A, Kantrowitz S, Spatz LA. BAFF overexpression promotes anti-dsDNA B-cell maturation and antibody secretion. Cell Immunol. 2010;261(1):9–22.

- 213. Groom JR, Fletcher CA, Walters SN, Grey ST, Watt SV, Sweet MJ, et al. BAFF and MyD88 signals promote a lupuslike disease independent of T cells. J Exp Med. 2007 Aug 6;204(8):1959–71.
- 214. Ding H, Wang L, Wu X, Yan J, He Y, Ni B, et al. Blockade of B-cellactivating factor suppresses lupus-like syndrome in autoimmune BXSB mice. J Cell Mol Med. 2010 Jun;14(6B):1717–25.
- 215. Jacob CO, Yu N, Guo S, Jacob N, Quinn WJ, Sindhava V, et al. Development of systemic lupus erythematosus in NZM 2328 mice in the absence of any single BAFF receptor. Arthritis Rheum. 2013 Apr;65(4):1043–54.
- 216. Ju ZL, Shi GY, Zuo JX, Zhang JW, Jian Sun. Unexpected development of autoimmunity in BAFF-R-mutant MRL-lpr mice. Immunology. 2007 Feb;120(2):281–9.
- 217. Looney RJ. B cell-targeted therapies for systemic lupus erythematosus: an update on clinical trial data. Drugs. 2010 Mar 26;70(5):529–40.
- 218. Pone EJ, Xu Z, White CA, Zan H, Casali P. B cell TLRs and induction of immunoglobulin class-switch DNA recombination. Front Biosci. 2012;17:2594–615.
- 219. Nakano S, Morimoto S, Suzuki J, Nozawa K, Amano H, Tokano Y, et al. Role of pathogenic auto-antibody production by Toll-like receptor 9 of B cells in active systemic lupus erythematosus. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2008 Feb;47(2):145–9.
- 220. Papadimitraki ED, Choulaki C, Koutala E, Bertsias G, Tsatsanis C, Gergianaki I, et al. Expansion of toll-like receptor 9-expressing B cells in active systemic lupus erythematosus: implications for the induction and maintenance of the autoimmune process. Arthritis Rheum. 2006 Nov;54(11):3601–11.
- 221. Christensen SR, Kashgarian M, Alexopoulou L, Flavell RA, Akira S, Shlomchik MJ. Toll-like receptor 9 controls anti-DNA autoantibody production in murine lupus. J Exp Med. 2005 Jul 18;202(2):321–31.
- 222. Nickerson KM, Christensen SR, Shupe J, Kashgarian M, Kim D, Elkon K, et al. TLR9 Regulates TLR7- and MyD88-Dependent Autoantibody Production and Disease in a Murine Model of Lupus. The Journal of Immunology. 2010 Feb 3;184(4):1840–8.
- 223. Christensen SR, Shupe J, Nickerson K, Kashgarian M, Flavell RA, Shlomchik MJ. Toll-like receptor 7 and TLR9 dictate autoantibody specificity and have opposing inflammatory and regulatory roles in a murine model of lupus. Immunity. 2006 Sep;25(3):417–28.
- 224. Pisitkun P, Deane JA, Difilippantonio MJ, Tarasenko T, Satterthwaite AB, Bolland S. Autoreactive B cell responses to RNA-related antigens due to TLR7 gene duplication. Science. 2006 Jun 16;312(5780):1669–72.

- Brekke OH, Sandlie I. Therapeutic antibodies for human diseases at the dawn of the twenty-first century. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2003 Jan;2(1):52– 62.
- 226. Odendahl M, Jacobi A, Hansen A, Feist E, Hiepe F, Burmester GR, et al. Disturbed peripheral B lymphocyte homeostasis in systemic lupus erythematosus. J Immunol. 2000 Nov 15;165(10):5970–9.
- 227. Poulsen LK, Hummelshoj L. Triggers of IgE class switching and allergy development. Ann Med. 2007;39(6):440–56.
- 228. Melendez AJ, Harnett MM, Pushparaj PN, Wong WSF, Tay HK, McSharry CP, et al. Inhibition of Fc epsilon RI-mediated mast cell responses by ES-62, a product of parasitic filarial nematodes. Nat Med. 2007 Nov;13(11):1375–81.
- 229. Nimmerjahn F, Ravetch JV. Fcγ receptors as regulators of immune responses. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008 Jan;8(1):34–47.
- 230. Paunovic V, Carter NA, Thalhamer T, Blair D, Gordon B, Lacey E, et al. Immune complex-mediated co-ligation of the BCR with FcγRIIB results in homeostatic apoptosis of B cells involving Fas signalling that is defective in the MRL/Lpr model of systemic lupus erythematosus. J Autoimmun. Elsevier Ltd; 2012 Dec;39(4):332–46.
- 231. Kono H, Kyogoku C, Suzuki T, Tsuchiya N, Honda H, Yamamoto K, et al. FcgammaRIIB Ile232Thr transmembrane polymorphism associated with human systemic lupus erythematosus decreases affinity to lipid rafts and attenuates inhibitory effects on B cell receptor signaling. Hum Mol Genet. 2005 Oct 1;14(19):2881–92.
- 232. Chan OT, Hannum LG, Haberman AM, Madaio MP, Shlomchik MJ. A novel mouse with B cells but lacking serum antibody reveals an antibody-independent role for B cells in murine lupus. J Exp Med. 1999 May 17;189(10):1639–48.
- 233. Anolik JH. B cell biology: implications for treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus. Lupus. 2013;22(4):342–9.
- 234. Harris DP, Haynes L, Sayles PC, Duso DK, Eaton SM, Lepak NM, et al. Reciprocal regulation of polarized cytokine production by effector B and T cells. Nat Immunol. 2000 Dec;1(6):475–82.
- 235. Barr TA, Shen P, Brown S, Lampropoulou V, Roch T, Lawrie S, et al. B cell depletion therapy ameliorates autoimmune disease through ablation of IL-6-producing B cells. Journal of Experimental Medicine. 2012 May 7;209(5):1001–10.
- 236. Bermejo DA, Jackson SW, Gorosito-Serran M, Acosta-Rodriguez EV, Amezcua-Vesely MC, Sather BD, et al. Trypanosoma cruzi trans-sialidase initiates a program independent of the transcription factors RORγt and Ahr that leads to IL-17 production by activated B cells. Nat Immunol. 2013 May;14(5):514–22.

- 237. León B, Lund FE. IL-17-producing B cells combat parasites. Nat Immunol. 2013 May;14(5):419–21.
- 238. Shlomchik MJ. Activating systemic autoimmunity: B"s, T"s, and tolls. Curr Opin Immunol. 2009 Dec;21(6):626–33.
- 239. Bekar KW, Owen T, Dunn R, Ichikawa T, Wang W, Wang R, et al. Prolonged effects of short-term anti-CD20 B cell depletion therapy in murine systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2010 Aug;62(8):2443–57.
- Noh J, Choi WS, Noh G, Lee JH. Presence of Foxp3-expressing CD19(+)CD5(+) B Cells in Human Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells: Human CD19(+)CD5(+)Foxp3(+) Regulatory B Cell (Breg). Immune Netw. 2010 Dec;10(6):247–9.
- 241. Wolf SD, Dittel BN, Hardardottir F, Janeway CA. Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis induction in genetically B cell-deficient mice. J Exp Med. 1996 Dec 1;184(6):2271–8.
- 242. Fillatreau S, Sweenie CH, McGeachy MJ, Gray D, Anderton SM. B cells regulate autoimmunity by provision of IL-10. Nat Immunol. 2002 Sep 3;3(10):944–50.
- 243. Mizoguchi A, Mizoguchi E, Takedatsu H, Blumberg RS, Bhan AK. Chronic intestinal inflammatory condition generates IL-10-producing regulatory B cell subset characterized by CD1d upregulation. Immunity. 2002 Feb;16(2):219–30.
- 244. Blair PA, Chavez-Rueda KA, Evans JG, Shlomchik MJ, Eddaoudi A, Isenberg DA, et al. Selective targeting of B cells with agonistic anti-CD40 is an efficacious strategy for the generation of induced regulatory T2-like B cells and for the suppression of lupus in MRL/lpr mice. J Immunol. 2009 Mar 15;182(6):3492–502.
- 245. Mauri C, Gray D, Mushtaq N, Londei M. Prevention of arthritis by interleukin 10-producing B cells. J Exp Med. 2003 Feb 17;197(4):489–501.
- 246. Duddy M, Niino M, Adatia F, Hebert S, Freedman M, Atkins H, et al. Distinct effector cytokine profiles of memory and naive human B cell subsets and implication in multiple sclerosis. J Immunol. 2007 May 15;178(10):6092–9.
- 247. Blair PA, Noreña LY, Flores-Borja F, Rawlings DJ, Isenberg DA, Ehrenstein MR, et al. CD19(+)CD24(hi)CD38(hi) B cells exhibit regulatory capacity in healthy individuals but are functionally impaired in systemic Lupus Erythematosus patients. Immunity. Elsevier Ltd; 2010 Jan 29;32(1):129–40.
- 248. Wei B, Velazquez P, Turovskaya O, Spricher K, Aranda R, Kronenberg M, et al. Mesenteric B cells centrally inhibit CD4+ T cell colitis through interaction with regulatory T cell subsets. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2005 Feb 8;102(6):2010–5.

- 249. Whitmore AC, Haughton G, Arnold LW. Phenotype of B cells responding to the thymus-independent type-2 antigen polyvinyl pyrrolidinone. Int Immunol. 1996 Apr;8(4):533–42.
- 250. Fillatreau S, Gray D, Anderton SM. Not always the bad guys: B cells as regulators of autoimmune pathology. Nature Publishing Group. 2008 May;8(5):391–7.
- 251. Matsushita T, Fujimoto M, Hasegawa M, Komura K, Takehara K, Tedder TF, et al. Inhibitory role of CD19 in the progression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by regulating cytokine response. Am J Pathol. 2006 Mar;168(3):812–21.
- 252. Mauri C, Gray D, Mushtaq N, Londei M. Prevention of Arthritis by Interleukin 10-producing B Cells. Journal of Experimental Medicine. 2003 Feb 17;197(4):489–501.
- 253. Wykes M, Poudrier J, Lindstedt R, Gray D. Regulation of cytoplasmic, surface and soluble forms of CD40 ligand in mouse B cells. Eur J Immunol. 1998 Feb;28(2):548–59.
- 254. Desai-Mehta A, Lu L, Ramsey-Goldman R, Datta SK. Hyperexpression of CD40 ligand by B and T cells in human lupus and its role in pathogenic autoantibody production. J Clin Invest. 1996 May 1;97(9):2063–73.
- 255. Díaz-Alderete A, Crispín JC, Vargas-Rojas MI, Alcocer-Varela J. IL-10 production in B cells is confined to CD154+ cells in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Autoimmun. 2004 Dec;23(4):379–83.
- 256. Higuchi T, Aiba Y, Nomura T, Matsuda J, Mochida K, Suzuki M, et al. Cutting Edge: Ectopic expression of CD40 ligand on B cells induces lupuslike autoimmune disease. J Immunol. 2002 Jan 1;168(1):9–12.
- 257. Lampropoulou V, Hoehlig K, Roch T, Neves P, Calderón Gómez E, Sweenie CH, et al. TLR-activated B cells suppress T cell-mediated autoimmunity. J Immunol. 2008 Apr 1;180(7):4763–73.
- 258. Moulin V, Andris F, Thielemans K, Maliszewski C, Urbain J, Moser M. B lymphocytes regulate dendritic cell (DC) function in vivo: increased interleukin 12 production by DCs from B cell-deficient mice results in T helper cell type 1 deviation. J Exp Med. 2000 Aug 21;192(4):475–82.
- 259. O'Connor RA, Malpass KH, Anderton SM. The inflamed central nervous system drives the activation and rapid proliferation of Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. J Immunol. 2007 Jul 15;179(2):958–66.
- 260. Gerth AJ, Lin L, Neurath MF, Glimcher LH, Peng SL. An innate cellmediated, murine ulcerative colitis-like syndrome in the absence of nuclear factor of activated T cells. Gastroenterology. 2004 Apr;126(4):1115–21.
- 261. Yin Z, Bahtiyar G, Zhang N, Liu L, Zhu P, Robert ME, et al. IL-10 regulates murine lupus. J Immunol. 2002 Aug 15;169(4):2148–55.

- 262. Ishida H, Muchamuel T, Sakaguchi S, Andrade S, Menon S, Howard M. Continuous administration of anti-interleukin 10 antibodies delays onset of autoimmunity in NZB/W F1 mice. J Exp Med. 1994 Jan 1;179(1):305–10.
- 263. Chong WP, Ip WK, Wong WH-S, Lau CS, Chan TM, Lau YL. Association of interleukin-10 promoter polymorphisms with systemic lupus erythematosus. Genes Immun. 2004 Sep;5(6):484–92.
- 264. Llorente L, Richaud-Patin Y, García-Padilla C, Claret E, Jakez-Ocampo J, Cardiel MH, et al. Clinical and biologic effects of anti-interleukin-10 monoclonal antibody administration in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2000 Aug;43(8):1790–800.
- 265. Albert DA, Hadler NM, Ropes MW. Does corticosteroid therapy affect the survival of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus? Arthritis Rheum. 1979 Sep;22(9):945–53.
- 266. Huscher D, Thiele K, Gromnica-Ihle E, Hein G, Demary W, Dreher R, et al. Dose-related patterns of glucocorticoid-induced side effects. Ann Rheum Dis. 2009 Jul;68(7):1119–24.
- 267. Goodwin JS, Atluru D, Sierakowski S, Lianos EA. Mechanism of action of glucocorticosteroids. Inhibition of T cell proliferation and interleukin 2 production by hydrocortisone is reversed by leukotriene B4. J Clin Invest. 1986 Apr;77(4):1244–50.
- 268. Newton R. Molecular mechanisms of glucocorticoid action: what is important? Thorax. 2000 Jul;55(7):603–13.
- 269. Mok CC, Wong RW, Lau CS. Ovarian failure and flares of systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 1999 Jun;42(6):1274–80.
- 270. Ginzler EM, Dooley MA, Aranow C, Kim MY, Buyon J, Merrill JT, et al. Mycophenolate mofetil or intravenous cyclophosphamide for lupus nephritis. N Engl J Med. 2005 Nov 24;353(21):2219–28.
- 271. Jorge S, Guerra J, Santana A, Mil-Homens C, Prata MM. Mycophenolate mofetil: ten years' experience of a renal transplant unit. Transplant Proc. 2008 Apr;40(3):700–4.
- 272. Sahasranaman S, Howard D, Roy S. Clinical pharmacology and pharmacogenetics of thiopurines. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2008 Aug;64(8):753–67.
- 273. Skopouli FN, Jagiello P, Tsifetaki N, Moutsopoulos HM. Methotrexate in primary Sjögren's syndrome. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 1996 Sep;14(5):555–8.
- 274. Ziegler HK, Unanue ER. Decrease in macrophage antigen catabolism caused by ammonia and chloroquine is associated with inhibition of antigen presentation to T cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1982 Jan;79(1):175–8.
- 275. Lo MS, Tsokos GC. Treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus: new

advances in targeted therapy. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2012 Jan 11;1247(1):138–52.

- 276. A randomized study of the effect of withdrawing hydroxychloroquine sulfate in systemic lupus erythematosus. The Canadian Hydroxychloroquine Study Group. N Engl J Med. 1991 Jan 17;324(3):150–4.
- James JA, Kim-Howard XR, Bruner BF, Jonsson MK, McClain MT, Arbuckle MR, et al. Hydroxychloroquine sulfate treatment is associated with later onset of systemic lupus erythematosus. Lupus. 2007;16(6):401– 9.
- 278. Reichert JM. Antibodies to watch in 2010. MAbs. 2010 Jan;2(1):84–100.
- 279. Scolnik PA. mAbs: a business perspective. MAbs. 2009 Mar;1(2):179-84.
- Chan AC, Carter PJ. Therapeutic antibodies for autoimmunity and inflammation. Nature Publishing Group. Nature Publishing Group. Nature Publishing Group; 2010 May 1;10(5):301–16.
- 281. Lund FE, Randall TD. Effector and regulatory B cells: modulators of CD4+ T cell immunity. Nat Rev Immunol. Nature Publishing Group. 2010 Mar 12;10(4):236–47.
- 282. Merrill JT, Neuwelt CM, Wallace DJ, Shanahan JC, Latinis KM, Oates JC, et al. Efficacy and safety of rituximab in moderately-to-severely active systemic lupus erythematosus: the randomized, double-blind, phase II/III systemic lupus erythematosus evaluation of rituximab trial. Arthritis Rheum. 2010 Jan;62(1):222–33.
- Merrill J, Buyon J, Furie R, Latinis K, Gordon C, Hsieh H-J, et al. Assessment of flares in lupus patients enrolled in a phase II/III study of rituximab (EXPLORER). Lupus. 2011 Jun;20(7):709–16.
- 284. Ramos-Casals M, Díaz-Lagares C, Khamashta MA. Rituximab and lupus: good in real life, bad in controlled trials. Comment on the article by Lu et al. Arthritis Rheum. 2009 Sep 15;61(9):1281–2.
- 285. Navarra SV, Guzmán RM, Gallacher AE, Hall S, Levy RA, Jimenez RE, et al. Efficacy and safety of belimumab in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus: a randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2011 Feb 26;377(9767):721–31.
- 286. Illei GG, Shirota Y, Yarboro CH, Daruwalla J, Tackey E, Takada K, et al. Tocilizumab in systemic lupus erythematosus: data on safety, preliminary efficacy, and impact on circulating plasma cells from an open-label phase I dosage-escalation study. Arthritis Rheum. 2010 Feb;62(2):542–52.
- 287. Aringer M, Graninger WB, Steiner G, Smolen JS. Safety and efficacy of tumor necrosis factor alpha blockade in systemic lupus erythematosus: an open-label study. Arthritis Rheum. 2004 Oct;50(10):3161–9.
- 288. Yao Y, Richman L, Higgs BW, Morehouse CA, de los Reyes M, Brohawn

P, et al. Neutralization of interferon-alpha/beta-inducible genes and downstream effect in a phase I trial of an anti-interferon-alpha monoclonal antibody in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2009 Jun;60(6):1785–96.

- 289. Harigai M, Hara M, Fukasawa C, Nakazawa S, Kawaguchi Y, Kamatani N, et al. Responsiveness of peripheral blood B cells to recombinant CD40 ligand in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Lupus. 1999;8(3):227–33.
- 290. Huang W, Sinha J, Newman J, Reddy B, Budhai L, Furie R, et al. The effect of anti-CD40 ligand antibody on B cells in human systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2002 Jun;46(6):1554–62.
- 291. Kalunian KC, Davis JC, Merrill JT, Totoritis MC, Wofsy D, IDEC-131 Lupus Study Group. Treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus by inhibition of T cell costimulation with anti-CD154: a randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled trial. Arthritis Rheum. 2002 Dec;46(12):3251–8.
- 292. Merrill JT, Burgos-Vargas R, Westhovens R, Chalmers A, D'Cruz D, Wallace DJ, et al. The efficacy and safety of abatacept in patients with non-life-threatening manifestations of systemic lupus erythematosus: results of a twelve-month, multicenter, exploratory, phase IIb, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Arthritis Rheum. 2010 Oct;62(10):3077–87.
- 293. Paz Z, Tsokos GC. New therapeutics in systemic lupus erythematosus. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2013 May;25(3):297–303.
- 294. Deng G-M, Liu L, Bahjat FR, Pine PR, Tsokos GC. Suppression of skin and kidney disease by inhibition of spleen tyrosine kinase in lupus-prone mice. Arthritis Rheum. 2010 Jul;62(7):2086–92.
- 295. Weinblatt ME, Kavanaugh A, Genovese MC, Musser TK, Grossbard EB, Magilavy DB. An oral spleen tyrosine kinase (Syk) inhibitor for rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. 2010 Sep 30;363(14):1303–12.
- 296. Lakatos L, Mester G, Erdelyi Z, Balogh M, Szipocs I, Kamaras G, et al. Striking elevation in incidence and prevalence of inflammatory bowel disease in a province of western Hungary between 1977-2001. World J Gastroenterol. 2004 Feb 1;10(3):404–9.
- 297. Yang SK, Hong WS, Min YI, Kim HY, Yoo JY, Rhee PL, et al. Incidence and prevalence of ulcerative colitis in the Songpa-Kangdong District, Seoul, Korea, 1986-1997. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2000 Sep;15(9):1037– 42.
- 298. Weinstock JV, Elliott DE. International Journal for Parasitology. Int J Parasitol. 2013 Mar 1;43(3-4):245–51.
- 299. Strachan DP. Hay fever, hygiene, and household size. BMJ. 1989 Nov 18;299(6710):1259–60.

- 300. Grammatikos AP. The genetic and environmental basis of atopic diseases. Ann Med. 2008;40(7):482–95.
- 301. Okada H, Kuhn C, Feillet H, Bach J-F. The "hygiene hypothesis" for autoimmune and allergic diseases: an update. Clin Exp Immunol. 2010 Apr;160(1):1–9.
- 302. Knopp S, Steinmann P, Hatz C, Keiser J, Utzinger J. Nematode infections: filariases. Infect Dis Clin North Am. 2012 Jun;26(2):359–81.
- 303. Subramanian S, Stolk WA, Ramaiah KD, Plaisier AP, Krishnamoorthy K, Van Oortmarssen GJ, et al. The dynamics of Wuchereria bancrofti infection: a model-based analysis of longitudinal data from Pondicherry, India. Parasitology. 2004 May;128(Pt 5):467–82.
- Rajan TV. Natural course of lymphatic filariasis: insights from epidemiology, experimental human infections, and clinical observations. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2005 Dec;73(6):995–8.
- 305. Harnett MM, Melendez AJ, Harnett W. The therapeutic potential of the filarial nematode-derived immunodulator, ES-62 in inflammatory disease. Clin Exp Immunol. 2010 Mar;159(3):256–67.
- 306. Allen JE, Maizels RM. Diversity and dialogue in immunityto helminths. Nature Publishing Group. Nature Publishing Group. Nature Publishing Group; 2011 Jun 1;11(6):375–88.
- Elliott DE, Weinstock JV. Helminth-host immunological interactions: prevention and control of immune-mediated diseases. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2012 Jan;1247:83–96.
- 308. Harnett W, Harnett MM. Therapeutic immunomodulators from nematode parasites. Expert Rev Mol Med. 2008;10:e18.
- 309. Beer RJ. The relationship between Trichuris trichiura (Linnaeus 1758) of man and Trichuris suis (Schrank 1788) of the pig. Res Vet Sci. 1976 Jan;20(1):47–54.
- 310. Croese J, O'neil J, Masson J, Cooke S, Melrose W, Pritchard D, et al. A proof of concept study establishing Necator americanus in Crohn's patients and reservoir donors. Gut. 2006 Jan;55(1):136–7.
- 311. Harnett W, Harnett MM. Helminth-derived immunomodulators: can understanding the worm produce the pill? Nat Rev Immunol. 2010 Mar 12;10(4):278–84.
- 312. Fallon PG, Mangan NE. Suppression of TH2-type allergic reactions by helminth infection. Nat Rev Immunol. 2007 Mar;7(3):220–30.
- 313. Hartmann S, Lucius R. Modulation of host immune responses by nematode cystatins. Int J Parasitol. 2003 Sep 30;33(11):1291–302.
- 314. Schnoeller C, Rausch S, Pillai S, Avagyan A, Wittig BM, Loddenkemper C,

et al. A helminth immunomodulator reduces allergic and inflammatory responses by induction of IL-10-producing macrophages. J Immunol. 2008 Mar 15;180(6):4265–72.

- 315. Rzepecka J, Rausch S, Klotz C, Schnöller C, Kornprobst T, Hagen J, et al. Calreticulin from the intestinal nematode Heligmosomoides polygyrus is a Th2-skewing protein and interacts with murine scavenger receptor-A. Mol Immunol. 2009 Mar;46(6):1109–19.
- 316. Imai S, Fujita K. Molecules of parasites as immunomodulatory drugs. Curr Top Med Chem. 2004;4(5):539–52.
- Ackerman CJ, Harnett MM, Harnett W, Kelly SM, Svergun DI, Byron O. 19 A solution structure of the filarial nematode immunomodulatory protein, ES-62. Biophys J. 2003 Jan;84(1):489–500.
- 318. Deehan MR, Frame MJ, Parkhouse RM, Seatter SD, Reid SD, Harnett MM, et al. A phosphorylcholine-containing filarial nematode-secreted product disrupts B lymphocyte activation by targeting key proliferative signaling pathways. J Immunol. 1998 Mar 15;160(6):2692–9.
- 319. Harnett MM, Kean DE, Boitelle A, McGuiness S, Thalhamer T, Steiger CN, et al. The phosphorycholine moiety of the filarial nematode immunomodulator ES-62 is responsible for its anti-inflammatory action in arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2008 Apr;67(4):518–23.
- Goodridge HS, McGuiness S, Houston KM, Egan CA, Al-Riyami L, Alcocer MJC, et al. Phosphorylcholine mimics the effects of ES-62 on macrophages and dendritic cells. Parasite Immunol. 2007 Mar;29(3):127–37.
- 321. Harnett W, Goodridge HS, Allen JM, Harnett M. Receptor usage by the Acanthocheilonema viteae-derived immunomodulator, ES-62. Exp Parasitol. 2012 Sep;132(1):97–102.
- 322. Goodridge HS, Marshall FA, Else KJ, Houston KM, Egan C, Al-Riyami L, et al. Immunomodulation via novel use of TLR4 by the filarial nematode phosphorylcholine-containing secreted product, ES-62. J Immunol. 2005 Jan 1;174(1):284–93.
- 323. Deehan MR, Harnett MM, Harnett W. A filarial nematode secreted product differentially modulates expression and activation of protein kinase C isoforms in B lymphocytes. J Immunol. 1997 Dec 15;159(12):6105–11.
- 324. Wilson EH, Deehan MR, Katz E, Brown KS, Houston KM, O'Grady J, et al. Hyporesponsiveness of murine B lymphocytes exposed to the filarial nematode secreted product ES-62 in vivo. Immunology. 2003 Jun;109(2):238–45.
- 325. Deehan MR, Harnett W, Harnett MM. A filarial nematode-secreted phosphorylcholine-containing glycoprotein uncouples the B cell antigen receptor from extracellular signal-regulated kinase-mitogen-activated protein kinase by promoting the surface Ig-mediated recruitment of Src

homology 2 domain-containing tyrosine phosphatase-1 and Pac-1 mitogen-activated kinase-phosphatase. J Immunol. 2001 Jun 15;166(12):7462–8.

- 326. Wilson EH, Katz E, Goodridge HS, Harnett MM, Harnett W. In vivo activation of murine peritoneal B1 cells by the filarial nematode phosphorylcholine-containing glycoprotein ES-62. Parasite Immunol. 2003 Aug;25(8-9):463–6.
- 327. Houston KM, Wilson EH, Eyres L, Brombacher F, Harnett MM, Alexander J, et al. Presence of phosphorylcholine on a filarial nematode protein influences immunoglobulin G subclass response to the molecule by an interleukin-10-dependent mechanism. Infect Immun. 2000 Sep;68(9):5466–8.
- 328. Harnett MM, Deehan MR, Williams DM, Harnett W. Induction of signalling anergy via the T-cell receptor in cultured Jurkat T cells by pre-exposure to a filarial nematode secreted product. Parasite Immunol. 1998 Nov;20(11):551–63.
- 329. Marshall FA, Grierson AM, Garside P, Harnett W, Harnett MM. ES-62, an immunomodulator secreted by filarial nematodes, suppresses clonal expansion and modifies effector function of heterologous antigen-specific T cells in vivo. J Immunol. 2005 Nov 1;175(9):5817–26.
- 330. Whelan M, Harnett MM, Houston KM, Patel V, Harnett W, Rigley KP. A filarial nematode-secreted product signals dendritic cells to acquire a phenotype that drives development of Th2 cells. J Immunol. 2000 Jun 15;164(12):6453–60.
- 331. Goodridge HS, Wilson EH, Harnett W, Campbell CC, Harnett MM, Liew FY. Modulation of macrophage cytokine production by ES-62, a secreted product of the filarial nematode Acanthocheilonema viteae. J Immunol. 2001 Jul 15;167(2):940–5.
- 332. Goodridge HS, Harnett W, Liew FY, Harnett MM. Differential regulation of interleukin-12 p40 and p35 induction via Erk mitogen-activated protein kinase-dependent and -independent mechanisms and the implications for bioactive IL-12 and IL-23 responses. Immunology. 2003 Jul;109(3):415– 25.
- 333. Goodridge HS, Marshall FA, Wilson EH, Houston KM, Liew FY, Harnett MM, et al. In vivo exposure of murine dendritic cell and macrophage bone marrow progenitors to the phosphorylcholine-containing filarial nematode glycoprotein ES-62 polarizes their differentiation to an anti-inflammatory phenotype. Immunology. 2004 Dec;113(4):491–8.
- 334. Marshall FA, Watson KA, Garside P, Harnett MM, Harnett W. Effect of activated antigen-specific B cells on ES-62-mediated modulation of effector function of heterologous antigen-specific T cells in vivo. Immunology. 2008 Mar;123(3):411–25.
- 335. McInnes IB, Leung BP, Harnett M, Gracie JA, Liew FY, Harnett W. A novel
therapeutic approach targeting articular inflammation using the filarial nematode-derived phosphorylcholine-containing glycoprotein ES-62. J Immunol. 2003 Aug 15;171(4):2127–33.

- 336. Pineda MA, McGrath MA, Smith PC, Al-Riyami L, Rzepecka J, Gracie JA, et al. The parasitic helminth product ES-62 suppresses pathogenesis in collagen-induced arthritis by targeting the interleukin-17-producing cellular network at multiple sites. Arthritis Rheum. 2012 Oct;64(10):3168–78.
- 337. Ball DH, Tay HK, Bell KS, Coates ML, Al-Riyami L, Rzepecka J, et al. Mast Cell Subsets and Their Functional Modulation by the Acanthocheilonema viteae Product ES-62. J Parasitol Res. 2013;2013:961268.
- 338. Rzepecka J, Siebeke I, Coltherd JC, Kean DE, Steiger CN, Al-Riyami L, et al. The helminth product, ES-62, protects against airway inflammation by resetting the Th cell phenotype. Int J Parasitol. 2013 Mar;43(3-4):211–23.
- 339. Peiser M. Role of Th17 Cells in Skin Inflammation of Allergic Contact Dermatits. Clin Dev Immunol. 2013;2013:261037.
- 340. Azizi G, Jadidi-Niaragh F, Mirshafiey A. Th17 Cells in Immunopathogenesis and treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Int J Rheum Dis. 2013 Jun;16(3):243–53.
- 341. Couper KN, Chen W, Houston KM, Harnett W, Johnson LL. ES-62 is unable to modulate Toxoplasma gondii-driven Th1 responses and pathology. Parasite Immunol. 2005 Apr;27(4):147–50.
- 342. Lamb TJ, Voisine C, Koernig S, Egan CA, Harnett W, Langhorne J. The pathology of Plasmodium chabaudi infection is not ameliorated by the secreted filarial nematode immunomodulatory molecule, ES-62. Parasite Immunol. 2007 May;29(5):271–6.
- 343. Al-Riyami L, Egan CA, Bradley JE, Lustigman S, Harnett W. Failure of ES-62 to inhibit T-helper type 1 responses to other filarial nematode antigens. Parasite Immunol. 2008 May;30(5):304–8.
- 344. Al-Riyami L, Wilson EH, Watson CA, Harnett W. T-helper type 1 responses to the BCG vaccine component PPD in mice are unaffected by the filarial nematode immunomodulatory molecule ES-62. J Parasitol. 2009 Oct;95(5):1201–4.
- 345. Carter NA, Rosser EC, Mauri C. Interleukin-10 produced by B cells is crucial forthe suppression of Th17/Th1 responses, inductionof T regulatory type 1 cells and reduction of. Arthritis Res Ther. BioMed Central Ltd; 2012 Feb 8;14(1):R32.
- 346. Sacks SH, Zhou W. The role of complement in the earlyimmune response to transplantation. Nat Rev Immunol. Nature Publishing Group; 2012 Jun 1;12(6):431–42.
- 347. Jensen PE. Recent advances in antigen processing and presentation. Nat Immunol. 2007 Oct;8(10):1041–8.

- 348. Nagasawa T. Microenvironmental niches in the bone marrow required for B-cell development. Nat Rev Immunol. 2006 Feb;6(2):107–16.
- 349. Choi MY, Kipps TJ. Inhibitors of B-cell receptor signaling for patients with B-cell malignancies. Cancer J. 2012 Sep;18(5):404–10.
- 350. Matsushita T, Tedder TF. Identifying regulatory B cells (B10 cells) that produce IL-10 in mice. Methods Mol Biol. 2011;677:99–111.
- 351. Allman D, Pillai S. Peripheral B cell subsets. Curr Opin Immunol. 2008 Apr;20(2):149–57.
- 352. Kallies A, Hasbold J, Tarlinton DM, Dietrich W, Corcoran LM, Hodgkin PD, et al. Plasma cell ontogeny defined by quantitative changes in blimp-1 expression. J Exp Med. 2004 Oct 18;200(8):967–77.
- 353. Amu S, Saunders SP, Kronenberg M, Mangan NE, Atzberger A, Fallon PG. Regulatory B cells prevent and reverse allergic airway inflammation via FoxP3-positive T regulatory cells in a murine model. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2010 May;125(5):1114–8.
- 354. Culton DA, O'Conner BP, Conway KL, Diz R, Rutan J, Vilen BJ, et al. Early preplasma cells define a tolerance checkpoint for autoreactive B cells. J Immunol. 2006 Jan 15;176(2):790–802.
- 355. Madan R, Demircik F, Surianarayanan S, Allen JL, Divanovic S, Trompette A, et al. Nonredundant roles for B cell-derived IL-10 in immune counterregulation. The Journal of Immunology. 2009 Aug 15;183(4):2312–20.
- 356. Gilbert MR, Wagner NJ, Jones SZ, Wisz AB, Roques JR, Krum KN, et al. Autoreactive Preplasma Cells Break Tolerance in the Absence of Regulation by Dendritic Cells and Macrophages. The Journal of Immunology. 2012 Jul 6;189(2):711–20.
- 357. Armaka M, Gkretsi V, Kontoyiannis D, Kollias G. A standardized protocol for the isolation and culture of normal and arthritogenic murine synovial fibroblasts. Nature Publishing Group; 2009 Jan 1.
- 358. Postal M, Peliçari KO, Sinicato NA, Marini R, Costallat LTL, Appenzeller S. Th1/Th2 cytokine profile in childhood-onset systemic lupus erythematosus. Cytokine. 2013 Mar;61(3):785–91.
- 359. Crispín JC, Oukka M, Bayliss G, Cohen RA, Van Beek CA, Stillman IE, et al. Expanded double negative T cells in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus produce IL-17 and infiltrate the kidneys. The Journal of Immunology. 2008 Dec 15;181(12):8761–6.
- Nalbandian A, Crispín JC, Tsokos GC. Interleukin-17 and systemic lupus erythematosus: current concepts. Clin Exp Immunol. 2009 Aug;157(2):209–15.
- 361. Wang L, Kang N, Zhou J, Guo Y, Zhang X, Cui L, et al. Downregulation of CD94/NKG2A inhibitory receptor on decreased γδ T cells in patients with

systemic lupus erythematosus. Scand J Immunol. 2012 Jul;76(1):62–9.

- 362. Trautmann A, Rückert B, Schmid-Grendelmeier P, Niederer E, Bröcker E-B, Blaser K, et al. Human CD8 T cells of the peripheral blood contain a low CD8 expressing cytotoxic/effector subpopulation. Immunology. 2003 Mar;108(3):305–12.
- 363. Hong JJ, Reynolds MR, Mattila TL, Hage A, Watkins DI, Miller CJ, et al. Localized populations of CD8 MHC class I tetramer SIV-specific T cells in lymphoid follicles and genital epithelium. PLoS ONE. 2009;4(1):e4131.
- 364. Spits H, Di Santo JP. The expanding family of innate lymphoid cells: regulators and effectors of immunity and tissue remodeling. Nat Immunol. 2011 Jan;12(1):21–7.
- Spits H, Cupedo T. Innate lymphoid cells: emerging insights in development, lineage relationships, and function. Annu Rev Immunol. 2012;30:647–75.
- 366. Kikawada E, Lenda DM, Kelley VR. IL-12 deficiency in MRL-Fas(lpr) mice delays nephritis and intrarenal IFN-gamma expression, and diminishes systemic pathology. J Immunol. 2003 Apr 1;170(7):3915–25.
- 367. Chen XQ, Yu YC, Deng HH, Sun JZ, Dai Z, Wu YW, et al. Plasma IL-17A is increased in new-onset SLE patients and associated with disease activity. J Clin Immunol. 2010 Mar;30(2):221–5.
- Kyttaris VC, Zhang Z, Kuchroo VK, Oukka M, Tsokos GC. Cutting edge: IL-23 receptor deficiency prevents the development of lupus nephritis in C57BL/6-lpr/lpr mice. The Journal of Immunology. 2010 May 1;184(9):4605–9.
- Kyttaris VC, Kampagianni O, Tsokos GC. Treatment with anti-interleukin
 23 antibody ameliorates disease in lupus-prone mice. Biomed Res Int.
 2013;2013:861028.
- 370. Yang M-H, Suen J-L, Li S-L, Chiang B-L. Identification of T-cell epitopes on U1A protein in MRL/lpr mice: double-negative T cells are the major responsive cells. Immunology. 2005 Jun;115(2):279–86.
- 371. Radulovic K, Rossini V, Manta C, Holzmann K, Kestler HA, Niess JH. The early activation marker CD69 regulates the expression of chemokines and CD4 T cell accumulation in intestine. PLoS ONE. 2013;8(6):e65413.
- 372. Sarkar S, Zhou X, Justa S, Bommireddy SR. Interleukin-22 reduces the severity of collagen-induced arthritis in association with increased levels of interleukin-10. Arthritis Rheum. 2013 Apr;65(4):960–71.
- 373. Robak E, Kulczycka-Siennicka L, Gerlicz Z, Kierstan M, Korycka-Wolowiec A, Sysa-Jedrzejowska A. Correlations between concentrations of interleukin (IL)-17A, IL-17B and IL-17F, and endothelial cells and proangiogenic cytokines in systemic lupus erythematosus patients. Eur Cytokine Netw. 2013 Mar;24(1):60–8.

- 374. Tanasescu C, Balanescu E, Balanescu P, Olteanu R, Badea C, Grancea C, et al. IL-17 in cutaneous lupus erythematosus. European Journal of Internal Medicine. 2010 Jun;21(3):202–7.
- 375. Dolff S, Quandt D, Wilde B, Feldkamp T, Hua F, Cai X, et al. Increased expression of costimulatory markers CD134 and CD80 on interleukin-17 producing T cells in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Res Ther. 2010;12(4):R150.
- 376. Xing Q, Wang B, Su H, Cui J, Li J. Elevated Th17 cells are accompanied by FoxP3+ Treg cells decrease in patients with lupus nephritis. Rheumatol Int. 2012 Apr;32(4):949–58.
- 377. Hamzaoui K, Bouali E, Ghorbel I, Khanfir M, Houman H, Hamzaoui A. Expression of Th-17 and RORγt mRNA in Behçet's Disease. Med Sci Monit. 2011 Apr;17(4):CR227–34.
- 378. Edelbauer M, Kshirsagar S, Riedl M, Billing H, Tönshoff B, Haffner D, et al. Activity of childhood lupus nephritis is linked to altered T cell and cytokine homeostasis. J Clin Immunol. 2012 Jun;32(3):477–87.
- 379. Mok MY, Wu HJ, Lo Y, Lau CS. The relation of interleukin 17 (IL-17) and IL-23 to Th1/Th2 cytokines and disease activity in systemic lupus erythematosus. J Rheumatol. 2010 Oct;37(10):2046–52.
- 380. Zhao X-F, Pan H-F, Yuan H, Zhang W-H, Li X-P, Wang G-H, et al. Increased serum interleukin 17 in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Mol Biol Rep. 2010 Jan;37(1):81–5.
- 381. Ma J, Yu J, Tao X, Cai L, Wang J, Zheng SG. The imbalance between regulatory and IL-17-secreting CD4+ T cells in lupus patients. Clin Rheumatol. 2010 Nov;29(11):1251–8.
- 382. Puwipirom H, Hirankarn N, Sodsai P, Avihingsanon Y, Wongpiyabovorn J, Palaga T. Increased interleukin-23 receptor(+) T cells in peripheral blood mononuclear cells of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Res Ther. 2010;12(6):R215.
- 383. Oh SH, Roh HJ, Kwon JE, Lee SH, Kim JY, Choi HJ, et al. Expression of interleukin-17 is correlated with interferon-α expression in cutaneous lesions of lupus erythematosus. Clin Exp Dermatol. 2011 Jul;36(5):512–20.
- 384. Oh JY, Kim MK, Choi HJ, Ko JH, Kang EJ, Lee HJ, et al. Investigating the relationship between serum interleukin-17 levels and systemic immunemediated disease in patients with dry eye syndrome. Korean J Ophthalmol. 2011 Apr;25(2):73–6.
- 385. Henriques A, Inês L, Pais ML, da Silva JAP, Paiva AA. Th17 cells in systemic lupus erythematosus share functional features with Th17 cells from normal bone marrow and peripheral tissues. Clin Rheumatol. 2012 Mar;31(3):483–91.
- 386. Henriques A, Inês L, Couto M, Pedreiro S, Santos C, Magalhães M, et al.

Frequency and functional activity of Th17, Tc17 and other T-cell subsets in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. Cell Immunol. 2010;264(1):97–103.

- 387. Prado C, de Paz B, Gómez J, López P, Rodríguez-Carrio J, Suárez A. Glucocorticoids enhance Th17/Th1 imbalance and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 expression in systemic lupus erythematosus patients. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2011 Oct;50(10):1794–801.
- 388. Szeto C-C, Tam L-S, Kwan BC-H, Lai K-B, Wang G, Li EK-M, et al. Monitoring of urinary messenger RNA levels for the prediction of flare in systemic lupus erythematosus. Clin Chim Acta. 2012 Feb 18;413(3-4):448–55.
- 389. Kwan BC-H, Tam L-S, Lai K-B, Lai FM-M, Li EK-M, Wang G, et al. The gene expression of type 17 T-helper cell-related cytokines in the urinary sediment of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2009 Dec;48(12):1491–7.
- 390. de Menezes Neves PDM, Machado JR, Reis dos MA, Faleiros ACG, de Lima Pereira SA, Rodrigues DBR. Distinct expression of interleukin 17, tumor necrosis factor α, transforming growth factor β, and forkhead box P3 in acute rejection after kidney transplantation. Ann Diagn Pathol. 2013 Feb;17(1):75–9.
- 391. Vincent FB, Northcott M, Hoi A, Mackay F, Morand EF. Clinical associations of serum interleukin-17 in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Res Ther. 2013 Aug 23;15(4):R97.
- 392. Chung BH, Oh HJ, Piao SG, Hwang HS, Sun IO, Choi SR, et al. Clinical significance of the ratio between FOXP3 positive regulatory T cell and interleukin-17 secreting cell in renal allograft biopsies with acute T-cell-mediated rejection. Immunology. 2012 Jul;136(3):344–51.
- 393. Chung BH, Kim KW, Kim B-M, Piao SG, Lim SW, Choi BS, et al. Dysregulation of Th17 cells during the early post-transplant period in patients under calcineurin inhibitor based immunosuppression. PLoS ONE. 2012;7(7):e42011.
- 394. Chung BH, Oh HJ, Piao SG, Sun IO, Kang SH, Choi SR, et al. Higher infiltration by Th17 cells compared with regulatory T cells is associated with severe acute T-cell-mediated graft rejection. Exp Mol Med. 2011 Nov 30;43(11):630–7.
- 395. Loong C-C, Hsieh H-G, Lui W-Y, Chen A, Lin C-Y. Evidence for the early involvement of interleukin 17 in human and experimental renal allograft rejection. J Pathol. 2002 Jul;197(3):322–32.
- 396. Deteix C, Attuil-Audenis V, Duthey A, Patey N, McGregor B, Dubois V, et al. Intragraft Th17 infiltrate promotes lymphoid neogenesis and hastens clinical chronic rejection. The Journal of Immunology. 2010 May 1;184(9):5344–51.
- 397. Park SW, Kim M, Kim JY, Ham A, Brown KM, Mori-Akiyama Y, et al.

Paneth cell-mediated multiorgan dysfunction after acute kidney injury. The Journal of Immunology. 2012 Dec 1;189(11):5421–33.

- 398. Anand R, Shankar J, Singh AP, Tiwary BN. Cytokine milieu in renal cavities of immunocompetent mice in response to intravenous challenge of Aspergillus flavus leading to aspergillosis. Cytokine. 2013 Jan;61(1):63–70.
- 399. Xue L, Xie K, Han X, Yang Z, Qiu J, Zhao Z, et al. Detrimental functions of IL-17A in renal ischemia-reperfusion injury in mice. J Surg Res. 2011 Nov;171(1):266–74.
- 400. Velden J, Paust H-J, Hoxha E, Turner J-E, Steinmetz OM, Wolf G, et al. Renal IL-17 expression in human ANCA-associated glomerulonephritis. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol. 2012 Jun 15;302(12):F1663–73.
- 401. Paust H-J, Turner J-E, Riedel J-H, Disteldorf E, Peters A, Schmidt T, et al. Chemokines play a critical role in the cross-regulation of Th1 and Th17 immune responses in murine crescentic glomerulonephritis. Kidney Int. 2012 Jul;82(1):72–83.
- 402. Odobasic D, Gan P-Y, Summers SA, Semple TJ, Muljadi RCM, Iwakura Y, et al. Interleukin-17A promotes early but attenuates established disease in crescentic glomerulonephritis in mice. Am J Pathol. 2011 Sep;179(3):1188–98.
- 403. Hsu H-C, Yang P, Wang J, Wu Q, Myers R, Chen J, et al. Interleukin 17producing T helper cells and interleukin 17 orchestrate autoreactive germinal center development in autoimmune BXD2 mice. Nat Immunol. 2008 Feb;9(2):166–75.
- 404. Siegers Y, Reijmers R, Papazian N, Cupedo T. IL-22 receptor-expressing stromal cells are located in the germinal center dark zone (P1451). The Journal of Immunology. 2013 May 7;190(Meeting Abstracts 1):174.8.
- 405. Yoshizaki A, Miyagaki T, DiLillo DJ, Matsushita T, Horikawa M, Kountikov EI, et al. Regulatory B cells control T-cell autoimmunity through IL-21dependent cognate interactions. Nature. Nature Publishing Group; 2013 Apr 9;491(7423):264–8.
- 406. Linterman MA, Rigby RJ, Wong RK, Yu D, Brink R, Cannons JL, et al. Follicular helper T cells are required for systemic autoimmunity. Journal of Experimental Medicine. 2009 Mar 16;206(3):561–76.
- 407. Simpson N, Gatenby PA, Wilson A, Malik S, Fulcher DA, Tangye SG, et al. Expansion of circulating T cells resembling follicular helper T cells is a fixed phenotype that identifies a subset of severe systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum. 2010 Jan;62(1):234–44.
- 408. Chavele K-M, Ehrenstein MR. Regulatory T-cells in systemic lupus erythematosus and rheumatoid arthritis. FEBS Letters. 2011 Dec 1;585(23):3603–10.
- 409. Kim H-R, Kie J-H, Lim W, Moon B-I, Kim SC, Seoh J-Y. CD4⁺CD25⁺

regulatory T cells from MRL/lpr mice were functionally more active in vitro but did not prevent spontaneous as well as adriamycin-induced nephropathy in vivo. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2012 Aug;51(8):1357–67.

- 410. Ahuja A, Shupe J, Dunn R, Kashgarian M, Kehry MR, Shlomchik MJ. Depletion of B cells in murine lupus: efficacy and resistance. J Immunol. 2007 Sep 1;179(5):3351–61.
- 411. de Andrés B, Cortegano I, Serrano N, del Rio B, Martín P, Gonzalo P, et al. A population of CD19highCD45R-/lowCD21low B lymphocytes poised for spontaneous secretion of IgG and IgA antibodies. J Immunol. 2007 Oct 15;179(8):5326–34.
- 412. Su J, Hua X, Concha H, Svenungsson E, Cederholm A, Frostegård J. Natural antibodies against phosphorylcholine as potential protective factors in SLE. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2008 Aug;47(8):1144–50.
- 413. Tetta C, Bussolino F, Modena V, Montrucchio G, Segoloni G, Pescarmona G, et al. Release of platelet-activating factor in systemic lupus erythematosus. Int Arch Allergy Appl Immunol. 1990;91(3):244–56.
- 414. Fei G-Z, Huang YH, Swedenborg J, Frostegård J. Oxidised LDL modulates immune-activation by an IL-12 dependent mechanism. Atherosclerosis. 2003 Jul;169(1):77–85.
- 415. Dwivedi A, Anggård EE, Carrier MJ. Oxidized LDL-mediated monocyte adhesion to endothelial cells does not involve NFkappaB. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2001 Jun 1;284(1):239–44.
- 416. Correale J, Farez M, Razzitte G. Helminth infections associated with multiple sclerosis induce regulatory B cells. Ann Neurol. 2008 Aug;64(2):187–99.
- 417. Smits HH. B cells in allergic diseases: bad or better? Autoimmunity. 2012 Aug;45(5):415–26.
- 418. Teichmann LL, Kashgarian M, Weaver CT, Roers A, Müller W, Shlomchik MJ. B cell-derived IL-10 does not regulate spontaneous systemic autoimmunity in MRL.Fas(lpr) mice. J Immunol. 2012 Jan 15;188(2):678–85.
- 419. Carter NA, Vasconcellos R, Rosser EC, Tulone C, Muñoz-Suano A, Kamanaka M, et al. Mice lacking endogenous IL-10-producing regulatory B cells develop exacerbated disease and present with an increased frequency of Th1/Th17 but a decrease in regulatory T cells. The Journal of Immunology. 2011 May 15;186(10):5569–79.
- 420. Lee YH, Ji JD, Song GG. Fcgamma receptor IIB and IIIB polymorphisms and susceptibility to systemic lupus erythematosus and lupus nephritis: a meta-analysis. Lupus. 2009 Jul;18(8):727–34.
- 421. Fukuyama H, Nimmerjahn F, Ravetch JV. The inhibitory Fcgamma receptor modulates autoimmunity by limiting the accumulation of

immunoglobulin G+ anti-DNA plasma cells. Nat Immunol. 2005 Jan;6(1):99–106.

- 422. Haas KM, Watanabe R, Matsushita T, Nakashima H, Ishiura N, Okochi H, et al. Protective and Pathogenic Roles for B Cells during Systemic Autoimmunity in NZB/W F1 Mice. The Journal of Immunology. 2010 Apr 21;184(9):4789–800.
- 423. Neubert K, Meister S, Moser K, Weisel F, Maseda D, Amann K, et al. The proteasome inhibitor bortezomib depletes plasma cells and protects mice with lupus-like disease from nephritis. Nat Med. 2008 Jun 8;14(7):748–55.
- 424. Lartigue A, Colliou N, Calbo S, Francois A, Jacquot S, Arnoult C, et al. Critical Role of TLR2 and TLR4 in Autoantibody Production and Glomerulonephritis in lpr Mutation-Induced Mouse Lupus. The Journal of Immunology. 2009 Nov 4;183(10):6207–16.
- 425. Li J, Wang X, Zhang F, Yin H. Toll-like receptors as therapeutic targets for autoimmune connective tissue diseases. Pharmacol Ther. 2013 Jun;138(3):441–51.
- 426. Teichmann LL, Schenten D, Medzhitov R, Kashgarian M, Shlomchik MJ. Signals via the adaptor MyD88 in B cells and DCs make distinct and synergistic contributions to immune activation and tissue damage in lupus. Immunity. 2013 Mar 21;38(3):528–40.
- 427. Sadanaga A, Nakashima H, Akahoshi M, Masutani K, Miyake K, Igawa T, et al. Protection against autoimmune nephritis in MyD88-deficient MRL/lpr mice. Arthritis Rheum. 2007;56(5):1618–28.
- 428. Wu H, Noordmans GA, O'Brien MR, Ma J, Zhao CY, Zhang GY, et al. Absence of MyD88 signaling induces donor-specific kidney allograft tolerance. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2012 Oct;23(10):1701–16.
- 429. Mangan PR, Harrington LE, O'Quinn DB, Helms WS, Bullard DC, Elson CO, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta induces development of the T(H)17 lineage. Nature. 2006 May 11;441(7090):231–4.
- 430. Iwata Y, Boström EA, Menke J, Rabacal WA, Morel L, Wada T, et al. Aberrant macrophages mediate defective kidney repair that triggers nephritis in lupus-susceptible mice. The Journal of Immunology. 2012 May 1;188(9):4568–80.
- 431. Austin HA, Boumpas DT, Vaughan EM, Balow JE. High-risk features of lupus nephritis: importance of race and clinical and histological factors in 166 patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1995;10(9):1620–8.
- 432. Punaro MG. The treatment of systemic lupus proliferative nephritis. Pediatr Nephrol. 2012 Nov 22.
- 433. Fu Y, Xie C, Chen J, Zhu J, Zhou H, Thomas J, et al. Innate stimuli accentuate end-organ damage by nephrotoxic antibodies via Fc receptor and TLR stimulation and IL-1/TNF-alpha production. J Immunol. 2006 Jan

1;176(1):632–9.

- 434. Sekine H, Reilly CM, Molano ID, Garnier G, Circolo A, Ruiz P, et al. Complement component C3 is not required for full expression of immune complex glomerulonephritis in MRL/lpr mice. J Immunol. 2001 May 15;166(10):6444–51.
- 435. Sekine H, Kinser TTH, Qiao F, Martinez E, Paulling E, Ruiz P, et al. The benefit of targeted and selective inhibition of the alternative complement pathway for modulating autoimmunity and renal disease in MRL/lpr mice. Arthritis Rheum. 2011 Apr;63(4):1076–85.
- 436. Mizutani N, Goshima H, Nabe T, Yoshino S. Complement C3a-induced IL-17 plays a critical role in an IgE-mediated late-phase asthmatic response and airway hyperresponsiveness via neutrophilic inflammation in mice. The Journal of Immunology. 2012 Jun 1;188(11):5694–705.
- 437. Lajoie S, Lewkowich IP, Suzuki Y, Clark JR, Sproles AA, Dienger K, et al. Complement-mediated regulation of the IL-17A axis is a central genetic determinant of the severity of experimental allergic asthma. Nat Immunol. 2010 Oct;11(10):928–35.
- 438. Bosmann M, Patel VR, Russkamp NF, Pache F, Zetoune FS, Sarma JV, et al. MyD88-dependent production of IL-17F is modulated by the anaphylatoxin C5a via the Akt signaling pathway. FASEB J. 2011 Dec;25(12):4222–32.
- 439. Xu R, Wang R, Han G, Wang J, Chen G, Wang L, et al. Complement C5a regulates IL-17 by affecting the crosstalk between DC and gammadelta T cells in CLP-induced sepsis. Eur J Immunol. 2010 Apr;40(4):1079–88.
- 440. Banas MC, Banas B, Hudkins KL, Wietecha TA, Iyoda M, Bock E, et al. TLR4 links podocytes with the innate immune system to mediate glomerular injury. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2008 Apr;19(4):704–13.
- 441. Liu B, Yang Y, Dai J, Medzhitov R, Freudenberg MA, Zhang PL, et al. TLR4 up-regulation at protein or gene level is pathogenic for lupus-like autoimmune disease. J Immunol. 2006 Nov 15;177(10):6880–8.
- 442. Giorgini A, Brown HJ, Sacks SH, Robson MG. Toll-like receptor 4 stimulation triggers crescentic glomerulonephritis by multiple mechanisms including a direct effect on renal cells. Am J Pathol. 2010 Aug;177(2):644– 53.
- 443. Summers SA, van der Veen BS, O'Sullivan KM, Gan P-Y, Ooi JD, Heeringa P, et al. Intrinsic renal cell and leukocyte-derived TLR4 aggravate experimental anti-MPO glomerulonephritis. Kidney Int. 2010 Dec;78(12):1263–74.
- 444. Brown HJ, Lock HR, Wolfs TGAM, Buurman WA, Sacks SH, Robson MG. Toll-like receptor 4 ligation on intrinsic renal cells contributes to the induction of antibody-mediated glomerulonephritis via CXCL1 and CXCL2. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2007 Jun;18(6):1732–9.

- 445. Ka S-M, Cheng C-W, Shui H-A, Wu W-M, Chang D-M, Lin Y-C, et al. Mesangial cells of lupus-prone mice are sensitive to chemokine production. Arthritis Res Ther. 2007;9(4):R67.
- 446. Summers SA, Hoi A, Steinmetz OM, O'Sullivan KM, Ooi JD, Odobasic D, et al. TLR9 and TLR4 are required for the development of autoimmunity and lupus nephritis in pristane nephropathy. J Autoimmun. 2010 Dec;35(4):291–8.
- 447. Lepenies J, Eardley KS, Kienitz T, Hewison M, Ihl T, Stewart PM, et al. Renal TLR4 mRNA expression correlates with inflammatory marker MCP-1 and profibrotic molecule TGF-β, in patients with chronic kidney disease. Nephron Clin Pract. 2011;119(2):c97–c104.
- 448. Paccosi S, Musilli C, Mangano G, Guglielmotti A, Parenti A. The monocyte chemotactic protein synthesis inhibitor bindarit prevents mesangial cell proliferation and extracellular matrix remodeling. Pharmacol Res. 2012 Dec;66(6):526–35.
- 449. Singh RG, Usha, Rathore SS, Behura SK, Singh NK. Urinary MCP-1 as diagnostic and prognostic marker in patients with lupus nephritis flare. Lupus. 2012 Oct;21(11):1214–8.
- 450. Paust H-J, Turner J-E, Steinmetz OM, Peters A, Heymann F, Hölscher C, et al. The IL-23/Th17 axis contributes to renal injury in experimental glomerulonephritis. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2009 May;20(5):969–79.
- 451. Chen G, Liu H, Liu F. A glimpse of the glomerular milieu: From endothelial cell to thrombotic disease in nephrotic syndrome. Microvasc Res. 2013 Sep;89:1–6.
- 452. Zhu W, London NR, Gibson CC, Davis CT, Tong Z, Sorensen LK, et al. Interleukin receptor activates a MYD88-ARNO-ARF6 cascade to disrupt vascular stability. Nature [Internet]. Nature Publishing Group; 2012 Dec 13;492(7428):252–5. Available from: http://eutils.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/eutils/elink.fcgi?dbfrom=pubmed&id=23 143332&retmode=ref&cmd=prlinks
- 453. Gibson DL, Ma C, Bergstrom KSB, Huang JT, Man C, Vallance BA. MyD88 signalling plays a critical role in host defence by controlling pathogen burden and promoting epithelial cell homeostasis during Citrobacter rodentium-induced colitis. Cell Microbiol. 2008 Mar;10(3):618–31.
- 454. Corr SC, Palsson-McDermott EM, Grishina I, Barry SP, Aviello G, Bernard NJ, et al. MyD88 adaptor-like (Mal) functions in the epithelial barrier and contributes to intestinal integrity via protein kinase C. Mucosal Immunol. 2013 Apr 24.
- 455. Jacob A, Hack B, Chiang E, Garcia JGN, Quigg RJ, Alexander JJ. C5a alters blood-brain barrier integrity in experimental lupus. FASEB J. 2010 Jun 1;24(6):1682–8.
- 456. Jacob A, Hack B, Chen P, Quigg RJ, Alexander JJ. C5a/CD88 signaling

alters blood-brain barrier integrity in lupus through nuclear factor-κB. Journal of Neurochemistry. 2011 Oct 20;119(5):1041–51.

- 457. Ooi JD, Phoon RKS, Holdsworth SR, Kitching AR. IL-23, not IL-12, directs autoimmunity to the Goodpasture antigen. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2009 May;20(5):980–9.
- 458. Mauri C, Ehrenstein MR. Cells of the synovium in rheumatoid arthritis. B cells. Arthritis Res Ther. 2007;9(2):205.
- 459. Evans JG, Chavez-Rueda KA, Eddaoudi A, Meyer-Bahlburg A, Rawlings DJ, Ehrenstein MR, et al. Novel suppressive function of transitional 2 B cells in experimental arthritis. J Immunol. 2007 Jun 15;178(12):7868–78.
- 460. Carnrot C, Prokopec KE, Råsbo K, Karlsson MC, Kleinau S. Marginal zone B cells are naturally reactive to collagen type II and are involved in the initiation of the immune response in collagen-induced arthritis. Cell Mol Immunol. 2011 Jul;8(4):296–304.
- 461. Iciek LA, Waldschmidt TJ, Griffiths MM, Brooks KH. B-1 cells in systemic autoimmune responses: IgM+, Fc epsilon Rdull B cells are lost during chronic graft-versus-host disease but not in murine AIDS or collagen-induced arthritis. Immunol Invest. 1994 Aug;23(4-5):293–311.
- 462. Moreth K, Brodbeck R, Babelova A, Gretz N, Spieker T, Zeng-Brouwers J, et al. The proteoglycan biglycan regulates expression of the B cell chemoattractant CXCL13 and aggravates murine lupus nephritis. J Clin Invest. 2010 Dec 1;120(12):4251–72.
- 463. Hastings WD, Gurdak SM, Tumang JR, Rothstein TL. CD5+/Mac-1peritoneal B cells: a novel B cell subset that exhibits characteristics of B-1 cells. Immunol Lett. 2006 May 15;105(1):90–6.
- 464. Kalampokis I, Yoshizaki A, Tedder TF. IL-10-producing regulatory B cells (B10 cells) in autoimmune disease. Arthritis Res Ther. 2013;15 Suppl 1:S1.
- 465. Mauri C, Bosma A. Immune Regulatory Function of B Cells. Annu Rev Immunol. 2012 Apr 23;30(1):221–41.
- 466. Aranzamendi C, Sofronic-Milosavljevic L, Pinelli E. Helminths: Immunoregulation and Inflammatory Diseases-Which Side Are Trichinella spp. and Toxocara spp. on? J Parasitol Res. 2013;2013:329438.
- 467. Tang H, Ming Z, Liu R, Xiong T, Grevelding CG, Dong H, et al. Development of adult worms and granulomatous pathology are collectively regulated by T- and B-cells in mice infected with Schistosoma japonicum. PLoS ONE. 2013;8(1):e54432.
- 468. van der Vlugt LEPM, Labuda LA, Ozir-Fazalalikhan A, Lievers E, Gloudemans AK, Liu K-Y, et al. Schistosomes induce regulatory features in human and mouse CD1d(hi) B cells: inhibition of allergic inflammation by IL-10 and regulatory T cells. PLoS ONE. 2012;7(2):e30883.

- 469. Hussaarts L, van der Vlugt LEPM, Yazdanbakhsh M, Smits HH. Regulatory B-cell induction by helminths: Implications for allergic disease. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 2011 Oct;128(4):733–9.
- 470. Inglis JJ, Criado G, Medghalchi M, Andrews M, Sandison A, Feldmann M, et al. Collagen-induced arthritis in C57BL/6 mice is associated with a robust and sustained T-cell response to type II collagen. Arthritis Res Ther. 2007;9(5):R113.
- 471. van Amelsfort JMR, van Roon JAG, Noordegraaf M, Jacobs KMG, Bijlsma JWJ, Lafeber FPJG, et al. Proinflammatory mediator-induced reversal of CD4+,CD25+ regulatory T cell-mediated suppression in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2007 Mar;56(3):732–42.
- 472. Maseda D, Candando KM, Smith SH, Kalampokis I, Weaver CT, Plevy SE, et al. Peritoneal Cavity Regulatory B Cells (B10 Cells) Modulate IFNγ+CD4+ T Cell Numbers during Colitis Development in Mice. The Journal of Immunology. 2013 Sep 1;191(5):2780–95.
- 473. Flores-Borja F, Bosma A, Ng D, Reddy V, Ehrenstein MR, Isenberg DA, et al. CD19+CD24hiCD38hi B Cells Maintain Regulatory T Cells While Limiting TH1 and TH17 Differentiation. Science Translational Medicine. 2013 Feb 20;5(173):173ra23–3.
- 474. Chacón-Salinas R, Limón-Flores AY, Chávez-Blanco AD, Gonzalez-Estrada A, Ullrich SE. Mast cell-derived IL-10 suppresses germinal center formation by affecting T follicular helper cell function. The Journal of Immunology. 2011 Jan 1;186(1):25–31.
- 475. Good-Jacobson KL, Song E, Anderson S, Sharpe AH, Shlomchik MJ. CD80 expression on B cells regulates murine T follicular helper development, germinal center B cell survival, and plasma cell generation. J Immunol. 2012 May 1;188(9):4217–25.
- 476. Tellander AC, Pettersson U, Runström A, Andersson M, Michaëlsson E. Interference with CD28, CD80, CD86 or CD152 in collagen-induced arthritis. Limited role of IFN-gamma in anti-B7-mediated suppression of disease. J Autoimmun. 2001 Aug;17(1):39–50.
- 477. Boeglin E, Smulski CR, Brun S, Milosevic S, Schneider P, Fournel S. Tolllike receptor agonists synergize with CD40L to induce either proliferation or plasma cell differentiation of mouse B cells. PLoS ONE. 2011;6(10):e25542.
- 478. Abdollahi-Roodsaz S, van de Loo FAJ, van den Berg WB. Trapped in a vicious loop: Toll-like receptors sustain the spontaneous cytokine production by rheumatoid synovium. Arthritis Res Ther. 2011;13(2):105.
- 479. Panda AK, Ravindran B, Das BK. Rheumatoid arthritis patients are free of filarial infection in an area where filariasis is endemic: comment on the article by Pineda et al. Arthritis Rheum. 2013 May;65(5):1402–3.
- 480. Ben-Ami Shor D, Harel M, Eliakim R, Shoenfeld Y. The Hygiene Theory

Harnessing Helminths and Their Ova to Treat Autoimmunity. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol. 2013 Jan 17.

- 481. Harnett W, Frame MJ, Nor ZM, MacDonald M, Houston KM. Some preliminary data on the nature/structure of the PC-glycan of the major excretory-secretory product of Acanthocheilonema viteae (ES-62). Parasite. 1994 Jun;1(2):179–81.
- 482. Leadbetter EA, Rifkin IR, Hohlbaum AM, Beaudette BC, Shlomchik MJ, Marshak-Rothstein A. Chromatin-IgG complexes activate B cells by dual engagement of IgM and Toll-like receptors. Nature. 2002 Apr 11;416(6881):603–7.
- 483. Abdulahad DA, Westra J, Limburg PC, Kallenberg CGM, Bijl M. HMGB1 in systemic lupus Erythematosus: Its role in cutaneous lesions development. Autoimmun Rev. 2010 Aug;9(10):661–5.
- 484. Moschen AR, Geiger S, Krehan I, Kaser A, Tilg H. Interferon-alpha controls IL-17 expression in vitro and in vivo. Immunobiology. 2008;213(9-10):779–87.
- 485. Schnyder-Candrian S, Togbe D, Couillin I, Mercier I, Brombacher F, Quesniaux V, et al. Interleukin-17 is a negative regulator of established allergic asthma. J Exp Med. 2006 Nov 27;203(12):2715–25.
- 486. Frostegård AG, Hua X, Su J, Carrero JJ, Heimbürger O, Bárány P, et al. IgM antibodies against oxidized cardiolipin but not native cardiolipin are novel biomarkers in hemodialysis patients, negatively associated with mortality. Clin Exp Immunol. 2013 Jul 24.
- 487. Coca A, Sanz I. Updates on B-cell immunotherapies for systemic lupus erythematosus and Sjogren's syndrome. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2012 Sep;24(5):451–6.
- 488. Matsushita T, Yanaba K, Bouaziz J-D, Fujimoto M, Tedder TF. Regulatory B cells inhibit EAE initiation in mice while other B cells promote disease progression. J Clin Invest. 2008 Oct;118(10):3420–30.